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U.S. PROGRAMS AND FACILITIES DESIGNED TO
SUPPORT EXPORTS*

WEDNESDAY, APRIL 5, 1978

U.S. SENATE,
ComumrrreE oN Banking, HousiNg, AND URBAN AFFAIRS,

SUBCOMMITTEE ON INTERNATIONAL FINANCE,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 9:30 a.m., in room 5302, Dirksen Senate
Office Building, Senator Adlai E. Stevenson, chairman of the sub-
committee, presiding.

Present : Senators Stevenson and Schmitt.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR STEVENSON

Senator Stevenson. The subcommittee will come to order. .

This morning we continue our hearings on exports with special
attention to U.S. programs to increase and facilitate U.S. exports,
including tax incentives, export promotion and marketing programs,
the Edge Act and the Webb-Pomerene Act. This hearing will not
focus on the Eximbank or agricultural export programs, which are
being separately considered. .

Our witnesses this morning come from the academic and business
sectors. I urge them to provide the subcommittee with suggestions
for using our legal and administrative systems to increase exports.
The Edge Act and the Webb-Pomerene Act are 60 years old and
have not been significantly changed since enactment. They are in-
adequate to the exigencies of world trade of the 1970s and beyond.
Most of our marketing promotion programs have failed to reach
smaller businesses and appear to be used mainly by those who already
know how to export; and, general policies, such as antitrust and
environmental policies, often appear to be inconsistent with our lim-
ited promotional efforts. Obviously we can’t cover every aspect of
today’s agenda in the depth we would like, but we can obtain some
valuable new insights into the problems with existing laws and
administration and learn where change is most needed.

‘We therefore encourage the witnesses this morning to address what
they consider to be the most significant impediments to U.S. export
growth and U.S. export policy and suggest practical changes where
necessary.

1This is part 6 of an elght-part series of hearings on U.8, export performance and
export policy. The hearings form part of a subcommittee study which will serve as a
basis for recommending action needed to ensure the competitiveness of U.S. agriculture
and industry in world markets.

1)
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Our first witness this morning is Professor Fredrick Huszagh, the
executive director of the Dean Rusk Center for International and
Comparative Law. We are grateful to you, sir, for joining us this
morning. If you would care to summarize your statement I would be
happy to enter the full statement in the record.

STATEMENT OF FREDRICK W. HUSZAGH, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
DEAN RUSK CENTER FOR INTERNATIONAL AND COMPARATIVE
LAW, SCHOOL OF LAW, UNIVERSITY OF GEORGIA

Mr. Huszage. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I appreciate the opportunity to be here and to provide some minor
insights that we have obtained in studying export promotion and
impediments. The material that I have provided the committee is
somewhat extensive, but I'm sure the staff will analyze that for what
it’s worth. I will highlight, however, a few points in that material that
we feel, on the basis of very preliminary assessment, should be taken
into account.

Prior to undertaking research specifically on export impediments,
we engaged in some fundamental research of the structures through
which Government communicates with the private sector. On the
basis of this theoretical work, primarily dealing with models, we
found much information about Government incentives or impedi-
ments does not reach the private sector because of the way the Gov-
ernment goes about doing its business in allocating responsibilities
between statutory command and administrative action. Some of the
greatest problems flow from the uniform approach in the laws which
assumes corporate entities are alike, whether small, big, manufac-
turer, merchandiser or capital formation enterprise. We sought to
show the differences in tasks of these various kinds of enterprises and
then indicate how they assign personnel to those tasks. Basically,
many corporations, because of the way they assign personnel, are
incapable of receiving basic information from the Government about
various incentives or impediments, As I mentioned, this was back-
ground work and we would be glad to provide the staff and the com-
mittee with information on this if they wish.

Let me summarize the prepared statement in this fashion. It seems
to me that the first issue concerns the fundamental characteristics of
our Jaw system. The United States uses a basically globular approach
in its legiclation which fails to make distinctions between regions and
markets. Other countries have a tendency to use a secular approach
which tends to align laws to markets and to products. Repeatedly, the
Government engages in aggregate analysis of basic flow of goods and
services, whereas businessmen deal in what I call disagoregated
analysis. They look at particular markets and particular allocations
of resources. Thus Government and business seem to be operating
from fundamentally different perceptions. This lack of agreement
over common bases for analysis is inherent in much testimony pre-
sented to this subcommittee.

Another important aspect of the current law environment is that .
now many different agencies are asserting themselves in the foreign
area, whether it be foreign relations, foreign trade or foreign eco-
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nomic policy. These agencies are all very different. They are staffed
differently and have very different fundamental objectives. Conse-
quently, when you sum up the total burden they impose upon the
brivate sector there’s a tremendous loss of efficiency in transmitting
coherent Government objectives to the industry.

Yet another important aspect is the current Government system’s
lack of capacity to coordinate strategically. Theoretically, Congress
coordinates, but because of the extensive delegations in previous laws,
this power has really been doled out to many agencies. As far as I
can tell, these agencies do not have system discipline which allows
them to allocate their priorities. Certainly in the export impediment
and export promotion area it. does not appear the White House is
asserting some kind of discipline on disagreements among various
units. I feel this problem is complicated by the fact that in recent
years the environment has become saturated with jurlsdictlonal_ as-
sertions by diverse agencies. No longer can several regulatory entities
each with plenty of elbow room do what they want and make a few
mistakes at the fringes. Rather, one can hardly move without im-
pinging on the other, and this creates real problems.

This problem is best seen in the antitrust area where there have
perennial jurisdictional problems between the FTC and the Depart-
ment of Justice, although normally not publicly visible. Now there
is an additional agency involved in these jurisdictional disputes. The
International Trade Commission is asserting itself in the antitrust
area with section 337 of the Trade Act. Further, rising pressures of
regional and State interests will impose an additional problem on
the regulatory environment. Many States and regions are really seek-
ing to form their own foreign trade policy because they do mot find
%heyI fare well when their interests are aggregated at the national
evel.

In the foreign country environments to which our products go,
there is a tendency to regionalize around central cultural notions,
especially in areas of greatest market potential in terms of sheer
numbers and levels of development. I’m referring to Asia and South
America.

As regards these environments, we feel this subcommittee and
others having cognizance over foreign policy, foreign trade and for-
eign economic policy ought to consider several things in structuring
legislative and administrative initiatives. First, differences among
exporters ought to be better recognized. There i¢ increasing dis-
sonance between big and little exporters, although that’s been perco-
lating for quite a while. I don’t feel current legislation and
administrative action properly distinguish between the new-to-export
and new-to-market enterprises versus the old-to-market enterprises.
It seems fallacious to treat them alike because their needs are very
different. Further, exporters, depending on the class of goods that
they are exporting—goods or services—have very different needs. For
instance, forces on large contractors [service exporters] differ mark-
edly from consumer goods exporters. The former operates primarily
in a bid market that imposes a fixed price. The latter operates in a
variable price market where advertising and other things can be em-
ployed to offset the price differentials.
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To some extent differences between exporters are mediated by en-
terprises like export management corporations. It’s unfortunate, how-
ever, that laws don’t deal with these distinctions in ways more subtle
than proposed requirements such as 30 percent of Exim credit ought
to go to small business. .

In addition to the export management corporations, we find
on the basis of our unscientific surveys and conversations that banks,
accounting firms and some lawyers, with regard to Government pro-
grams optimized for big companies, are providing small and new-to-
export companies access to (Government programs and are helping
them to express their views to Congress. I find that a very hopeful
development. L.

A second major variable of importance for export legislation is
market. Here I am talking about regions like the developing ASEAN
group, Latin America and the Middle East, which are all distinctive
markets. Laws ought to distinguish by regions and very distinctive
product markets within them. Congress, in delegating responsibilities
to administrative agencies, should insist on administrative structures
and procedures that will permit agencies to respond to market dif-
ferences across regions and market shifts over time within a region.
I also feel laws should be sensitive to distinctions between Govern-
ment and private markets and between bid and open markets.

A third variable is product life cycle. This is distinguishable from
the exporter class variable. It is a basic proposition that every prod-
uct has a life cycle in a market. Business requirements in terms of
capital, personnel, skills and personnel levels differ over this product
cvcle. It seems unfortunate that Government activities do not show
more cognizance of the very fundamental precepts that the business
community has to operate under.

The fourth variable is the law implementation variable. Here the
focus is on the nature of the law-implementing agencies. In the anti-
trust area, for instance, the dominant agency is the Department of
Justice. I feel that before fashioning legislative actions to facilitate
U.S. company activity in foreign environments by limiting their
antitrust exposure, Congress should determine whether delegated dis-
cretion designed to balance antitrust enforcement against export pro-
motion can effectively be employed by the Department of Justice
where most personnel are prosecution-oriented and are engaged in
-agencv analytical routines that do not favor this tvpe of discretion. A
careful look at Justice’s use of the business review procedure over
the years, both domestic and foreign, should provide much enlighten-
ment on how its personnel and structural characteristics affects its
utilization of discretionary power.

Similar structural issues were raised in some preliminary research
on the Eximbank. We suspect that their enabling legislation, which
imposes & finite lifetime, causes them to emphasize lower risk ven-
tures and to deal with laree transactions and enterprises where de-
tailed risk calenlations are feasible. Consequently, in renewal hearings
they do not appear fiscally irresponsible.

In my prepared statement I refer to the importance of some basic
law communication features which affect the impact of legislation.
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The subcommittee’s staff ought to look carefully at how law forms—
formal versus informal—affects various exporters. In a formal way,
the legislation embodies all the elements of legislative intent. In-
formal laws leave many of the elements of legislative intent to be
defined by administrative agencies over time. As laws become more
informal, more legal interpretation is needed. In highly complex
fields like antitrust, there are just not enough legal experts to provide
proper advice to all possible exporters. .

One final distinction requiring attention is the difference between
competition and profits. This distinction may be illustrated by cur-
rent debate on DISC and to some extent section 911 of the 1976 Tax
Reform Act. I feel that both sides have valid points. Surely the
Treasury Department has a point when it says that certain entities
now using DISC will not change their export behavior in foreign
markets if DISC is eliminated. So, in essence, the United States will
be losing revenue in such cases. But it’s wrong to assume that because
in the aggregate there’s more outflow than inflow, certain types of
exporters operating in certain markets will not be less active if the
DISC procedure is revised. Many people have particular stories of
enterprises, especially new-to-export companies in rural areas, that
rely on DISC benefits to help them cope with the margin of error
inherent in risk calculations pertaining to market entry.

Application of section 911 in the Middle East provides another
good example of this problem. Some industry sectors have separated
from the general lobbying group on this subject because they operate
ir a bid environment where loss of revenue caused by increased taxes
directly affects their competitiveness and not just their profits.
There’s obviously a point where profits and competitiveness cannot
be separated, but there are points where they can be separated.

We have made some tentative suggestions on possible revisions in
the antitrust area and in some areas of market promotion. They are
merely examples to demonstrate how the variables discussed can be
taken into account. However, actual implementation will require com-
prehensive planning to balance all the issues involved and to work
out implementation details.

Finally, speaking personally, I feel it is perhaps now the time and
the place for the legislature to reassert itself in defining a specific,
coberent export policy. I just don’ see a coherent policy on export
trade being fashioned by the maze of Government agencies and vested
interests now active in the area. This subcommittee and others, by
gathering the data on the variables noted through formats like the
ones suggested in my prepared testimony or using more sophisticated
ones, can acquire the information necessary to fashion laws that make
valid distinctions between markets and certain classes of competition.
Such laws will reduce disputes during legislative reviews concerning
the proper courses for agency action. T would hope that over the
vears we could in this way reduce the confusion that now exists in
the administration of export policies.

Senator Stevenson. Thank you, sir. Your full statement with its
attachments will be entered in the record. '

[Complete statement follows:]
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Statement by

Fredrick ¥, Huszagh
Executive Director
The Dean Rusk Center for
International and Comparative Law
and Associate Professor of Law
University of Georgia
School of Law

I. Deficiencies of the Past and Present

Testimony during the past year before many congres-

1 documents the (1)

"sional committees and sub-committees

importance of:gxports to our national economy, (2) mul-
tiplication of prodhction and marketing problems facing
American exporters, and (3) increasing impact of government
activities 6n both export volume and revenues. Presenta-
tions on these matters seem generally consistent regardless
of source, while general approaches for coping with these
trends are quite divergent. Specific approaches for pro-
moting U.S. interests in the export arena evidence great
conflict between entities of the public and private sectors
as well as among entities within each sector.

Substantial conflict stems from differences in the
primary goals of various entities tendering particular or
wholistic solutions. Some units within the Department of
Treasury viewbmaintenance, if not growth, of tax revenues as
the primary mission. Still other Treasury units optimize
for currency stabilization goals, while segments of the
Commerce Department focus on export expansion rates. Many
established exporters measure success in terms of return on
investment, while new-to-export companies for a period of
time may dwell on market entry or market-share expansion in

particular national or regional markets.
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When all entities simultaneously tender prescriptions
for a particular export issue, conflict is inevitable.
Solutions proposed by one group necessarily entail perceived
injury of the primary objectives of other groups. Further-
more, past, current and proposed legislation, while opti-
miziné-for stated goals of some, frustrate others’ legiti-
mate goais unnecessarily.

Currently, most analysis shaping export policies pro-
posed by government units is macro in nature. Government
entities dwell on export transactions aggregated according
.to notions of time and geography largely irrelevant to
individual businesses and whole industries central to such
transactions.z Conversely, business decision making focuses
on micro analysis of consumer characteristics, competition
in particular markets, marginal costs, etc. Such igforma-
tion is of little interest to government agencies having
public missions unrelated to advancement of private inter-
ests. The paucity of shared analytical approaches may not
frustrate development of government policy optimal for
governﬁental interests. However, it does frustrate design
of legislation and administrative implementation strategies
that minimize unnecessary harm for the private sector
entities.

Previously, U.S. export opportunities were sufficiently
large and diverse to permif government agencies and industry

to debate from polar positions. Resulting solutions either
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reflected a Solomon compromise or optimized either for
government revenues or business freedom. Seldom have policy
debates produced the mid-range facts needed to engineer
solutions that efficiently accomodate both public and pri-
vate sector interests. Apart from substantial profit mar-
gins and favorable trade balances before the 1970's which
permitted adoption of inefficient solutions, our own domes-
tic government structure pertaining to international exports
lacked the capacity to synchronize and coordinate in order
to implement strategic decisions. This deficiency remains
today and has become more serious since many administrative
units have expanded the periphery of their jurisdictions.
Such expansion means that most export business activities
are subject to several non-coordinated governmental demands.
These agencies are disparate in terms of chain of respon-
sibility to cabinet-level personnel, legislative oversight
committees, and bodies of judicial doctrine. Consequently,
there is no forum to measure adverse impacts of this lack of
coordination, to shape coordinated agency action plans, or
to impose the administrative discipline neceséary to imple-
ment such plans. In summary, our current governance struc-
tures are unable to coordinate efficiently the trade promo-
tion plans of Commerce; market data acquisition of State:;
revenue collection of Treasury; credit services of Ex~Im,
OPIC and the Commodity_Credit Corporation; antitrust enforce-

ment of Justice; disclosure requirements about marketing



activities of the SEC and Commerce; and export sales restric-
tions administered by Commerce. In contrast, countries like
Germany and Japan that view exports as central to their
vitality, are able to achieve considerable coordination on
these matters.

'Unfortunately, major export markets are no longer
virgin territory capable of absorbing undisciplined mar-
keting initiatives. Competition among exporters of dif-
ferent national origins is keen, import controls are often
intense, and the consumers of exported goods and services
are demanding as regards price, quality, service, delivery
time and credit. U.S. regulation of exporters now limits
their freedom of action on all of these matters. The cumu-
lative effect of this regulation compared to that of other
nations threatens the vitality of U.S. exporters in many
established as well as incipient markets. Even if exchange
rate solutions perform as promised, they cannot efficiently
minimize harmful elasticities of government actions af-
fecting credit, delivery time, servicing, non-price mar-
keting strategies, etc. Further, universal programs re-
garding collection and dissemination of world market data,
taxation of U.S, personnel abroad, suppression of anti-
competitive practices, and maintenance of ethical business
practices often appear insensitive to export environments
that are highly variegated in terms of exporter organization
and practices, destination country laws and customs, export

product consumers and export competitors.
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II. General Changes Needed in the Future

This diversity requires an enlightened departure from
the American preference for universal laws and limited
administrative discretion applied uniformly to diverse
citizen characteristics. Thése enlightened departures caﬁ
be consistent with basic tenents o% American government and
existing jurisdictional claims of fbgislative, executive and
judicial entities.l These entities need not compromise
promotion of their respective primary goals within the care
of their jurisdiction. However, they must carefully coordi-
nate their actions at the fringes of this jurisdiction,
especially when it overlaps recognized jurisdictions of
other entities with fundamentally different primary objec-
tives, and it impairs substantially the basic vitality of
legitimate business endeavors. This approach is already
employed by the Supreme Court to cope with conflicts between
private and public interests in the administrative law
field.?

It may be sound for the Treasury Deparfment to raise
revenue by uniformly taxing the income of American personnel
abroad, even if it does indirectly affect the rate of return
on investment of American companies. However, it seems un-
sound in terms of national economics to condone a tax
strategy which makes it impossible, given acknowledged in-
elasticities of human behavior, for certain American indus-~

tries to compete in particular regions at even a minimally
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acceptable rate of return on investment over a proper period
of time.

Regulations must also distinguish among the different
business practices characteristic of company size, industry
and operating region. These practices have different poten-
tials for restraining commerce or improperly influencing
consumer decisions or regulatory actions. Risks of suit and
sanction should be demonstrably lower for industries in
regions at particular times where the probability of such
restraint or influence is low, and there is high potential
for expanded American exports being vigorously fostered by
other government units.

Procedures for providing export credits should be
sensitive to the diverse timing realities of credit commit-
ments for smaller companies operating in various regions.
Tax incentives for exports, while perhaps properly denied to
many companies or industries whose export efforts are shaped
by factors independent of such incentives, ought not be
denied to companies or industries clearly stimulated by such
incentives. Aggregate export gain versus revenue loss
calculations do not provide insights on incentive differen-
tials related to company size, export experience, industry
and product destination. Thus, blanket policies based on
such figures will necessarily be less than optimal.

Analytical tools and data are available to identify
companies, industries and regions which merit differentia-

tion as to taxation, regqulation and promotion. Knowledge,
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tools and experience regarding the dynamics of legislation
and administration aré also available to fashion approaches
for making these differentiations in order to achieve effi-
ciently goals of revenue collection, export expansion,
private sector expansion in export markets, and equitable
treatment of our nation's competing interests. Continued
disregard of the importance of these differences can only
entail costs this country can now ill afford.

The Dean Rusk Center is most concerned with these
unnecessary costs, whether they flow from ignorance or
miscalculation. We are studying quantitatively and com~
paratively government involvement in various export related
activities. Our research and consultations with domestic
and international business personnel, while far from com-
plete, suggest that traditional, incremental mutation of
current export-related government policies and their admin-
istration will not enable us to maintain export preeminence.
Reliance on normative assertions, uncoordinated administra-
tion, and advocacy-motivated evaluations which ignore valid
geographic and functional differences can only further
impair our export position. What follows are some basic
factors we believe are critical to the formulation and
evaluation of goals and administrative strategies to main-

tain the vitality of our nation's export activities.
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III. Specific Analysis Needed for Future Law-Making and
Administration.

A. Introduction

The capacity of an individual entity to participate in
export activities is largely determined by such variables as
an entity's structure and size, the region targeted for
exports, the nature of relationships between entity and
market, and the structures and procedures of agencies im-
plementing U.S. government policy regarding these activi-
ties. Consequently, accurate assessment of the impact,
short and long term, of various legislative and administra-
-tive initiatives concerning exports requires careful exam-
ination of these vai'iables° Theoretically, the testimony of
interested parties should provide this information on the
impaét of laws. However, most testimony dwells on the
general impact upon the business community. It seldom
quantitatively differentiates the impacts on sub-units
within these groups. Only when a particular law such as
§911 of the 1976 Tax Reform Act has a unique and substantial
iméact on a particular industry, such as overseas construc-
tion companies, does testimony document sbebific impacts.5
Unfortunately, even here relevant distinctions within the
industry are seldom explored thoroughly enough to shape
legislative policy that accomodates simultaneously govern-

mental and private sector interests.

26-877 O -78 -2
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" B. Exporter Characteristics

Legislative hearings and staff studies evaluating old
programs or designing new ones pertaining to expor% acti-
vities should seek systematic disclosure of data on these
particular variables. Differentials in probable impacts
upon various consumer products (durable, non-durable and
services) should be contrasted with impacts on distinctive
industrial products like raw materials, parts and processed
components, machinery, equipment and supplies, and services
and ideas. Each category has somewhat distinctive produc~
tion, marketing and credit requirements that ought not be
unnecessarily burdened by government action. At times it
may prove enlightening to disaggregate each category in
terms of relative level of technical sophistication because
of inherent diversity in the labor/capital investments

involved.
C. Market Characteristics

Another primary variable affecting export flow is the
nature of the export market. Currently, many U.S. laws
anticipate a foreign market model characteristic of Western
Europe, while most future growth of American exports will
occur in the Far East, Middle East and South America.
Practices relating to procurement and utilization of pro-
ducts are quite different in each of these areas. There-

fore, appropriate constraints on selling practices for
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Western Europe may severely handicap American enterprises
operating in these markets. For example, this sub-committee
and the House Ways & Means Committee have been fully briefed
on the unique personnel maintenance costs in the Middle
East. These costs make uniform application of the §911
amendments severely discriminatory in terms of actual
impact. Furthermore, SEC rules regarding questionable
payments impose a real handicap upon American exporters of
certain types of goods and services in the Middle East, Asia
and South America. Cognizance of these regional as well as
product and industry distinctions will produce optimal
export programs.

Identification of specific export opportunities in
incipient U.S. export markets is more important than in
markets where such products are already purchased in large
numbers, Furthermore, in these new market areas there is
great need for timely and accurate data on available finan-
cial and service facilities. Such information, not normally
available from other sources, is needed by new-to-market
companies and new-to-export companies to make valid business

decisions.

D. Product Characteristics

Apart from source and market destination variables,
optimal design of many laws affecting our exports requires

sensitivity to product life cycles within the destination
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region. General market information, credit facilities and
tax incentives may be especially helpful to exporters during
the introductory and growth stages of a product's life
cycle. Such information is of considerably less value in
the maturity and decline stages, where native product
substitution often presents an insurmountable challenge.
This product life cycle distinction is also important to
‘proper application of the antitrust laws, since it may be
necessary for certain companies to employ particular busi~
ness practices normally viewed as anti-competitive to gain
market access at the introductory stage. These practices
are not needed to maintain an acceptable market position
once access has been gained. Restrained application of the
antitrust laws at this early phase can facilitate entry of
our exports into new markets. At this entry point such

practices pose the least threat of restraint on U.S. trade.
E. Law Implementation Characteristics

If legislative proposals are built on quantitative data
regarding these major variables, then legislation and
administrative enforcement thereof can be focused for
maximum beneficial impact to our export interests. Legis-
lative construction on this data base can simultaneously
minimize application in areas where the beneficial effects
would be minimal and the detrimental effects for export

expansion would be severe.
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The public record now suggests enforcement of the
proposed §911 amendment in the Middle East would be ill-
advised. Application of similar provisions in Europe for
product and service exports not requiring American nationals
may pose 1imi£ed danger to our competitive positions. Even
in the Middle East the proposed §911 amendment could be
phased in for certain industries without endangering competi-
tiveness if American firms have gained an adequate market
share and are able to establish efficiently sales and ser-
vice routines easily mastered by third or host country
nationals. This would be most likely for low technology,
capital intensive industries and least likely for high ,
technology, labor intensive industries.

If legislation and administration further distinguish
new-to-market or new-to-export companies from experienced
exporters in the region, government restraint and promotion
programs can be tailored to increase substantially the
number of sméll and medium sized companies engaging in
export trade. Without such tailoring they will normally
decide that exporting embodies risks that overwhelm poten-~
tial gains from proceeding beyond a domestic business
environment.

The processes associated with these export entry deci-
sions have been the subject of several studies,6 Apart
from obvious factors such as surplus production and fortui-

tous relationships, these studies indicate that evaluation
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of risk in entering a foreign market is the critical factor.
If foreign market entry for a small company logically
entails business practices that have been labelled anti-
competitive in a domestic context, the decision-maker may
well avoid export initiatives unless potential antitrust
liability is clearly ruled out. Unfortunately, only a small
group of experts from major cities can provide such advice.
Many small, new-to-export and new-to-market companies re-
siding outside major cities do not have practical access to
such expertise, although common trade publications will
sufficiently alert them to possible dangers. This being the
case; they will not normally make a positive assessment of
risk.

Similarly, many small companies need highly focused
data on credit analysis and market opportunities as well as
the distribution system to make pro-export assessments of
risk. This information is available to those who are
knowledgeable as to the scope and location of government
information. However, the process for securing this in-
formation, like that of securing credit for foreign sales,
is very complex for the neophyte. Many government programs
do not take these factors into proper account, Rather, they
gear their adminis;rative practices for "repeat players" who
know how to access-and manipulate the system. These are the
very people who have least need for services.

Even if distinctive factors of source and destination
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environments are used to focus government promotion and
restraint efforts toward the highest cost/benefit ratio,
other problems remain. HMost important, legislative initi-
atives need to be assigned to administrative agencies with
staff personnel and procedures compatible with these var-
iegated approaches emphasizing differences in product life
cycle, exporter characteristics and export market charac-
teristics. Legislative mandates for "defined" restraint in
the application of antitrust resources as regards competi-
tive practices by new-to-export and new-to-market businesses
will not be vigorously implemented through personnel and
procedures which are optimized for high prosecution rates
and indiffefent to export expansion. Similarly, specially
tailored export promotion programs for small business now
inactive in iﬁternational commerce will not be applied with
fervor by government units who rely on large, well-organized
external pressure groupé to facilitate acceptable levels of
growth in their annual budgets. Thus, it is essential that
brograms designed especially for new-to-export and new~to-
market companies and industries be implemented through
organizations, personnel and procedures that have éoals
congruent with those gf the program.

Apart from the implications of agency structure and
procedure, program effectiveness may often be directly
related to the basic communication characteristics of the

laws and the entities intended to respond to them. A basic
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research project funded by the National Science Foundation
(NSF) has developed a detailed model of this process as it
relates to broad business classes, i.e., manufacturers,
merchandisers and extractors.7 This model and related
research indicate that a company's response to laws is often
subst;Itially shaped by these basic communication charac-~
teristics. Many current laws intended to stimulate parti-
cular responses apparently go unnoticed by businesses within
their ambit. A major cause is that legal provisions are
poorly designed for detection and assimilation given the
receptory equipment of these business enterprises. For
example, receptory equipment suggests the need for legally
skilled staff members assigned decision-making responsi-
bilities on organization tasks subject to legal regulation.
Without such skills many promotional programs such as those
relating to credit and market information have marginal
impact on enterprises lacking either skilled personnel or
access to facilities for detecting and in;erpreting these
laws. Although this NSF project focused on laws at all
levels of government having a variety of subject emphases,
it is clearly applicable to the broad range of export re-
lated laws of interest to this sub-committee.

Systematic examination of the above-mentioned variables
in their current state will not in isolation insure design
of export related laws that efficiently achieve the nation's

revenue and international trade goals. Congress should
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carefully observe fundamental shifts in export opportuni-
ties. Much current legislative analysis is based on past
and current export volume and revenue figures. Thus, laws
are often shaped around current trade needs and opportunities.
However, fundamental business theory suggests that volume
and revenues alone are not keys to business success. Atten-
tion must be given to issues of market entry and maintenance
of appropriate market share. If market entry is not made in
a timely fashion or market share is not maintained, expor-
ters may well be closed out of a whole region. Based on
current export performance data, the Asian Basin and Latin
America are two regions which, compared to Europe, would not
seem to be important targets for export incentives. How-
ever, these regions in the long term have enormous capacity
for consuming particular types of American products. If we
are not diligent in allocating resources to pursue efficient
entry into these markets, then at a later date we may be
pre-empted by countries such as Japan. Our entry costs may
be prohibitive, especially if entry is attempted at a point
in the product cfcle for that region where much demand is
satisfied by domestic sources. The development of native
competitive industries within the foreign market and the
simultaneous growth of political pressure by these domestic
producers would greatly increase protectionist activity by
the foreign government. The resulting effects may further

preclude "tardy" U.S. market entry.
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A related point concerns the need for legislative
drafters to observe carefully distinctions between com-
petitiveness and profitability. Any restraint, whether
taxation under §911 or time delays incurred through export
clearance licenses, may lessen investor interest in export
opportunities because of calculated impact on return on
investment. However, reduced return on investment, espe-
cially for established operations, will not necessarily
prompt market withdrawal or even curtail expansion by
established exporters. However, it may deter new-to-export
companies who often rely on substantial profit margins to
offset uncertainties inherent in their risk calculations.

When legal impediments impose financial buraens and
delay that preclude a U.S. businessman from offering goods
and services which are competitive in the foreign market-
place, then government is effectively‘foreclosing such
exports. Published articles and testimony indicate that
time delays associated with export license clearances and
extensions of credit have been actual barriers to effective

American competition.a

The testimony by U.S. contractors
operating in the Middle East suggests a similar conclusion
regarding U.S. expatriate staffing on construction projects.
Our own preliminary economic examination of this issue
(Appendix I) lends credence to these claims and further

suggests §911 may have a different impact on established as

opposed to new-to-export firms. No doubt, the evolving

i



23

rules and practices concerning questionable payments will
impose similar restraints on the competitiveness as con-
trasted to profitability of our exports in many Middle

Eastern Asian and South American markets.

IV. Selective Use of a Variegated Law Approach

A. Strategic Cnforcement of the Antritrust Laws

Having identified environmental variables that past and
current research indicate are central to the design of laws
that efficiently promote, regulate and tax export-related
activities, I would like to sketch briefly the types of laws
that might result from insights inherent in a close exami-~
nation of these variables. My examples deal summarily with
only two issues you are now exploring. With increasing
frequency, government officials are suggesting that many
business practices commonly employed outside the U.S. con-
travene both the letter and spirit of U.S. antitrust laws.
These warnings have prompted many established multinational
operations to seek clarification of the Antitrust Division's
intentions to prosecute alleged antitrust violations in-
volving business transactions outside the United States.
Simultaneously, various business organizations have sought
to enlarge antitrust exemptions now provided under the Webb-~
Pomerene Act. The latter efforts have produced few results;9
no doubt partially because such enlargements would necessarily

reallocate jurisdictional authority of the Federal Trade
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Commission, Department of Justice and others. The former
effort did produce a rather non—commital statement of en-
forcement intentions by the Antitrust Divisibn concerning
various categories of anti-competitive behavior.10 This
statement indicates the Justice Department has little
concern for how the social utility of such anti-competitive
type practices would vary depending on the industries,
markets and stage of product cycle involved. Passing
reference was made to whether such practices would actually
restrain commerce with the U.S. If some restraint of
commerce with the U.S. existed, the Justice Department did
not even hint it would withhold enforcement even if the
transactions would substantially expand U.S. exports.

The Department's current policy statement refrains from
making broad claims of enforcement intentions in order to
create undue fear among possible antitrust violators.
Conversely, it does little to inform businesses, especially
those not advised by expert antitrust counsel, of areas
where the use of certain common competitive techniques that
might substantially facilitate market entry would bz con-
doned in the absence of clear findings of substantial impact
to trade with the U.S. Continued uncertainty on these
matters, especially among new-to-export or new-to-market
businesses, will normally increase the adverse components of
the risg calculations they make to determine whether to

enter the export market.ll
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If specific categories of exports can be substantially
expanded by small and medium sized companies in particular
markets during certain points of time with a minimal poten-
tial for restraint upon commerce with the U.S., why shouldn't
the government permit these actions in the presence of
acceptable monitoring? The Department of Justice can now do

12 .but has been

this through its business review procedure,
unwilling to employ it to provide assurances of non-enforcement
for specific periods of time under particular con&itions.
Even in the domestic context they have protected their
options by applying the procedure in ways that provide
businessmen little comfort.

By employing a monitoring framework similar to that of

the Webb-Pomerene Act,13

the Justice Department could make
specific rulings or general class rulings which would

permit businesses of certain sizes to employ specific com-
petitive practices in particular regional markets for a
finite period in order to obtain market entry and develop an
adequate market share. The businesses, regions, practices,
and times could be selected in light of receptivity to U.S.
products and the likelihood the activities of authorized
U.S. companies in those areas would adversely affect trade
with the United States in contravention of the basic Sherman
and Clayton Act principles. Admittedly this procedure might

not preclude suits by foreign entities or private U.S.

individuals, but it would certainly encourage responsible
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businessmen to make reasonably accurate risk calculations
for entry into particular markets. With modest economic
analysis, some industries and competitive practices in
market areas could be quickly identified as providing
maximum export expansion for the United States while pre-

senting minimal risk to the integrity of our antitrust laws.
B. Strategic Application of Export Promotion Services

Careful analysis of the variables previously discussed
can help guide fundamental revisions of current export pro-
motion.programs that will substantially improve their bene-
ficial impact. Such analysis should permit specific com-
panies, industries and markets to be identified for expe-
dited treatment regarding extensions of' export credits and
export license clearances. However, law revision examples
in this area are not provided since other hearings will
dwell especially on the export credit issue, and this is
perhaps not the forum for dealing with the issue of export
licenses. Thus, my example concerns current Commerce
Department programs for collection and dissemination of
market data. These programs are under intense criticism by
congressional as weil as executive branch entities.14

Currently, the Commerce Department has several broad-
based programs for acquiring data regarding export oppor-
tunities in countries served by U.S. embassies. This data

is normally collected by foreign service personnel, who
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often possess little expertise in analysis of such oppor-
tunities and who view such collection as low priority work
in terms of their own career paths within the foreign ser-
vice. Consequently, although data is collected from all
locations, it often suffers from lack of texture, uneven
quality, and apparent detachment from the particular needs
and sales routines of various companies and industries.
Also, the presentation formats and analysis are seldom
optimized to best reflect differen¢ces among regions of the
world, product lines, market structures, etc. (The possible
exception being the Commerce Action Group for the Near
East.) For example, companies operating only in developed
areas have differing needs with regard to government-
provided information than those companies operating in
developing areas. Private sources of credit information are
available in developed areas for companies but not in many
developing areas. - ._The government can provide unique as-
sistance in areas lacking such private sources, but is
wasting résources when it competes with efficient private
sohrces in Western Europe. These wasted resources should be
reallocated to improve services in developing areas, espe-
cially those suited for expansion of American exports by
companies not capable of assessing credit overseas.

Units within the Commerce Department responsible for
these various programs should be encouraged to allocate most
resources towards regions, country markets, products and

companies that have the greatest potential for expanding and
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maintaining U.S. exports in the short and long term.
Program evaluation criteria and internal management tech-
niques should provide administrative management latitude not
normally associated with traditional government-mission
programs. Certain features of the Corps of Engineers,
Postal Service, etc., can be instructive. Budgeting for
such unfits should provide incentives for efficient provision
of key services in the marketing chain for certain indus-
tries and geographic markets not easily undertaken by
certain segments of the private sector. Initiation, expan~
sion and contraction of services for particular regions,
industries and company classes should be clearly related to
rate of entry into new markets by particular company classes,
mainténance of U.S. market share in expanding markets and
expansion of export volume in traditional markets.
Legislative authorizations and administrative arrange-
ments should permit program managers to influence substan-
tially the selection and training of foreign service person-
nel‘#ho staff overseas commercial posts. Incentives for
these foreign service personnel in terms of £our of duty
length, salary incentives and reassignment should be sub-
stantially controlled by these program managers presumably
at the geographic region level. Assignment of personnel on
special investigations should also be within the responsi-

bilities of these regional personnel.
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All programs within a region should be supervised by
Commerce Department executives in the field whose sole
duties are managing these export promotion programs. Selec-
tion, promotion and expansion of duties of such regional
personnel should be evaluated primarily on the basis of
previous quarterly and semi-annual performance.

Substantive evaluation'of these services by the private
sector should be institutionalized. Criticisms and sugges-
tions should be processed with integrity to encourage a
steady flow of responsible comment and evaluation from the
private sector exporting to various areas. Long range
program activities should be coordinated among Treasury,
State and Qarious private sector personnel in policy level
positions who are directly interested in U.S. export expan-
sion. Finally, line personnel in field positions should
have ready access to government support services regarding
credit, export regulation and product evaluation so that
these activities can be closely coordinated with specific
export transactions. To the extent possible, such rela-
tionships should be maintained on a telephone communications
basis so paper work requirements are kept to a minimum.

In summary, promotion programs should be tightly linked
to on-going private sector activities. The programs
should be designed for timely and economic mutation as
private sector needs change. At the same time these

programs should be relieved of as much government in-channel

26-877 O - 78 ~ 3



30

control procedures as possible, while at the same time
retaining access to critical decision-makers within the
government concerned with other elements of export trans-
actions such as extension of credit and regulation of
American companies and citizens abroad. Such program
designs will enable the United States to compete success-
fully with comparable government efforts in Japan and
Germany which have substantial discretion to support effi-
ciently private sector export initiatives. This strateéic
type of sérvice support is most valuable, especially o new-
to-market and new-to-export companies not having ready
access to government resources in terms of geographic
location and expert government relations personnel. These
services also entail minimal risk of violation of funda-

mental principles embodied in ;he GATT, etc.

v. some Recommendations for Immediate Action

Though the material presented in this testimony deals
with many far-reaching questions which will find solutions
only after much effort and time, this sub-committee can now
undertake some activities which pose few burdens and poli-
tical risks, but promise to facilitate substantial effi-
ciency in the evaluation and formulation of laws regarding
business transactions. This sub-committee and others like
it which undertake hearings on matters of business policy
can require their staff as well as outside personnel pre-

senting testimony to address themselves specifically to the



31

types of variables identified. In some instances it will
be clear that information on some variables is irrelevant to
a particular inquiry. In other instances the importance of
particular variables will become quickly obvious. Hopefully
this will prompt additional investigations that gather and
analyze data on such variables in a context which insures
integrity of results. Most important, however, this ap-
proach will require the various interested parties to address
themselves to common topics with common methods of analysis.
The requirement should apply to both private and public
sector entities addressing these questions. This will
facilitate extensive development of the mid~range facts
between traditional polar positions of government and in-
dustry which are needed to fashion efficient but complex
government policies dealing with the private sector.
Of course, such inquiry will not preclude the parties from
providing traditional testimony in traditional formats.
Various iegislative entities and their staffs can
employ a variety of approaches to collect and analyze data
on these issues. For example, the matrix contained in
Appendix II was prepared by faculty and staff of the Uni-
versity of Georgia's College of Business Administration and
the Law School's Rusk Center in connection with an informal
analysis of current issues presented by §911 amendments.
The components of the matrix seem relevant to most subjects

now under consideration by this sub-committee. This matrix,
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modified in various ways to reflect the particular issue
under study, could be distributed to all interested parties
seeking to supply information to the sub-committee. They
collectively could easily provide data for most cells of the
matrix. These variables would then be gquantified with a
reasonable degree of accuracy and would provide the sub-
committee with decisional data that would normally be more
useful than that which can now be culled from the existing
testimony on these matters. Variance in figures regarding
cells of particular importance could be the subject of
special staff investigations which, if properly designed,
would normally take little time and money. In this regard,
the questionnaire in Appendix III related to the §911 ques-
tion might serve as a starting model. A questionnaire like
this could easily be developed by sub-committee staff and
administered to all interested parties throughvtﬁeir represen-
tgtives here in Washington prior to the actual structuring
of hearings on particular matters. Information collected
through such an instrument could be of substantial value in
defining the most critical issues for full-scale hearings.
This would facilitate disclosure of facts and opinions
essential for resolving these issues to accomodate most
efficiently the interests of the public sector, private

sector and the nation in general.
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APPENDIX I

Hardin i1. Byars*

An Economic Analysis of the Impact

of Section 911, Tax Reform Act of 1976

An economic analysis of the impact of Section 911 on
competitiveness requires a brief discussion of the rela-
tionship between the short-run marginal cost curve and the
short-run average variable cost curve for a firm. The
marginal cost curve displays the addition to total cost
resulting from the addition of the last unit of output. The
average variable cost curve describes the total variable
cost divided by the total output for given quantities of
output. The intersection of these two curves (see Figure 1)
represents the "shut down" point for a given firm and is
explained below.l?

In a competitive market, as defined by economists, the
amount that must be derived from the sale of a good in order
to maximize profits is equal to the marginal cost at the
given quantity of production. Thus, the marginal cost curve
represents the line of profit maximization for a firm in a
competitive market, which in turn can be used to generate
the firm's supply curve. There is an exception to the
marginal cost rule, however, and it relates to the already
mentioned average variable cost curve. The variable costs

of a firm are directly related to quantity of production,
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e.g., labor, raw materials, etc., (This is contrasted with
fixed costs that must be paid whether production takes place
or not, e.g., rent, insurance, etc.) If the price commanded
by a good in the marketplace is not sufficient to cover the
variable costs of production, then it would be less costly
for the firm to shut down its production facility, at which
point it would only be saddled with the fixed costs and not
the fixed plus the portion of the variable costs not covered
by the market price. This exception results in a txuncation
of the marginal cost curve that yields the effective supply
curve for the firm (see Figure 2).

In a truly competitive market, the individual firm is a
price taker and must accept the price of the marketplace as
a given, While the concept of competitive markets used in
this analysis contains elements of the idealistic economic
definition, it is more pragmatically oriented. The concept
differentiates between bid markets (i.e., governmental pur-
chases, construction) and general sales markets. In the
former, specifications are rigid allowing minimal cost
reducing substitutions. The latter allows greater fungi-
bility and the introduction of advertising and other non-
price related promotional techniques to offset a lack of
price competitiveness. ‘Given these conditions, the firm
must choose that quantity of outpﬁt that coincides with the
given price on its supply curve. It is at this point that

16

the impact of Section 911 can be seen. Since the additional
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tax liability represents an additional variable cost,

ceteris paribus, the result is an upward movement in both

the average variable cost and the marginal cost curves (AVC
to AVC' and MC to MC' in Figure 3). Conseguently, the firm
is faced with a "higher" shutdown price and an altered
supply curve (A to B and SC to SC' in Figure 4).

The nature cf an industry and its degree of dependence
on American fersonnel will determine the magnitude of the
shifts in Figures 3 and 4 and therefore the impact of
Section 911. The effects may vary from the extremes of
reduced market share to exclusion from a given foreign
market., In the case of reduced market share, the new supply
curve (SC' in Figure 4) dictates the production of Q2
quantity of goods at the Market X determined price, Pl.
Since Q, is less than Qe the result is a reduction in the
market share for the firm since it is willing to supply

17 The more extreme case of

fewer goods at the market price.
exclusion from a given market occurs in personnel-intensive
industries where the imposition of Section 911 would cause a
critical»shift in the marginal and average variable cost
curves. In this situation the higher shutdown éoiht (B in
Figure 4) exceeds the Market Y determined price, 2y, whereas
prior to the increased tax liability, the firm produced L1
quantity of goods at price Zl' The only option open for the

firm under these conditions is to discontinue sales or

operations in Market Y.
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The imp;ct of a measure like Section 911 varies as well
with regard to differences between established and new-to-
export firms. The beginning exporter has a higher variable
cost function than that of the established exporter due to
the start-up costs that are incurred. Because of the higher
variable costs experienced by the potential new entrant, the
imposition of Section-911 may be enough added cost to push
the firm beyond its shutdown point and therefore preclude
market entry. Alternatively, the established firm would
experience only a decline in market share as a result of the
increased tax liability. The above analysis, of course,
applies only to those industries that do not fall within the
critical industry category, i.e., those that are totally
excluded from a market by Section 911 due to their personnel-
intensive nature. The effect on the critical industries
would be uniform exclusion regardless of new-to-export or

established status.
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Figure 1: Average/Marginal Cost Curve Relationship
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Figure 3: Shifts Caused by Additional Variable Costs
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_ Appendix II **
Negative Effect of Section 911.
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Negative Effect of Section 911

on U.S. Competitiveness Overseas
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APPENDIX III
estionnairet**
. Headquarters/
Company Name Location
Contact Name . Phome
Secretary Major Geogtaphicall Region(s)
Total Employees 1 4)
Fortune 500 Position 2) 5)
3)
QUESTINS:
1. What are the major product types for the regions in which your firm operates?
Region 1 : Region 4
Region 2 Region 5
Region 3

2, How many people are employed by your firm overseas?
.

Regionl Region2 i{ecionl! Region 4 Repion5 Total

a. Americans

b. Host Country Natls.

¢. 3rd Country Natls.

3 In what capacity are they employed? -
Host 3rd

Country Country
REGIN 1 Americans Nationals Nationals

a. Sales/Marketing

b. Management

c. Production

d. Sexvices (other
than sales or mktg.)
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3. Con:ipued. Host 3ed
. Country Country
REGIMN 2 Americans Nationals Nationals
a. Sales/Marketing
b. Management
c. Production
d. Services (other than B

sales or marketing)

REGIN 3

a. Sales/Marketing

b. . Management

¢. Production

d. Services {other than
sales or marketing)

REGIN 4

a. Sales/Marketing

b. Management

c. Froduction

d. Services {(other than
sales or marketing)

REGIN 5

a. Sales/Marketing

b. Management l

c. Production

d. Services (other than
sales or marketing)

Are there features fn the Job deseryt
ki ptions of positions held by Ameri
that necessitate the use of U. 8. persomnel? If go, explain, goes cone

any ane geographical region necessitate the us
then other bophics use of U.S. personnel more
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5. Given your ¢urrent situation, can your American personnel be replaced
within three years by:

Service
Sales Management Production (other than sales)
Region: 1 2 3 4 5 1 2 3 4 5 1 2 3 &4 5 1 2 3 & 5
Host Country
Nationals
3rd Country
Nationals

6. Do you provide tax equalization plans for overseas personnel?

7. What effect has the revised Section 911 had or do you envision it having’
on your ability to maintain U.S. personnel abroad? What impact will this
have on corporate planning? (Please comment by region and product line.)

8. Do you project that Section 911 will have an impact on your competitive
position in foreign markets? Will any geographic area or product line be
affected more than others?
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what do you anticipate as your general strategy for dealing with
Section 9117

A. Replace all of most U.S. personnel.
B. Reduce direct involvement overseas.

C. Increase the use of "outside" consultants abroad.

1]

D. Increase the use of joint ventures, licensing arrangements,
or other organizational strategies.

E. Fight the permanent enactment of Section 911 in Congress.

F. Other (please specify)
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Footnotes

1. See generally Hearings before the Joint Economic Subcom-
mittee on International Economics, Joint Committee on Econo-
mics, October 11, 1977; Hearings before the Subcommittee on
Trade, Committee on Ways and Means, House of Representa-
tives, November 3, 1977; Hearing before the Commerce, Con-~
sumer and Monetary Affairs Subcommittee, Committee on Gov-
ernment Operations, House of Representatives, March 22-23,

1977.

2. For a specific industry example of such problems, see
the solicited letter of Fred L. Bernheim (Bernheim, Kahn &
Lozano/Architects, Ltd.) to Merrit E. Freeman of the Office
of Export Development, U.S. Department of Commerce as cited
in Hearings before the Commerce, Consumer and Monetary
Affairs Subcommittee of the Committee on Government Opera-
tions, House of Representatives, March 22-23, 1977, pp. 217-

220. 1In general, see the Interagency Report on U.S. Gov-

ernment Export Promotion Policies and Programs, Office of

Management and Budget, July 1975.

3. For example, see the memorandum prepared by the law firm
of Burt & Gray, Marblehead, Massachusetts, on the problems
associated with conforming to Treasury and Commerce anti-

boycott controls, International Trade Reporter's U.S. Export

Weekly, 1o. 187, December 20, 1977, pp. N1l-11,

26-877 O - 78 = 4
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4. See generally Arnett v. Kennedy, 416 U.S. 134 (1974);

Mathews v. Eldridge, 424 U.S. 319 (1976).

5. See generally, testimony before the House Ways and Means
Committee, March 23-24, 1978, regarding impact of §911 on

the U.S. overseas construction and engineering industries.

6. James E., McConnell and Donald R. Hoyte, Exporting,

Business Decision Making and Trade Policy, final report

submitted to The Institute for Public Policy Alternatives
(State University of New York at Buffalo, Department of
Geography, 1975); and Claude L. Simpson, Jr. and Duane
Kujawa, "“The Export Decision Process: An Empirical In-

quiry," Journal of International Business Studies, Spring

1974, pp. 107-117.

7. Sandra M. Huszagh and Fredrick W. Huszagh (University of
Montana), "Enterprise Function as a Determinant of Respon-
siveness to Legal Principles and Implementing Institutions,”

NSF GS-43801, 1974.

8. Por example, South Korea reportedly is considering
switching from U.S. to European suppliers for two nuclear
reactors worth about $1 billion because of anticipated

difficult with Ex-Im Bank financing; Atlanta Constitution,
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March 2, 1978, p.ll-D. Also, Congressman Bingham's sub-
committee on Trade and Economic Policy has been holding a
series of general and case hearings regarding the difficulty
encountered by U.S. exporters in obtaining strategic export

licensing.

9. See "A Study to Determine the Feasibility of the Export
Trading Company Concept as a Viable Vehicle for Expansion
of United States Exports, Appendix B (Legal Review of the
Webb-Pomerene Export Trade Act), U.S. Department of Commerce
{Report prepared in March, 1977 by Hay Associates, Phila-
delphia, Pennsylvania under contract No. 6-36234). Also

see Chapman, “Ekports and Antitrust: Must Competition Stop

at the Water's Edge?" 6 Vand. J. Trans. Law 399, 419-23

(1973); U.S. Chamber of Commerce, Final Report on U.S.

Antitrust Laws and American Exports (February 26, 1974).

10. Antitrust Guide for International Operations, Anti-
trust Division, U.S. Department of Justice, U.S. Government
Printing Office, 1977 (revised March 1, 1977). See generally
Seki, "The Justice Department's New Antitrust Guide for
International Operations--A Summary and Evaluation, 32

Bus. Law 1633-56 (1977); Griffin, Book Review, 8 Ga. J.

Intl. & Comp. Law (1978).
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11. For good quantitative discussion of these risk calcula-

tions, see McConnell and Hoyte, supra note 6 at 126-165.

12. Department of Justice Business Review Procedure (28

C.F.R. §50.6).

13. Webb-Pomerene Export Trade Act of 1918, 15 U.S.C. §§
61-65 (1970). Also see generally Chapman, supra note 9
at 443-444.

14. See Hearings before the Subcommittee on Trade, Commit-
tee on Ways and Means, House of Representatives, November 3,
1977; Hearings before the Subcommittee on Commerce, Con-
sumer and Monetary Affairs, Committee on Government Opera-
tions, House of Representatives, HMarch 22-23, 1977; "Effec-
tiveness of the Export Promotion Policies and Programs of
the Departments of Commerce and State,"” Committee on Govern-
ment Operations Report, House of Representatives, August 5,
1977; “Effectiveness of the Export Promotion Policies and
Programs of the Departments of Commerce and State: Follow-
up Report" Committee on Government Operations Report, House

of Representatives, March 8, 1978; Interagency Report on

U.S. Government Export Promotion Policies, Office of Management

and Budget, July 1975; James E. McConnell and Donald R.
Hoyte, supra note 6; "Business/Government Interface in the

U.S. Export Market: A Structural Analysis" (Internal report,
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The Dean Rusk Center for International and Comparative

Law, 1978.)

15. For a more detailed examination of the microeconomic
issues involved in cost curve determinations, see Edwin
Mansfield, Microeconomics (New York: W.W. Norton & Co.,

Inc., 1970), especially Chapters 6 and 7.

16. The assumption is made that the increased tax liability
imposed by Section 911 is totally borne by the firm, since
it would be unrealistic to expect the firm's personnel to

work for less.

17. Since the imposition of the tax affects only American
firms and not all suppliers within a given market, demand
elasticities for Market X and Market Y are not pertinent

to the discussion.

18. Effects are estimated for the marketing of a general
product class in a region of the world. The product is
placed within one of the four stages of the product 1ifé
cycle, and the nature of the product assessed in terms of
its technology. Both life cycle and technology are assessed

in relationship to the region where the product is marketed.
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19. Regions are selected for their consistent citation
within business periodicals as representing extremes in

living costs abroad.

* Graduate Research Assistant to Dr. Sandra Huszagh,

College of Business Administration, University of Georgia.

** prepared by Dr. Sandi M. Huszagh, Assistant Professor
of Marketing and Coordinator of International Activities,
College of Business, University of Georgia, in association
with other faculty and staff for presentation to faculty
working group analyzing the effects of recent tax provi-
sions on the competitiveness of U.S. international opera-
tions. These documents are incorporated in No. 78-018

of Working Paper Series published by the College of Busi-

ness Administration, The University of Georgia.

*** In developing this questionnaire, the author, Hardin

M. Byars, relied on comments by Dr. William R. Boulton

and Dr. Asterios G. Kefalas, both of the Management Depart-
ment, and Dr, Richard R. Still, Marketing Department, College

of Business Administration, University of Georgia.
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Senator Stevenson. You concluded by mentioning that the United
States has no coherent export policy and you’re right. As a matter
of fact, that’s why there are no administration witnesses here this
morning. They have no policy to describe or support, though we are
told that the administration is working on such a policy.

The executive branch is 2 maze of agencies, as you indicate, and,
of course, the Congress is a maze of committees and personalities,
too, which doesn’t help either. .

Do you think a Department of Trade would be a good idea? Most
or many countries at least have Ministries of Trade for the purpose
of pulling together the agencies that are involved in the trade ques-
tions. Should we attempt to do the same thing in the United States?

Mr. Huszaca. I have not followed those detailed I_)roposals, but I
would feel free to make some general comments on 1t. .

Yes, there is a theoretical advantage to collecting these various
interests. In think in this instance it would be very hard to collect
sume of the more important elements such as Justice Department
jurisdiction. After all, FTC and Justice have never been able to re-
solve jurisdictional limits. I think it would be hard to pull such
jurisdiction into a single Department of Trade because of the mys-
tique of the Sherman Act. .

Without that kind of strategic control to use discretionary power,

-not to harass people engaging in certain kinds of perhaps non-com-
petitive behavior in certain markets—I'm not sure that such a de-
partment would have the capacity like MITI in Japan. There, it’s
my understanding, they can make coordinated decisions about credit
extension, promotion programs, tax benefits and enforcement policies.
’'m not real sure that the American mentality is up to that kind of
authoritarian approach. Therefore I think it’s a good idea but when
one starts implementing it down the line there are critical pieces that
would be left out.

Senator Stevenson. Other countries are capable of putting together
large packages, including as you have indicated everything from
credits to nuclear processing plants to tractors, and these packages
in the aggregate would be very attractive to a country, though not all
o}f the parts are necessary. We have no institutional way of doing
that.

How about an Office of Special Representative for Export Policy,
an “Ambassador Strauss” for exports, or maybe it ought to be higher
than that—not at an ambassadorial level but at a Cabinet level—so
that the individual could claim the ear of officials at that level and
the President for that purpose?

Mr. Huszaca. Well, again, it seems to me it may have cosmetic
value. But in terms of doing the job like some other countries are
doing, I feel that flexibility needs to be at the bottom level. I would
inverse the whole system and say we ought to segregate some of the
incentives structures in the foreign service so that officers involved in
commercial affairs have incentives to really get out in the trenches
and dig around. Perhaps equally important, to have ready access—
almost on a telephone basis—to access agencies like Eximbank and
find out the status of a credit application. Competitiveness of interest
rates doesn’t reflect the importance of timely credit commitments. The
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timing of credit commitments is very important. I understand busi-
nessmen become extraordinarily nervous when high levels of uncer-
tainty exist. They can cope with things like definite price controls, but
when they don’t know what the price level is going to be they get
very annoyed.

Consequently, my preferences for allocating legislative power
would focus on the structure of Government af the levels that actu-
ally interface with the exporters, cne on one. The strategic knowledge
low-level people have of Government and its processes should be
readily available to the private sector.

Senator SteveEnson. I certainly agree with what you said about
how indiscriminate our laws are. They are indiscriminate like our
dominant macroeconomic theories and Government accounting and
reporting procedures which attach the same value to all goods and
services.

You indicated that other nations are more flexible, more discrimi-
nating. How do they take a more discriminating approach? The
Japanese, for example.

Mr. Huszaeu. I’'m not familiar with the details. It’s my under-
standing, though, that MITI does have both direct authority and
strategic authority to encourage private sector action consistent with
their long-range planning. I have seen some of their work which
targets evolving markets and identifies those characteristics Japa-
nese industry must have to enter such markets, achieve maximum
market share, and at the same time anticipate reactive regulatory
environments in those markets. This impressive staff analysis which
distinguishes markets and industries allows them to make credit
allocation decisions. Because of the elaborate, cultural relationships
between government, industry, and banks, MITI is able to gently
advise some industries that they are on the way out. They can expect
over the next 5 years that they ought to phase out gracefully as far
as exporting. Other industries are given the signal to beef up their
export activities. They are given rather specific suggestions, flowing
from top level people all the way down the system, as to how to
structure themselves for maximum impact in the foreign markets.

Now I think the problem with borrowing from the Japanese is
that their cultural makeup, their willingness to live with authority,
is very different than ours. I’'m not sure our system lends itself to
that. So we have to adopt other methods like other countries do. Let
me just give one example. Evidently in the Asian market Australia
and some other countries feel they must get a market share or be
foreclosed because of domestic competition—that is, domestic com-
petition in the market they are going into. They will allow to remain
on post those commercial officers that know where the power is back
home and how to get things done. These people can be left in the
primary market for 6 or 7 years so they can develop the elaborate
framework to tell people where to go and how to do things.

We don’t have that kind of strategic capacity, as I understand the
system, to make those kinds of judgments which commonplace people
can make. The businessmen that I have talked to, especially in the
Asian Basin, are extraordinarily impressed with certain countries’
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ability to not only deliver credit and market information but to in-
form the person in his planning process when that commitment will
be delivered. Timing is important because a lot of these businesses
have 8 and 5 year planning cycles. Certain information which only
the Government can provide needs to be delivered at the proper point
in the business planning cycle. It would be an impossible task if the
planning cycle varied for every company. However, such cycles tend
to be highly standardized for major industries. I don’t think it would
be beyond the Government’s capacity at the administrative level or
even the legislative level to make some of those fundamental
distinctions.

Senator Stevenson. Does the allocation of credit in Japan include
allocation of resources for product development, R. & D. in industry ?

Mr. Huszaem. That I don’t know, but I will be delighted to look
into that and try to get back on the specifics. I suspect 1t does.

Senator Stevensow. I think it does, too. I think you ought to take
it a step farther. This Government does have credit. It will allocate
credit discriminately to industry in inner-cities or depressed areas,
for example, because it appears to be socially desirable or to failing
industry because it appears to be a way to save jobs, but, it doesn’t
allocate credit for reasons which arc purely economic, even though
over a longer period of time the social benefits may be larger.

Mr. Huszaca. Of course, in our structure there are programs I
believe in the National Science Foundation and elsewhere where
R. & D. money is allocated to some extent on the basis of potential
for payout, but it’s very tenuous I must say.

Senator Stevenson. That’s closer to basic research certainly than
it is to R. & D. for development of commercially viable products. We
don’t do that. They are a spinoff. It may be out of Defense or out of
NASA, but as far as I know, no direct support of R. & D. for op-
tical fibers, for computers, anticipating markets and helping with
the development of products for those markets. We have never made
that an objective of the Government. .

I think it’s partly because of the adversarial relationship which
has characterized business and Government in this country, as op-
posed to the relationship in other countries, including Japan. I
think your observations are valid and important, but there’s a big
step from those observations to the formulation of policy and you
could go a little bit further as in this case to help us make that steg

Mr. Huszagu. I will comment on this briefly. Yes, there is an ad-
versarial tone to business and congressional relationships. Conse-
quently what I call mid-range facts aren’t really well developed
because everybody is holding out for the ultimate piece of the pie.
I do feel, however, that if this subcommittee would on a tentative
basis signal that it is going to take into account differences within
industries, I suspect monolithic lobbying by the private sector would
disaggregate rather quickly like it did on S. 911 with the construe-
tion and engineering industry. If Congress indicated it was going to
shape a more coherent export, policy and take all forces into account
such as antitrust, credit, promotion, and so forth, I suspect the two
monolithic groups—administration versus industry—would disaggre-
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gate. You would get a rather full spectrum of information since
there would no longer be an identifiable adversarial relationship. Ad-
mittedly there would be some committee allocation problems in the
Congress.

Senator Stevenson. Well, allocation is a fighting word as I think
you will find as you try to take that next step—what it is, I mean.

The Commerce Department is taking a very feeble step with re-
spect to R. & D. and the industries selected are textiles, shoes, and
for reasons which I still do not understand—I think in the first
case they are fairly obvious—the third is jewelry. Well, we are not
looking to the future. We are not anticipating market demands in
the future and helping with the development of products. The vision
is short-range as usual and political pressures play a large part in
this one most limited attempt at allocation.

Shoes, arguably, are the victims of imports in certain depressed
areas in New Hampshire which has sent certain individuals to serve
in the Federal Government, and textiles are an obvious case. As I
say, I don’t understand the significance of jewelry. So I don’t think
it’s & question of our being willing to make the commitment that
vou indicated. _

The problem is much more one of method—how do you do it—
and Senator Schmitt and T are both interested especially because we
have leadership on the Subcommittee on Science, Technology and
Space, and some of this work is being conducted in conjunction with
that subcommittee. That is to say, industrial R. & D. and the rela-
tionship between the Government and industry for R. & D., and also
the Federal Government’s commitment to basic research, and I think
we are all beginning to conclude that one of the major reasons for
the noncompetitiveness of U.S. industry in the world is a flagging
commitment to R. & D. and product development and innovation.

Tt used to be competition from labor intensive industries such as
shoes and textiles. Now it’s increasingly from high technology in-
dustries and from countries that have governments which support
those high technology industries and instead of complaining and re-
sorting to protectionism and subsidizing the dving industries, wa
would like to get smart and learn from them and beat them at their
own game if necessary. But how you do that is T think more difficult
than expressing the willingness to try.

. Mr. Huszaon. I believe an economics professor from George Wash-
mgton University has provided some information to this subcom-
mittee on what he called the disaggregated relationships between
industries and R. & D. Of course, vou are talking about allocations
of Government largesse as to R. & D. Such allocation decisions might
well bog down in some of the machinations of Congress. I suspect,
though, if one were to look at an issue like antitrust or some of the
other export impediments, it might be easier for Congress to facili-
tate exnorts. They need only to sav to the Justice Denartment “We
would like to have vou come un in 6 months.and tell us how vou
would employ your business review procedure to facilitate exports.”
I realize. however, there are other subcommittees involved. For
example Justice should be asked “How would you use your business
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review to stimulate exports? What factors limit your ability to dis-
tinguish small new to market companies from large, old to mg,rke,i;,
companies as to advice given and the durability of that advice?
If they appeared intransigent or presented a lot of excuses why it
can’t be done, I suspect that the FTC would be more than willing to
come in and suggest a way it might be done. At that point, of course,
the stage is set for enlarging the Webb-Pomerene Act in some spe-
cific ways. Then presumably Justice will make some sharp calcula-
tions of what they are going to lose.

Senator Stevenson. Well, I'm not convinced that even our largest
industries can effectively compete any more, but I think your idea
is good. I'm just not sure that it goes far enough. We want to ex-
amine also trading companies on the Japanese model. There, im-
pediment appears to be in the antitrust laws, too. Do you have any
thoughts about that possibility ?

Mr. HuszacH. I have referenced in my testimony a study Hay
Associates prepared for the Commerce Department on the trading
company concept. We have not gone into that, but I have several
students that are now doing background research on this issue. How-
ever, I do believe the trading company concept does assume a cul-
tural discipline that is not very suited to the American style. Further
I am sure the Justice Department would feel such a trading com-
pany could be used as a tool by dominant enterprises, but I don’t
feel qualified to discuss the merits of that. I do believe, though, there
a,rehserious cultural problems in embracing the Japanese concept as
such. P

Senator StevensoN. Senator Schmitt.

Senator Scamrrt. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I certainly welcome your testimony, Mr. Huszagh. I also agree that
there are some major cultural differences not only between the Japa-
nese and American situation, but also between other nations and the
American situation. Every society has some basic cultural imprint
that affects issues of this kind. It has been my historical observation
that the periods where exports were not of great concern to this
country were periods, as the chairman has indicated, of very rapid
technological innovation in this country. Something big was happen-
ing. Something new was going on or had just happened and the
spinoff from that was a period of great vitality for American indus-
try and for the exports of American industry.

The competitiveness of other nations has increased with time just
like the rate of change of our whole Earth society has increased with
time, but I don’t think that the rule necessarily will prove invalid
that if we are in a period of rapid technological growth that we
won’t also find that many of these other considerations fade some-
what into the background. The vitality of the system itself tends to
overcome the impediments that Government in particular puts in
front of the export area.

Your testimony I think very clearly points out the compartment-
alization of our export considerations within the Government. In a
period of technological downturn which usually, I think almost in-
variably relates to a period of economic downturn in this country—
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which comes first one would have to argue some more—but in that
period, then the interest of Treasury primarily in revenue, of Com-
merce primarily in export rates, of Justice in business review or
antitrust consideration, and of State in just the narrow foreign policy
aims, all tend to work against each other in various ways. The need
to have some kind of strategic capacity in 2 period of economic
downturn as well as in other periods is extremely important and we
would hope that people like yourselves can go away from the hear-
ings that we are having with some commitment to think about this.

I’m not sure that another department Cabinet level is going to be
the answer because that usually just results in a shuffling of boxes
and not necessarily in a change of concept. On the other hand, I’'m
not sure that, as you have indicated, our culture will allow us to
adopt a Japanese or German or French or maybe even a British
model, at least a modern British model.

Do you see in your examination of this business any direct correla-
tion between our concern about export policy and the level of vitality
of our economy ?

Mr, Huszaea. Well, I do—I guess it was a point that you men-
tioned earlier that bothered me. That is, industrial aggressiveness or
a vitality will overcome the impediments.

Senator ScaMrTT. Let me just interrupt and say they tend to be
overcomse even though they are still there and should be there.

Mr. Huszaen. All right.

Senator Scamrrt. But we tend just by sheer energy to overcome
the kinds of things, the roadblocks, that are put in our way.

Mr. Huszaca. All right, let me make this rather uneducated com-
ment. As regards the large industrial enterprises now in the export
area, multinationals, T would say that statement is probably true.
They have already established a format for thinking worldwide and
that’s now a part of them. It might also be true for new-to-market
or new-to-export companies if there was a lot of slack in the system.
In the past, we had an enormous technological lead. We really didn’t
have competition once we decided to put up with the heat, different
language, et cetera. Unfortunately, -competition is now there in
a very rampant way. Moreover, I gather from conversations with
businessmen that the uncertainties of government here and abroad,
at the Federal, State, and local levels and the volatility in the rela-
tionships between private and public sectors, tend to make business-
men much more cautious about venturing out into new turf. I think
it’s a very, very serious problem.

If there is this inherent conservatism which says “Well, I’m going
to just conserve rather than be aggressive and risk”—and that’s espe-
cially true with some that are just hanging on in the markets by the
skin of their feet—then T think even the slightest impediments will
keep them out. Conversely, I think erosion of those impediments or
limitation of them will get such business back into the markets. T
think that they will come in in substantial numbers.

However I'm really not qualified to talk about whether we are in
a state of vitality. I guess I’'m verv pessimistic on that, unfortunately.

Senator Scrmrrr. Well. ’'m pessimistic, also. because I think over
the last 10 years the level of investment of the private and public
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sector in high risk technologies is clearly down compared to what it
has been in the past, proportionately, and what it should be. I think
the reason that you are now seeing this conservatism, the reason we
are now seeing the apparently equalization of competitiveness within
the international marketplace, is because of this downturn in our own
investments; that had we continued to push and egplore both in the
private sector and the public sector new technologies, we would find
we would still be very competitive. .

That doesn’t mean that the impediments wouldn’t be there and if
they were removed wouldn’t further increase our ability to capitalize
in these foreign countries. My inclination right now is to try to ex-
plore two things. One is how do we revitalize our technological base
so we recapture this leading edge of technology that has tradition-
ally—probably for 200 years or more—been the source of the eco-
nomic strength of this country, but also how do we remove these im-
pediments and in particular develop what you referred to as the
strategic capacity to look at all aspects of the export picture, all
major aspects, look at them as a whole, an integrative whole, and
determine what our policy ought to be but still within our own cul-
tural environment, and my intuition tells me we can do that. The
thing that’s lacking is just what might be the mechanism by which
it happens. '

I don’t think personally we can adopt the Japanese model. I don’t
think it will work. The two cultures are very, very different. There
are very deep-seated reasons why the Japanese personality accepts
the kind of integrative government-industry-financial institutions
that they have. As a matter of fact. I don’t believe there’s any rule
of law within that acceptance. I think it is just acceptance. Is that
correct ¢ Do you know, by anv chance ?

Mr. Huszaga. The rule of law in that regard ¢

Senator Scamrrr. For example, when Government. starts to apply
the strategic strategy which includes financial and industrial con-
cerns, then that strategy starts to be applied but not applied by force
of law. It’s applied because everybody is part of the same general
strategy. .

Mr. Huszacra. Well, some of it is. It’s getting more institutionalized.
I mean, the old basis of common cultural heritage is obviously eroding
over time. More and more jurisdictional disputes are becoming insti-
tutionalized in the sense that you’re talking about.

In terms of what can be done here, let me make a few comments.
Mr. Rusk has been rather diligent over the last 9 months in trying
to assess the level of understanding businessmen’s problems at various
points in the Government structure. I cannot say as an outside ob-
server that those explorations on his part have led to very optimistic
conclusions. There’s been a general insensitivity or a preoccupation
with currency stability and so on and so forth. I do feel that the com-
mittees like this one, keeping within the bounds of political realities,
could harass strategically—

Senator Scamrrt. Did you say harass?

Mr. Huszaga. Well, ’'m using that very loosely, but I’'m saying rub
their noses in some rather specific things. Ask them what precludes
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making certain distinctions to foster exports: why aren’t they more
sensitive to exporter needs; how do they coordinate export matters in
the Department of Treasury: how realistic is their coordination pro-
cedure between State and Mr. Strauss and others? Put those hard
questions to them. Then agency officials will ask their staffs to work
up answers. Presumably their staffs will become enlightened, perhaps
for the first time about peculiar needs of exporters and their impor-
tance to the country’s long term health. I think there’s just a lot of
education of the administrative branch that needs to be done.

It sounds very simple-minded and sophomoric, but agencies become
extraordinarily insensitive to the collateral effects of their action or
inaction, as you well realize. I think subcommittees like this really
have the capacity to substantially reduce this insensitivity. It may be
a little devious, but then again.

Senator ScaMrrT. It’s not devious at all and I think it’s an excellent
suggestion. Our only problem has been recently getting this particular
administration to respond to the kinds of questions that we ask, but
I don’t know whether that’s an individual problem that I have or
whether it’s a general problem that the Senate has,

Mr. Huszaca. If you’re going to force the administration to
respond holistically, then I think there would be a problem. But why
not just pick on individual people, whether through this subcommittee
or the oversight subcommittees for those particular agencies——

Senator Scamrrr. Well, I think, Mr. Huszagh, that’s an excellent
suggestion and probably should be followed up on. I would, though,
predict that at least five out of six of the letters I would write I can
also write the answer that I will receive and that answer will generally
say, “These things are being taken care of at this and that advisory
level by this or that interagency review committee,” et cetera, et cetera,
and probably without diligent followup will not result in any great
upwelling of new strategic planning or tactical planning within the
administration. That doesn’t mean it should not be done, however,
because it could very well get things started.

Mr. Huszagh, I appreciate very much your testimony. As the
chairman has said. it will be included in its entirety in the record.

Mr. Huszacu. Thank you, Senator.

Senator Scamrrr. Our next witnesses will form a panel: Ralph
Weller, who is chairman and chief executive officer, Otis Elevator Co.
of New York and chairman of the international trade subcommittee,
Chamber of Commerce of the United States: John R. Babson, vice
president, Ingersoll-Rand Co., N.J., and chairman of the executive
committee of the Special Committee for U.S. Exports: Richard
Fenton, president, Fenton International, Inc., Aspen, Colo., and
chairman of the Small Business Task Force of the Special Committee
for U.S. Exports; and Richard Melville, president and chief executive
officer, Allied Bank International, N.Y. '

Gentlemen, we appreciate very much your joining us this morning.
As usual, we would also appreciate your testimony being summarized
with the assurance that the entire testimony will be included in our
record. We might as well start in the order that T read unless you
gentlemen have worked out some other order. Mr. Weller, would you
care to begin?




59

STATEMENT OF RALPH A. WELLER, CHAIRMAN AND CHIEF
EXECUTIVE OFFICER, OTIS ELEVATOR CO., NEW YORK, AND
CHAIRMAN OF THE INTERNATIONAL TRADE SUBCOMMITTEE,
CHAMBER OF COMMERCE OF THE UNITED STATES

Mr. WeLLer. Thank you, Senator Schmitt.

I am Ralph Weller, chairman of the board of the Otis Elevator Co.,
which is a subsidiary of the United Technologies Corp. of which I’'m
a vice president, and chairman of the International Trade Subcom-
mittee of the Chamber of Commerce of the United States on whose
behalf T am testifying today.

‘With the Senator’s admonition, I will not read my statement but
will submit it for the record with the Senator’s permission.

[Complete statement follows:]
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STATEMENT
on
U.S. PROGRAMS AND FACILITIES DESIGNED TO INCREASE OR FACILITATE EXPORTS
before the
SUBCOMMITTEE ON INTERNATIONAL FINANCE
of the
SENATE BANKING COMMITTEE
for the
CHAMBER OF COMMERCE OF THE UNITED STATES
by
\f Ralph A. Weller

April 5, 1978

I am Ralph Weller, chairman of the board, Otis Elevator Company,
vice president, United Technologies Corporation, and chairman of the Internatiomal
Trade Subcommittee of the Chamber of Commerce of the United States, on whose
behalf I appear today.

The National Chamber appreciates the opportunity to comment on the serious
issue of United States export performance and ways the government can help to
lmprove it. The Chamber's membership -- now consisting of over 69,000 business
firms, large and small, over 2,600 chambers of commerce in the United States and
abroad, and 1,200 trade and professional associations -- is deeply concerned with
this issue.

THE TRADE DEFICIT AND THE IMPORTANCE OF EXPORTS
In 1978, after two successive years of record trade deficits, there is

little remaining disagreement that the international trade position of the
United States has become precarious. There is general recognition that our huge
trade deficit -- over $36 billion (c.i.f.) in 1977 -- has been caused by a
number of factors. On the import side, increases h;ve been caused about equally
by increased mineral fuel imports and by other imports. These imports are not
expected to decline significantly.

Sluggish U.S. export performance has been due primarily to four factors:
bountiful worldwide grain harvests which have hurt our agricultural exports, a
cyclically low rate of real fixed investment abroad that has depressed our
capital goods exports, developing countries restraining imports to protect their
currencies and conserve foreign exchange,-and U.S. manufacturers becoming less
competitive in world markets.

Clearly, one way to reduce our $36'billion trade deficit is to stimulate
exports in all ways possible. In fact, it may be the best short-term solution;

because other suggested remedies -- incredsing productivity, expanding imvestment,
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and reducing dependence on foreign oil -~ are all longer-term measures.

Therefore, 1 would like to discuss several areas in which the governmment
can play an important role in export promotion and facilitation. We are informed
that this hearing is not intended to cover either the Export Import Bank (onm
which the National Chamber has already presented testimony to this Subcommittee)
or government aids to agricultural exports, so I will restrict my comments to
other programs,

DOMESTIC INTERNATIONAL SALES CORPORATION ISC

The National Chamber supports the concept of DISC -~ the Domestic
International Sales Corpo.ation. Since the legislation became effective in 1972,
over 9,400 companies have set up DISCs, resulting in increased U.S. exports,
plant utilization, and employment. The DISC is one of the single most important
export aids avgilable to a U.S. exporter. In fact, DISC exports have generally
grown at a faster rate than non-DISC exports. Unfortunately, the Administration
proposes to eliminate DISC benefits over a three-year period.

Many U,S. companies that now use the DISC mechanism have increased
substantially their exports, thus providing vitally needed U.S. jobs.

Besides promoting domestic employment and increasing exports, the DISC
provisions were intended to overcome two major disadvantages that faced U.S.-domiciled
exporters. First, they were often competing against exporters based in foreign
countries which gave very liberal tax benefits to exporters. Second, domestic
exporters were not receiving the tax benefits available to foreign subsidiaries of
U.S. corporations. R

Use of a DISC encourages firms that are too small to operate through
foreign subsidiaries to enter the export field. The use of DISCs continues to
increase. While the tax deferral may not be large in many cases, the cumulative
effect {s a substantial increase in working capital for furtherx export development.

The International Ecomomic Report of the President for 1977 obsexved that
"[d]uring the past fiscal year, efforts by other countries to stimulate their
economic recovery through higher exports led to a substantial increase in foreign
export credit support programs and other government aids.' The report further
showed that goveruments of other major trading nations on the average spend about
50 percent more than does the United States Government on promotion of manufactured
exports. The report concluded that the DISC legislation "has benefited expo‘t.;tets
8since its inception. . . and has proved an effective stimulus to U.S. exports."

The National Chamber oppuses any elimination or reduction of DISC benefits.

26-877 O -8 =5
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COMMERCE AND STATE DEPARTMENT EXPORT PROMOTION PROGRAMS

If all American businesses were aggressively interested in exporting,

there would be little need for government export promotion programs. There is,
however, a considerable 'gray area' within the U.S. economy representing potential
export trade -- firms that could be exporting but are not doing so. Many American
firms place priority on domestic rather than on foreign sales. Many, but not all,
of these firms are small businesses. They are often reluctant to imvest the time
and resources necessary to penetrate foreign markets. Indeed, some are not even
aware of export opportunities. Often businesses become satisfied with the huge
market represented by the United States. Even among firms that do export, there
is relatively little awareness of being part of an "exporting coi . tituency."

These problems compound the difficulties facing officials concerned with
developing and administering Commerce and State Department programs designed to
expand and facilitate expots. It is impossible to measure precisely the contribu-
tion these programs make tu total export activity. The evidence indicates that
they are a significant contribution but éhat they are essentially supplementary
to the basic impulse which must come from businéss itself.

Much remains to be done to supplement the good work of Commerce Department
Field Offices. More emphasis is needed at home in addition to improved export
assistance services provided by U.S. Government personnel abioad. U.S. firms
that have done their basic homework -- studying how to penetraté a particular
foreign market -- can generally obtain adequate assistance. They know what
they are looking for. Other firms, ignorant of exporting realities or unconmvinced
that exporting is worth the bother, must be treated differently.

"Trade leads" located overseas by U.S. commercial officials are only
the first step. Some way must be found to deliver good leads quickly to companies
that are most likely to act on them. Also, finding a potential exporter to fill
a lead is not enough. Counseling on the essentials of exporting must be a key
element of government programs.

Ignorance or disinterest are only part of the problem, There is often
a lack of flexibility in adapting U.S. products and marketing methods to foreign
markets; for example, failure to adapt products to foreign standards of power
and measurement, not providing instructions in foreign languages, not quoting
price information in foteign currencies, or simply not responding to inquiries
written in foreign languagés or involving detailed and demanding specifications.
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There has been much recent controversy surrounding U.S. overseas trade
centers. One of the problems in assessing these centers {s the difficulty in
measuring exactly how much new export activity. they generate. The consensus is
that U.S. trade centers certainly contribute to U.S. export performance, bﬁt
expansion of export promotion activities should probably occur in areas in which
benefits are more readily identifiable.

As oné further suggestion, I should add that efforts should be directed
at improving the quality and timeliness of foreign market data made available to
American firms by the Commerce and State Departments.

FOREIGN BARRIERS TO U.S. EXPORTS
One U,S. Governm=nt export expansion program -- which is generally not

thought of as an export program -- is our particibation in the Tokyo Round of
the Multilateral Trade Negotiations, U.S. efforts in this negotiating forum
are aimed at increasing future market access for U.S..expotters through the
reduction of trade barriers to U.S. products. The Tokyo Round is unique among
the seven rounds of international trade negotiations conducted since 1947 in that
its heaviest emphasis in obtaining trade liberalization is no longer on tariff-cutting,
but 18 directed at nontariff barriers -- the major impediments to world trade today.
Under the capable direction of the President's Special Trade Representative,
Robert S. Strauss, U.S. negotiators are seeking reductions in such nontariff
barriers as subsidies (both producer subsidies and export subsidies), customs
formalities and procedures, government procurement practices, quantitative restrictions,
technical barriers to trade, and import licensing. The importance of the Tokyo
Round lies in the fact that its success can mean expanded opportunities for America's
major export industries in the 1980's and 1990's. The Chamber supports
Ambassadcr Strauss in his difficult negotiating task, and urges our trading partners
not to favor short-term protectionist measures at the expense of the trade expansionary
objectives of the MIN.
WEBB_POMERENE ACT

The final item I would like to address today is the Webb Pomerene Act.
The Act was intended initially to allow American exporters to compete on a more
equal basis with foreign cartels in overseas markets. It exempts the formation
and operation of Export Trade Assoclations from the prohibitions of the Sherman Act.
However, the Webb Pomerene Act forbids activities of associations which would
enhance or depress prices or otherwise lessen competition in the United States.
Tyg utility of this export mechanism has been questioned, especially in view of

the associations being restricted to trade in 'goods, wares or merchandise."
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In order to encourage more associations, there have been over the years congressiomal
proposals to broaden the scope of the Act, but nothing has been enacted.

Little interest in the Webb Pomerene Act has been expressed by large,
well-known corporations, which often do not need export associations to market
their products. But smaller firms -- the intended beneficiaries of the Act --
also have not taken advantage of its provisions to any significant extent. Having
never been mumerous, only 28 associations exist today. The Webb Pomerene Act,
as it presently stands, has not really effectively fostered expansion of U.S.
foreign trade.

A thorough reappraisal of the Webb Pomerene Act is needed. The principal
reason for the Act's failure is its vagueness., No definitive standards are
prescribed for permissible activities. The result of this uncertainty has been
administrative and judicial rule-making which has done more to restrain than
advance the intent of the Act. The Justice Department, more familiar with domestic
antitrust matters than export trade, has zealously attacked Webb associatioms.
Facing the liklihood of an Antitrust Division investigation and with no clear
jdea of permissible activities, few businessmen have been willing to risk the
severe penalities of the Sherman Act by forming Export Trade Associations.

In 1973 a National Chamber Antitrust Task Force on International Trade
and Investment developed four proposals for reform ‘of the Webb Pomerene Act.

These proposals are still relevant today and I would like to mention them
briefly:

1. Administrative authority for enforcing the provisions of the Webb

Pomerene Act should be comsolidated in one agency. Currently, an exporter has

no assurance that approval from one agency will present another from taking
unilateral restrictive action. Additionally, there should be standard, coherent
and specified procedures by which associations are regulated by one agency.

2, Preclearance of association activities should become a part of the

Act's administration. Such prior clearance should estopp subsequent suits so

long as the affected association performs activities within the scope of the
clearance.

3. Sales by associations financed through government agencies should be
explicitly permitted. The Concentrated Phosphate case proscribed association

participation in AID-financed projects, and has discouraged other govermment

agencies from soliciting Webb Association participation.



65

4. The definition of "export trade' must be made more clear and expanded

to include services as well as goods.

U.5. BARRIERS TO EXPORTING

I have discussed how governmental assistance can help improve U.S. export

performance. Unfortunately, governmental regulatory activities designed to
achieve unrelated policy objectives frequently damage U.S. export performance.
1 would like to provide the Subcommittee with several examples of these export-
related problems.

What may come to be the best example in recent years of burdens placed
on exporters in their efforts to cope with foreign competition is the anti-boycott
provision of the Export Administration Amendments of 1977. Final regulations
only recently have been promulgated, so no ﬁne can yet quantify the dollar loss
represented by the anticipated shift in purchasing by Middle East customers
from U.S. to German, Japanese, French or British firms. Some large corporations
with considerable legal resources will probably be able to navigate the current
anti-boycott regulations and remain active in Middle East markets, but the
Chamber is most comcerned about small firms which do not have the resources to
cope with these additional complications. Furthermore, small exporters who
might otherwise have entered Middle East markets are now being deterred from
doing so by the anti-boycott law and its penalties for violation.

Frequently these governmental actions affecting international commerce
represent efforts to impose American standards on the rest of the world. Certainly,
if we respect our own values, we should recommend them to other nations, but this
should be done on a govermment-to-government basis, not through extraterritorial
enforcement of U.S. law. For example, a draft proposal advocated by the President's
Council on Environmental Quality, which 1s now the subject of inter-agency
discussions, would require that exporters file an envirommental assessment before
being granted government export financing or export licenses. Not surprisingly,
exporters are concerned about the potential delays and expense which would be
caused by time-consuming preparation of impact statements. This could easily
translate into lost sales. Here we have an excellent example of an issue which
should be addressed through a multilateral agreement; but instead, a federal
agency -- in an effort to expand.ics powers in an unrelated area -- has proposed

to handicap U.S. exporters.



A final example of this phenomenon is the effort to repeal Section 911
of the Internal Revenue Code dealing with income taxation of U.S. individuals
residing outside of the United States. Prior to the Tax Reform Act of 1976
Section 911 offered U.S. citizens working abroad tax benefits to compensate
for the extra expense of living and raising a family abroad., In 1976 the
earned income exclusion under Section 91l was reduced, foreign tax crediting was
cut back, and effective rates were increased, At present, only the House of
Representatives has taken action to delay the effective date of these changes.

In order to operate interpationally, U.5. firms must employ some American
citizens to work in foreign subsidiaries and branches. American employees are
necessary in some positions because local nationals often do not possess the
needed skills, experience or familiarity with American business methods. The
1976 changes in Section 911 have begun to increase substantially the financial
burden on Americans working abroad, and om the companies that employ them. Some
companies have indicated that increased costs will force them to replace their
American employees abroad with foreign vétkers. This could have a significant
impact on U.S. exports, since American employees who have the discretion to
determine which goods and supplies will be used in their foreign operations are
more likely to seek U.S. products. The net effect will be to increase expenses
and make American businesses abroad less competitive with foreign businesses.
When balanced against the objective lying behind the change in the law -- s modest
increase in Treasury revenues -- the elimination of Section 911 benefits appears
to be, indeed, an unwise move, likely to inhibit U.S. exports.

In summation, the National Chamber is gratified to see signs of growing
appreciation in the Congress of the need to improve U.S. export performance. The
Subcommittee on International Finance {8 to be commended for the exceptional .
attention it has devoted to U.S. export problems during this Congress. Interesting
ideas have been expressed today and during other hearings before this Subcommittee.
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Mr, WeLLEr. I don’t think it’s necessary to speak in any detail today
about the position of our exports relative to our imports or in any
way have to justify the effects that this has had on the value of our
dollar in world markets, and I don’t think I have to overstress the
imgortance of our taking steps to correct this situation. .

learly, one way to reduce our $31 billion trade deficit is to stimu-
late exports in all ways possible. In fact, it may be not only the best
but the short term solution, because other suggested remedies—in-
creasing productivity, expanding investment and reducing dependence
on foreign oil—are certainly longer term solutions. . .

Therefore, I would like to discuss several areas in which the
Government can play an important role in export promotion and
facilitation. We will not talk, as we have been directed, on either the
Eximbank or on Governmnet aids to agricultural exports.

Let me first say a few words about DISC. I listened with interest
to Mr. Huszagh’s testimony regarding DISC and in general I suspect
that T would agree with most things that he said. You can build a
case for it. You can build a case against it. I think it’s too early really
to say it’s been a great thing or a bad thing. .

Probably more important than that is how the business commumty
and other nations look at our feelings on DISC. They obviously don’t
like it. So it must have some value. Many corporations are using it
so they must think it has some value aside from the deferral of taxes.
It has gotten other people involved in exports who were not involved
before. It has a secondary value because I think one of the things
we overlook in the relationship between big business and small busi-
ness, on the export side as well as others, 1s the fact that every time
big business, so-called, gets an export order, it’s accompanied by other
orders and vendors go along with the large business.

If we take the statistics and say roughly 200 corporations accounted
for 80 percent of exports, the small business content in that 80 percent
is significant. I can cite a United Technologies export to South Korea
for some gas turbine generators for a powerplant in South Korea
where, in the American content, about 25 percent was vendor equip-
ment. Of the vendors, 80 percent were officially classified as small
business. We had a list of those vendors made up just for our own
information and discovered that we had some transactions that were
$10 and some that were $2 million in about $6 million of vendor
equipment. So we did run the gamut from small business to large
business and I suspect this 1s true in most exports by large
corporations.

Senator Scuyrrr. Excuse me if T may interrupt. Is that the only
time you have made that kind of record ?

Mr. WeLLer. Yes. We made one specific study in relation with
testimony we gave on the Eximbank for the House.

We think that DISC—and we use it extensively in our company
and many of the members of the Chamber of Commerce use it—has
promoted domestic employment. It has increased exports. We think
that DISCs have done much to overcome two major disadvantages that
faced U.S.-domiciled exporters. First, they were often competing
against exporters based in foreign countries which gave very liberal
tax benefits to exporters and second domestic exporters were not
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receiving the tax benefits available to foreign subsidiaries of U.E.
corporations.

We think that DISC can encourage firms that are too small to
operate through foreign subsidiaries to enter the export field. The
classical way of going overseas has been an agent, a branch office, a
subsidiary, and some of the smaller companies cannot afford the latter
two processes. The DISC helps them get into the export business.

Interestingly enough, the international economic report of the
President for 1977 said, talking about DISC legislation, that it “has
benefited exporters since its inception . . . and has proved an effective
stimulus to U.S. exports.” .

The National Chamber opposes any elimination or reduction of
DISC benefits.

Senator Scamrrr. Let me interrupt again. Do you fully understand
the administration’s reason for the elimination of DISC#

Mr. WeLLer. Well, I understand it’s a Treasury inspired proposal
that, No. 1, says that the benefits are not worth the losses.

Senator ScaMITT. So it’s primarily revenue-saving, supposedly—
direct revenue saving?

Mr. WeLLer. It’s, unfortunately, a 1-year analysis and this is I
think the problem with many of the Treasury’s suggestions to the
Congress when they talk about tax legislation. They are too often
talking about a 1-year impact instead of a long-range impact.

Senator Scamrrrt. Instead of a multi-year impact, plus the indirect
impact on revenue through the stimulation of activity?

Mr. WELLER. Yes, sir.

Senator Scamrrr. Thank you.

Mr. WeLLer. If I may, I will skip over the Commerce and State
Department export promotion programs.

I think we would agree, if all American businesses were aggres-
sively interested in exporting, there would be little need for Govern-
ment export promotion programs. The figures I quoted before indicate
that not all American businesses are truly interested or capable or
maybe sophisticated enough to cope with the problems of marketing
in other areas to get involved with it. Many American firms place
priority on domestic rather than on foreign sales. Obviously if they
have a fine market here they don’t want to incur the much higher
administrative costs that would be involved in foreign sales.

So, therefore, we feel that the work of Commerce and State that are
designed to expand and facilitate exports are worthwhile. We
wouldn’t always think that the implementation is perfect, nor maybe
i:lhcia priorities assigned to these tasks are sensible, but they certainly

elp.

We in United Technologies have used some of the fairs. We have
been participants in the Jast few years in several of the fairs spon-
sored around the world. We have ourselves mixed feelings in having
an automobile show type exhibition where it’s open to the general
public and you end up giving away sales literature and technical
studies. It may have a long-range benefit and it may not.

We do need help in recognition of the buyer and the buyer’s recog-
nition of the seller. We think that much work has to be done at home
to introduce business to the importance of exports. I'm talking now
about the large number of businesses that are not involved. We think
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that in general the home offices are not as sophisticated as the over-
seas offices of Commerce. Therefore, people sometimes are getting
inadequate information, shall we call it, on what they should be doin
and how they do it. This particular area could stand funding an
could stand a lot of help. o

I might add a personal aside, if I may at this time, that we have
seen indications of the administration sending a letter to all American
Ambassadors abroad stressing the importance of the sale of American
goods. We think that is a fine first step. We would like to see that
letter strengthened in assigning priorities to this mission and, to use
an old expression, putting your money where your mouth is; assign-
ing some people to assist in it because I'm sure some of our overseas
missions will put this in their list of things to do and I’m not sure,
that without any funding, muech is going to be done.

My personal experience has been that we have had excellent help
with some embassies overseas with sales. With others we have been
gifted with benign neglect, either because of the workload or a partic-
ular person’s interest to get involved in the commercial world. This
ignorance, or disinterest, 1s only part of the problem.

We have within the business community a very large problem our-
selves. We have to explain not only to companies but to workers the
importance of exports. There are many figures that have been quoted
in the last few months on the number of jobs that are related to ex-
ports in the United States. I hive heard one-sixth of all jobs; I have
heard one-seventh—it’s always accompanied by the figure of one in
three acres of farmland being devoted to exports—but I don’t think
the average worker or business person recognizes this, and this goes
to the vendors who are selling to the larger multinationals who are
exporting. Those goods are going overseas, too, and they don’t realize
it. Therefore we don’t have a constituency that is clamoring for a
policy from the Congress, but that’s what we need.

Senator Scamrrr. Excuse me, Mr. Weller. Just so these minor
points are cleared up, where does the Chamber of Commerce place the
priority of foreign exports relative to other things that the Chamber
18 either fighting for or opposing ¢

Mr. WeLLer. Well, sir, in terms of policy, the National Policy Com-
mittee of the Chamber of Commerce is one of its most important
committees. It has three very active subcommittees and under those
subcommittees we have five ad hoc committees on specific issues. I
have not seen a board of directors meeting of the Chamber of
Commerce in the approximately 5 years that I have served on it that
has not been devoted to a considerable extent on international matters,
updating Chamber policy, and updating instructions to its staff in
the international arena mostly in the areas of trade and exports.

Senator ScayiTT. Well, my only reason for asking that question is
I see very active Chamber educational efforts on issues such as labor
reform and taxes, but I don’t recall in the year and 3 months that I
have been here any Chamber discussion, other than in this hearing
and maybe a couple other hearings, relative to export policy.

Mr. Werrer. Each year at our annual meeting the International
Policy Committee has conducted a luncheon and seminar session for
all the members of the Chamber who attend the annual meeting.

Senator ScaumrTT. I'm thinking of activities, '
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Mr. WeLLer. We have gone out within the local areas and given
luncheon sessions quite often on the subject of international affairs,
Obviously, with the large membership of the Chamber we have prob-
ably the same ratio of companies that are involved in the international
trade as the whole total business community does. Within that frame-
work, I suspect the Chamber publications, the Chamber-sponsored
radio programs, television programs, have addressed the international
issues that we are discussing to a much larger degree than the pro-
portion of the membership involved in exporting, either in terms of
volume of sales or raw numbers, would indicate.

So I think the Chamber has been very, very active in this interna-
tional area and will continue to be so.

Senator ScaMITT. Fine. Please proceed.

Mr. WeLLer. In talking of foreign barriers to U.S. exports, the
Chamber is very much supportive of Ambassador Strauss’ efforts at
the Multilateral Trade Negotiations and we think his task is going
to be a very difficult one because for this time we are talking about
not only tariff but nontariff barriers. We feel that given a world in
which American goods are free to trade, we are going to be a lot
better off than in a world that’s protectionist in nature. We applaud
Ambassador Strauss’ efforts in this area and continue to be supportive
of his efforts. ,

On the Webb-Pomerene Act, we find ourselves talking about a
paper tiger. We have submitted previously to the Congress testimony
which I would ask the Senator’s permission to have made a part of
our testimony before this subcommittee at this time which goes into
considerable detail on the Webb-Pomerene Act.

Senator Scarrr. That will be done.

[The previous statement is reprinted as follows:]
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STATEMENT

on
AMENDMENTS TO THE EXPORT TRADE
and
FEDERAL TRADE COMMISSION ACTS
S. 1483 and S. 1774
before the .
SENATE COMMITTEE ON COMMERCE
for the
CHAMBER OF COMMERCE OF TH. UNITED STATES
by
William J. Barton
September 6, 1973

My name is William J, Barton, and I am head of Intetna‘tional Business-
Govermment Counsellors, an international 'government' relations consulting firm,
as well as an international lawyer. And, I am Chairman of the Antil;.rusc
Task Force on International Trade and Investment of the Chamber of Commerce
‘of the United States.

With me is Donald E. de Kieffer, Attorney, Collier, Shannon, Rill and

Edwards, also a member of the .Antitrust Task Force.

We are here to express the Nationmal Chamber's support for S. 1483 and
ite opposition to S. 1774,

As part of the Chamber's dedication to expanding U.S. exports a
thus improving the balance of trade, balance of payments, and restoring
strength to the dollar, our group, comprising businessmen, lawyers and
academicians, has been studying the U.S. antitrust 1a'wS'qnd-bprac.tices to
determine to what extent they may restrain American business in competition
with foreign interests. ’

Our approach has been one of comparative analysis: that is, to study
laws and practices of the United States as compared with those of Germany,
Japan, United Kingdom and other major competitors of U.S. busine;s and labor.
Our investigations disclose that the United States 1s the only country in the
world that applies its national antitrust laws on an extra-territorial basis.
It is the only nation that restrains its exporters from combi_tiin&in ‘the
national interest to make sales outside of the United States beneficial to the
whole country. Many foreign countries nc:t only do not hobl;le their expor'ters‘ B
with legalistic controls but affirmativély assist them to combine by sponsoring
and subsidizing export cartel activities. If the Justice D-epartmen.t or any
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other organizations have evidence to contradict this statement, we invite
them to present the evidence, not only to us but, much more importantly, to
this Committee.

In view of this factual situation, we favor total repeal of those
antit laws which prevent American exporterc of goods and services from
combining outside of the United States for purposes solely of increasing
American exports. At a minimum, we favor the suspension of these laws until
the time that Japan and European nations adbpt comparable'la‘ws to restrain

their exporters. .

America is no longer lthe econyomic, superpowe'r of the world. The luxury
of controls on our businessmen in competition with foreigners should not be
tolerated at a time when our economy is under severe competitive pressures,
Certainly, it is not improper to ask that ground rules applicable to American |,
exporters be comparable to those affecting the exporters of Japan and Europe.
All we are asking for is fair and equitable arrangements to make the competitive

situation a reasonable one,
B

With this background, let us turn to the specific legislation wl;ich is
the subject of these hearings, S. 1483 and 'S, 1774, These bills at best make
modest efforts to let American exporters competé with their vigorous rivals
on a slightly less onerous and restrictive basis than is permitted under present

laws, o
The Webb-Pomerene Act was initially intended to allow American exporters
to compete on a more equal basis with foreign cartels in overseas markets,
During the course of debate on this legislation, Senator Atlee Pomerene described
its purpose: '

"... In foreign countries today the merchants and manufactuters and

'.busineasmen generally are allowed to combine to go out and seek foreign trade,
“and they do combine for that purpose, If we are to meet them on a fair basis *
of competition, we must place in the hands of our businessmen the‘.sam‘e“m_ethods

vhich the businessmen of other nations use in seeking foreign trade.”

Senator Pomerene's statement is as true now as it was 56 years ago.

To date, his legislation has fallen far short of accomplishing its intended purpose:

45
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Teday, fewer than 35 Export Trade Associations (ETA's) are in existence; they

account for less than 3 percent of all exports from this country,

Conversely, foreign cartels are stronger and more numerous today -

than ever before. Often subsidized by their respective éovetnments, foreign
business syndicates frequently possess economir and legal resources unavail-~’
able to American firms. The result can be clearly seen, especially in such
areas as machine tools, electronics, automotive goods, processed agricultural
commbdities, consumer products, motidn pictures, and the ¢onsulting engineering
and construction industry. Forgign cartels have literally driven their American
competitors from large sectors of the export market. Both horizontally and
vertically integrated, foreign moncpolies‘ offer prospective customers a range

of goods and services difficult or impossible for any single American company.
to match,

A partial answer to this disparity could be a thorough reappraisal of
the Export Trade Act, followed by remedial amendments. '

The principal reason for the Webb ‘Act's failure is its vagueness. No
definitive standards are prescribed for permissible activities, and no explicit
procedure is stipulated for prior review of e‘Wei:b-Pomerene Association's
operations. The inevitable result of this uncertainty has been administrative
and judicial rule-making which has done more to restrain than advance the intent
of the Act.

Without exception, every case involving a .Webb-Pémerene -Association
which has reached the Supreme Court has been decided against the Association,
The Justice Department, more familiar with domestic antitrust matters than
export trade, I"\as zealously attacked Webb Associstiong at every possible
:o?portunity.

Facing ap_almost inevitable Antitrust D.ivision investigation and with
‘no clear idea of permissible areas of activity, few businessmen have been

willing to risk the severe -penalities:of the Sherman Act by forming ETA's,

Senator Pomerene's original premise is still valiﬂ, . Amei’icnn
businessmen must be permitted to compete in the world market on an equal basis
with foreign cartels. Legislation can «- and should -- be enacted wvhich would

allow such free competition without compromising the domestic application
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of our antitrust laws. Such legislation should include at least the following

provisions:

1, Administrative authority for enforcing the provisions of the

Act should be consolidated in one agency. Under the existing system, an

exporter has no assurance that approval from one agency will prevent another

branch of the federal govermnment from taking unilateral restrictive action,

In this respect the Administration Trade Bill, S. 1774, 1s notably deficient.
A T

While some sections of S. 1774 appear to grant exclusive jurisdiction for the
administration of the Hebb;Pomeféne Act to the Federal Trade Commission (FTC),
Sections 3 and 4 of this propbsed staéute,blur the 1ine of responsibility. It

is extremely unlikely that this legislation would\\'ve the intended effect of
clarifying lines of responsibility and would tend n&%iscoﬁrage, rather than
encourage, American manufacturers’' registration with the FTC as this bill suggests,
Section 3 is particularly disfunctional in that it formally divides administra-"'
tive authority between two competing agencies., We strorigly recommend that this

section be deleted from the legislation,
\ .
By contrast, S, 1483 would place much greater real authority in the

FTC. Although S, 1483 is nbtably lacking fm ‘explicit standards, rule making
powers already exist by which the FTC could establish comprehensive guiaelines
for the administration of tﬁe law., It is.notable that, throughout the history

of the Export Trade Act, tﬁe FTC has had the power to\fo;mplate and enforce admin-
istrative rules for Webb Associations. Congress should eﬁc;Q;agé the use of these

powers by establishing broad guildelines,

2, Administrative preclearance of association activities should be

encouraged. Optional preclearance of association activities should become

-4 part of the Webb Act's administration. Such prior clearance should act as

an ‘stoppel to supfequent law suits, whether bx'the govermment or private
éarties, so long as the affected associlation pefformed aétivities within’ehe
scope of the clearance. Eurther, the principles of the Administrative
Procedure Act should clearly be méﬁe'applicable to the FIC tﬁfoughsut iié
administration of the Export Trade Act, Of particular need aré both rule making *
and adjudicatory hearing procedures. Adjudicatory hearings should be required

prior to any governmental or private action against an ETA for alleged violation

of any antitrust law. h
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While S, 1774 does not consider this particular question, the
enforcement procedures contained in this legislation are vague. Thus, the
FIC is given exclusive authority to determine whether an association is in con~
formance with its registration statement, On the other hand, the Justice
Department is given power to prosecute associations for alleged violations of
antitrust laws, All the Webb Associations ask is that there be standard,
coherent and specified pt'ocedures by which they are to be administered, By
contgast, S. 1483 implicitly encourages the FTC to establish the administrative
procedures necessary for the effective functioning of this Act., We recommend
the addition of a specific éect}.on in S. 1483 directing the FTC to establish
such rule making and adjudicatory procedures.

3. Sales financed through government agencies should be explicitly

permitted, Since the Concentrated Phosphate case, Webb Associations have been
effectively proscribed on AID-fin.::ed ;:.':jacts. This case has also tended N
to discourage otht;.r government agencies from soliciting Webb Association parti-
cipation, Exifsti\ng' law is extremely ambiguous on this issue; neither S, 1774
nor S, 1483 deal with this point ispecifically. .

4, "Export trade' must be more cleaxly defined, S, 1774 broadens the

scope of the Webb Act to include services as well as goods., This is a step

in the right direction., Based upon our experience in this field, however,

S. 1483 appears to suggest a more realistic effort to define these terms.
Concepts such as "export trade," "associations," "domésfié cotlmerce," etc;

are best handled in an administrative forum where problems can be examined on
an individual basis. S. 1483 would certainly tend to encourage the type of
administrative initiative which will be required if the Webb-Pomerene Act is to
&ain new vitality,

SUMMARY

S, 1483 appears to offer the best alternative for rejuvenating the

Export Trade Act, but it should include specific instructions to the ETC that

it take an active role in encouraging the development of W.ebt.z-'l’ome.rene‘ o
Assoclations, In its 56 year history, there have been no administrative ‘.
guldelines promulgated for this Act, an unparalleled record of forbearance, While
some administrative rule making has tended to hinder legitimate industry interests,
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established guidelines are essential if any businessman is to make informed
decisions. The current chaotic state of the law with regard to the Export

" Trade Act has clearly discouraged many bus{nessmen from organizing Webb-
Pomerene Associastions, S, 1483 appears to recognize that the appropriate
forum for promulgation of rules is in the agency charged with its
administration. Further, S. 1483 appears t6 grant sufficient autinor:lty to
one agency to make it effective,

N [ -

While S, 1774 contains many features favorable to Wet;b-Pomerene
Associations, it is fatally flawed by vits insistence upon duplication of
-authority between the FTC and the Department of Justice, The 1978 cut-off
date also appears to be unnecessary. The complex preclearance procedures
suggestéd by S. 1774 seem to deny the well-established legal principle that a
man is innocent until proven guilty; This legislation holds out the promise
of liberalized application of the antitrust laws, then rescinds this promise
vith ominous threats of Justice Department review, American businessmen .
vant to obey the antitrust laws, They are deterred from forming Webb-Pomerene
Associations largely because they-are unsure of what the law provides. Justice
Department policy makers camnot be expected: to.undertake the function of .
providing the type of stable guidelines essential to encouraging the formation
of ETA's.

By contrast, S. 1483 would stimulate the formation o_'f'k_ETA's, and provide
realiaﬂc guidelines for their operation, We suppért this bill while pointing
out that it is, at best, a modest move toward allowing American business to
compete on a fair and equitable basis with Japan and Europe neither of which

i has any antitrust restrains hobbling their exporters of goéds and services,
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Mr, WeLLer. May I just make one or two comments on the way we
feel about it today and I will not differ from our previous testimony.

I think that there are about 28 associations in existence today. I
would leave others to tell you how effective they are. We think that
the Act itself is very vague. We suffer from the same type of prob-
lems that were outlined a lot better than I could in the previous testi-
mony we heard this morning. We have a good bit of uncertainty
concerning the desirability of the administrative and judicial rule-
making surrounding Webb-Pomerene. We also have some exceptions
that we think should be included in the Webb-Pomerene Act which
would better define its purpose. I think a lot of people stay away from
it because they are afraid of it. They don’t know how far they can go
without getting in trouble with the Department of Justice, and none
of us are particularly interested in troubles in that area, but I think
that something should happen.

We think that the authority for enforcing the provisions of the
Act should be consolidated in one agency. We think that preclearance
of association activities would be very helpful. We think sales by
associations financed through Government agencies should be explie-
itly permitted and we think the definition of export trade must be
made more clear and expanded to include services as well as goods.
Obviously, a good portion of our exports into the Mid-East, for in-
stance, are through contracting firms that are doing large construction
jobs over there and these particular types of services are excluded
from the Act’s protection.

I'd also like to say a few words if T may to the U.S. barriers to
exporting. We have some Government regulatory activities designed
to achieve unrelated policy objectives which frequently damage U.S.
export performance. I'd like to give you several examples of this. One
of the obvious ones is the antiboycott export administration amend-
ments of 1977. Final regulations have only recently been promulgated
so we really are in a quandary as to what’s going to happen. We do
see, however, a rather strong increase in German, Japanese, British,
French assaults on these markets.

In fact, it was fairly interesting to see the other day some statistics
on U.S. trade with OPEC nations which indicated that we have a
favorable balance with only one OPEC nation, Kuwait, of $333 mil-
lion. Without going to the obvious statistics on some of the others,
we had a negative $5.138 billion deficit with Nigeria.

Senator Scamrrr. We spent a little money there recently so that
may get a little worse.

Mr. WerLLER. This is obviously a target area for us and T think that
the regulations—administrative rules under the antiboycott provision
have to be looked at because I’m not too sure that all of them are
consistent with the legislative intent, based on the Shapiro compro-
mise, on how we could still do business and make sure American
citizens were not victims of someone else’s discrimination.

Senator ScuMrrT. Senator Stevenson and I would rather have it
referred to as the Stevenson-Schmitt compromise.

Mr. WerLER. I bow to your superior wisdom.

Senator ScamirT. There were some very fine inputs from the busi-
ness community and I think the intent was clear and T think it’s
important_that we very quickly look at how that intent is being
formulated into regulations. You’re absolutely correct.

26+877 O =78 =86
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Mr. WerLer. Well, I’'m not too sure, but I have read that rules as
promulgated may make it difficult to do anything about that $5 billion
deficit from Nigeria if Nigeria decides to require negative or positive
statements on trade with South Africa, for instance.

One of the other things that we have some worry about, and I think
it’s probably been well publicized, is the draft proposal advocated by
the President’s Counci? on Environmental Quality to require -any
Eximbank borrower to file an environmental impact study before a
loan could be made. I think the need for speed in decisions by Exim
was pretty well illustrated again by a previous witness so there’s no
sense in beating that one to death, but it’s certainly an example of
what we’re worrying about.

‘We think the effort to repeal section 911 of the Internal Revenue
Code dealing with income taxation of U.S. individuals residing out-
side of the United States will have very harmful effects. It has several
effects and I°d like to again speak from personal experience and talk
specifically to construction projects.

There’s a particularly strong example of the need for American
engineers and technical people to go in and live abroad on a tempo-
rary basis. When I say temporary, it may be 3 to 5 years in taking
a major project through. Aside from the difficulties involved with
the citizens living overseas and in a different environment and cer-
tainly a more costly one—I don’t think T have to tell anybody what a
house costs in Saudi Arabia or what schooling costs—I think, in what
this committee is looking at, the fact is important that with American
engineers overseas who are familiar with American products and are
used to specifying American products we see one large flow of exports
going into these projects. Everything from light fixtures to air con-
ditioning equipment is being specified on American standards and

merican companies can compete very effectively. Well, obviously,
with some of these overseas companies, their only solution to a very
serlous tax problem would be to replace these Americans with French
and British engineers and this has been done, and immediately what
type of equipment do you think these Frenchmen and these British
people specify ¢ All of a sudden we find a lot more difficulty in export-
Ing American products to construction projects that are being run
by American firms. It has a very serious effect and we think it should
be examined very closely before any change is made in that one.

T’d like to speak to one other thing as an impediment. I consider it
a serious one and it has been discussed today without our bringing
it up, and that’s the subject of R. & D. Now if I may I am at this
time again speaking with some statistics from my own company and
if you will forgive me I’m testifying for the chamber but I just want
to make sure that we can at least give credibility to the fact that we
should say something about it.

In 1977 we had $5.5 billion worth of sales around the world for
United Technologies Corp. In that same year our research and devel-
opment costs were $368 million. The year before that, the same ratio
existed, $5.1 billion of sales and $358 million of research and develop-
ment. That’s about 7 cents on the sales dollar. So we are interested
in R. & D. and we are committed to it and we will continue to be. We
have publicly stated we are going to commit $2 billion to R. & D. in
the next 5 years. That’s a relatively large sum of money.

One of the things that bothers us here, and I can see where it would
bother a company that’s not already involved in R. & D. and might
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worry about exporting, is that we are seeing more and more IRS allo-
cation of R. & D. funds between foreign sales and domestic sales. In
other words, the salaries of these people operating in the R. & D. area
cannot be deducted for U.S. tax purposes. Obviously, the French or
the Germans or Saudi Arabians aren’t going to let us deduct them,
so we have no place to deduct them, and if you’re worried about
declining R. & D. in this country, this IRS policy seems to be counter-
productive to me and I think it should be examined.

Well, thank you very much for your permitting me to go on so long
and I also applaud very much the time the committee is spending on
looking into this because I think the expansion of our exports is one
of the higher priority items that we must address ourselves to. Thank
you very much.

Senator Scumrrrt. Thank you, Mr. Weller.

Senator StevENsoN. The next witness is Mr. Babson.

STATEMENT OF JOHN R. ﬁABSON, VICE PRESIDENT, INGERSOLL-
RAND C0., NEW JERSEY, AND CHAIRMAN OF THE EXECUTIVE
COMMITTEE OF THE SPECIAL COMMITTEE FOR U.S. EXPORTS

Mr. Basson. First, I’d like to thank the committee for inviting me
to testify on the subject of U.S. export promotional activities. Obvi-
ously, in the light of the mounting trade deficit and the declining
dollar it’s an important subject—and a very important problem—
which certainly deserves serious congressional consideration, particu-
larly that of this committee.

First, I should say that I am chairman of the Executive Committee
of the Special Committee for U.S. Exports which has some 1,200
members. Qur primary mission in life, 1f you please, was and is to
support and expand the DISC benefits. What led us into this testi-
mony is the notion that, frankly, we have in this country only one
export or tax incentive for exports, that being DISC; so testimony
on that subject would be very short and, therefore, I think we should
tackle, as Mr. Weller and others have done, the broader spectrum of
export promotional activities and touch on, as Mr. Weller and others
have, some disincentives.

I’'m not going to dwell very much on the DISC per se. I think the
committee perhaps has heard a lot about that subject. Mr. Weller has
covered the subject well and Mr. Fenton is going to talk about that
In connection with the small business activities. With that I'd like to
start to summarize and scan through my written testimony, which
again goes to the more basic problem of U.S. export promotional
activities or lack thereof. '

A few numbers again, which are probably repetitious, but the trade
deficit, as we know, is an increasing disaster-type problem—at least
some of us feel so. In the past year the position has been taken that
it’s basically due to our heavy importation of oil. The facts are, as
you perhaps know, that oil imports have increased over 1976-1977
less than $10 billion while the overall trade deficit climbed more than
$21 billion from 1976. Even on the surface, oil imports accounted for
less than one-half of the increase in the trade deficit last year. If we
take into account the increased exports to the OPEC countries, we
can conclude that the net impact of the oil on the trade deficit in-
crease was probably more on the order of one-third. Here again, we
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conclude that the increase in the trade deficit can be directly attribut-
able to an inadequate U.S. export trade.

The manufactured goods trade surplus declined in 1977 more than
60 percent over 1976. The U.S. share of the world exports went from
13.2 percent to 12.7 percent in 1977, and it’s continuing to fall. )

We conclude then that a significant part of the current trade deficit
results from: (1) inadequate growth in our exports and (2) a decline
in the competitive position of U.S. goods.

This has been recognized by some key administration personnel.
For example, in a recent speech by Secretary of State Cyrus Vance
before the National Governors’ Association, he noted :

One out of every eight manufacturing jobs in the United States depends on
Fxporti. g?‘or every one of those jobs, another one—in a supporting industry—
S.created.

Every third acre of U.S. farmland produces for export.

Today one of every $3 of U.S. corporation profits is derived from international
activities, .

Given these circumstances and considerations, it certainly seems
imperative that the U.S. Government would seek to develop a clear,
comprehensive and positive export policy to stimulate exports, U.S.
exports.

Quite the contrary, if we listen to Senator Bentsen’s comment,
which was “Foreign economic policy in the United States is shaped
not systematically, but almost by accident,” that it “is a least common
denominator worked out by a kind of guerrilla warfare among the
Departments of State, Treasury, Agriculture, the Federal Reserve
Board, and a whole host of other executive branch agencies.”

Against this background, we definitely do need a firm, positive
export policy, in order to expand our exports and hopefully get our-
selves on the road to a trade “balance.”

There have been some efforts made by the administration. T sunpose
the first goal on the part of the administration has been to call for
other industrial countries to share the oil deficit by expanding their
economies and increasing imports from the United States. A second
goal, under consideration at the Multilateral Trade Negotiations, has
been expressed in our urging reduction of nontariff barriers to trade.

I think it would suffice to say we have had little success in getting
Japan and Germany to comply with our wishes in controlling their
economies. In the Multilateral Trade Negotiations, while we certainly
support Ambassador Strauss’ efforts, the nontariff barriers activity
so far has been nonconclusive. Hopefully that will improve as time
goes on, :

We do not suggest that these policies are without merit. In fact,
we suggest they are with merit and should be pursued aggressively.
However, export demand policies alone cannot generate sufficient
levels of exports to cover our trade imbalances. It is doubtful that
U.S. exports can be substantially increased through the demand
stimulation alone if our exports are not competitive acrainst foreign
goods and expanded markets are lost to foreign competitors.

Thus the Government programs for stimulating export supply must
be considered in addition to policies stimulating export demand.

A staff report by the Commerce Department has stated :

It seems that neither the natural workings of the market, nor private sector
promotion aids, have so far been able to do the job alone. While flexible



81

exchange rates, relative inflation rates, and cyclical growth patterns do have
a significant impact on export supply and demand, they cannot assure, in and
of themselves, an optimum U.S. export level. For a host of reasons—e.g., atti-
tudinal constraints, apprehensions about exports, indifference, lack of knowl-
edge, financial limitations, regulatory impediments, foreign trade barriers,
governmental interventions in the marketplace, and so on—natural market
forces do not fully and freely determine international trade levels.

There are other quotations as we mentioned before, that the Govern-
ment should devise an export policy which addresses the supply side
and we suggest the following goals:

One: To increase the willingness of companies to export, thereby
expanding the current export base (by bringing more companies into
the export sector) and preventing the erosion of the base (by encour-
aging companies to service international markets through exports
rather than from facilities abroad to the largest extent possible).

Two: To increase the ability of companies to export, by providing
the financjal and marketing tools necessary to export and to overcome
the impediments to exports.

Three: To increase and maintain the competitiveness of U.S. ex-
ports by counteracting the many export incentives and subsidies other
governments provide for their exports.

The Eximbank has been covered in previous hearings. We are en-
couraged by the change in the attitude of the Bank and their efforts
over the previous administration of the Bank. We suggest that that
effort be increased.

Senator Stevenson. Mr. Babson, I am going to have to interrupt
you. We have a vote on, so we will have to recess for as long as it
takes Senator Schmitt to get back here.

[Short recess.]

Senator StevensoN. The subcommittee will come to order. Mr.
Babson, I think you were summarizing.

Mr. Basson. I think I can conclude and summarize rather quickly.

Up to now we have tried to establish the requirement for an export
policy with some teeth in it. Now I would like to really bring it to
a close by emphasizing the requirement that whatever policy is estab-
lished, if any, that it be a consistent policy.

This has been touched on by Mr. Weller and others, that the pro-
grams, even including the DISC, have been an on-again-off-again
situation, wherein it leads decisionmakers to really not trust what
they are getting out of Washington in the form of legislation or
regulatory directives. And it is obviously discouraging to commit
massive expenditures for export programs with this in the back of
their minds, when they don’t know what might happen in the next
administration or in the next session. This is true of DISC and the
Webb-Pomerene Acts. These on-and-off policies are equally as serious,
I suppose, as no policy at all. .

On top of the lack of emphasis on export programs and their
inconsistency there have been and are a rather lengthy group of what
you might call export disincentives in this country which by and
large are not true in other countries.

T can start off first with the reduction of the effectiveness of DISC
in the 1976 tax law, which reduced the benefit some 40 to 50 percent,
depending on the corporation’s export activity; the allocation of
administration expenses in section 861, which I won’t deal with in
detail ; the environmental impact requirements of COEQ; antitrust
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restrictions on major export projects; and various other laws which
burden commercial activities with various foreign policy goals. Also
things such as the boycott legislation, and misleading or different
types of regulation that cause confusion. Also the matter of “question-
able payments” can be considered a constraint. Our efforts to impose
human rights philosophies on a worldwide basis cause, I am sure,
some of our customers to shy away from us. Restrictive trade with
the Eastern block countries and Cuba.

We have, in addition to that, military sales limitation requirements,
nuclear sales limitations, and agricultural sales limitations. I suppose
we could go on a bit. But nevertheless these are pretty well known
and can be documented in more detail if necessary.

However, they are serious disincentives to export, and again, aside
from the numbers problem, the trade balance, the dollar and so on, I
again emphasize the requirement that these either be clarified, elimi-
nated, or, if we can’t do anything better, maybe we should be just left
alone and have some of these things removed, so that exports can
take their proper part in helping resolve our problems worldwide,
and make us competitive with our so-called trading partners.

We get down now to what do we do about it, what do we recom-
mend ¢ There have been several recommendations put forth. One that
we have prepared and testified on before the Ways and Means Com-
mittee is expanding the DISC benefits, if you please, to bring it back
to something like it was before, where it is truly an export incentive.

‘Then we go into some of the other things that have been discussed,
perhans a Cabinet position of international trade. I agree that it
probably is not up to a complete MITT type, but on the other hand,
I am not sure there couldn’t be worked out some sort of a compromise
high level position, butting across all of the different departments,
such as State, Treasury, Commerce, you-name-it, and somehow getting
at the removal of these constraints and at the same time encouraging
exports with the assistance of business and Government.

T admit that is a very complex subject and is one I am sure that is
being handled and considered in other legislation. I can assure you
thatkbusiness people are thinking in terms of something that might
work. :

I recognize a lot of the problems, and ¥ am sure you do, and I
suspect that is a subject for further discussion, in another forum, or
perhaps in this one, too. In any event, there are some positive
approaches to it, and we can only hope that the regulatory problems
are eased somehow by Congressional activity, and export incentives
are reinstituted in the form of an expanded DISC or something that
does the same thing to encourage exports.

One of the questions that has been raised is lowering the corporate
tax rate. There is nothing wrong with that from a lot of points of
view but that in itself is not necessarily an export incentive.

I will conclude by simply saying that the business community is
anxious, willing and able, I think, to contribute in developing or
assisting in developing an export promotion or incentive policy that
has some teeth in it and that will help us get ourselves back to where
we should be on the trade balance picture and even strengthening
the dollar as a consequence.

Thank you, Senator.

[The complete statement of Mr. Babson follows:]
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ORAL PRESENTATION OF

JOHN R. BABSON
INGERSOLL~-RAND COMPANY

ON BEHALF OF THE
SPECIAL COMMITTEE FOR U.S. EXPORTS

APRIL 5, 1978

I wish to thank the Committee for inviting me to testify
on the subject of U.S. export promotional activities. 1In light
of the mounting U.S. trade deficit, this is an important subject~--

indeed, problem--that deserves serious Congressional attention.

The trade deficit should be a matter of special attention
because of the growing export problem which underlies it. Al-
though it has been suggested over the last year that the rapid
deterioration of the U.S. trade position was substantially
caused by our heavy importation of oil, o0il imports increased
slightly less than $10 billion during 1977 while the overall
trade deficit climbed more than $21 billicrn. Even on the surface,
'oil imports accounted for less than one~half of the increase in
the trade deficit last year. However, if we take into account
some of the increased exports to OPEC countries resulting from
the rise in o0il imports, the net impact of oil on the trade

deficit increase was probably more on the order of one-third.

An even larger part of the increase in the 1977 trade deficit
can be directly attributed to inadequate U.S. export trade.
The manufactured goods surplus declined in 1977 by more than 60
percent. The U.S. share of world exports fell from 13.2 percent

in 1976 to 12.7 percent in 1977. Similarly, the U.S. market
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share of exports to most countries in the world also fell.

Thus, as a number of studies have concluded, a significant part
of the current trade crisis results from: (1) inadequate growth
in our exports and (2) a decline in the competitive position of

U.S. goods.

This inadequacy in U.S. exports is particularly unfortu-
nate in light 6f the growing importance of exports to the U.S.
economy. In a recent speech before the National Governors' Asso-
ciation, for example, Secretary of State Cyrus Vance noted:

* One out of every eight manufacturing jobs in the
United States depends on exports. For every one
of those jobs, another one--in a supporting indus-
try--is created.

* Every third acre of U.S. farmland produces for
export. Each dollar of those agricultural exports
stimulates more than a dollar's worth of output
in food-related industry.

* Today, one out of every three dollars of U.S.
corporate profits is derived from international
activities.

Given these considerations, it would seem imperative that
the U.S. government would seek to develop a clear, compfehehsive,
and positive export policy to stimulate U.S. exports. Quite
to the contrary, as Senator Lloyd Bentsen has said:

Foreign economic policy in the U.S. is shaped not
systematically, but almost by accident. It is a
least common denominator, worked out, as some have
so ably put it, by a kind of guerilla warfare among
the Departments of State, Treasury, Agriculture,
the Federal Reserve Board, and a whole host of
other executive branch agencies.

Against this background, it would be useful to review the three

major characteristics of recent U.S. export policies.
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1. To the extent the U.S. has an export policy, the major
aspects of current policy have largely been directed toward
stimulating export demand, i.e., expanding exports by stimulat-
ing foreign economies' absorption of U.S. goods and by removing
artificial restrictions which limit the access of U.S. goods
to foreign markets. The first goal has been part of the Admini-
stration's call for other industrial countries to share the o0il
deficit by expanding their economies and increasing their imports
from the United States. The second goal, currently under consi-
deration at the Multilateral Trade Negotiations, has been
expressed in our urging a reduction in non-tariff barriers to

trade.

It must be recognized, however, that while the U.S. can
urge other countries to conform with these wishes, in the final
analysis we have little control over their actions. To date,

the success of these policies has been limited.

We must also recognize that a country, such as Japan, which
itself has a large oil and raw materials import bill, is unlikely
to be willing to increase its manufactured products imports

dramatically as well.

We do not suggest that these policies are without merit or
should not be aggressively pursued. However, export demand
policies alone will not generate sufficient levgls of exports
to cover our trade imbalances. And it is doubtful that U.S.

" exports can be substantially increased through demand stimulation

policies if our exports are not competitive against foreign goods
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and expanded markets are lost to foreign competitors. Thus,

government programs for stimulating export supply must also
be considered in addition to policies for stimulating export

demand.

In this regard, a 1977 staff report of the Commerce Depart-

ment noted:

It seems clear that neither the natural workings
of the market, nor private sector promotion aids,
have so far been able to do the job alone. While
flexible exchange rates, relative inflation rates,
and cyclical growth patterns do have a significant
impact on export supply and demand, they cannot
assure, in and of themselves, an optimum U.S. ex-
port level. For a host of reasons--e.g., atti-
tudinal constraints (apprehensions about exports,
indifference), lack of knowledge, financial limi-
tations, regulatory impediments, foreign trade
barriers, governmental interventions in the mar-
ketplace, etc.--natural market forces do not
fully and freely determine international trade
levels.

In order for companies to overcome these impedi-
ments, they must have outside assistance of some
kind or other. Even large experienced exporters,
while better able to help themselves than smaller,
less sophisticated firms, still are not totally
self~sufficient. 1/

Similarly, another recent report concluded:

... during the 1960's, a large number of U.S.
firms appear to have dropped out of, or reduced
their marketing efforts in, foreign markets be-
cause of aggressive foreign competition and un-
competitive dollar prices. Devaluation to a
degree corrected this price anomoly. But this
is not the same as saying that devaluation auto-
matically produces increases in U.S. sales
abroad. Once burned (by expensive bidding,

1 wy,s. Export Promotion Programs: Policy, Rationale, Strategy,
and Accomplishments,” Office of Market Planning, Bureau of Inter-
national Commerce, U.S. Department of Commerce, August 1977.
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marketing, distribution and related efforts), it
is unlikely that many U.S. firms will return to
foreign markets without appropriate incentives
and assistance. 2/

It is evident, therefore, given the inadequate levels of
exports and the reluctance of U.S. companies to export in the
face of numerous impediments, the U.S. government should devise
an export policy which addresses the supply side of the export

equation. BAmong the components of such a policy must be the

following goals:

(1) to increase the willingness of companies to
export, thereby expandin§ the current export base by
bringing more companies into the export sector and pre-
venting the erosion of the base by encouraging companies
to service international markets through exports rather
than from facilities abroad to the largest extent possible;

(2) to increase the ability of companies to export,

by providing the financial and marketing tools necessary
to export and to overcome the impediments to exports; and

(3) to increase and maintain the competitiveness of

U.S. exports, by counteracting the many export incentives

and subsidies other governments provide for their exports.

2. As a second characteristic, U.S. policy for export
stimulation on the "supply side" has been characterized in recent
years by inconsistency. Since the early 1970's, traditional

export programs have suffered. With respect to the Export-

2 Lawrence A. Fox and S. Stanley Katz, "Dollar Devaluation,
Floating Exchange Rates and U.S. Exports," Business Economics,
January 1978.
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Import Bank, for example, the policies of the Bank toward its
role in export financing and maintaining export credit competi-
tiveness have varied widely over recent years. Previous Bank
managers emphasized maximum private financing, resulting in low
loan coverage and less-than-competitive loan and guarantee rates.
While current Bank management has expressed it desire to make
the Bank more competitive (evidenced by the Administration's
seeking an expansion in Bank facilities), this turnaround in
policy must be viewed against a background of years of shifting
priorities and facilities, making exporters skeptical of how

long these new policies will persist.

Department of Commerce export marketing and information
assistance programs have also been inconsistent. Over the past
five years, the funding for these programs has declined in real
terms. Some programs have, from time to time, been threatened

with discontinuance, shifting priorities and budgetary constraints.

Similarly, the DISC program, which is the only export tax
incentive and the only direct export assistance program, has

continually been under attack.

The effect of this inconsistency has been two-fold. First,
the government has not sold industry on the viability and useful-
ness of government programs to facilitate exports and the programs
have, as a result, been underutilized. This is particularly
true of the DISC and Webb-Pomarene Acts. Second, these stop-
and-go policies have acted as clear signals to U.S. companies

that the government is not really serious, or does not really know
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if it wants to be serious, about exports. A clear export poli-
Ccy would have largely been able to avoid these problems. More-
over, it would have permitted the development of programs which
would have been truly supportive of U.S. industry and the compe-

titiveness of U.S. products.

3. On top of the lack of emphasis on export assistance
programs and incentives, and the availability of very few posi-
tive incentives to exporting, a number of regulatory restraints
and impediments have developed which have negative effects on

the willingness and ability of U.S. companies to export.

This problem was recognized in a unanimous resolution passed
by the National Governors' Conference last September which stated:
"U.S. trends in both legislation and administration increasingly
hinder and inhibit American business' ability to compete success-

fully abroad."

The list of export "disincentives" is well known and include:
the massive increase in tax liabilities brought about by the
concurrent 40% reduction in DISC, restriction of the allocation
of administrative expenses under section 681, and the reduction,
in tax incentives for Americans working abroad; the recent
COEQ proposals to require environmental impact statements on
major export programs; anti-trust restrictions on major export
projects; and various laws which burden commercial activities

with various foreign policy goals.

While each of these "disincentives" may be justified on its

own merits, it must be recognized that they further complicate
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confuse, and make more expensive a proposition of exporting.

They do so by making exporting less profitable, more costly
(through increased paperwork, redtape, and administrative delays),
and by locking U.S. products out of a number of markets. If the
U.S. government is pursue these policies, then it must, if it
wants to stimulate exports, compensate for their effects by com-
mesurate increases in the positive aspects of the export policy.
As we noted above, however, the trends in the positive side have

been on the whole inconsistent.

Moreover, the U.S. government must recognize that the unila-
teral adoption of these policies, without similar actions on the
part of our trading partners, confer substantial competitive
advantages on foreign companies. The proposed environmental
restrictions provide a clear example of this problem. If U.S.
companies are required to undertake costly environmental impact
studies, and projects are delayed as long as some have been in
the United States while the proceaural aspects of the studies
are reviewed, foreign buyers will simply choose to buy from other

sources more ready to sell at a lower cost.

* In summary, as noted in the January World Financial Markets,

"[iln order to achieve a significant, lasting improvement in the
U.S. trade balance, the net effect on exports of U.S. official

policies will have to become more positive."
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The monthly trade figures for February released last week
are illustrative of the trade problems facing the United States.
Since the beginning of 1978, as commentators have been quick to
point out, monthly imports have risen by just over $1 billion.
However, the continued deterioration of the Frade balance is not
only an—gmport problem; since the start of the year, monthly
exports have declined by the same $1 billion-plus amount. Thus,
the record, massive February deficit was as much a problem of

exports as imports.

If the U.S. is to have any hope of overcoming this export
problem, and avoid ever-recurring record monthly trade deficits,

overall export policy must be dramatically altered. First, it

must more fully address questions of export supply and the impedi-

ments to exporting. Second, these policies must be administered
with greater consistency and pushed by government agencies with

greater enthusiasm. Finally, the export policy must be made

more positive, in order to act as an incentive to exporting rather

than as a disincentive.



92

Senator Stevenson. Thank you, Mr. Babson. Mr. Fenton.

STATEMENT OF RICHARD C. FENTON, PRESIDENT, FENTON INTER-
NATIONAL, INC., ASPEN, COLO., ON BEHALF OF THE SMALL
BUSINESS TASK FORCE OF THE SPECIAL COMMITTEE FOR U.S.
EXPORTS

Mr. Fenton. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am Richard Fenton,
president of Fenton International, Inc., my own small company of
management consultants which mainly specializes in helping small
and medium-sized U.S. companies develop their exports and opera-
tions abroad.

T have been actively involved in U.S. exports and direct investments
abroad for 27 years. In the late 1960s and early 1970s, I was a member
of the Secretary of Commerce’s National Export Expansion Council,
and the Colorado Regional Export Expansion Council, as they were
then named.

I am chairman of the Small Business Task Force of the Special
Committee for U.S. Exports, on whose behalf I appear today.

Out of the more than 1,200 members of the Special Committee, more

than one-half are smaller companies. As a matter of fact, about 800.
On Aug. 5, 1965, I last appeared before this subcommittee. At that
time the so-called voluntary program on limitation of dollar outflows
to support U.S. direct investment abroad had just started. I was
then president of Pfizer International.
. I came before your subcommittee to try to clarify what direct
Investments were, the positive contribution they make to the U.S.
balance of payments, how they were related to exports, the importance
of exports to jobs, and the economy of the United States.

In that presentation I stressed how, if encouraged, many more small
companies could get involved in exports and in operating abroad, and
eventually become major contributors to the U.S. economy and
balance of payments. :

Some progress has been made in the last 13 years. The most impor-
tant example of progress has been the increase in share of GNP which
now goes to exports, almost 7 percent as compared with about 4
percent 13 years ago.

A particular achievement, in my opinion, during these years was
the establishment of the DISC program in 1971. The fact that a
President of the United States has now recommended a phase-out of
DISC, and some Senators and Congressmen agree with him, is, I
think, a sure sign we have not made enough progress.

The questions of this subcommittee were relayed to me early last
week, and T have not had time to discuss them with more than a 'small
number of small exporting companies. However, such consultations
as I have been able to undertake, plus prior communications from
many such companies, including the comments from 74 which are
excerpted in appendix A to my prepared statement, make it fairly
clear that a large number of small exporting comnanies, particularly
those that now have DISCs, strongly believe the DISC has stimulated
and helped them substantially to export more. They believe firmly
that although DISC is a rather modest incentive—I remember in 1971
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I was very disappointed with it; after all of the efforts we made, the
incentive that appeared was a relatively small one—it has, however,
been effective in its purpose and should be improved and made more
effective. .

These small companies simply will not understand their Govern-
ment if it now phases out DISC, particularly at a time of such huge
trade deficits, over $4 billion in 1 month. o

They also believe firmly that the DISC has been cost-effective in
that the additional exports they themselves have made, these small
companies, have produced more tax revenue to the Treasury than the
taxes deferred by their DISCs.

There are now more than 10,000 DISCs. Clearly more than 8,000
at least must be quite small companies. Since it is safe to conclude
from our sample that the overwhelming proportion of these 8,000 hold
these views, this is a formidable body of opinion which we believe
should carry weight with our Government.

It is clear from appendices A, B, and C of the written statement of
Mr. Richard Hammer on behalf of the Special Committee on March 9,
that the DISC incentive to small company exporters is not competi-
tive with incentives available to foreign companies.

How can it be made more competitive? The recommendations of
the Special Committee are four, and they are in my prepared
statement.

The first two of them are that the deemed distribution of 50 percent
of DISC income should be eliminated. That would immediately
double the deferral.

Two, the small DISC exemption to the incremental rule, should be
increased from $100,000 to $500,000. This would more nearly reflect
the standard Government definition of small businesses.

If implemented, these recommendations would go a long way
towards redressing the balance with our foreign competitors.

I would like to add two recommendations of my own. Smaller
companies are particularly interested in two things: Simplification
and working capital. A DISC can be set up and operated rather
simply. Unfortunately the methods of doing this do not appear to be
known to many exporters who do not have DISCs, and even to many
companies that do have DISCs. I recommend that the Department of
Commerce or a special export-oriented task force, be urged to give
special publicity to some of these simple methods.

For example, the Department could send one or two mailings with
written details of the simpler methods to the 30,000 exporters on their
list. The Special Committee would be happy to assist in the prepara-
tion of such a mailing. The Department of Commerce or a special
export-oriented task force could instruct the international trade spe-
cialists in the Department of Commerce district offices in these simple
methods—they are understandable by nonaccountants. They could
arrange for these specialists to check with each exporting company
to make sure these simple methods are known to responsible officers
of each company.

Second, a small company that wants to grow is always preoccupied
with working capital, which is invariably short. This, of course, is
the principal value of DISC to the smaller company—it makes avail-
able for addition to working capital one-quarter of the tax that would

26-877 0 -8 =7
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otherwise be paid currently to the Federal Government on export
profits. This is a relatively small addition to working capital. The
most difficult problems with exports compared with domestic sales,
is that export receivables are usually longer, at least 60 to 90 days as
compared with 30 to 60 days domestically. The additional 30 to 60
days involved in export receivables represents many times the work-
ing capital made available by DISC.

Furthermore, domestic receivables can be easily factored or other-
wise borrowed against, whereas this is quite difficult and more expen-
sive with export receivables.

The presently available organizations, such as the Eximbank and
FCIA, simply do not adequately cater to smaller companies and
relatively small individual transactions. If they are willing to do so,
this is certainly not known to the great majority of exporters.

‘Where it is possible to borrow against export receivables, the paper-
work and red tape and cost make 1t prohibitive for many, if not most,
smaller companies to do so. It should be made as easy and no more
expensive to borrow against export receivables as against domestic
receivables. :

I recommend that a small task force of executives of smaller compa-
nies assisted by representatives from one or two regional banks, or
banks like the Allied Bank, be invited to go into this matter in detail
and present their conclusions and recommendations to this subcom-
mittee. If the subcommittee agrees with the recommendations, the
subcommittee should then make a determined effort to insure that the
recommendations are implemented and their implementation be given
the widest publicity of the type suggested a moment ago for the
simplified methods of operating DISCs.

Mr. Chairman, we would be pleased if you would accept this oral
statement and our written testimony which has already been sub-
mitted to this committee for inclusion in the printed record. Thank
you.

.Senator Stevenson. Thank you, Mr. Fenton. All of the prepared
statements will be entered into the record.

[The complete statement of Mr. Fenton follows:]
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I. INTRODUCTION

The massive 1977 U, S. trade deficit should serve as a
clear signal to U. S. policymakers that there are serious
problems with U. S. trade. The $26.7 billion imbalance (FAS
value) was more than four times greater than in any previous
year and represented an increase of more than $21 billion over
the 1976 deficit., 1In February 1978 alone, the deficit was
over $4 billion. ' '

An analysis of the unprecedented deficit should also serve
as a clear signal that there are serious problems facing U. S.
exports. To an important extent, the increase in the deficit
can be attributed to the very small growth in U. S. export
trade. 1In recent testimony before the House Banking Committee,
Assistant Secretary of Commerce Frank Weil noted that the U. S.
share of world exports decreased in 1977 from 13.2 percent to
12.7 percent. In fact, the U. S. share of the imports into
most major countries declined in 1977.

The trade surplus in categories in which the United States
has enjoyed traditional advantages--manufactured products—-fell
more than 60 percent from $12.2 billion in 1976 to $4.8 billion
in 1977. Similarly, a Department of Commerce study issued in
August of 1977 concluded that U. S. non-oil trade surplus hi?

suffered "a sharp fall" of $9-$1l1 billion during that year.

1/ U. S. Department of Commerce, "The U. S, Trade Balance
Less 0il: 1Is It Meaningful", August 1977.
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Of even greater concern to U, S. policymakers are two
predictions made by various government officials which under-
score the importance of the export problem. First, the 1978
trade deficit will be of similar magnitude to the record 1977
figure. Second, it could take as many as 10 years before the
U. S. can bring its trade account back into balance.

At the same time the U. S. has suffered this deteriora-
tion in its trade, the importance of exports (1) to cover import
expenses for‘oil and raw materials and (2) to the domestic
economy generally has grown. On the first point, a recent
report has noted that "[tlhe large increase in U. §. oil
imports, and the improbability of actually reducing them, alone
dictate that the United States has to speed up export growth
and expand its share of world exports". ¥ On the second
point, a 1976 staff report of the Senate Budget Committee con-
cluded that continued export expansion is vital to the achieve-
ment of domestic economic goals regarding full employment and
balancing the federal budget.é/

Given these many considerations, it is imperative that the
U. S. government give priority to and assume an active role in
stimulating exports, particularly among smaller companies. In

doing so, however, all branches of the government must develop

2/ Morgan Guaranty Trust Company, World Financial Markets,
January 1978.

3/ Senate Budget Committee, The International Economy and the
Federal Budget, December 1976.
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a clear, comprehensive, consistent and positive export policy
underscoring a serious commitment to exports. As part of such
an export policy, the following considerations should be in-
corporated:

First, the export policy should be designed both to stimu-

late increases in the current export base, by encouraging those

companies now exporting to export more and to place greater
emphasis on exports; and--with direct attention on smaller

companies--to broaden the export base, by stimulating

companies not currently exporting, to do so.

Second, the export policy should be designed to address
the impediments to small business exporting, providing the tools
with which to begin or expand export operations and minimizing
or eliminating factors which discourage or make difficult a
small firm's entering into export markets.

Third, the export policy should seek to maintain the com-
petitiveness of U. S. exports in world markets and to realis-
tically address the competitive effects of the many foreign
export promotion practices.

Finally, the overall export policy should be positive in
tone, and should eliminate unessential restrictions on the

ability of companies to export.

II. IMPEDIMENTS TO SMALL BUSINESS EXPORTING

In 1976, a Commerce Department task force studied the
various limitations to the export involvement of U. S. firms
and developed the following five broad categories of export

impediments:
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(1) Negative attitude-—the belief that ex-
porting is too risky and complicated; not
worth it.

(2) Information gaps--ignorance of how or
where to export, unfamiliar conditions and
markets, complicated domestic and foreign
trade regulations.

(3) Operational/resource limitations--high
cost of establishment in foreign market, lack
of practical marketing experience in the
foreign market, lack of distribution channel,
lack of a business reputation/image in the
foreign market, staff too small and inexperi-
enced.

(4) Fofeign buyer resistance--foreign buyer's
limited knowledge of U. &. suppliers, products,
technology, and servicing; tendency to pur-
chase from familiar foreign suppliers.

(5) Foreign competitive factors~-foreign
governments' intensive support of export
programs, promotional competition. 4/

Generally, these impediments reflect the fact that ex-
porting is inherently more costly than domestic operations.
For example, the substantial costs of marketing, promotion
and distribution tend to limit access to export markets. The
cost of a single market study can often run into the hundreds
of thousands of dollars and take years to recoup the initial
investment. Similarly, the costs of these activities on an
ongoing basis are also substantial. Marketing and promotional
costs for exporting often represent a higher percentage of

export revenues than do their counterparts for domestic sales.

4/ "Bureau of International Commerce Export Assistance Programs",
Report of the Export Expansion Task Force, U. S. Department of
Commerce, July 1, 1976.
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Most importantly, unlike domestic receivables (which are
normally payable in 30-60 days and may be readily financed through
commercial sources), export receivables require significantly
longer pay-back periods and are often not financeable through
domestic U. S. banks. Thus, small U. S. companies are often
locked into the inflexibility of demanding firm letters-of-
credit for "short-term" receivables, and export sales are
lost to foreign competitors offering ready .credit at subsidized
interest rates.

In short, exporting places severe strains on a company's
cash flow and working capital because of increased costs and
longer pay-back periods. 1Indeed, this is the primary obstacle
to export involvement by smaller companies.

At the same time that exporting is more costly than domestic
selling, it is also more risky. Exporters‘face a number of
political, production and commercial risks not encountered in
domestic markets. In addition, the exporter's exposure to these
risks is lengthened by extended receivable pay-back, subjecting
the exporter to significant currency fluctuation and inflation
risks. Some of the commercial and political risks of exporting
are uninsurable in the U. S., as are currency and inflation
risks. This contrasts sharply with the much more liberal in-
surance coveradge available to many of our foreign competition
from their government.

Given these considerations, and in the face of fierce inter-

national export competition and foreign government practices
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which enhance the competitiveness of their exports, many companies
do not view exporting as a viable means for expanding their
business.

According to recent Department of Commerce estimates, there
are 20-30,000 companies in the United States—--primarily smaller
ones~~which could, but have chosen not to, export. A partial .
cause is the absence of any emphasis upon exporting in current
U. S. trade policy. More importantly, many companies do not feel
they are capable of meeting the increased costs and risks of
exporting, particularly if their products are to meet aggressive
and often heavily subsidized competition. Thus, as one com-
mentator has noted, despite the competitive advantage which
recent declines in the value of the dollar have supposedly
given U. S. products, few companies will begin or expand export
operations because of the pervasive concern over subsidized
foreign competition. To take full advantage of declines in
dollar values, a well-organized sales and distribution network
nust already be in place. Similarly, another recent report
has noted that:

... during the 1960's a large number of
U. 8, firms appear to have dropped out of,
or reduced their marketing efforts in, foreign
markets because of aggressive foreign com-
petition and uncompetitive dollar prices. De-
valuation to a degree corrected this price
anomoly. But this is not the same as saying
that devaluation automatically produces in-
creases in U. S. sales abroad. Once burned

(by expensive bidding, marketing, dis-
tribution and related efforts), it is
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unlikely that many U. S. firms will
return to foreign markets without appro-
priate incentives and assistance. 5/

In addition to companies withdrawing from export markets
or restricting their export marketing activities, other companies
opted during‘the 1960's to service international markets through
offshore facilities or, particularly in the case of smaller
companies, through licensing agreements wiéh foreign manufac-
turers. A number of factors enter into the decision to locate
production overseas rather than in the U. S, Non-tariff
barriers enacted by foreign governments often require local
sourcing of products or otherwise restrict competition against
"local" products. Certain tariff and source taxes further
discriminate against exports from the U. S. 1In addition,
foreign countries offer a number of tax, employee training and
supply preferences to companies who will locate within their
borders, with additional benefits to those who do so and ex-
port from their countries.,

In summary, there are a number of obstacles to export
expansion which can be designated as "export supply" problems: .
the unwillingness of a large number of companies to involve
themselves in exports; the lack of financial and promotional

tools with which to expand exports; the vast array of foreign

5/ Lawrence A. Fox and S. Stanley Katz, “"Dollar Devaluation,
Floating Exchange Rates, and U. S. Exports", Business Economics,
January 1978.
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incentives and restrictions which entice companies to serve
international markets through offshore facilities; and the
competitive disadvantages which U, S. companies face as a
result of the massive and growing subsidy systems other countries
provide to their exporters.

These problems are particularly unfortunate with respect
to sm;¥l firms since (1) many of these companies offer the
clearest hopes for growth and (2) the inclusion of small

business is vital to the expansion of the export base.

III. GOVERNMENT POLICIES TOWARD EXPORTS

The Commerce Department administers a variety of marketing
information and assistance programs which have, in the past two
years; come to focus more attention on the new-to-exports and
new-to-market companies; While these programs have been useful,
their utility is somewhat limited by the broad-brush approach
they take towards exporting marketing. To be more useful,
these programs shoﬁld focus on the specific product and market
needs of the individual exporter.

In any case, even where these Commerce Department programs
have been successful in identifying potential export customers,
the exporter is still faced with the shortage of working capital
with which to follow up on the initial contacts, to finance
short-term receivables and to provide after-sale services.

In fact, some exporters find the "user's fees" charged in
connection with certain export assiséance programs, such as

trade fairs, somewhat steep. It is important, therefore, that
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the additional working capital and cash flow made available
by the DISC program helps the small business exporter to
capitalize on the opportunities presented by the Department of
Commerce programs; indeed, some companies have been able to
use the DISC cash flow to participate in Commerce programs
they otherwise would be unable to use.

In many respects, one of the most important impediments
to the active involvement of smaller companies in exporting
is the inconsistency and confusion surrounding the few assis-
tance programs offered by the government to help exporters.
One clear example of this problem is the Domestic International
Sales Corporation (DISC) program. A program of this nature
often takes two years or more to set up and activate, once
the smaller company has decided it is worthwhile and that it
wants to participate in it. After some initial hesitancy
about using DISC, smaller exporting companies have moved in
large numbers over the past few years to establish DISCs.
However, after only a few years of existence, DISC is again
under attack--causing those companies which set up DISCs to
question whether it was worth the initial accounting and legal
costs; those companies which are exporting and would like to
set up a DISC, how long the incentive will be around; and
those companies which had considered exporting because of DISC,
whether it would be worthwhile to incur the substantial costs
of exporting without DISC. It makes all companies wonder

how serious the government is about exporting; now that these



1056

companies have seen that DISC can work, the government is, in
the words of one company, "pulling out the rug from under”
them,

Another example of the inconsistency and lack of emphasis
of government export policies is the Webb-Pomerene Act. Although
this Act, which permits the establishment of trade associations
and an exemption from the antitrust laws, holds substantial promise
for joint small firm ventures and the pooling of working capital
and resources,.the government has made only half-hearted efforts
to "sell” Webb-Pomerene associations to business., lNoreover,
this Act presents another example of how businesses are deterred
from taking advantage of export benefits by the fact that there
is still a debate among government agencies over whetlier the Act
should be permitted to continue.

Few businessmen are going to predicate a new export campaign--
or expand an existing one--on the basis of a government program
which may be abolished at any moment., What our government must
do is establish programs which are beneficial to exports,.pro-
mote use of those programs by present and potential exporters,
and make it clear that the programs are here to stay, not subject
to repeal each time a new Administration takes office.

IV. THE IMPACT OF DISC ON
SMALL EXPORTING COMPANIES

l. The Importance of DISC
to Small Companies

According to the most recent Treasury Department report,

9,447 DISC elections had been made as of March 1977. There are
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now probably more than 10,000 DISCs. What is often overlooked
is that most of these DISCs are smaller companies and that DISC
is of great importance to these companies.

Independent analyées, as well as a critical analysis of
the most recent Treasury Department on DISC, clearly demonstrate
that DISC has had a dramatic effect in increasing U. S. exports
since 1971. Even more dramatic has been DISC's impact on small
companies. The experience of individual companies which have
used DISC reinforce the argument that DISC has been an important
incentive. 1In Appendix A, excerpts from letters from such
companies are reprinted. Also attached, as Appendix B, are
two statements of small business leaders on DISC; one in the
form of a letter to President Carter, and the other taken from
a recent press briefing.

A number of common threads run throughout these materials.
Companies which had not been exporting previously began to do
so because of DISC ... companies which once did not place empha-
sis on exporting now do so because of DISC ... companies which
had considered moving production facilities overseas maintained
them in the United States because of DISC ... companies which
found their export growth stunted because of their inability
to make available competitive credit were able to use DISC to
do so ... companies which found themselves continually short of
investment and working capital have been able to use DISC funds

to improve their capital structures.
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Moreover, these small bhsinéss statements repeatedly and
specifically warn of the consequences of repealing DISC. These
warnings should be of utmost concern to U. S. trade policy-
makers, particularly those concerned with smaller U. S. export-
ing companies. Companies now emphasizing exports will have to
reduce their export efforts if DISC is repealed ... companies
which began exporting because of DISC will have to consider
withdrawing if DISC is repealed ... companies which maintained
production in the U. S. because of DISC will move production
offshore ileISC is repealed ... and SO on,.

In short, smaller companies, chronically short of working
capital and faced with severe cash flow problems, will be
faced with even more severe difficulties if DISC is eliminated.
It is thus clear that the repeal or phasing out of DISC would
have a serious adverse impact on the more than 8,000 smaller DISC
companies.

2. How DISC Works

As provided in the Revenue Act of 1971, a DISC acts as
a commission agent for the buying and selling of goods for
export and export sales promotion. The DISC itself can either
be an independent company (export management company, sales
agent or distributor) or a related subsidiary established
solely to sell and promote the products of its parent corpo-
ration., The Revenue Act of 1971 required, however, that the

DISC be a separately incorporated entity in order to qualify
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for special DISC intercompany pricing rules and a partial
deferral of certain export income.

The incentive benefits which the DISC provisions offer
U. S. exporters are two-fold. First, special rules offer an
exporter'a simple and objective means for determining inter-
company pricing and profit allocation, rather than burdensome
compliance with the complicated and uncertain rules of section
482 of the Internal Revenue Code. Second, one-half of DISC
income in excess of 67 percent of a four-year base period is
deferred from taxation--but only as long as the deferred tax
is reinvested back into export operations.g/ The statute re-
quires, however, that at least 95 percent of both the DISC's
income and assets be export-related.

Within this statutory framework, the increased profit and
cash flow génerated by DISC act to stimulate exports in three
ways. First, U. S. companies are stimulated to begin or ex-
pand export operations, and encouraged to spend more time and
effort on exports. 1In this way, DISC acts as a catalyst to
push U. S, companies over the export hurdles represented by
increased risk exposure and diminished cash flow. Second, DISC

provides the economic tools--productive capital and cash flow--

6/ An exemption to the "incremental rule" adopted as part of

the 1976 Tax Reform was provided for small DISCs with $100,000

of DISC income or less. This exemption provides partial relief
for DISCs with income between $100,000 and $150,000.
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for exapanding existing export business. Third, DISC encourages

companies to service international markets by manufacturing in

the U. S. rather than abroad or through licensing agreements.
The key to the DISC concept is the fact that taxes on

qualified export income are deferred--but again only as long

as the deferred taxes are reinvested in the export business.

DISC results in the building of a capital fund that grows
and is continuously reinvested in specified export activi-
ties and assets.

Among the most common export-related assets in which

DISC~deferred taxes have been reinvested over the first five

years of DISC's existence have included:

1/ It is not necessary, as some have suggested, for DISC
to reduce basic export commodity prices in order to stimu-
late exports or increase their competitiveness. In this re-
gard, a recent study has noted:

. . .there is reason to believe that prices
are no longer the only--or, in some case, even
the most important--determinant of competitive-
ness, To an increasing extent products having
the same basic functional use are differentiated
as to characteristics of design and technology,
serviceability, quality features, repair and
maintenance advantages, and advertising impact
and thus are traded internationally. To these
factors must be added availabiity of credit,
customer loyalty, sales methods, dependability
of supply, promptness of delivery, and a number
of other considerations besides price that in-
fluence "competitiveness".

Robert R. Nathan Associates, U. S. Foreign Trade and Employ-
ment, May 1977, unpublished manuscript (draft).

26-877 O - 78 - 8
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(1) Export receivables, where the DISC funds are
used to extend and finance credit to foreign buyers
and to reduce the risk and higher costs of carrying
accounts receivable on export shipments (which nor-
mally require a longer pay-back period than domestic
sales);

(2) Funds for initiating, expanding and improving
export marketing and promotion programs; and

(3) Producer's loans, whereby DISC funds are made
available to the DISC's parent for investments in
new facilities, or the expansion and modernization
of existing facilities, for export production and
the development of products adapted to export markets.

3. The Distribution of
DISC Benefits

The Administration has sought to eliminate DISC, among other
reasons, on the grounds that DISC "favors" larger exporting com-
panies and that small business exporters have derived little or
no benefit from DISC. For example, the Treasury Department's
"Description and Analysis of President Carter's Tax Package"
states: "According to the 1977 Treasury Report on DISC, over 60
percent of total DISC tax benefits went to parent corporations
with more than $250 million in assets."

It should be noted, however, that these larger corporations
have historically accounted for more than 60 percent of U. S.
exports. Therefore, smaller corporations can be said to make
relatively greater use of DISC thén larger corporations in
proportion to their share of U. S. exports.

It should also be noted that DISC-year 1975, which is
covered in the 1977 Report, was something of an anomoly.

Since DISC's enactment, the percentage of DISC benefits ac-

cruing to larger companies has declined, reaching 52 percent
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in DISC~year 1974. 1In 1975,‘however, there were substantial
exports of heavy capital goods and transportation equipment,
which are most heavily represented by larger companies. 1In

the years after 1975--when this distorting factor is not
present--it is expected that the trend toward relatively greater
small busﬁness use of DISC will resume.

One factor which has inhibited small company use of DISC,
as Treasury has stated in its letters to smaller exporters, is
"the legal and accounting costs of complying with the complex
DIsC legislation®. We do not agree, however, that this com-
plexity of the DISC law negates iﬁs economic benefits or re-
quires its repeal. Nor should the fact that DISC has some
adminisﬁrative shortcomings obscure the equally clear fact that
DISC has been of significént importance to U. S. exporters,

The problem is not that large companies are receiving
DISC benefits which should be accruing to smaller companies.
The qguestions should be (1) whether DISC is sufficiently
accessible ta all exporting companies and (2) whether it should
be expanded to provide greater incentive for exporting.

Since its initial formation, the Special Committee has
strongly advocated reform and simplification of the DISC regu-
lations to facilitate participation by smaller businesses.
Present requirements are'excessively complex, and it is a
credit to the initiative of small businesses throughout the
country that so many of them have overcome, in time, this built-

in impediment.
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V. RECOMMENDATIONS

The membership of the Special Committee recommends that the
DISC incentive be improved and expanded to induce more firms
to export and to simulate those who are exporting now to export
more.

Specifically, the Committee recommends the following improve-
ments with particular respect to smaller exporting companies:

l. within the context of the incremental rule adopted in
1976, the deemed distribution of 50 percent of DISC income should
be eliminated.

2. To assist small DISC users, the small DISC exemption
to the incremental rule should be increased to $500,000 to
more nearly reflect the standard government definition of small
businesses.

3. DISC procedures and documentation requirements should
be streamlined and simplified as applied to small businesses.

4. The Commerce and Treasury Departments should conduct
an intensive campaign to familiarize potential small business
exporters with DISC and with other aspects of export opportun-

ities,
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APPENDIX A

EXCERPTS FROM LETTERS REGARDING DISC

Ajax International Corporation, Santa Barbara, California:

We have been utilizing this program for several years

and feel it to be a most positive benefit for our com-
pany doing business in the international market. As

a small manufacturer, we have found the DISC to be

very important and of positive assistance to our company's
growth.

Alox Corporation, Niagara Falls, New York:

While our company has been in the export business prior

to the establishment of DISC's, the existence of our

DISC has helped us to remain competitive, particularly

in the Ruropean market ... While we are a small company,
approximately 40% of our sales are for export. Any
significant loss of such export sales would materially
influence our employment level here in Niagara Falls.

The formation of a DISC was one of several factors which
prompted our abandoning plans to construct a European
manufacturing facility. If DISC's are eliminated, we
will have to reinstate those plans.

American Livestock Producers International, Inc., Flora, Indiana:

[Wle feel it is a vital part of our needs to have the
benefits of this taxation program. International mar-
keting is expensive and carries a great deal of risk

and of course our country needs the exports for a balance
of trade. In view of this we think this taxation program
is not only advantageous, but necessary to our country.

Antex, Inc., Attleboro, Massachusetts:

Since its inception in 1971, DISC has been quite a
help to us. As a small exporter we have been able to
establish ourselves securely with the extra capital
made available to us because of the reduction in in-
come tax liability afforded through DISC. In fact,
if DISC was repealed at this time, we feel we would
suffer in our business, as we would have less funds
to work with.

It seems that we are paying already enough taxes and
that, rather than help the Government's budget, the

repeal of DISC would actually hurt since, if business
suffers, there will be less total income to be taxed.

If DISC is repealed, we will find ourselves having to
think twige before spending and investing, which in

turn will affect our suppliers and customers,. who will
look for matérials elsewhere.
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The Austin Company, Greenville, Tennessee:

{Tlhe DISC legislation has provided us the opportunity
to offer more extended credit terms and to carry larger
commodity stocks, both of which have been extremely
helpful in competing in the international trade field

in tobacco.

Autodynamics, Inc., Neptune, New Jersey:

Autodynamics formed a DISC in 1975. Since the formation
of this DISC, our export sales went from essentially

nil to between fifty and eighty-five percent (50% and

85%) of our business in the past two years. Autodynamics
is a fairly young and growing company and the tax benefits
derived from the DISC have been very beneficial in helping
us to grow.

Automated Building Components, Inc., Miami, Florida:

Analysis we have made indicate that the small difference
that the D.I.S.C. provides, makes it feasible for us to
manufacture many items here instead of overseas for our
export markets. Without the D.I.S5.C., many items we manu-
facture in the United States would be manufactured in
their foreign countries.

Baltek Corporation, Northvale, New Jersey:

Our company, while small ..., has benefitted from the
special features of DISC over the past five years. Our
export sales in 1976 were over four times what they
were in 1972 and we firmly believe that one of the con-
tributing factors in this increase was the tax benefits
afforded to us by the DISC.

The Beaton & Corbin Manufacturing Company, Southington, Connecticut:

We indirectly relate to several other major exporters.
Their export business contributes to our domestic acti-
vity. DISC provides the incentive needed to compensate
for the efforts of exports and directly adds to the
volume of non-participating suppliers.
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Blue Spruce International, Stirling, New Jersey:

Through DISC, it has been possible for us as a small
company to exist in a highly competitive field. If

" we had relied solely upon domestic business, we would
have been out of business long ago.

Burr-Brown Research, Tuscon, Arizona:

Two hundred Burr-Brown employees hold their jobs because
of export sales.

In addition, approximately 180 jobs exist in other U.S.
companies because of the service, supplies and materials
we purchase in support of our export sales. Our export
sales through DISC are also, indirectly, tremendously
profitable to the Federal government.

The U.S. government has collected an estimated $1,400,000
in income taxes during the last three years in return for
deferring $121,000 of income taxes as provided by the
DISC law. .

CAFCO International Limited, Stanhope, New Jersey:

CAFCO International Limited is a DISC subsidiary of
U.S. Mineral Products Company and the first year of
operation was fiscal 1972-1973. Since then, the DISC
features of the Internal Revenue Code have proved to
be of great assistance in maintaining normal levels

of capital investment to the parent company's opera-
tion through improved net earnings. There is no doubt
that the increased earnings from the DISC operation
have also helped us to continue exporting from the U.S.

In 1971, U.S. Mineral Products Company was seriously
considering investing in a European manufacturing facili-
ty to satisfy European, North African and Middle East
demand for our products. However, since the inception

of the DISC features, it proved to be beneficial to
continue exporting from the U.S., and maintain the
normal level of employees without mass entrenchment.
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Canberra Industries, Inc., Meriden, Connecticut:

Canberra Industries is a relatively young, high techno-
logy company which manufactures instrumentation used in
measuring various types of radiation. In the last five
years, our sales have quadrupled and in 1977, we expect

to have worldwide sales of our instruments totalling
approximately 20 million dollars. Approximately 50% of
our business is sold to customers outside of the United
States. Over the last several years the growth of our
export business has exceeded the growth rate of our do-
mestic business, and we feel that the tax benefits
obtained from the DISC has played a significant role in
allowing us to finance and develop this growth in our
export business. As is true of many small high technology,
fast growing companies, one of our major problems is how
to finance our rapid growth. The cash which has been made
available by existing DISC legislation has played an impor-
tant role in allowing us to achieve our present sales po-~
sition, and there is no question that elimination of the
DISC tax benefits would make it more difficult for us to
compete in the overseas market.

Castaldo Products Manufacturing Corporation, Westport, Connecticut:

We are a small DISC company that exports jewelry manu-
facturing supplies and grosses about $500,000 a year,
thus bringing in valuable foreign exchange and streng-
thening our country's trade position. Almost all of
our export trade has developed since we formed a DISC
operation in 1972, and the law has been both an en-
couragement and an advantage for us.

Concept, Inc., Clearwater, Florida:

Concept, a small manufacturer of medical/surgical
products exports 15% of its production ... Without
incentives to export, we would need to substantially
reduce our production capacity and labor force.

Concord Fabrics of America, New York, New York:

Concord Fabrics is interested in maintaining and ex-
panding our sale of textile fabrics in the world mar-
ket. The benefits of the DISC features of the
Internal Revenue Code is of meaningful help to us in
that endeavour. If it were not for these special
features we would have to turtail our foreign trade
efforts, curtail our participation in international
fairs and sales trips to foreign markets.
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Coppus Engineering Corporation, Worcester, Massachusetts:

We have been involved in exporting for many years and
have received two Presidential "E" awards in exporting.

We created a DISC five years ago and it has been of
considerable assistance to us in trying to maintain
a high level of exports, which we have accomplished.

Unfortunately, the 1976 Tax Reform laws have severely
limited DISC. There still remains some stimulant for
exporters and we hope no further cutbacks are made,
but rather that those already made may be restored.

In 1971, our foreign sales were two million dollars
and in 1976, were six million dollars. During this
period, our export-related jobs went from 63 to 116.

Our export sales are already more costly than domestic
sales and we need more incentives to export more rather
than less. With worsening balance of payments, it is
surprising that DISC incentives for exporters were re-
duced.

We are a small manufacturer located in Worcester, Massa-
chusetts, and appreciate the value of DISC and urge that
DISC provisions be reinstated to pre~1976 tax law levels.

Crosby Valve & Gage Company, Wrentham, Massachusetts:

We formed a DISC in March 1972. 1It. has been of impor-
tant assistance to us in providing the working capital
needed to expand our export sales. In our fiscal year
1972 our exports amounted to $1,242,000 and represented
14% of our sales. In 1976 our exports were $6,442,000
representing 21% of sales, and until recently we have
expected this nice trend to continue. One main problem
we have always had with exports is that they tie up far
more working capital than domestic sales because foreign
customers on average take 3 to 4 times longer to pay our
invoices. The $400,000 in taxes which our DISC has
enabled us to defer ... provided less than half of the
cumulative extra working capital we needed to support
the $5,200,000 increase in 1972-1976 exports but we

were a small company and for several years we had severe
financial problems and it sure helped.

The clouds now on our horizon are that our foreign com-~
petition has increased very noticeably in ‘the past year,
in domestic as well as foreign markets, prompted partly
by evidently direct and indirect subsidies by foreign
governments and partly by changes in exchange rates. If
DISC incentives are removed in face of this we will
certainly find it discouraging.
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CWJ Farms, Inc., Gainesville, Georgia:

We are a comparative small exporter with annual sales of
approximately five million dollars in fertile hatching
eggs and related poultry products. Even though this may
seem small to others, it is big to us.

In the mid-sixties we saw the opportuﬁity for a sig-
nificant increase in sales of our products for the years

ahead but because of considerable risk and limited capital
we did not pursue expansion. Then we learned of the bene-

‘fits as provided by DISC and in a period of four years

we have more than tripled our export sales. We feel proud
that we have contributed in a small way toward a favorable

balance of payment in world trade.

Datamedia Corporation, Pennsauken, New Jersey:

Since we are a privately-held corporation, our access to
funds for expansion is limited. Because of the tax de-
ferral benefits afforded by DISC, we have been able to
increase sales by 584% and earnings by 784% over five
years since 1973. Our export business has contributed
40% of our total sales since Datamedia formed a DISC .
subsidiary.

Dan River, Inc., Greenville, South Carolina:

This feature has been very important to us in promoting
textile exports at a time when we are being inundated
by textile imports.

Davis & Furber Machine Company, North Andover, Massachusetts:

I have become acutely aware of the lack of support [for
exports] -by our government in face of the fact that
European nations and Asian nations are today aggressively
involved in government subsidies for exports. At times,
I wonder if our government is even slightly aware of the
benefits of export trade.

I have had personal experience with several small companies

who,_were it not for DISC legislation, would never have
considered entering into export market. True, they did it

for financial advantage but, at the same time, their busi-

nesses grew rapidly and their products met the needs of

developing nations. It is inconceivable to me how an argu-

ment against DISC can stand up in view of the fact that

export incentives and direct government subsidies to foreign

exporters seems to be the game plan of the day.
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Doolan Steel Company, Moorestown, New Jersey:

We are in the steel distribution field. For years we
have maintained an active export department. We employ
approximately one hundred and seventy-five people and
20% to 25% of our business volume is direct export.

We find it increasingly difficult to compete in the world
markets and we need all the encouragement we can get.
DISC is a great source of encouragement and was probably
th¢ best piece of foreign trade legislation passed by
Congress in this century. To repeal DISC would be a
terrible mistake and, in fact, its benefits should be
broadened.

Drake America Corporation, New York, New York:

Our company was constituted as a DISC when the tax legis-
lation was passed, and since 1972 the volume of our over-
seas sales has more than tripled. Much of this growth
was due to more intensive sales and marketing activity
overseas, the very type of activity encouraged by the
DISC tax legislation.

Drexel Chemical Company, Memphis, Tennessee:

We are a small company of approximately 20 employees

which is engaged in the production, marketing and trading
of agricultural chemicals. Our DISC subsidiary, Drexel,
Inc., i$ a key part of our business and exports will
average 20-30% of our total company sales. The DISC provi-~
sions have been a major reason for our emphasis on exports
as it afforded us a means of increasing our working

capital and net worth at a faster rate than would other-
wise be possible. This in turn has allowed our company

to expand both in domestic and export markets.

Dynaloy, Inc., Hanover, New Jersey:

We have been an active exporter and have an associated
DISC corporation which we formed in 1972.

As a small company we have found the tax benefits very
helpful and because of them have invested in further
export-related activities to increase useage of our pro-
ducts overseas.
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Dynamics Research Corporation, Wilmington, Massachusetts:

DISC is a most attractive feature of exporting. We are

relatively new to exporting, having started only a year

ago, but we are hopeful that over the next three to five
years we will be able to build one-quarter to one-third

of our sales from overseas. .

DISC will certainly play an important role in financing
this expansion to our sales and in making possible the
addition of people and plant to support those sales.

With all the export incentives offered by competitor nations,
the availability of DISC for American firms, I believe, is

an important element in making American firms competitive
internationally. If anything, the United States has to do
even more to encourage exporting if the United States is to

be on an equal footing export-wise with its competitor nations.

Eaton Allen International Ltd., Brooklyn, New York;

Our parent company, Eaton Allen Corporation, is manufac-
turing a wide ragne of products in the field of office
supplies, like the KO REC TYPE brand correction materials,
Typing and Correcting Ribbons, including ribbons for the

IBM machines, carbon papers and films, etc. While the men-
tioned brand became a household word in the U.S.A., there
have been no efforts to enter the field of exports due to
foreign competition, import duties abroad, and high taxes at
home. A decision has been made to form our exporting company
only after the enactment of the Disc provisions with the idea
of taking advantage of the incentives of the Disc rules. From
a modest start in 1972 our export business has developed

into a sizeable volume.

However, due to the drastic amendments of 1976, and continuing
agitation to abolish the Disc benefits altogether, coupled
with very significant foreign incentives, our parent company
is currently in negotiations to establish a foreign manufac-
turing base for the supply of the existing foreign demand,

and for the expansion of sales abroad on the largest possible
scale.

The realization of the mentioned project would mean, of course,
the winding up of our own exporting activities, coupled with
all the adverse effects of reducing production, and jobs in
the plant of our parent in Brooklyn, New York.
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Educational Innovations Systems International, Inc., Fontana,
Wisconsin:

We are a small firm which was formed under the DISC
rules and we have grown rapidly since our incorpora-
tion in 1969 as a domestic corporation and in 1972
as a DISC corporation. Currently we are doing over
$9 million in sales. We would probably be operating
at a much lower volume if it were not for the DISC
rules.

Ferno-Washington, Inc., Wilmington, Ohio:

Our company formed a Domestic International Sales Cor-
poration in 1972. Since that time, our exports have
almost tripled in volume. The DISC incentive was re-
sponsible for part of this growth. The added cash ac-
cumulation enabled us to finance and encourage addi-
tional sales volume.

We now have full time representatives in the Far, East
and in Europe. Our export sales now accout for 20% of
our business. During the fiscal year of 1977-78, we
anticipate that our export sales will exceed $2,000,000.
In terms of jobs, this represents approximately 75 jobs.

Our products are enthusiastically received in over 20
countries worldwide. We are especially hopeful of making
inroads in Europe where, heretofore, our volume and market
penetration have been limited to non-EEC countries with
the exception of the UK. We might also add that we enjoy
a substantial sales volume in Japan, which is a country
that most United States manufacturers find difficult com-
petition-wise.

Fire Systems, Inc., White Plains, New York:

We would discontinue our export activities if DISC were
be abolished.

Four-Phase Systems, Inc., Cupertino, California:

Four-Phase Systems organized a DISC in 1972 when the
company had very few export sales. Due to the incentives
provided by the DISC, among other things, our export sales
have grown to approximately 20% of our total revenues.
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Frequency Sources, Inc., Chelmsford, Massachusetts:

Although our company is relatively small ($10 million
annual), we have developed a significant portion of our
business through foreign customers. The establishment
of DISC provisions in 1971 provided an additional incen-
tive for us to more aggressively seek export business and
was instrumental in our establishing a new sales organi-
zation solely dedicated to expanding our foreign business
base.

GRM Corporation, Medford, New Jersey:

This particular vehicle permits us the necessary incentive
and competitive edge required to conduct more export sales.
Our efforts are primarily directed to the sale of telephone
equipment and air traffic control systems all over the
world, and hence the DISC permits us to spend more dollars
in advertising and direct sales effort than we would
normally spend on domestic customers.

General Staple Company, Inc., New York, New York:

We are a small company with sales of $2 million, who
decided to expand our export operations solely because
of the DISC legislation. About 1-1/2 years ago, and
.as a direct result of this DISC legislation, we opened
up an office in Japan and another in Belgium -- and
proceeded to start up a selling operation.

Imagine our surprise and subsequent chagrin to find that
less than a year after we started the operation that
Congress had decided to chop the benefits. I am convinced
that the DISC laws increase American employment and have

a direct positive effect on the balance of payment situation,

Gettys, Racine, Wisconsin:

GETTYS is a small company (should ship about $11 million
worth of industrial control systems in 1977) which exports
approximately 50% of its output.

In 1972 we were close to establishing a manufacturing arm
in Europe when we decided to establish a DISC instead.

We can prove that the taxes collected as a result of the

jobs created here in the U. S. by our exports more than
offset the "loss" in revenue to the IRS because of our DISC.
In other words, DISC, for GETTYS, did exactly what the legis~
lation creating it had intended it to do.

If the DISC ;s abolished, almost certainly GETTYS will have
to reassess its decision to manufacture only in the U. S.
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Grip Blanking, Union, New Jersey:

We are a small organization of eight people but due to
the advantages of the DISC program, we active}y sought
out opportunities for export of American machinery. ...
Shortly after this, the bureaucrats decided to kill DISC.
I lost interest in selling overseas because without DISC
it would be extremely expensive for any firm -- no matter
what its size was. I, therefore, put our export program
into the mothballs.

HNU Systems, Inc., Newton, Massachusetts:

HNU System is a three-year old manufacturer of new techno-
logy instrumentation for chemical analysis whose export
sales have grown to better than 20% of total sales revenue.
We feel that this number can be almost doubled within the
next two years with the appropriate addition of sales and
marketing programs dedicated to export activities. However,
without the partial deferment of U.S. income tax on export
earnings provided by the DISC, we will certainly not be
able to make those investments.

Harris Manufacturing Co., Inc., North Billerica, Massachusetts:

We are a small company employing under 40 people ....
The DISC has helped us tremendously and should it be
terminated or drastically changed, it would seriously
affect our ability to continue growing in our overseas
market. Today our DISC operation constitutes a substan-
tial part of our total gross sales and is increasing
yearly.

High vacuum Equipment Corporation, Hingham, Massachusetts:

We have had a DISC subsidiary for approximately five
years now and certainly feel that its incorporation
and the benefits therefrom have contributed to our
financial growth.

Joseph B. Hoffman, Inc., New York, New York:

The DISC incentive allowing a reduction in income tax
liability on qualified export earnings resulted in
freeing capital which enabled this company, for one, to
invest in new and innovative machinery which has, and
will continue to expand our production and business
interests not only in this country but throughout the
world.
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King Instrument Corporation, Westboro, Massachusetts:

King

Since 1968, we have manufactured machines to spool mag-
netic tape into both audio and video cassettes. We
earned an "E" for export efficiency in 1972 and now,
based on sales growth, we have applied for our "E Star."

In the last nine years we have grown from five to forty
employees. Exports have been a constantly increasing
percentage of our business reacing 75% in 1976. The
DISC is helping us to finance our growth from our earnings.
While we constantly rzadabout the need for increased
exports, and we learn what other countries do for their
exporters, we find it hard to understand the reasoning
of those who want to take away this modest incentive to
obtain sales abroad. There must be many other small
companies that would be exporting if there were genuine
incentives offered.

Plow Company, Atlanta, Georgia:

Although we have just recently formed our DISC, it was a
major factor in our decision to export in earnest. Without
this incentive, we will most probably cut back in our
efforts to sell overseas.

The Loveshaw Corporation, Deer Park, New York:

Although The Loveshaw Corporation is a very small company
in terms of total dollar volume of sales, we have very
successfully been exporting mostly to Western Europe and
have found that the DISC has been our main incentive
towards this exporting effort.

Should the DISC be discountinued, we would probably have
to reevaluate our total export effort and curtail most

of it. Let us not forget that export sales do require a
much higher effort than domestic sales and therefore, that
they should permit a higher percentage of return.
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MPC Industries, Irvine, California:

We formed a DISC in July of 1972 which has been continu-
ously used since that time. We are involved in the manu-
facture of press and caul plates made from specially melted,
type 410 heat treated stainless steel manufactured in the
United States which we polish and, chrome~plate to the custom-
er's specifications. These plates are used in the manufac-
ture of high pressure decorative laminates and wood products
all over the world. We are competing with Swedish, German
and Italian manufacturers and the DISC is a viable means to
help us meet their competition.

MPC Industries was recently awarded the Department of Commerce
E Star Award for increased exports and we attribute part of
this success to our ability to use the DISC.

As a small manufacturer, we know the value of any incentive
which our government can give us to meet the subsidized
competition we face from other countries.

MTS Systems Corporation, Minneapolis, Minnesota:

Close to fifty percent of our sales are in international
markets. Most of our competition in these markets is
based outside of the United States. Our DISC has played
a significant role in the profitable development of these
markets and in the growth of this corporation, and has
been most helpful in the continuing effort to win orders
from foreign competition.

Machine Technology, Inc., East Hanover, New Jersey:

The creation of the DISC vehicle enabled us to compete
aggressively in the international market for our goods.
Without the incentive provided by DISC legislation we
would not have been in a position to effectively compete.

Approximately 25% of our business is now done overseas,
whereas in prior years our overseas business accounted for
only 5% of yearly shipments.

Marine Colloids, Inc., Rockland, Maine:

As the first Maine~based company to form a DISC (our
DISC began business in January 1972), we have experi-
enced export sales of over 40% of our annual sales of
approximately $22,000,000.

®

We feel DISC definitely has played an important part
in our increased export efforts and as such would not
want to see the abolishment of the DISC provision of
the Internal Revenue Code.

26-877 0 -8 -9
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Markem Corporation, Keene, New Hampshire:

Markem is a small, but worldwide company, and one-third
of the jobs in our domestic operation are directly the
result of our export business. The cash generated from
deferred federal taxes resulting from the operation of
our DISC,is a significant factor in our commitment to
international business and exporting in particular. Being
in the -export business is more costly than straight
forward domestic operations, and the DISC provisions of
the tax law are helpful in maintaining our export com-
petitiveness and increasing the number of domestic job
opportunities resulting from those exports.

Michael E. McDaniel, Lawrenceville, Georgia:
We established a DISC account in April of 1972.

Since that time our exports have increased from only 10

or 15% of our total business to over 45% of our current
business. Doing business outside the United States is
extremely difficult, because the discounts we must give ‘in
order to obtain distributors, and the expenses involved

are higher than those we give in domestic territories.

In order to sell profitably outside the United States on the
same level as domestic sales, the establishment of a DISC
was necessary, because the export sales then became attrac-
tive. We were able to spend more time and energy to expanding
our efforts. Over the years we have had a large increase

in the people here, many of whom were added because of our
increase in export sales. This year we are talking about
doing 2 to 3 million dollars worth of sales outside the
United States. We would have never been able to have come
this far, had it not been for the DISC. This amount of
money, albeit small, is a significant portion of our income.
If the DISC law is. repealed, we will have less money to
spend for promotion, which will of course result in a down-
turn in our sales.
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The Miranol Chemical Company, Inc., Irvington, New Jersey:

We have always made an exceptionally strong effort to
boost our export sales because of my personal commit-
ment to that type of trade. We have further gone out
of our way to use U.S. flag ships to carry our exports
and the biggest boost to our efforts has been the DISC
treatment under which we established Miranol Interna-
tional as a DISC corporation. If the advantages of
DISC treatment were to be removed, our export sales
Wigl not only be curtailed drastically but they might,
to' all extents and purposes, be killed.

We export well over 20% of our total production and for

a small company that is well above average. Based on

the advantages of DISC we have incurred heavy promotional
expenses pointing to our competitive situation.

To remain a viable exporter, Miranoi International must
retain the DISC advantages or fail.

Mobile Drill International, Inc., Indianapolis, Indiana:

DISC status has, indeed, stimulated the growth of our
company and certainly the sale of our products overseas.
We presently maintain a 40-50% ratio on exports versus
domestic sales, and we hope to grow in this area to an
even greater extent during future years. We do feel

quite strongly, of course, that the tax deferral available
to our subsidiary under DISC is critical to our growth

and expansion.

The manufacturing and sales of our company's products
engages approximately 100 employees, and as you can
see from the figures mentioned above, we rely quite
heavily on export sales. The value of this part of
our business most certainly benefits our employees,
our city and our country as well.

George C. Moore Company, Westerly, Rhode Island:

Elastic Export Sales, Inc., serves the export needs of
George C. Moore Company and its eight U.S.A. subsidiaries.
and divisions. Since its incorporation five years ago,

we have seen our export sales grow at a faster rate than
the domestic market.

We also have a wholly-owned subsidiary in the Republic of
Ireland which was established after we were unsuccessful
in competing with the tariff barriers established by the
EEC. The continuation of these foreign tariffs, duty
drawbacks, tax credits, etc., should make the need for
export support by the U.S. Government that much more
evident.
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Neslab Instruments, Inc., Portsmouth, New Hampshire:

Neslab is a small manufacturing firm whose DISC corporation
is in its third successful year. The incentive of deferred
tax payments, so important to a small corporation, has
helped us to boost outside U.S. sales to 30% of our total.

Ocean Research Equipment, Inc., Falmouth, Massachusetts:

ORE is typical of the many small U.S. companies (annual
sales less than 4 million, 40% export) who have depended
on DISC-generated tax deferrals to help offset the high
costs of doing business overseas.

Orban Export, Inc., Wayne, New Jersey:

Pace

The Kurt Orban Company has been active in international
trade for over thirty-five years. Though the bulk of our
business is importing to the United States, we have been
trying very hard to assist U. S. manufacturers in exporting
their products. The existence of the DISC incentive was a
significiant factor in deciding whether or not we wanted

to invest in an export company.

Packaging Corporation, Fairfield, New Jersey:

Pace Packaging Corporation is a small company employing

17 people. We have formed a DISC corporation, and,

largely as a result of the tax benefits gained therefrom,
we have expanded our export sales so that now they approxi-
mate one-half of our total volume.

Prime Tanning Co., Inc., Berwick, Maine:

We established a DISC on July 12, 1972. Since its in-
ception, the DISC has spurred our export activity. The
small incentive that has been offered us through this
law has allowed us to take some additional risks. We
have hired new agents around the world; set up a new
office in Europe; and invested in sampling all over the
world. As pointed out above, slowly and steadily our ex-
port business has grown.

We certainly hope the governmment will not be so short-
sighted that in these days of negative trade balances
for the U.S., small companies like ourselves will lose
the small encouragement which the tax laws have given
us.
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RFL Industries, Inc., Boonton, New Jersey:

We are a small manufacturer of specialized electronic
equipment with approximately 20-25% of our business
overseas. Creation of a DISC almost five years ago was
a major factor in our increase in international sales.

Should there be a repeal of DISC, we could expect a de-
crease in the amount of promotion we could afford pur-
suing our overseas markets. Unfortunately, our Congress
does not realize that such a decrease will inevitably
result in lower sales.

Services: International Ltd., Ind., Gloucester, Massachusetts:

Ours is a young company, organized in 1970 and shipping
today at the rate of approximately two million dollars
per year. I can sincerely state that the survival and
ultimate success of this company has been due in large
part to the advantage offered us as a DISC corporation.

As one who sells in seventy countries around the world,

I am constantly impressed by the export efforts of such
countries as Japan and the U.K. and trust there can be
little doubt in the minds of "anyone in the know" that
if businessmen and government should even exert a frac-
tion of the effort of such countries we could overwhelm-
ingly dwarf the efforts of all our overseas competition.

Singer Products Co., Inc., New York, New York:

Since our first year under DISC, when our volume was
$11,800,000, we have increased our volume for the cal-
endar year 1976 to $23,500,000. This increase was

made possible to a very great extent by the increase

in financial facilities which we had available as a
result of the utilization of deferred tax funds. We

were enabled to open overseas offices, to greatly

expand our promotional activities, and to offer increased
and more advantageous credit facilities to our customers.

We would like to point out that this increase in sales
took place in the face of shrinking markets, particularly
in the last two years, as a result of greatly increased
protectionist measures and foreign exchange restrictions
in many of our markets for many of the products which we
sell. .
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Henry Stern & Co., Inc., Hartsdale, New York:

As combination export managers, our company has intro-
duced products of the small or intermediate size manu-
facturer of electrical materials to markets throughout
the world. These manufacturers, either because of lack
of familiarity with foreign credits or because of short~
age of necessary capital, expect us to pay them and
extend credit terms to foreign accounts. ' The amounts per
transaction are too small to warrant government financing
and our margin of profit too small to permit us the
luxury of bank financing and credit insurance.

Only the tax deferral features of DISC enable us to accum-~
ulate some capital of our own to support our sales

program. The termination of DISC would sharply curtail
our ability to offer conditions to our buyers that will
make the high-priced American goods practical for them

to purchase.

Techno Corporation, Erie, Pennsylvania:"

Though Techno is a small firm in terms of international
sales, we have established sales representation in
several foreign countries since the formation of our
DISC. This expanded marketing effort is a direct result
of DISC incentives and we like to think we have made
some contribution--however small--toward improving the
U.S. balance of trade.

Technical Operations, Inc., Boston, Massachusetts:

Our company formed a DISC two years ago and because of

it much more emphasis is placed on obtaining export busi-
ness than would otherwise be the case. While our present
volume of exports is quite modest, we strongly support
retention of the DISC feature in our U. S. tax laws.

Teknor Apex International, Inc., Pawtucket, Rhode Island:

$ince we established the DISC in 1972, our exports have
increased by well over 100%. While much of this growth
may be attributed to our intensified export sales acti-
vity, there is no denying that a good deal of it is due
to the facilities which DISC provides.



131

Testing Machines, Inc., Amityville, New York:

We have a DISC company which is partially responsible
for our increased export sales of several hundred per-
cent. Our sales philosophy now is to participate in
overseas exhibits, the establishment of more aggressive
representatives and a willingness to extend more liberal
credit terms. These efforts have resulted in the large
peicentage of our work force that is devoted to export
sales.

Thayer Scale-Hyer Industries, Inc., Pembroke, Massachusetts:

While our company is small (employment less than 100),
about 20% of our personnel owe their jobs to the in-
crease in our export sales, which has been the direct
result of the DISC incentive,

Uniflow Manufacturing Co., Erie, Pennsylvania:

Unit

We are a relatively small company and yet 21% of our busi-
ness is export.

We have a DISC formed.

Because of DISC our company became more aware of exports
and the export business we could do.

Because of DISC we devoted more time to export. As examples,
we spent the necessary monies to have our literature printed
in four foreign languages and English metric. We extended
our co-operative policies such as advertising, direct

mail, tradeshow, etc. to our overseas distributors. We
expanded our overseas models in strictly 220 volt/50 cycle
to include practically our entire line of products.

Because of DISC we did make a greater profit on foreign
business and spent the extra time, money and effort because
we would afford to do so, on our export business. The
result has been steadily increased exports of our product.

Process Assemblies, Inc., Syosett, New York:

We are a small manufacturing organization making sophi-
sticated measuring instrumentation for quality control

and inspection pruposes by industry. About a third of

our volume is for export, and we have been most encouraged
by the DISC program.
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Unival Export Corporation, South Boston, Massachusetts:

Be assured any action to change this law will affect our
sales and reduce local employment. Our two companies,
Swendman Controls Corporation and Rockwood Systems Corpora-
tion, in 1973 became active in the foreign market because

of this incentive and have developed exports of approximately
$600,000 a year, which added twelve people to our payrolls.
Discontinuation of the DISC act would cause erosion of these
jobs and also reduce the taxes we pay at the federal and
state levels.

Valsan International Corporation, New York, New York:

We have had a DISC corporation for the past several years
and have managed to double our export sales in this period
as a result of the special tax advantages offered by the
government for DISC corporations.

Whip-Mix Corporation, Louisville, Kentucky:

We are deeply and seriously involved in exports, and have
been for over 25 years. 1In fact, our export sales exceed
40% of our total business volume. The original DISC
legislation was gratifying to us, because our foreign
competitors ‘do enjoy certain advantages and privileges in
their overseas operations, and DISC enabled us to compete
more vigorously, specifically in third markets.

As an active member of the President's District Export

Council, I have assisted other firms in our area in develop-
ing and increasing their export activities, and it certainly
is discouraging to them and to our firm that the Tax Reform
Act of 1976 has limited the incentive for expanding exports.

Actually, with the productive capacity of the U.S., we need
more and better incentives to get more American firms
interested in foreign trade. The markets are there, U.S.
industry has the productive capacity, and we can increase
the U.S. share of foreign trade, reducing trade deficits

at the same time, but businessmen need the incentive.

Whitford Corporation, West Chester, Pennsylvania:

A few of us started this company seven years ago with

nothing but an idea and a few dollars. We now have twenty-
five employees, sales approaching $2,000,000 per year and
about 25% of our business comes from outside the United States.
The DISC feature of the Internal Revenue Code is a substantial
incentive for us to aggressively promote our export sales.

I'm sure it will also be a substantial consideration when

we decide whether to supply overseas customers from the

United States or from overseas manufacturing locations.
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Zeus Industrial Products, Inc., Raritan, New Jersey:

We have operated our subsidiary, Zeus International Products,
Inc,, as DISC since 1972. Never actively seeking export
sales previously, the DISC opportunity spurred us to seek
out and solicit exports in both distribution and sales.

Our reward has been the opportunity to postpone a modest
amount of federal tax. Tax savings have not been more than
5% in any given year, usually ranging from 3 to 5%.
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GRS

IPECIALTY CEMENTS IEpEaEEnEnnsEnts INDUSTRIAL BONDING COMPOUNDS

CEMENTS fmpay

PITYSBURGH, PENNSYLVANIA 15238
Prons: 412/7812323
December 19, 1977

The President of the United States
The White House
Washington, DC

Dear Mr. President:

We are a 78 year old smaller manufacturer of specialty cements, with sales
throughout the world, and 1977 concluded our 18th consecutive record sales and
profit year. DISC has played an important part fn this; furthermore, our
INCREASE in jobs has been approximately 40% since DISC was passed and Federa)
Tax Revenue, much more substantially than that.

Information in the December 16 issue of the Wall Street Journal stating that
DISC Tax Deferral on export earnings probably will be phased out by you prompts
this strong plea to please, please retain DISC, in its entire present status
at least for small business. 29% of small businesses have export sales and
one half of the Special Committee for U.S. Exports, whose purpose is to save
DISC, are small businessmen.

DISC gives the small businessman the opportunity to INCREASE his cash flow by
deferring tax payments, These deferred tax payments make it possible for the
small businessman to INCREASE his working staff, and sometimes improve and/or
modernize the working environment. This INCREASE in working staff most impor-
tantly decreases unemployment which benefits the economy of the country, and
at the same time, the productitivy of that particular company.

It {s one of the very few business cash INCREASE incentives in the United States
which assists small businesses. As a former small businessman, you too can

* well apprecfate the earnest requirements for any cash improvement to the aid
of small business. :

Additional advantages to the small busfnessman are it {s the only means to
enable more trips necessary to establish customers which enables him to carry
more inventory, INCREASE operating budget,.and encourage his INCREASED capitol
investment. It atds his use for the promotional activities of the Department
of Commerce, and provides him the incentive and tool to attempt the determinance
of export competition which exchange rates simply do not enable him to expand
export production facilities in the United States, and is the only direct, let
alonet:ax related incentive, which enables him in many instances to do any
exporting.

Our export sales in 1972 were $94,000 with the DISC Tax Deferral in its first
allowable year of operation of $2,700. DISC enabled us to INCREASE our export
sales 1n 1976 to $367,500 and a resulting tax dollar deferment of $11,000.
When 1977 results are complete, they should show a respective improvement on
this. A smaller manufacturing company president and friend reports to date
his export sales have an annual INCREASE of $14,000 since DISC.

et uss
Krids|
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DISC cont'd...

DISC results in manufacturers financially able to “do at home in the United
States" what formerly necessitated establishing abroad and thus allows the
INCREASED tax revenue and employment to benef{t the United States, rather
than foreign countries.

DISC has INCREASED the Gross National Product as it contributes many billions
per year in additional export sales dollars, which in turn INCREASES Federal
Tax and makes up for the decrease caused by tax deferrals.

DISC has INCREASED competition between the United States and foreign countries
in :hat it has removed a great deal of the "risk” of entering into export
markets. ’

Yes, Mr. President, I believe DISC is too important to the economy and its
contribution to decrease the inflationary unemployemt and sufficient govern-
ment revenue problems to disband or reduce its tax deferral advantages to
all manufacturers, but most definitely to smaller manufacturers.

Therefore, we again ask that it please be retained in its entirety. Please

contact us if we can be of assistance to this reconmendation and explanation
of whatever your decisfon is to this request. .

Sincerely,

SAUEREISEN CEMENTS COMPANY

9. Somwnse
Phil F. Sauereisen
President

PFS:cdb
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W J.D. Marshall International. Inc.

’ :0UG D
m WITH SALES OFFICES THROUGHQUT THE WORL 7440 NORTH LONG AVENUE

SKOKIE, ILLINOIS 60076
TELEPHONE (312) 583-6060

For Immediate Release
WRITE TO: P.O. BOX 59446
CHICAGO. ILLINOIS 60659
CABLE: HALLS, TELEX 72-4425

Remarks of Mr. Marshall Frankel,
Chairman of the Board,
Marshall International Trading Company
and Executive Vice President,
d. D. Marshall International, Inc.

INDUSTRY'S RESPONSE TO CARTER
ADMINISTRATION PROPOSAL FOR DISC PHASE OUT

Thank you, Mr. Malott.
Ladies and Gentlemen:

The need for our Federal Government to enact legislation to continue this
country's BISC program is important to the economy of our country, and
especially to the Mid-west which is heavily affected. When we consider
exports are as large a portion of our gross national product as business
fixed investment, and 2-1/2 times as large as the housing industry,

the failure to continue this 1egis]étion will have a profound effect in that
it will mean a reduction in exports, an increase in unemployment and an
increase in inflation, particularly if the U.S. trade deficit continues to

climb, as is now being predicted by administration officials.
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Let me bring these points a little closer to home: -

1.

Exporting is inherently more risky than conducting

business in domestic markets. During the past 6 years

with the existing DISC legislation, small and medium sized
businesses have become very active in export sales. Three
out of every five U.S. exporting companies have fewer

than 100 employees. If we take away DISC which has
improved the cash flow providing the basis for investing

in export products and merchandising techniques, the numﬁer
of these firms who will stay in exports will substantially
decrease due to the loss of incentives to compete with

companies from other industrialized nations.

One out of every six manufacturing jobs in the U.S. is

directly attributable to exports.

Thus, DISC is very important to medium and small sized American businesses.

Let me cite what has happened to our own firm, J. D. Marshall International,

an exporting firm representing and selling overseas the products of selected

medium sized U.S. manufacturing firms.

... Since DISC was enacted in 1971, we have grown from a small

firm with 35 employees to a triple A-1 business with over
150 employees located here and abroad. Our Skokie based
facilities ha;e grown from 7,600 square feet to over
35,000 square feet, and our sales have increased fourfold
with specific ﬁales increases sincé January 1, 1977

increasing at the rate of $1 million per month.
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... Let's look at what these sales results have meant for several

of the firms we represent internationally.

1. Since the start of DISC in 1971, Baldor Electric,
a Middie Western electric motor manufacturer has

increased their exports 1,362% through 1976.

2. Whiteman Manufacturing Company, a West Coast cement
pump manufacturer whose equipment is used_in heavy
construction work, has increased their overseas sales

853% in the same period.

3. Addison Products Company of Addison, Michigan, an 0.E.M.
manufacturer of room air conditioners, a firm who has
been involved in exports for a number of years, has seen

their sales increase over 300% during the same period.

Gentlemen, there are thousands of other Middle Western firms of similar size who

are directly affected by DISC incentives in a similar manner.

U.S. DISC legislation was also created to provide a partial competitive offset
to the myriad of export incentives and subsidies enjoyed by foreign companies,
.sponsored by their foreign government, as Mr. Malott has already stated. Let';
not kid ourselves, Japan, Germany, Holland, Belgium, Sweden and England all have

provided extensive support to help replace their dependence on 0il and other imports.

The 1971 DISC legislation has been the principal export support the U.S. Government
has provided U.S. businessmen. It is an important program to help keep us competitive

in world markets.
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Selling Y.S. products 10,000 miles away from the home factory is not a stop-and-go
program. 1t is one which requires a great deal of consistent effort and careful
planning. It can be a risky business. Certainly, we do not want to cripple the
thousands of smaller firms who are just beginning to see their hard work pay-off
for not only themselves but also for their employees whose jobs are directly

affected.

~

We wish to thank you for attending this program today and we certainly appreciate
your interest in this conference. We certainly hope you can help us inform .all
citizens of the importance of DISC legisiation to the growing economy of the

United States.
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Senator StevENson. Mr. Melville, you are next. And in your presen-
tation you might want to respond to the suggestions just made by
Mr. Fenton.

STATEMENT OF RICHARD A. MELVILLE, PRESIDENT AND CHIEF
EXECUTIVE OFFICER, ALLIED BANK INTERNATIONAL, NEW
YORK

Mr. MerLvitie. Thank you for the opportunity to appear today,
Mr. Chairman. I will limit my oral statement to 5 or 10 minutes.

In your letter of March 23 you laid out a number of questions. I
have addressed myself only to No. 6.

My perspective is influenced by lessons learned in the day-to-day
activity of international finance in which Allied Bank International
is involved by virtue of its Edge Act Charter.

The Bank operates as one of 115 Edge Act corporations in this
country. With capital funds of $45 million, we are headquartered in
New York City, and chartered and regulated by the Board of Gover-
nors of the Federal Reserve System under section 25(a) of the
Federal Reserve Act, the Edge Act. Our business is wholly interna-
tional. We are owned by multiple stockholders, 18 regional medium-
sized U.S. banks in widely diverse sections of the country: Indiana,
the District of Columbia, Texas, Pennsylvania, New Jersey, Hawalii,

-Missouri, Minnesota, Tennessee, Connecticut, Oklahoma, Michigan,
Georgia, Colorado, Oregon, Arizona, and Virginia. The interests of
- our member banks spans the entire country.

We are the only Edge Act Bank that has branches abroad. Our
business involves dealings with over a thousand banks and corpora-
tions throughout the world. We have lending relationships in over
60 countries.

Mr. Chairman, I believe our location, size, ownership by regional
banks, regulatory environment, and business activities gives us an
Important practical perspective on many of the issues you are consid-
ering in these hearings.

I do believe the Edge corporation which began in discussions in
1916, can play a more useful role than it does today in facilitating
U.S. export performance.

_ It is certainly gratifying that the Edge Act corporation is included
in your hearings in the context of a United States facility designed
to increase U.S. exports.

. In my written statement I have given a brief perspective on U.S.
international banking, which is generally consistent with statements
you have heard before, and I will skip over that.

I do want to mention a few things on the Edge Act that are in my
prepared statement.

When the Edge Act first became law, it was the sum of two major
conflicting forces; one was the transition of the United States from
a debtor to a creditor nation, and the second the endemic American
antipathy for large, universal banking corporations and the resulting
concentration of economic power.

In myv reading of the report of the House of Representatives,
Report No. 408, of the 66th Congress, first session 1919-1920, it seems
the intentions of Congress then appear to have been at least threefold.
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First, it was intended that these corporations play a major role in
the financing of U.S. exports. ]

The House of Representatives report said :

It is hoped that as a result of the passage of this bill * * * much of our great

foreign trade can be retained to the benefit of American manufacturers, farmers,
cattle growers, and merchants.

Moreover;, it was made clear that Congress expected small banks
“to cooperate” in forming the corporations for the purpose of pro-
viding competition to large city banks, and depth to the market.

This goes a long way in giving you an idea of how important these
Edge Act corporations seemed then in the promotion of U.S. exports.

Second, the new corporations should have the opportunity and
means of competing with simijlar foreign institutions. These corpora-
tions should be, and again I quote Report 408, “prevented from
becoming monopolies and should at the same time not be hampered
in their competition with foreign banking institutions.”

Third, Congress wanted to strengthen Government control and
supervision of international banks. Again the report said:

Control through agreement is plainly not as satisfactory as control through
incorporation under a Federal act.

Control by the Federal Reserve was formally established with the
issuance of 12 CFR Part 211, Regulation K. The national purpose, as
the Federal Reserve saw it, was to give Edge Act corporations powers
sufficiently broad to enable them to compete effectively with similar
foreign-owned institutions and to afford to the U.S. exporter and
importer at all times a means of financing international trade.

Regulation K was issued in 1920. Three decades would pass before
the world economic climate would be such as to encourage growth of
international banking. During this time there was little use made of
the Edge Act and little change in Regulation K. Indeed, in significant
ways it is totally unchanged from 1920. It still denies any but the
most narrowly defined international business to Edge corporations,
in addition to qualitative and quantitative restrictions on their total
range of business. It remains, in my opinion, today a horse and buggy
plece of legislation and regulation. :
. In the sense that the word “powers” relates to activities, the activ-
ities which an Edge Act is permitted are sufficiently broad. By com-
parison, if “powers” refers to the total capacity of a corporation to
meet successfully with competitors in the market, then there are real
limitations on Edge corporations.

In its 1973 policy statement, the Bankers Association for Foreign
Trade said:

We believe that continued expansion of service capabilities of the interna-
tional banking systems operated by United States banks through both domestic
and foreign facilities is essential to maintaining the position of the U.8. in
world trade. * * *

The increasing need for international financial services by United States
concerns * * * should be encouraged through liberalized interpretation of exist-
ing regulations. * * * The Edge Act corporations engaged in banking now
operate at a severe competitive disadvantage as against foreign bank branches,
agencies and subsidiaries in the solicitation of international business from
domestic sources. Standards applied to evidence requirements supporting the
international character of credits granted to domestic concerns are, in our
opinion, too rigid. In related areas, we believe that Edge Act banking corpora-
tions should be permitted to accept and maintain deposit accounts representing

26-877 O ~ 78 = 10
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compensating balances for unutilized credit lines and other transactions related
to international business which are beyond the scope of the present narrow
provisions of Section 211.7(c) of Regulation K. To provide the flexibility in
funding of domestic and international loan activities, we recommend that the
limitation on aggregate deposits, borrowings and similar liabilities as provided
in Section 211.9(c) of Regulation K be applied only to debenture bonds and
promissory notes as required by the statute, and that in all other aspects
formulae similar in concept to those applied to commercial banks be utilized
by examiners.

We recognize that operation of Edge Act banking entities must be governed
by their national purpose to “further the forelgn commerce of the United States,”
but we emphasize in the strongest terms that in enactmg Section 25(a) of the
Act, the Congress intended that Edge Act companies should be endowed with
powers “sufficiently broad to enable them to compete effectively with similar
foreign-owned institutions.” The clear authority of this “national purpose”
clause, particularly in the face of worldwide competitive forces from non-
American banking and American non-banking financial institutions, has not,
in our judgment, received sufficient support from our regulatory agencies in its
everyday implementation. We are convinced that the more liberal interpretation
of regulation and law governing Edge Act operations will enable these special-
ized corporations to better fulfill their legal purpose by bringing their interna-
tional expertise to bear on a broader range of financial requirements of
corporate clients engaged in the export of United States products and
technologies.

Again in 1974 the Bankers Association for Foreign Trade policy
statement said :

With regard to banking Edge Act corporations, we recommend that:

They be permitted to operate at debt-capital leverage ratios consistent with
those permitted their competitors (commercial banks and foreign agencies and
branches) and that this be accomplished by a change in the limits currently
imposed by Regulation K on aggregate deposits and acceptances outstanding.

That the present limitations on aggregate deposits, borrowings and guaran-
tees issued be applied only to debenture bonds and promissory notes as required
by the governing statute, and that, in all other aspects, formulae similar in
concept to those applied to commercial banks be utilized by examiners.

That the specific requirements of Regulation KX be eliminated as to the types
of transactions for which domestic source deposits can be taken and that a
more general instruction, based upon the character of the business conducted
by the depositor and the nature of the account relationship be substituted.

That the reserve requirement for Edge Act corporations should be equal to
the reserve level required of any Federal Reserve member bank, since the
present minimum 10 percent reserve requirement is diseriminatory.

That the limitation on certain guarantees issued be amended to lessen the
restriction on undertakings granted for a standby situation such as performance
guarantees and guarantees issued to cover loss or non-conformance of shipping
documents.

That Regulation K be amended so that the aggregate limit on guarantees or
- similar agreements of 50 percent of capital and surplus be amended to apply
only to those guarantees which represent true unsecured financial undertakings
involving a measurable credit risk.

That a written good faith statement from borrowers that loan proceeds are
being issued to finance offshore operations be sufficient evidence for examination
purposes of the validity of the international loan transaction.

That Regulation K be amended to permit employment of investment funds in
money market instruments, such as municipal obligations not guaranteed by a
state, as well as in commercial paper.

I read from the 1975 Bankers Association for Foreign Trade pollcy
statement :

Following considerable study, we developed a series of recommendations
designed to streamline the administration of banking and non-banking Edge
Act companies under Regulation K. These recommendations were contained in
our 1974 Policy Statement, but unfortunately the Federal Reserve Board has not
acted on any of them.
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I think that completes the emphasis I wanted to make in my state-
ment here this morning, Mr. Chairman.

I would say, if I could, in defense of the Federal Reserve, we have
been working at Allied Bank more than 5 years with the staff and
at least two governors of the Federal Reserve Board, and we note
recently from conversations we have held with the New York Fed
that something indeed is moving along. A memo was circulated, I
understand, among the examiners having to do with many of the
recommendations that were made in the past, and many of the recom-
mendations Allied Bank has made to the Board of Governors. We
think some proposals may be forthcoming within the next year or
two. This is an encouraging sign.

Thank you.

[The complete statement of Mr. Melville follows:]
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Testimony By
Richard A. Melville
President

and
Chief Executive Officer

ALLIED BANK INTERNATIONAL
New York, New York

1 appreciate the opportunity to be heard by you in connection
with your hearings on U.S. programs and facilities designed to increase or

facilitate exports.

At the outset, Mr, Chairman, I am pleased to see that implicit
in these hearings is the view that international banking is essential to the
effectiveness and worldwide competitiveness of U.S. programs and facilities
designed to increase U.S. exports, including especially the efficacy of the

Edge Act in facilitating U.S. exports.

My statement today will be directed solely to "modifications
in such specific programs and broader public policies that could facilitate
U.S. exports" with particular emphasis on several aspects of the Edge Act
in U.S. international banking and recommended statutory changes, suggestions

which if adopted could have an affirmative influence on U.S. export performance.

My perspective is influenced by lessons learned in the day-
to-day activity of international finance in which Allied Bank International

is involved by virtue of its Edge Act Charter.
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Allied Bank International operates as one of 115 Edge Aet
corporations in this country. With capital funds of $45 million, we are
headquartered in New York City, and chartered and regulated by the Board
of Governors of the Federal Reserve System under Section 25 (a) of the
Federal Reserve Act, the Edge Act. Our business is wholly international.
Among Edge corporations Allied is unique in that it has multiple stockholders.
We are owned by eighteen regional, medium-sized, U.S. banks in widely

diverse sections of the country, These stockholder banks are:

American Fletcher National

Bank and Trust Company Indianapolis Indiana
American Security Bank, N.A. ‘Washington D. C.
Bank of the Southwest, N.A. Houston Texas
Equibank, N.A. Pittsburgh Pennsylvania
Fidelity Union Trust Company Newark New Jersey
First Hawaijjian Bank Honolulu Hawaii
The First National Bank

of Forth Worth Fort Worth Texas
First National Bank in St. Louis St. Louis Missouri
The First National Bank of St. Paul St. Paul Minnesota
First Tennessee Bank N.A. Memphis Memphis Tennessee
Hartford National Bank and

Trust Company Hartford Connecticut

The Liberty National Bank and
Trust Company of Oklahoma

City Oklahoma City Oklahoma
Michigan National Bank Lansing Michigan
Trust Company Bank Atlanta Georgia
United Bank of Denver National

Association Denver Colorado
United States National Bank of

Oregon Portland Oregon
Valley National Bank of :

Arfzona Phoenix Arizona

Virginia National Bank Norfolk Virginia
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So also, Allied is the only Edge Act bank which has branches
abroad. Our business involves dealings with over one thousand banks and
corporations throughout the world, lending relationships in over sixty countries,
and depository relations from some forty-four countries. Mr_. Chairman, I
believe our location, size, ownership by regional banks, regulatory environment,
and business activities gives an important, practical perspective on many

of the issues you are considering in these hearings.

1 believe the Edge corporation can play a more useful role
than it has to date in facilitating U.S. exports performance. It is certainly
gratifying that the Edge corporation is included in your hearings in the context
of a U.S. facility designed to increase U.S. exports. Hearings on trade
problems are not adversary proceedings. Cooperation and mutual understanding
designed to harmonize the export programs of the nation wijll in the long

run produce better results for all.

INTERNATIONAL BANKING

It would be appropriate here to give some very brief
perspective on the U.S. international banking scene during the period

the Edge Act has been operative.

The Trade Period ~ The inception of American banking

overseas during the early 1900's occurred in a world financial atmosphere
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dominated by European banks. During the early stages, the development
of American international banking parallelea the growth of U.S. foreign
commerce. Following World War I, the dollar began to replace sterling

as the world's major trading currency, and American banks began to
expand overseas at a rapid pace. A setback occurred with the event of
the depression and World War II, and the number of U.S. banks with
overseas branches did not regain the 1920 level until the mld—'slxtles .

The .postwar economic dominance of the United States, the outpouring

of dollars to rejuvenate world trade under the Marshall Plan, establishment
of currency convertibility in 1958, and the remarkable reconstruction and
economic growth of Europe and Japan -~ all provided a favorable climate
for the renewed advance of U.S. banking activities overseas. American
banks established themselves as a major world financial force. Indeed,
such financial capability was necessary in order to facilitate the
substantial growth of U.S. trade and massive incredses in world commerce

during the postwar years.

The Investment Period - In the 1960's with the economic
re-emergence of Europe and advent of the Japanese economic boom,
U.S. corporations--including mainly the traditional giants but other
firms as well--found foreign markets increasingly attractive. The
tremendous increase in new foreign business activities of U.S. firms

resulted not only in expanded trade but also large foreign investment.
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Consequently, the international expansion by U.S. banks stemmed
directly from a basic need to provide financing for domestic customers

who had expanded their own operations overseas. Conversely, American
bankers soon realized that success in competing for domestic business
was definitely enhanced by their ability to provide overseas representation
and facilities to meet the expanding needs of international corporations

back in the United States.

Despite subsequent U.S. capital controls on international
operations, which could have severely hampered U.S. banks' competitive
position, foreign activities of American banks grew more rapidly than
domestic business in the 1960's. The desire of American banks to
continue to serve the offshore needs of their international corporate
clients was met by a sharp increase in the number of overseas branches
opened and credits held by foreign branches of U.S. banks. In the
process of supplying the financial needs of international corporations,
American banks enlarged a form of financial intermediation which had
not been provided in other ways through the dramatic expansion of the
Eurodollar market. The 1969 U.S. credit crunch accelerated the trend
of American banks of all sizes to open branches in London so as to
gain access to the Eurodollar market. U.S. banks also began to compete

for local business overseas.
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Current Scene ~ The changing structure of the world
economy, with the development of Japan and Europe as major new
economic powers alongside the United States, has been paralleled
by the emergence of major European and Japanese international
corporations. A new era in international banking epened with the
devaluation of the U.S. dollar in December 1971, in February 1973
and again in 1977. With these exchange rate adjustments, and the
advent of the Arab oil crisis, the need has increased enormously to

export so to finance our increased oil import bills.

THE EDGE ACT
In the context of today's hearings, it might also be
appropriate for me to provide some perspective on the Edge Act itself,

and Edge Act banking.

The Edge Act, when first it became law, was a sum
of two major conflicting forces; one, the transition of the United States
from a debtor to a creditor nation and the second, the endemic American
antipathy for large, universal banking corporations and the resulting

concentration of economic power.
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Up to the period 1913-1919 national banks were severely
circumscribed in their international operations by their inability, under
existing regulations, to accept drafts drawn upon them or to open foreign
branches or invest in subsidiaries overseas, Foreign financing had
traditionally been accomplished through European, especially London
banks. State-chartered banks, while possessing powers not given to

national banks, had seen little expansion of foreign business as well.

Increasing industrial and commercial sophistication
created the need for financial sophistication and led to the series
of changes which govern our present banking system. Specifically,
with regard to international finance, the Federal Reserve Act of 1913
permitted national banks to accept drafts and rediscount them with
the Federal Reserve Banks (Sect. 13) and to establish branches abroad

(Sect. 25).

Amendments to Section 25 in 1916 provided for the
establishment of "agreement corporations," - "princiaplly engaged
in international or Foreign banking" and which would operate,
"under such conditions and under such regulations as may be
prescribed" by the Federal Reserve Board. While Federal chartering
of such corporations was contemplated, no specific provision was
made and all those which came into being were created under state

law,
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The result was a further amendment in 1919 which became
Section 25(a), The Edge Act, and provided procedure for Federal chartering
of corporations "organized for the purpose of engaging in international
or foreign banking."” Conspicuously missing from the language of
Section 25 was the word “principally” which seemed to countenance
the possibility that these corporations would have occasion to do
domestic business, a possibility which, because of tradition, Congress
wished to preclude. To assure that domestic business would not be
done Congress brought control of Edge Act Corporations firmly under
the Federal Reserve Board, the result being the language of Regulation K:
"Activities in the United States sk}all be
restricted to operations clearly related
to international or foreign bu;lness "

Section 211.1 (b) (2)

The intentions of Congress appear to have been at least

three fold.

First, it was intended that these corporations play a major
role in the finance of U.S. exports. The Report of the House of Representatives
(Report No. 408, 66th Congress lst Session 1919-1920, p. 3) says, "it
is hoped that as a result of the passage of this bill...much of our great

foreign trade can be retained to the benefit of American manufacturers,
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farmers, cattle growers and merchants." Moreover, it was made clear
that Congress expected small banks "to cooperate" in forming the
corporations for the purpose of providing competition to large city

banks, and depth to the market.

Second, the new corporations should have the opportunity
and means of competing with similar foreign institutions. These
corporations should be "prevented from becoming monopolies and should
at the same time not be hampered in their competition with foreign

banking institutions" (Report No. 408 p. 3).

Third, Congress wanted to strengthen government control
and supervision of international banks; "control through agreement
is plainly not as satisfactory as control through incorporation under

a Federal act” (Report No. 408 p.2).

Control by the Federal Reserve was formally established
with the issuance of 12 CFR Part 211, Regulation K. The national
purpose, as the Federal Reserve saw it, wast to give Edge Act corporations
"powers sufficier;tly broad to enable them to compete effectively with
similar foreign-owned institutions and to afford to the United States
exporter and importer...at all times a means of financing mtemationél

trade” (211.1 (b) (1).
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Regulation K was issued in 1920. Three decades would
p.ass before the world economic cli;'nate would be such as to encourage
growth of international banking. During this time there was little use
made of the Edge Act and little change in Regulation K. Indeed, in
significant wrays it is totally unchanged from 1920. It still denies any
but the most narrowly defined international business to Edge corporations,
in addition to qualitative and quantitative restrictions on their total
range of business. In the sense that the word "powers" relates to
activities, the activities which an Edge Act is permitted are "sufficiently
broad." By comparison, if "powers" refers to the total capacity of a
corporation to meet successfully with competitors in the market, then

there are real limitations on Edge Corporations.

The uses of Edge corporations strategically by banks
have come to encompass three objectives. They have supplemented
the efforts of international banking departments of parent banks. They
have been used as vehicles to acquire overseas banks and other financial
institutions. They have also been used as vehicles for foreign equity
financing related to lending or investment policies of the parent bank.,
The significance of Edge corporations for use in the above ways has
gradually been reduced by expansion of international departments and
more liberal investment powers given to Bank Holding companies.
Nevertheless, they remain for the most part as co'nvenient vehicles

for corporate purposes in this regard.
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RECOMMENDATIONS

Now, to the purpose of today's hearings.

You ask in question 6, "Has the Federal Reserve _Board‘s
administration of the Edge Act been consistent with the Act's purpose
of bringing smaller and regional banks into the financing of exports,

thereby stimulating export opportunities throughout the country?*

A few general observations: Oftentimes one incorrectly
assumes that the character of international markets (i.e., size and
diversity) preempts regional banks from engaging in international
banking. The well managed regional bank plans and carefully selects
its international markets, services and resource commitments. Activities
are generally limited but can be a relatively important contribution to
overall bank profit. The total of U.S. regional bank activities in
international business, particularly export finance, provide important
depth and competition to financial markets. I strongly believe that
international financing activities by regional banks should find

encouragement in law and regulation rather than constraint.

All U.S. banks, but particularly smaller and regional )
banks should have mechanisms available which can complement and
enhance their export operations while minimizing drain on their local

financial markets.
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Mr. Chairman, I believe that encouragement to finance
international business is not found in suggestions for additional capital
requirements, loss of discount privileges for international drafts or
business limitations which assume that international operations by
nature carry a higher risk than domestic operations. If the thesis
that international risk is substantially greater than risks in domestic
banking is incorrect, and I believe it is, the cost of financing business
abroad will be unnecessarily increased by additional governmentally
imposed restrictions. An obvious result will be to reduce American
banks' ability to compete with their counterparts abroad, and a partial
abandonment of international banking to institutions in foreign. countries,
On the other hand, I believe alternatives'exist which have the effect of
minimizing risk without damage to U.S. banks' competitive ability. My
view is that a strong international banking system in the United States

promotes exports.

One of the major recent international banking developments
has been specialized consortium bank activities which pool abilities,
resources and establish presence in new markets. On balance, the net
effect has been constructive. But such establishments set up primarily
overseas because foreign laws and regulaﬂons facilitated t_hg process,
whereas, U.S. law and regulation have been less helpful. I believe

this should be an important area of Committee review., Banking resources
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should not be encouraged to move off-shore because of unnecessarily
restrictive domestic regulation . Affirmative thought could be given
to statutory and regulatory environment which encourages U.S. banks

to conduct international operations principally from a domestic base.

We have in this country a statutory basis, under Edge Act law
law and regulation, for international trade financing. It currently lies
somewhat under utilized but with slight modification in the statue and
regulation thereunder it could offer a more constructive vehicle for export
finance expansion. For the convenience of the Committee I append an

analysis of Edge Act statutory powers and limitations.

While consequential amendments have not been made to
Section 25(a), a 1962 amendment to Section 25 authorized the Federal
Reserve Board to permit overseas branches to carry on activities similar
to other foreign banks. In 1966 national banks were permitted to hold
stock in foreign banks. Subsequently, the Holding Company Act permitted
foreign investment in "closely related" banking activities. Thus while
nothing was taken from the Edge corporation, important powers originally
within the exclusive aegis of Edges were granted directly to other banks.
As a result, the Edge.corporaﬁon was utilized but not to the degree or in

the manner envisaged by Congress.
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BAFT POSITION

Mr. Chairman, I know that the Committee is familiar with the
Bankers Association for Foreign Trade. Allied Bank is a member, and all
its stockholders, and all other United States banks with any significant

amount of foreign business.

In its 1973 policy statement the Bankers Association For
Foreign Trade said, "We believe that continued expansion of service
capabilities of the international banking systems operated by United
States banks through both domestic and foreign facilities is essential to

maintaining the position of the U.S. in world trade ....

'"The increasing need for international financial services
by United States concerns .... should be encouraged through liberalized
interpretation of existing regulations ... The Edge Act corporations
engaged in banking now operate at a severe competitive disadvantage as
against foreign bank branches, agencies and subsidiaries in the solicit-
ation of international business from domestic sources. Standards applied
to evidence requirements supporting the international character of credits
granted to domestic concerns are, in our opinion, too rigid. In related
areas, we believe that Edge Act banking corporations should be permitted
to accept and maintain deposit accounts representing compensating bal-
ances for unutilized credit lines and other transactions related to inter-
national business which are beyond the scope of the present narrow

provisions of Section 211.7(c) of Regulation K. To provide the flexibility

26-877 O = 78 = 11
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in funding of domestic and international loan activities, we recommend

that the limitation on aggregate deposits, borrowings and similar liabilities
as provided in Section 211.9 (c) of Regulation K, be applied only

to debenture bonds and promisory notes as required by the statute, and
that in all other aspects formulae similar in concept to those applied to

commercial banks be utilized by examiners.

'"We recognize that operation of Edge Act banking entities
must be governed by their national purpose té 'further the foreign com-
merce of the United States,' but we emphasize in the strongest terms
that in enacting Section 25(a) of the Act, the Congress intended that
Edge Act companies should be endowed with powers ‘sufficiently broad
to enable them to compete effectively with similar foreign-owned insti-
tutions.' The clear authority of this *national purpose' clause, par-
ticularly in the face of worldwide competitive forces from non-American
banking and American non-banking financial instututions, has not, in
our judgment, received sufficient support from our regulatory agencies
in its everyday implementation. We are convinced that the more liberal
interpretation of regulation and law governing Edge Act operations will
enablé these specialized corporations to better fulfill their legal purpose
by bringing their international expertise to bear on a broader range of
financial requirements of corporate clients engaged in the export of United

States products and technologies. nl

1" Bankers Association for Foreign Trade Statement of Policy, 1973.
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{

Again in 1974, the Bankers Association For Foreign Trade
policy statement said, "With regard to banking Edge Act corporations,
we recommend that:

- They be permitted to operate at debt-capital leverage
ratios consistent with those permitted their competitors (commercial
ban};s and foreign agencies and branches) and that this be accomplished
by a change in the limits currently imposed by Regulation K on aggregate
deposits and acceptances outstanding:

- That the present limitations on aggregate deposits, bor-
rowings and guarantees_issued be applied only to debenture bonds and
promissory notes as required by the governing statute and that, in all
other aspects, formulae similar in concept to those applied to commercial
banks be utilized by examiners;

- That the specific requirements of Regulation K be elimi-
nated as to the types of transactions for which domestic source deposits
can be taken and that a more general instruction, based upon the character
of the business conducted by the depositor and the nature of the account
relationship, be substituted;

- That the reserve requirement for Edge Act corporations
should be equal to tﬂe reserve level required of any Federal Reserve
member bank since the present minimum 10 percent reserve requirement
is discriminatory;

- That the limitation on certain guarantees issued be amended
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to lessen the restriction on undertakings granted for a standby situation
such as perfo;manc‘e guarantees and guarantees issued to cover loss or
non-conformance of shipping documents;

- That Regulation K be amended so that the aggregate limit
on guarantees or similar agreements of 50 percent of capital and surplus
be amended to apply only to those guarantees which represent true un-
secured financial undertakings involving a measureable credit risk;

- That a written good faith statement from borrowers that
loan proceeds are being issued to finance offshore operations be suf-
ficient evidence for examination purposes of the validity of the international
loan transaction, and;

- That Regulation K be amended to permit employment of
investment funds in money market instruments, such as municipal obli-

gations not guaranteed by a State, as well as in commercial paper. n2

The 1975 Bankers Association For Foreign Trade policy state-
ment contained this statement:

".Following considerable study, we developed a series of
recommendations designed to strea_mline the administration of banking
and non-banking Edge Act companies under Regulation K. These recom-
mendations were contained in our 1974 Policy Statement, but unfortunately,

the Federal Reserve Board has not acted on any of them. ud

2Bankers Association For Foreign Trade Statement of Policy, 1974.
Ibid, 1975
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Again in 1977 the Bankers Assoclation For Foreign Trade
reiterated its position:

"With respect to operations of Edge Act Corporations engaged
in banking, we believe that revision of Regulation K, as recommended in
this Association's several meetings with and presentations to Federal
Reserve personnel, acquires greater impact as the scope and volume of
foreign bank activities within the United States continues to expand. Of
particular importance to our membership are the long standing recommendations
that: 1) the language limiting liabilities to 10 times the capital be
amended to permit reasonable leverage by elimination of those provisions
applicable to aggregate deposits, borrowings, and guarantees, and
restricted in its coverage to those types of obligations as listed in the
statute.

2) transactions in Federal Funds with domestic banking offices

be exempt from limits on liabilities of individual borrowers.

"Further recommendations with respect to provisions covering
receipt of deposits from and loans to domestic concerns engaged primarily
in international activities, and certain types. of guarantees issued on
behalf of such clients continue to have our support. The specific recom-
mendations regarding leverage and Federal Pund; transactions represent

the limited revisions necessary to permit operations to be conducted on a

reasonable competitive basis. vd

4 1bid 1977
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ALLIED BANK RECOMMENDATIONS

We support the efforts of the Bankers Association
For Foreign Trade in its efforts to convince the Fede‘ral_ Reserve Board to
get the Edge Act out of the horse and bpggy era of bank regulation. In
this connection I attach the enclosed, which the Bankers Assoqlation
I'or Foreign Trade sent the Board expanding on the issues . nd recommending
corrective action. Allied Bank has been representéd on the Edcje Act
subcommittee of the Bankers Association For Foreign Trade and has
contributed to the Bankers Association For Foreign Trade's efforts in

this area.

We have also made independent efforts in this area . The
Appendices provide an analysis of Edge Act statutory power and
limitations which we prepared for the Subcommittee on Finance,
Institutions, Supervision, Regulations and Insurance of the Committee
on Banking, Housing and Urban Affairs in connection with my testimony )

before the Committee on December 12, 1375.

To infuse new life into the Edge corporation, we have
suggested the modification of powers to allow for e_quita'ble competltidn
and secondarily, broaden guidelines for ownership. Smaller and
regional banks might then show more interest in the use of the Edge Act and

Congress' original purpose thus might be better served.
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Yederal Reserve membership is presently prohibited to Edge
corporations, although by Regulation K they are subject to certain other
Federal Reserve regulations; notably, Regulation D (reserves), and
Regulation Q (interest on deposits). A 10 percent minimum reserve
requirement on aggregate deposits is mandatory even in situations where
such reserve is more than required by Regulation D. The economic
penalty arising from reserve requirements higher than other banks should
not.bc allowed. The opportunity for membership in the I'ederal Reserve
System would give moral and emergency support plus promote an

important degreec of independence.

A fundamental competitive handicap relates to a 10 to 1
ratio constraint on liabilities to capital. At the statutory level,
Section 25 (a) mandates a 10 to ! ratio with respect to bonds and
debentures of Edge Act banks. The statutory limitations on debent;xres
and promissory notes versus capital may well have derived from the
bfcar then current of highly leveraged holding company structures.
Experience with shakily leveraged utility structure was very recentv and
may have caused the legislature to wish to ensure that fhe same could
not occur in banking inst;tutions . They may have wished to ensure '
that the Edge Act subsidiary would be founded with real equity capital.
In any case, Regulation K is dramatically more severe than the statute

» and includes“other ordinary bank liabilities such as deposits and
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acceptance liabijlities with bonds and debentures in its 10 to 1
required ratio. While the statutory limitation had some foundation in
1919, few financial institutions in the world today, and certainly not
in the U.S., are so encumbered. The enhanced regulatory ratio
limitations are, | believe, anachronistic and help defeat the broad
purposes of the Act. Addi;ionally, a reliance on ratios for capital
adeguacy judgment is narrow and does not defend against loss as
strongly as the quality of bank assets and income stream. A ratio
limitation, if set, should apply universally and not penalize a
particular class of banking institution. Knowledgeable, responsible
and prudential requlation and supervision goes much farther in

promoting the strength of international banking.

Within the range of permissible activities the Ldge corporation
is restricted from carrying on any part of its business in the U.S. except
as shall be incidental to its international or foreign business. This
wall presents practical problems with respect to the interpretation of
what is or is not international. Within a basically interdependent financial
market, I believe, international business should be more liberally
interpreted. Our experience suggests, for example, that Edge corporations
should be permitted to borrow domestic source dollars for application
to international business thereby adding an important dgpth and strength

to their borrowing basce. | would support recommendations made hefore
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this Committee that permissible foreign financing activities open to U.S.
banks be broadened and relaxed when operations are conducted through
subsidiaries rather than branches. 1 would suggest the Edge corporation

offers an appropriate vehicle to carry out this objective.

Now, if the Committee would be inclined to consider a really
fundamental change in the Cdge Act, beyond the routine suggestions I have
just made, to make Edge corporations at least equally competitive with
other banking institutions ! would urge the Committee to introduce
legislative modifications of Section 25 (a) which couid provide really
dynamic and vigorous support to export finance expansion among Edge
Acts. 1 urge that export transactions of Edge Act banks be exempt from

all legal limit and leverage constraints now statutory.

Mr. Chairman, I place these recommendations before the
Committee with the belief that their implementation will have a favorable

influence on international banking in this country.

My recommendations will, of course, be corisidered withi.n
the broad spectrum of all U.S. depository institutions. However, I
urge the Committee to give specific attention to benefits which could be
derived from enhanced Edge corporation statute and regulation.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and members of the Committec for

this opportunity to testify today.
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ATTACHMENT

BANKERS' ASSOCIATION FOR FOREIGN TRADE

* COMMITTEE ON EDGE ACTS, OVERSEAS BRANCHES AND AFFILIATES

Subject: BANKING EDGE ACT CORPORATIONS
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BANKING EDGE ACT CORPORATIONS

A.

Limitation on Aggregate Liabilities

Section 25 (a) 12 of the Federal Reserve Act reads in part "that no such
Corporation shall have liabilities outstanding at any one time upon its
debentures, bonds, and promissory notes in excess of ten times its paid-
in capital and surplus."

Section 211.9(c) of Regulation K imposes further limits: "Except with prior
Board permission, a Corporation's aggregate outstanding liabilities on
account of acceptances, monthly average deposits, borrowings, guaran-
tees, endorsements, debentures, bonds, and other such obligations shall
not exceed ten times its capital and surplus."

The Edge Corporation engaged in banking operates at a competitive

. disadvantage against its commercial bank and foreign agency or branch

counterparts within this restrictive leverage ratio. The Edge Banking
Corporation depends heavily upon deposits and acceptances outstanding
to provide funding of loan portfolios which typically consist of trade
credits based upon merchandise movements. These portfolios are pro-
tected against concentration of risks by the 10% liability limits imposed
under Section 211.9(a) and (b) of Regulation K. Operating within the same
control framework, and subject to the same thorough examination pro-
cedures, it would appear that Edge Banking Corporations can operate at
leverage ratios consistent with those permitted to their competitors.

The present limits imposed by Regulation K on aggregate deposit and

' acceptance outstandings in relation to capital funds severely restricts

the profit potential of the Edge Banking Corporation.

To provide the flexibility in funding of domestic and international loan
activities, we recommend that the limitation on aggregate deposits,
borrowings and similar liabilities and guarantees issued as provided in
Section 211.9(c) of Regulation K, be applied only to debenture honds

and promissory notes as required by the statute, and that in all other
aspects formulae similar in concept to those applied to commercial banks
be utilized by examiners.

‘Receipts of Deposits from Domestic Concermns

Section 211.7(c) of Regulation K reads in part, “It will ordinarily be
considered incidental to or for the purpose of carrying out transactions
abroad for a Corporation to receive in the United States demand and
time (but not savings) deposits that are not to be used to pay expenses
in the United States of an office or representative therein. ... (2) from
any other person if the deposit (i) is to be transmitted abroad, (ii) is to
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provide collateral or payment for extensions of credit by the Corpora-
tion, (iii) represents proceeds of collections abroad which are to be
used to pay for goods exported or imported or for other direct costs of
exports or imports, or periodically transferred to the depositor's ac-
count at another financial institution, or (iv) represents proceeds of
extensions of credit by the Corporation.”

For the majority of Edge Banking Corporations, transactions with do~
mestic firms engaged in export-import trade form an important source
of earnings. The usual method of establishing an ongoing business
relationship with such entities is to establish credit facilities and
then encourage usage. The offering of a credit line is usually condi-
tional upon establishment of a meaningful deposit relationship which
most often requires maintenance of balances against the line and
against usage. The narrow interpretation generally applied by Exam-
iners for the Board does not coincide with the customary business
development practice as outlined above. Edge Banking Corporations
are often subject to criticism based on balances maintained by domestic
concerns in support of line requirements where usage has not as yet
developed, or where the domestic concern is making use of other
services such as credit checkings, exchange quotations, etc., and
does not require direct borrowings. If the Edge Corporation is unable
to maintain accounts for customers so that they are available for use
when needed, it operates at a distinct disadvantage to its competitors
in the same market.

It is recommended that Section 21l.7(¢c) be amended to eliminate the
specific requirements as to the types of transactions for which domestic
source deposits can be drawn and a more general instruction based on
the character of business conducted by the depositor and the nature of
the account relationship with the Edge Act Corporation be substituted.

Limitations on Certain Guarantees Issued

Section 211.7(d) 3 provides that a Corporation may "Guarantee cust-
omers ' debts or otherwise agree for their benefit to make payment on
the occurrence of readily ascertainable events, if the guarantee or
agreement specifies its maximum monetary liability thereunder and is
related to a type of transaction described in sub-paragraph (1) of this
paragraph." A footnote to this Section provides an extremely broad
definition of the type of undertaking referenced by including guarantees
issued covering loss or non-conformance of shipping documents.
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Section 211.9(p) specifies that unsecured liabilities to a corporation
or any one person of the type described in 211.7(d) (3) may in no event
exceed 10% of a corporation's capital and surplus.

Section 211.9(c) further specifies that aggregate "outstanding unsec-
ured liabilities under guarantees or similar agreements (described in
211.7(d) (3) may in no event exceed 50% of its capital and surplus."

The limits described above have been a cause of some concern to.an
active segment of the Edge community since included in the 1963 rev-
ision of Regulation K. The broad coverage as specifically indicated
by the footnote to Section 211.7(3) (d) has evidently raised questions
in the minds of both Edge bankers and Federal Reserve Examiners as
to the types of the "similar agreements" which must be included under
individual and aggregate limits.

It would appear logical and necessary to impose individual customer
limits on guarantees or similar agreements in situations where the
liability incurred is similar in character to an acceptance liability,
e.g., deferred payments under letters of credit, clean letters of
credit, agreements serving as a payment mechanism, and other such
arrangements. The individual limits appear unduly restrictive when
applied to a stand-by situation where, by reasons of the character of
the transaction or technical arrangement, draw-down is highly un-
likely, as is the case in most performance guarantees and, in part-
icular, guarantees issued covering loss or non-conformance of shipping
documents.

Imposition of an aggregate limit of 50% of capital and surplus on such
guarantees or similar agreements is a serious constraint when coupled
with the existing broad interpretation of liabilities included in such
limit. All Edge Act Corporations deemed to be engaged in banking offer
letter of credit services. With the speed of modern transport, it is not
unusual for merchandise to arrive before documents requiring issuance
of a guarantee to secure release and avoid pier charges. Such under-
takings represent a major segment of guarantee liabilities in any Edge
banking operation. If an Edge Corporation could not issue such agree-
ments by reason of limit, it would be effectively precluded from con-
ducting further letter of credit business. It should be noted that except
in cases of outright fraud, the "shipside bond" issued in an amount
equal to the volume of the shipment covered does not yield a realistic
measure of liability. If merchandise delivered does not meet purchase
contract specifications, negotiations ensue betwecen the exporter and
importer for an adjustment in price. This restriction would be removed
should Section 211.9(c) be deleted as recommended ahove.
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We further recommend that Sections 211.7(d} (3) and 211.9(b) be am-
ended so as to include in limits prescribed therein only those guarantees
or similar agreements which represent true unsecured financial under-
takings under which the issuing corporation assumes a true and meas-
urable credit risk.

Use of Loan Proceeds

This problem concerns loans made by Edge Act Corporations to domestic
corporations, the proceeds of which are used to firance offshore oper-
ations. Frequently, the borrowers in such cases are unable or unwilling
to provide satisfactory evidence in the tangible form of photostats,
drafts, notes, etc., to confirm that a transaction is permissible under
Section 211.7{d). They are willing to provide only a written good faith
statement that the loan proceeds are being used in a transaction that is
within the provisions of that section. Unless the Federal Reserve exam-
iners are willing to accept such a statement of the horrower, this problem
appears insoluble at the present time.

It is recommended that the Federal Reserve Examiners accept in such
cases the good faith statements of the borrowers provided that the borrower
is clearly one that has offshore uses for the proceeds, and where the
lender confirms that he is in possession of a specific written description
statement of the borrower concerning the specific use of the funds. It

is understood that in such cases the examiners are required to make a
value judgment based on the activities of the borrowing company.

Employment of Funds in_the Money Market

Section 211.7(b) prescribes the following with respect to the employ-

ment of funds. “Funds of a corporation not currently employed in its
international or foreign business, if held or invested in the United

States, shall be only in the form of (1) cash, (2) deposits with banks,

(3) bankers' acceptances, or (4) obligations of, or obligations fully and

and unconditionally guaranteed by, the United States, any State thereof, or
any department, agency, or establishment of, or corporation wholly owned by,
the United States." The above excludes from investment certain conventional
money market instruments, in particular municipal obligations not guaranteed
by a State. These exclusions limit the flexibility of Edge Act Corporations in
their investment and the ability to employ funds on a tax-free basis.

It is recommended that the Federal Reserve Board change the above reg-
ulation and permit investments in other types of tax-free obligations

and commercial paper. If deemed necessary, limits could be established
in relation to a corporation's total assets.
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Senator STEVENsoN. Why haven’t there been encouraging signs
earlier? What has been the excuse, the reason for failing to act on
your suggestions? How long has this been going on?

Mr. MeLviLie. For at least 5 years. The first Bankers Association
for Foreign Trade policy statement in this regard was in 1973, and
we have been working with the Board and the Board’s staff for at
least 7 years. L

It is particularly acute in our case, because we are unique in this
country, and we are unique in the Fed system.

We worked first with Governor Mitchell, who is no longer with the
Board. We have been working with Governor Holland, and he is not
there now. Part of the problem has been the transition which I think
the Federal Reserve Board of Governors is going through at this
very moment.

Senator StevEnsoN. We may be in a position to help on that. I
should think Mr. Miller would be very interested in these questions
and very concerned about their competitiveness.

Could you be a little bit more specific about the nature of these
restrictions, and why more regional banks haven’t combined to form
Edge corporations?

Are you suggesting to us that the problem is not in the law, it is in
the interpretation and enforcement of the law ¢

Mr. Merviiie, I think it has to do more with the interpretation of
the statute, 25(a). Regulation K, goes far beyond the statute and it
is, I think, the age-old problem that bankers have with the regulatory
agencies, that statutes are enacted, and then interpreted by regulatory
agencies, and they tend to be interpreted very narrowly.

I don’t want to get into the technical aspects of the statute and
" regulations—I will, of course if you like—but they are very compli-
cated. I have provided, as a part of my statement, two attachments
which go into the subject in some technical detail.

One is the attachment which was actually developed with our
cooperation by the Bankers Association for Foreign Trade’s Commit-
tee on Edge Act Overseas Branches and Affiliates. This covers some
five points having to do with deposits from domestic customers,
limitation on liabilities, limitations on certain guarantees issued, and
a number of other interpretations contained in Regulation K which
I think go far beyond the statutory intent of Congress.

Beyond this, I have attached as an appendix a comparison of
limitations in the Federal Reserve Act and Regulation K, and mone-
tary limits in the Federal Reserve Act and Regulation K. These
attempt to give specific definitions and in fact, if you will, a practical
guide as to how the statutes can be changed in terms of their present
interpretation.

Senator Stevenson. That is fine, the attachments will all be made a
part of the record too.

Does your institution in fact stimulate export business in the areas
which are served by your bank owners?

Mr. Mervitie. We do indeed. We do in our business conduct a
regular commercial banking business. We also have some specialties.
Specialties would mean that these are activities not normally under-
taken probably by our member banks.
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One of these specialties is the assembling of large credits. Recently
we put together a $92 million dredit for a U.S. export-oriented firm.

Nine of our member banks—not all, of course, participate in all of
the credits—but nine of our member banks have joined us in this
very large credit for a major American multinational corporation.

We have done many lesser deals; this is a large deal for us. But it
is not atypical that these would range in the area of from $10 million
to $15 million. Most involved the short-term financing of American
exports abroad.

To give you another typical example, we recently completed the
financing of a large utility vehicle shipment to Peru.

We, Allied Bank, are willing to finance local importers all over
Latin America and the Far East, and this kind of financing does help
our customers and those of our member banks.

Senator StEvENsoN. As Mr. Fenton was suggesting, do you accept
foreign receivables as security for loans?

Mr. Merviiie. Yes, we do. Normally these foreign receivables—
this is a very familiar financing technique to us—these foreign receiv-
ables are normally lodged with banks abroad, so that we can have
some sort of oversight through correspondent banks.

And going one step further, in point of fact this $92 million financ-
ing I referenced earlier has to do with financing foreign receivables.

So it is not an unfamiliar technique.

Senator STEvENsoN. And, in addition to providing credit, do you
provide services and help with all of the mechanisms, as Mr. Fenton
was suggesting be done? Do you also do that?

Mr. MeLvitLe. We have a Wall Street agency, our operations group,
about 75 people, who are familiar with these techniques. Yes, we do
provide extensive service to our member banks in this regard, and
to customers.

Senator StevEnsoN. Including helping small businesses to under-
stand and take advantage of DISC benefits?

Mr. MeLviLie. In fact, because we are a medium-sized bank, we
can’t hope to cope with all of the demands of the largest multinations;
our marketing strategy is directed toward the medium-sized and small
exporter, yes. -

Senator Stevenson. They are the ones that need it the most.

Mr. MeLvILLE. Yes. ' :

Senator StevENsoN. Now getting back to where we started, why
don’t more regional banks combine to form Edge Act corporations?

. You indicated that the difficulty was the restrictions which I take
it meag regulations as opposed to the law itself. Is that the only
reason ?

. Mr. Merviiee. T think that regional banks develop their interna-
tional business in phases. The question that confronts planners and
managers of all regional banks is, I suppose, where to begin to service
the needs of their customers, most of them being medium-sized
customers, -

Most of them begin by financing international trade themselves and
providing financial support services.

The next natural offshoot to that is trade financing overseas with
correspondent banks.
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As their business in foreign markets grows, representative offices
are sometimes established, bringing ‘the bank closer to foreign
customers.

As expansion of clients in the market grows, then they might con-
sider a branch abroad.

I think until all of these are in place, until this development reaches
a certain maturity, if you will, the investment in a subsidiary on a
joint basis with other regional banks is something that is not
considered.

I would say that our 18 member banks represent a degree of sophis-
tication in international finance which has led them to form this
consortium. While I don’t mean to detract at all from the good efforts
that are being made by many other smaller regional banks in the
United States, I think most smaller regional banks in the United
States have not reached the level of sophistication in international
finance that our member banks have—our member banks are the lead-
ing banks in their regions, for the most part—to prompt them to
make the investment. :

Part of it then is developmental, not entirely restricted to the
limitations of Regulation K.

Senator Stevexson. Would you all elaborate on the extent to which
the antitrust laws are an impediment? For example, should they be
relaxed in order to permit the formation of trading companies, per-
haps on the Japanese model, or joint bidding on foreign contracts,
including packaging of deals as foreign companies do, perhaps coop-
erative research efforts in order to cooperatively invest in R. & D. for
products to be sold abroad, and any other such possibilities?

Would anybody like to take that one on?

Mr. WeLLrr. I will start, Senator. On the trading companies, I
would just like to say a few things that have not been introduced
into the record.

Number 1, we are assuming that this is a Japanese invention. If we
go back through history, I suspect it might be a Phoenician inven-
tion, and our British and French and Spanish cousins have used them
throughout the years.

.]Senaétor SteVENSON. You wouldn’t suggest we copy the Phoenician
policy ¢

Mr. WeLLEr. No, sir. T might also suggest that the concept of a
trading companyv is not exactly unknown to the large corporations.
Tt is not unusual at all in the organization chart of a large multina-
tional, which might be basically product-organized. to find an inter-
national division which is essentially marketing-oriented and which
performs for a many-product corporation the functions of a trading
company.

Senator SteveNson. How do we pick up little corporations in a
way which enables them to market on a global basis and to absorb
price fluctuations. exchange rate risks, and so forth.

Mr. WeLLER. This is exactlv where we do not have, Number 1, the
number of trained peonle available for it. For instance, we in United
Technologies, have a UTI, United Technolocies Division, which is
essentiallv marketing-oriented, which solves the problems you have
just described very well for us.
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If you said, “Why don’t you take on some small companies?’ well
we don’t have the trade people to do it. And if I may say, here is
where you start getting the impact of 911; this is where you start——

Senator StEvensoN. 911°¢ .

Mr. Werrer. The change in the tax policy for U.S. residents
abroad. It discourages rather than encourages having more trained
Americans going overseas to do this type of thing, because now you
are going to have to have more American citizens who are familiar
with American business and who can bridge the gap between the
small manufacturing companies and the very large manufacturing
and trading companies. So when you start playing with that section,
you discourage it.

In terms of joint R. & D., if it is going to be export-oriented, and
IRS questions the salaries of these people involved in R. & D. for
foreign sales, and disallows deduction of their salaries from U.S.
income, it discourages you. .

The United States doesn’t have a well-defined policy saying we
don’t want to discourage you from exporting more.

Senator Stevensow. I wanted to come to some of these other ques-
tions, but I was trying to start with the antitrust laws. It was my
impression on all of these points at some stage you can encounter
difficulty with the antitrust laws.

Mr. WeLLer. Not being an attorney, I don’t want to speak as an
expert. But just being a business executive who gets rather goosey
when the Department of Justice becomes interested in you, yes, I
would say in trading companies I would have misgivings on being
the lead partner and adding smaller companies to the trading orga-
nization that we now have. I would be afraid of becoming the domi-
nant partner.

Senator Stevenson. Even though the purpose is not to suppress
competition, but in fact to enable the U.S. corporations to compete?

Mr. WeLLer. Yes, sir, but we still have that stigma of dominant
position staring us in the face.

Senator Stevenson. Unfortunately we don’t have many dominant
positions left in the world.

Mr. WeLer. I appreciate that. But the interpretation is on how
companies operate within this country. If we give them the benefits
of exports and spread their goods all over the world, do we then fall
under suspicion of dominating the other industries so they can be-
come part of our family? :

The goal, the market, we are seeking, we are certainly not domi-
nant in. But the position within the United States is the one we are
being evaluated on. And there we have the quandary that we are in.

Joint bidding procedures, yes, there would be very many times
when they would make good sense, and we can, under the existing
law, put in joint bids. But how do you perform them? You have to
have arm’s length bargaining involved in the process. We can’t die-
tate prices to a small company, otherwise we are taking advantage of
a dominant position here in the United States.

Senator Stevensown. I think what you are suegestine is that we
may need a new concept of dominance and perhaps IBM is a good
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case in point. The Justice Department seeks to break up IBM at the
same time that the Japanese make a calculated policy decision to
enter the computer market on a global basis with the most advanced
computers, the next generation of computers, at home as well as in
foreign markets, a new order of competition for IBM at the same
time it is defending itself from complaints by this Government of its
dominance. .

I am a lawyer, but not an antitrust lawyer. Maybe the antitrust
laws, or their interpretation at least, need to take into account, or
take greater account of dominance globally as opposed to a national
concept. : ‘

Any other suggestions on the antitrust question?

Mr. Basson. We feel very much as Mr. Weller does. We are very
squeamish about any of this joint bidding, for example. We see great
merit in doing it, through say an engineering contract on a large
international project. However, the minute you start selecting or have
somebody select who the suppliers are, who the consortium is going
to be, why then you have the lawyers on our side being very squeam-
ish about the wisdom of it, the Justice Department and what will
happen to us. '

Going to the trading company question, I again underscore what
Mr. Weller has said, and would only add one comment to that. We
have had before the DISC came along, this is Ingersoll-Rand now—
we had a Western Hemisphere Trading Co., as many other compa-
nies did, to handle negotiations in Latin America, and so on.

However, with the DISC coming in, and its being a law which
seemed to have some teeth and substance, rather than play around
with this WHTC trading company, which was a little vague in the
IRS interpretation, and even though it was less beneficial for us to
o through the DISC with our exports, we did that and dropped the
Western Hemisphere activity. Once again, it was with the idea that,
this DISC is not really as good as the Western Hemisphere. And
that was before the 1976 Trade Act, so now it is even less encourag-
ing to us to compete in the Latin American market. So the trading
company is not new, but I certainly would not ever think that we
would consider or be able to consider it, not only from the personnel
problems that have been mentioned, but from the potential legal
problems of dragging in smaller companies into a trading company
that would be strictly a corporate entity.

I am not a lawyer either, but I do know our attorneys and all of
us are squeamish as the devil about this whole antitrust situation.
Anytime something like that comes up, people just back away and
say it isn’t worth the effort to try to_ get something done on that
basis. So I think you should be questioning really some antitrust
attorneys on this in some depth. But I do believe it is a fertile field
as a means to perhaps encourage exports, and perhaps get us more
competitive in some of these foreign projects.

Senator Stevenson. If any of you have access to attorneys who
could give us suggestions as to how the antitrust laws should be
changed to permit combinations where necessary to enable us more
effectively to compete abroad, we would be glad to have them. We
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don’t have in this committee jurisdiction over the antitrust laws, but
it is a matter we are concerned with, and it might be of some
nssistance. .

Mr. Fenron. The small companies are not concerned with the anti-
trust laws, but I was going to comment about the trading company
question which you raised. ) o

The great advantage of the Japanese trading company is that it-1s
built around a bank, with all of its satellite companies. And it is able
to use its credit to help the small companies. Coming back to my point,
the biggest disincentive of small companies is the lack of working
capital. It is no less true in this country than it is in Japan. I have
long felt this. In fact, I nearly started a trading company at one
point some 10 years ago. The bank happened to have a subsidiary
that was an incipient trading company. I have long felt that if the
banks would be into setting up a trading company for their clients,
we might get somewhere. As far as I know, the banks have not tried
to do that in this country. Maybe they are not allowed to, I don’t know.

Senator Stevenson. Well, that is the question. Do you know,
Mr. Melville, would that be a nonbanking activity?

Mr. MevviLe. I don’t have a copy of Reg. Y with me. I think
that is & nonbanking activity, I think it cannot be done. I may be
wrong.

l\dllr. FEnToN. Maybe that is a legislative contribution that could be
made.

Senator Stevenson. The staff tells me it probably would be pro-
hibited under the Bank Holding Company Act.

Mr. Mewvinie. Reg. Y, yes.

Senator Stevenson. There we do have jurisdiction, so we might
look at that. '

Now on the tax question, Mr. Weller, could you explain what you
said earlier about the deductibility of salaries as business expenses
in connection with R. & D.? .

I am aware of some problems that U.S. businesses have had in
deducting the expenses of R. & D., one case in particular in which
the IRS sought to require capitalization of all of the R. & D.
expenses.

I was not aware of any differentiation that the IRS made between
R. & D. expenses for the development of products in foreion com-
merce, as opposed to domestic commerce, and since the products are
generally the same, how can there be such a differentiation?

What is the position of IRS on that?

Mr. WeLLer. The auditing procedures in the last few years have
more and more questioned foreign sales versus domestic sales and
the allocation of expenses that ultimately went in to foreign sales
as against sales in this countrv.

Senator StrvENson. Thev attempf. to allocate the costs between
foreign and domestic sales?

Mr. WeLLER. Yes, sir.

Senator StevENnson. Disallowine the costs allocated to foreign
sales?

Mr. WeLLER. Yes, sir.
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Senator SteveENnson. Is there a basis for that discrimination against
foreign sales in the law? Or is this another case of the bureacracy
amok ?

Mr. WeLLeEr. Well, sir, it is an interpretation of the previously
mentioned section 861.

But on that basis there have been allocations made. We saw this
quite often in Otis, when we were a separate corporation, that each
year we were going through a much more severe auditing procedure,
and attempting to justify the engineering costs in this country, sal-
aries of people like myself, who spend a lot of time overseas fostering
overseas sales of our products.

Senator SteveNson. That would be a strong disincentive then,
would it not?

Mr. WeLLgr. It certainly is.

Mr. BaesoN. You are right, this has been the result of some bu-
reaucratic, in our view, activity just before the last administration
went out. The Treasury came out with some new regulations on 861
which led us into this problem, and tax people throughout industry
are very upset about what another TRS are going to do. This,
of course, is one reason that the IRS is auditing along the lines
Mr. Weller suggested, that the regulations came out, were finalized
just before the last administration went out, and in our view—and
this can be argued—no opportunity was given for hearings or any-
thing to dig into this in depth or to respond in depth. So this is a
major problem for the tax side.

Senator StevEnson. That is a problem that the present Secretary
of Treasury, Mr. Blumenthal, should be able to understand. I was
not aware of it before. We will follow that up and see if we can’t
find out about it.

What T want to make certain about is whether this is a problem
that is rooted in the law or in its interpretation. Either way it sounds
to me as if it is a problem that could be solved, and maybe by atten-
tionhfto the interpretation of the law by IRS. We will follow up
on that.

Mr. WeLLER. I have a strong feeling about this, because as you look
at our exports, except in high technology areas, we are practically a
developing nation, sending over agricultural products and buying
all kinds of manufactured products from all over the world. This is
. extremely important to us.

Senator StevENsoN. And the high technology is changing, too.

Mr. WeLLER. Yes, sir. It certainly is. -

We should say a word about 911, as far as the tax impact, as well,
if we might.

Senator Stevenson. Very well.

Mr. WerLer. In my testimony I did mention the ripple effect from
phasing out 911. The fact is, corporations will be faced with ex-
tremely large expenses in keeping American citizens overseas, try-
ing to make them whole, so they don’t get hurt. You want to send
good people over, and obviously in the face of a tax situation which
will be difficult for them, you just have to pay them more, which
makes us highly uncompetitive and it says that a lot of positions that
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are filled with Americans today overseas will be filled with other
technical people from other countries. . .

The Americans are now used to specifying American equipment
when they order vendors equipment for these projects overseas, and
obviously the Englishmen and the French have been brought up in
a different society and they are more comfortable with some of their
products. .

It is going to result, in our opinion, in a definite loss of American
exports, a more difficult competitive bidding situation if you are
bidding on a continental specification as against an American
specification.

Senator Stevenson. Of course it has made it more difficult now
with the depreciation of the dollar.

Mr. WerLrLeg. Excuse me, sir?

Senator Stevenson. The depreciation of the dollar has made the
problem more acute, has it not?

Mr. WeLLer. It has in some cases. Obviously it has also helped
us in some cases. But unfortunately some of our competitors have
found other ways to get around the difference in the currencies in
. other export subsidies within their own country.

Mr. Basson. I might add one point, too, to Mr. Weller’s comments.
There has been evidence, at least we have seen it, that even labor has
come out, is coming out, or is thinking along the lines that 911 does
have a serious impact on jobs in this country. They recognize the
specifications capability of Americans overseas, and this goes back to
your engineering contractors, to those people who do specify, and
also to the job capability of exporters in this country. So there seems
to be a rather positive view, at least among some of the labor leaders,
that this is something they can support.

Senator Stevenson. Gentlemen, I have a 12:30 meeting on the
House side.

Thank you very much for your help this morning. The meeting is
adjourned.

[Thereupon, at 12:30 p.m., the hearing was adjourned.]
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APPENDIX D

WRITTEN STATEMENT OF

GLEN E. STINSON,
VICE PRESIDENT AND GENERAL MANAGER
OF UNION SWITCH AND SIGNAL DIVISION,
WESTINGHOUSE AIRBRAKE COMPANY

My name is Glenn E. Stinson, Vice President and General
Manager of Union Switch & Signal Division of the Railway
Products Group of American Standard, Inc. I have been
involved in the transportation business for 3i years and
since 1973 have been in charge of Westinghouse Air Brake
Co., Union Switch & Signal Division.

WABCO's Union Switch & Signal Division, headquartered
at Pittsburgh, Pa., manufactures railroad switching and
signalling, electrical and electronic control systems and
communication equipment marketed to railroads and transit
systems throuchout the world. Two U.S. plants, one located
in Swissvale, Pa. and one in Batésburg, S.C., employ over
1800 people producing these vital rail transportation goods
which enhance the social and -economic growth of countries
worldwide.

As a producer of goods for the railroad industry both
domestically and worldwide, and as a company that depends
to a very large degree on export sales, Union Switch &
Signal Division of Westinghouse Air Brake Company would
like to lend its support to renewal of the Charter of the

Export-Import Bank of the United States.
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In recent years the operating results of our division
have been gratifying. However, without support of Eximbank
financing program, Union Switch & Signal's performance would
have been judged to be considerably less than satisfactory.
For example, in 1977, export sales accounted for approximately
one third of our total sales -- almost entirely supported
by Eximbank financing. Fifty percent of 1977 profits were
a direct result of this foreign business. Twenty-five
percent of our work force was directly involved in produc-
ing these goods. There is little doubt that many jobs would
have been in jeopardy had Eximbank support been absent from
the marketplace. In the past five years, we can attribute
about $22 million in sales financed through the Eximbaﬁk.
Additionally, we submitted bids totalling nearly $155 million
on other overseas business ventures. The opportunity to
compete for these jobs would not have been possible without
the availability of Eximbank funding.

In the near future, Union Switch & Signal will seek
assistance from Eximbank to support upcoming projects in
Brazil, Hong Kong, Greece, Egypt and Ireland. The magni-~
tude of this business is anticipated to be over $100 million.

The organizations we compete against overseas are com-

panies such as Trans Mark (Britain - British Rail), Soferail

26-877 O ~ 78 - 13
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(France - SNCF French Railways), (Sofretu Paris-Metro)
CN-CP Rail Consultants, etc. These companies receive
assistance from the government in two ways -- direct
subsidiaries and long-term low cost loans. We receive
no help from our government except through Eximbank.
Without support of Eximbank programs, we are at a severe
disadvantage in competing for international business which
supports so many jobs in our division.

The welfare of our business, continued employment
for hundreds of our production line workers, returns to
our shareowners and the maintenance of sound community
economics, are all dependent on our ability to grow and
to meet the needs pf our international customers. We look
upon Eximbank as a vital and necessary element in successfully
meeting these commitments. We urge renewal of Eximbank's

charter.
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WRITTEN STATEMENT OF EUGENE H. REMMER,
PRESIDENT OF CHEMTEX, INC. BEFORE THE
SUBCOMMITTEE ON INTERNATIONAL FINANCE

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:

I am Eugene H. Remmer, President of Chemtex, Inc., a New
York corporation with its principal offices in New York City.
Chemtex is the largest U.5. engineering company dedicated to
the design, erection and operation of plants producing man-made
and synthetic fibers. Chemtex designs and builds plants to
produce such synthetic fibers and films as nylon, polyester,
acrylic and rayon. The products of these plants are used for
tire cord, fish nets and other commercial industrial uses, carpet
yarn, home furnishings and textiles. 1In the thirty years iﬁ
which Chemtex has been in existence, we have built approximately
seventy of these plants in nineteen foreign countries. In terms
of installed capacity, Chemtex has built more of these plants
than any other firm in the worid,.and we believe it is the only
U.S. company devotéd exclusively to this field of engineering.

Each of the plants Chemtex builds involves the sale of -
U.S. goods and services worth from $10 million to as much as
$50 million. The capital goods and technical services provided
“are highly sophisticated and very labor intensive. Most of our
sales have been to developing nations which have advanced well
beyond the subsistence level and are engaged in significant
national efforts to develop and expand the capital sectors of
their economies, such as Taiwan, Korea, Turkey, and Greece.
Until recently, our company has held a dominant position in these
countries in the supply of these plants, a position which is now
béing challenged by ever-increasing competition from Japan, -

Germany, and other Westarn European countries.
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Chemtex strongly endorses, and urges your support for, the
Administration's proposal to extend the life of the Export-Import
Bank for five years, to increase its financing authority from
$25 billion to $40 billion and to increase its.authority for
guaranty and insurance activities from $Zb billion to $25 billion.

Chemtex, quite frankly, could not continue to survive without
Eximbank and the dynamic and responsive role which its programs and
resources have played in the growth of our sales. The markets in
which we operate frequently involve commercial and political risks
whiéh private financial institutions have difficulty in assessing
and are reluctant or unwilling to undertake. We have found that
Eximbank participation, whether in a direct financing role or in a
guaranty role, has acted as a catalyst to elicit the private sector
participation required for many of our projects to go forward.
Private financing in many instances simply would not have been
available without Eximbank's sharing of the risks involved and the
applicatioh of Eximbank's experience in the evaluation of such risks.

Of the twelve Chemtex projects that were realized with Exim- .
bank financing, the Olympic Fibers S.A. plant in Costa Rica provides
a concrete example of the need for Eximbank. With a production
capacity of 16 metric tons per day of polyester filament yarn,
Olympic Fibers is the largest industrial installation in Costa Rica.
U.S. goods and services worth $10,800,000 were provided by Chemtex
to the $25 million facility. Although the Eximbank participation
in this project in the form of a direct loan represented only 21%
of the U.S. costs, it would not have been possible to obtain private
financing without Eximbank's involvement and its expertise in

assessing country credit risk.
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A second characteristic of our markets is that our customers
seek long-term financing for the plant, equipment, and services
purchased. Competing demands on the limited foreign exchange
resources of'our customers, and the nature of our product, large,
high technology projects with long pay-back periods, require long-
term financipg. Such financing would generally not be available
to foreign purchasers of U.S. goods and services without a pivotal
role being played by Eximbank in participating in the financing of
the transaction or providing guaranties to private lenders.

A third characteristic of our market is the growing intensity
of foreign c&mpetition, especially with respect to credit terms.
Japanese, German, Austrian and other competitors in these markets
offer attractive financing terms, generally subsidized by foreign
official export credit, as an inducement to prospective purchasers.
Officially supported export credit competition cannot be met by
U.S. private lenders without assistance from Eximbank.

I have emphasized specific reasons why Chemtex supports Exim-
bank because I believe our experience can be extrapolated to the
éxisting and potential U.S. export sector. . Every concerned American
is aware that it is imperative {(and a paramount responsibility of
this Administration and this Congress) to arrest and hopefully
reverse such interrelated economic trends as the decline of the
dollar, the portended inflationary spiral in this country, the
trade deficit in calendar 1977 of more than $26 billion, and this
country's disadvantageous trade position. Trade deficits of this
magnitude cannot be sustained without continued devaluing of our

currency and resultant debilitating inflation. The Wall Street
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Journal on March 6 reported a January trade deficit, the twentieth
in a row, of $2.38 billion. A recently released Commerce Department
survey of the U.S. world trade outlook fo; 1978 suggested that,
while the trade deficit for 1978 was expected to be somewhat less
than the record 1977 deficit, it would still be of a magnitude
dangerous for our economic and political well-being and that of

the rest of the free world.

At a time when it is absolutely essential to increase exports
from the U.S. to counter the declining U.S. share of.the world
export market, we have not made a national commitment to export
promotion and expansion, a national priority for all other developed
nations. Perhaps this is because the United States has in the
past been less dependent upon exports than any othe; developed
nation. Where exports are roughly 4% of the U.S. gross national
product, the average proportion of GNP exported by all other
developed nations is 15%, nearly four times as high, and for Japan,
the figure exceeds 30%. ILacking either extensive domestic markets
or adequate suﬁplies of raw materials, other major nations long ago
had to turn to exports for economic growth, ané, in some instances,
survival. It is therefore no surprise that export expansion ranked
at or near the top of their national priofities.

The United States' historical ability to run a substantial
export surplus withogt major national effort; the relative weakness
of our competitors for a period after World War II; combined with
the relative unimportance of exports to the U.S. economy with its
huge internal marketplace and abundance of available raw materials;

all these factors allowed us to ignore exports for a long time.
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Today an increasingly competitive world markétplacé and the high
rate of import growth in the United States require a long overdue
national commitment to export expansion. Without minimizing the
importance of tax and trade policies to such a program, a central
element to the.successful implementation of such a national export
expansion program is an active, innovative Eximbank,.with a strong
mandate from Congress and with sufficient flexibility to offer
competition to the frequently subsidized foreign official export
credit institutions.

I have referred several times to foreign competition on credit
terms. Since the recession and accompanyingvunemployment of the
mid-1970s, the governments of most industrialized countries have
sought to stimulate their economies by increasing exports. All of
the United States' major international competitors have substantially
increased the level of authorizations for their éxport credit and
insurance programs in recent years. France, Japan, and the United
Kingdom officially support a much larger share of their national
exports - between 25% and 45% - than does the United States, which
supports about 15% through Eximbank. France and the United Kingdom
have also continued their generous inflation indemnity programs,
while Japan has introduced an export loss reserve system, whereby
7% of annual foreign projeét costs are deductible from an exporters'
taxable income as a reserve against loss. These are just a few’
examples of the many incentives, benefits, and various types of
official support provided to the private export sectors of our foreign
competitors. Specifically with respect to export credits, Eximbank

will supply between 30% and 55% of direct financial support to a
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project or to capital equipment purchases. France, Italy, and
the uUnited Kingdom will support between 80% and 85% direct
financing‘for their export sales, while Germany and Japan will
support somewhat less, but more than 55%.

The types of projects in which Chemtex engages, which involve
the building of major industrial plants in foreign countries, and
Eximbank's assistance through long-term project loans or guaranties,
have been criticized for their allegedly adverse impact on U.S.
jobsi I can assert unequivocally that Chemtex's sales abroad do
not hurt U.S. labor and do not send U.S. jobs abroad. The sophis-
ticated, labor intensive capital goods which we sell to foreign
buyers to use in the plants which we design.for them create and
maintain thousands of U.S. jobs, as do our technical support and
assistance services. The Olympic Fibers S.A. project described
earlier, for example, représents 720 man years of employment. in
the U.S., based on the sales of U.S. goods and services worth
$10,800,000. I noted in Eximbank's authorization hearings a yéar
ago that approximately $13 billion in export sales facilitated
by Eximbank programs in the previous fiscal year were associated
with about 500,000 U.S. jobs. Approximately 40% of these export
sales involved Eximbank's guaranty and insurance programs, where
risk perceptions of private exporters and private financing sources
are éﬁbstantial._ In many of these cases, U.S. firms would not have
received project contracts, sales of U.S. goods or services would
not have been made, and U.S. jobs not genefated as a result, without
Eximbank participation. An authoritative and in-depth study of

the correlation between U.S. jobs and private U.S. foreign investment
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by the U.S5. Tariff Commission in the early 1970s found that
industries characterized by heavy overseas

investment in productive facilities appear

also to be those which not only contribute

most heavily to U.S. exports but also have

had the least impact on the upsurge of U.S.

imports - with exactly the reverse results

appearing for those industries in which

strong foreign investment activity is not

characteristic. */

The Tariff Commission's conclusions are consistent with
Chemtex's experiences, in which the design and installation of
plants for foreign buyers has created additional U.S. jobs instead
of displacing U.S. workers.

I believe that export expansion is vital to our national
economic health and well-being. Export expansion will mean more,
not fewer, jobs for U.S. workmen. Eximbank, and its ability to
pursue innovative approaches to the vigorous competition of foreign
export credit institutions, is the linchpin to a successful export
expansion effort. To permit it to achieve the necessary program

flexibility, Eximbank's charter must be renewed and its authorizations

increased as proposed by the Administration.

Eugene H. Remmer,
President of Chemtex, Inc.

*/ “Competitiveness of U.S. Industries" Report to the
President, U.S. Tariff Commission, Publication 473, Washington,
D.C., April 1972.
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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Background

This study provides a basis for refocusing ITA's current export
assistance efforts in order to:

-- better meet the needs of small and medium-sized firms;

-- work more cooperatively with private sector sources
of export assistance and avoid duplicating what they
can do better; and

-- improve the quality and effectiveness of ITA export
services.

Major Findings

1.

Among needs which ITA is capable of meeting, those con-
sidered most important by U.S. firms, irrespective of their
size and export experience, are:

-- specific sales or representation leads which the firm
can review at the home office

-- hard intelligence that pinpoints the most promising
markets for specific products

-- opportunities to meet face to face with potential
foreign customers without having to travel abroad

Smaller, less experienced firms generally need more help
in exporting than large, established exporters. They
are less aware of the potential of exporting, less con-~
fident about their ability to export, and less know-
ledgeable about how to do it and where to go for help.

In addition, because their staff and resources are
limited, they cannot afford to pay as much for needed
assistance as larger firms.

U.S. firms~--large and small--can obtain export assistance
from many sources in the private sector, as well as from

ITA. However, while the services are comparable in many
respects, there are significant differences among thenm

as to content, geographic coverage, cost and effectiveness

in particular situations. In a number of cases, ITA services
are better able to meet the need, particularly for smaller
firms that cannot afford the higher cost of private sector ’
services and for firms in outlying areas of the ccuntry
where the private sector services are less well represented.
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4. For the most part, however, except for certain difficult
market situations (e.g., in emergent markets where data
and marketing facilities are limited), the larger firms'
needs for assistance are well met by private sector
sources, or through their own corporate contacts abroad.
Smaller firms, on the othér hand, are generally ignored
by profit oriented service. organizations, who much prefer
the large firms as clients.

5. While ITA services are clearly needed, particularly by
smaller, less experienced firms, most such services are
not widely known or used. In addition, among firms using
ITA services, their satisfaction with them is below what
it should be. 1In fact, a majority of firms surveyed feel
that ITA is meeting their most important needs least well,
while doing a better job meeting their lowest priority
needs.

Conclusions and Recommendations

In order to better meet the priority needs of firms for export
assistance:

1. ITA should primarily help small and medium sized firms,
since the larger, more experienced exporters are better
able to help themselves. Specificially, ITA assistance
should be targeted in the following order of priority:

Group 1 .
Small, inexperienced exporters
Small, experienced exporters

Medium-sized, inexperienced exporters
Medium-sized, experienced exporters

Group 2
Large, inexperienced exporters
Group 3
Large, experienced exporters
2. ITA should refocus its current program mix to put more
emphasis on those services which small and medium sized

firms most need and want and which they would@ be most
willing and able to use. Specifizally:

ii
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~~ ITA should do more to foster a stronger export con-
sciousness among U.S. firms domestically by providing
better and more specific marketing information and
more personalized service that will help firms over-
come impediments, solve export problems, develop
effective marketing strategies, steer them into the
best markets for their products, and get them properly
established in those markets.

-- Taking into account the more limited resources and
capabilities of smaller firms, ITA should concentrate
primarily on those services above which are:

o the most readily accessible in all parts of the country;
o relatively convenient to use;

o relatively inexpensive; aud

o require less time away from the home office

-- In order to accomplish this refocussing of effort,
assuming no increase in overall export promotion
funding, some amount of resources should be repro-
grammed from overseas promotion services toward
domestic programs in the above areas.

-- This shift should be preceded by an assessment of the
costs and benefits of making program changes, leading
to several options for restructuring the program mix.
As many cf these changes as possible should be reflected
in the FY 1980 budget.

ITA should take steps to improve the quality and effective-
ness of its services to make them more responsive to users’
needs and more valued and worth using. This will require:

-- better coordination among Washington, the District
Offices and overseas missions to deliver needed
services promptly and in the form desired;

-- greater use of high speed communications facilities
to expedite service; and

-~ more tailoring of services to the specific product
interests of firms

ITA should work more closely with private and quasi private
sources of export assistance to extend the supply and
quality of overall assistance available to the business
community. Pending further analysis of private sector
capabilities, now underway, ITA should consider:

iii
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greater use of state and local development agencies,

trade and industry associations, and other “"multipliers”
to organize joint or complementary promotional initiatives
with ITA

increased procurement of private sector marketing infor-
mation and research for dissemination to small and
medium sized firms that could otherwise not afford it

closer collaboration with academic institutions to
strengthen their international marketing curricula
and to provide more intensive training programs for
prospective international marketing executives.

iv
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INTRODUCTION

This study addresses certain fundamental questions that
have been raised about what the U.S. Government should be
doing to promote exports, why, and for whom. These ques-
tions reflect underlying concerns that the Department of
Commerce's Industry and Trade Administration (ITA)--the U.S.
Government agency primarily charged with export promotion--
may not have been directing enough of its efforts to the
most critical areas., The problem is more complicated than
this suggests, however, because there has been little agree-
ment among those expressing such concerns as to what are,

in fact, the areas most deserving of attention.

Three issues stand out in this connection, all of which have
a major bearing on what level and mix of export services are
most appropriate for ITA and to whom they should be directed.

~- PFirst is whether ITA export assistance is necessary
at all in the light of flexible exchange rates?
Some argue that exports will respond sufficiently to
world market forces and that there is little or no
need, therefore, to provide special export assist-
ance to firms. Others contend the market is im-
perfect and that more and better export assistance
is needed to help firms overcome the imperfections
and more fully realize their export potential.

-- Second is whether ITA is competing unfairly against
the private sector in providing export assistance.
Some argue that the private sector can provide all
or most of the export services ITA is now providing
and that ITA should therefore phase out its programs
in these overlapping areas. Others claim that many
of the "alternative" services are not consistently
available, accessible, effective or affordable to
the majority of U.S. firms; that serious gaps remain
which the Government is uniquely or better able to
address; and that ITA assistance should therefore be
intensified to fill the gaps.

-- Third is whether ITA is helping the most appropriate
types of companies. Some argue that LITA snould pri-
marily assist small or inexperienced firms, since
they need it most and are least able to help them-
selves. Proponents of this view recommend, therefore,
that the programs offered by ITA should mostly be
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those geared to the temperament, level of sophisti-
cation, and financial capabilities of the smaller,
less experienced firms. Others argue, however, that
larger and more experienced exporters also need

help to fully realize their export potentials and
that such firms are better able to utilize and
respond to the assistance given. Thus, they contend,
ITA services should also be available to meet their
needs. .

Each chapter of this study deals with one or more of these
key issues.

® cChapter 1 looks broadly at the policy basis for export
promotion and the Government's role in providing assistance
in this area.

® Chapter 2 reports what U.S. firms identify as their most
Important needs for export assistance. This analysis is
based on responses to a guestionnaire sent to 5,000 ran-
domly selected firms, in November 1977. The respondents
were asked to rank, in order of importance to them, nine
separate categories of assistance ordinarily required by
exporting firms. Respondents were also reguested to indi-
cate the size of their firm and their experience level in
exporting so that any differences in needs that particular
types of firms may have in these respects could be isolated.

® Chapter 3 looks at the "alternatives" question; specifi-
cal%y, whether services now provided by ITA can or could
be obtained adequately from non-ITA sources. The services
examined for this purpose are the same as those covered
in the "exporter needs" survey, except for a further re-
finement in two of the nine categories to yield a total of
11 separate categories of export service. For each cate-
gory of assistance, an inventory of non-ITA sources was
developed and evaluated as to clientele served, content,
quality, reliability, accessibility, responsiveness, time-
liness, cost and other indicators of adequacy and effective-
ness from the users' point of view.

The findings in this chapter were based largely on per-
sonal interviews with some 191 individual firms and
organizations during the period August- November 1977.
The interview sample included suppliers (60%), as well as
users (40%) of each of the services covered.

[ Chagter 4 presents a profile of ITA's existing and poten-
tia

client universe by size of company, industry category
and geographic location. This profile of the exporter

26-877 O = 78 - 14
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universe will provide a better basis for determining
which types of companies and industries would be the
most appropriate for ITA to target on, and in which par-
ticular areas of the country such target companies and
industries are most likely to be found.

To prepare this multi-part study, a Task Force was estab-
lished, comprising members from appropriate Departmental
units, including:

Office of the Secretary

Office of Budget, ITA

Bureau of Field Operations, ITA
Bureau of Export Development, ITA

The study was conducted under the general direction o the
Office of Market Planning, which has primary responsibility,
within ITA's Bureau of Export Development, for planning and
evaluating export promotion programs.
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CHAPTER 1

POLICY BASIS FOR EXPORT PROMOTION: RATIONALE AND STRATEGY

Introduction

Ever since the shift occurred from fixed to more flexible
exchange rates in 1971, questions have arisen about the
continued need for Federal export promotion programs. The
basic issue posed by this change is: whether the "freer"
market can itself accomplish what export promotion has
traditionally sought to achieve -- viz., an export sector
that operates as close to its full potential as possible.
Such a condition would exist in theory when all companies
actually capable of exporting competitively are doing so as
fully and effectively as the market will allow. To date,
there is still no consensus on the need for official export
promotion and, partly as a result, budgets for this activity
have been cut.

This chapter examines the role of official export promotion
in the light of current U.S. and world economic conditions.
A more detailed analysis of this subject is contained in an
ITA staff report entitled "U.S, Export Promotion Programs:
Policy e Rationale e Strategy e Accomplishments " (OMP/Z
August 1977).

I. Rationale and Purpose of Export Promotion

It is clearly in the national interest that the U.S. export
sector, like those of other world economies, operate as
close to full potential as possible. Yet, for a host of
reasons, -- e.g,, attitudinal constraints, lack of knowledge,
financial limitations, regulatory impediments, foreign trade
barriers, governmental interventions in the marketplace, etc.
many U.S. firms capable of exporting are not. Similarly, many
exporters are selling less abroad than a perfectly free and
open market would allow.

Where impediments to exports exist and cannot be overcome by
the private sector alone, the Government has an obligation to
assist. Export promotion is one form of assistance. By
encouraging more firms to export and by helping new as well
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as experienced exporters to overcome impediments in the
marketplace and to compete more effectively abroad, the
U.S. can strengthen its export sector and bring important
benefits to the domestic economy.

Such benefits include:

e assuring that U.S. products which enjoy a comparative
advantage in foreign markets are not denied the oppor-
tunity to compete effectively;

e serving as a.countercyclical influence during periods
of domestic recession;

¢ reducing domestic unemployment by creating additional
jobs in export related industries;

e offsetting protectionist tendencies;

e reducing the risk of intermational price fixing, cartel
formation and other impediments to the operation of an
open international marketplace;

e contributing to our balance of payments;

e assisting developing countries by supplying them with
needed capital goods and services.

The success of our trading partners in assisting their firms
to export is evidenced by the substantial proportion of their
GNP derived from sales abroad. It is significant that our
major competitors have recently intensified their own export
expansion activities in the face of serious payments and
recessionary problems in their economies. These foreign pro-
grams generally are heavily subsidized and form an integral
part of their overall economic and foreign policyes

Lacking support to the same extent, U.S. firms are often
placed at a disadvantage vis-a-vis foreign firms in competing
for markets and business abroad. There is, thus, a need to
improve U.S. industry$S export performance not only through
improved marketing assistance programs, but also through
improvements in the policy environment for exporting.

II. Company Targeting Strategy

An important issue in providing export assistance is which
types of companies the Govermment should help most.
Ideally, the best companies to target on would be those

5
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which (a) are most in need of assistance to fully realize
their export potentials; (b) have the best chance to export
competitively; (¢) can make the best use of Government
services; and (d) whose involvement in exporting would most
benefit the U.S. economy. Unfortunately, few firms are
likely to meet all these criteria.

One view is that only new or small or inexperienced exporters
should be assisted, since these firms tend to be less able to
help themselves. On the other hand, it is also generally
true that the more inexperienced or financially hard pressed
a firm is, the less able it is to take advantage of the help
given and to put it to good use. Thus, it is argued that the
more experienced, competitive firms should also be assisted,
because they can make the most effective use of the aid, and
this would lead in turn to a bigger export return for the
taxpayer's dollar. Assisting experienced firms would also
appear warranted in particularly difficult marketing situ-
ations, such as in less developed markets where data sources
are scarce and unreliable and promotional facilities few and
far between.

Both positions have validity, suggesting the need for a
reasonable balance in the types of companies assisted. For
the most part, however, as shown more fully in Chapter 3, the
export assistance needs of larger firms can be met by private
sector services, or through their own corporate contacts.
These services in a number of instances are as good as or
better than ITA's, but invariably cost much more. This puts
them beyond the reach of the average small firm, for whom ITA
may be the only viable source of export help.

Thus, it is appropriate that ITA focus its efforts primarily

on small and medium sized firms, especially those which are

less experienced and less established abroad. Further, within
this category, special consideration should be given to minority
business and to firms in economically distressed communities

and industries,

More specifically, ITA will give highest priority to assisting
firms in Group I below, second highest priority to Group II
firms, and lowest priority to firms in Group III.
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Exporters Assistance

Priority List

1/

Column I~

Group I:

Small, inexperienced.....cceovveescs 76,000
Small and very small experienced.... 21,000

Medium inexperienced......ccceeecsce 8,300
Medium experienced.......eceencen vee 7,700
113,000
Group II:
Large inexperienced.......ceceeavcen 400
Group III:

Large, experienced....seeeseoencasoce 1,500

GRAND TOTAL.v.vecovecosnocnanns 114,900

2/

Column II-

10,500
N/A

3,200
N/A

13,700

100

N/A
13,800

1/ Column I ~ represents the estimated universe of firms within
the sub categories (refer to Chapter 4, Page 178, Table 5).

2/ Column II - represents current estimate of export-capable firms
in each category which are not now regularly exporting (ref.
Page 178). This estimate will be updated when the new Census
Exporter Origin Study becomes available in summer, 1978.

Definitions

Size: Very small firms -- 1-9 employees, under $5 million in sales.
Small firms -- 10-99 employees, under $5 million in sales.
Medium firms -- 100-999 employees, $5.1-$50 million in sales.
Large firms ~- Over 1,000 employees, $50.1 million in sales

and over.

Sales and size are directly related (ref. Table K, Page 39).

Experience: An "experienced" exporter is a firm that has exported
regularly for at least three years. An "inexperienced"
exporter has never exported before or has been export-

ing for less than three years.
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III. Program Strategy

The primary responsibility for bringing U.S. goods to world
markets lies with private enterprise. Without salesmanship
and painstaking attention to developing and servicing specific
markets for specific goods, U.S. firms can not fare well in
the intensified competition for these markets. Nevertheless,
as noted, successful trade promotion also requires the assis-
tance of Government programs.

In providing this assistance, ITA must assure that its
programs address the most important needs of its target
clientele and do not duplicate comparable services readily
available from other sources. Charges for these services
should take into account not only their cost to the Govern-
ment, but also the Government's obligation to provide basic
assistance to its corporate citizens that will benefit the
nation as a whole, and the ability of smaller firms to pay.

Flexibility is essential if the level and mix of program )
activities is to be truly responsive to the national interest

and to client needs. An increased program level, for example,

may be warranted when:

-~ a further export-led stimulus to the U.S. economy
is needed to help combat domestic recession and
unemployment;

=- a further increase in exports is needed to help
redress large U.S. trade deficits;

-~ a more intensive U.S. export effort is needed to
respond fully to accelerated import demand abroad,
such as in the OPEC countries or in highly developed
markets during boom periods;

-=- a more aggressive program response is needed to help
U.S. suppliers better meet intensified, government-
backed foreign competition.
Conversely, a more restrained program level may be appropriate when:
-- the U.S. economy is operating at full capacity:;

-- the U.S. is running substantial balance of payments
surpluses; and

-- world demand is stagnant or unable to absorb signifi-
cantly increased U.S. exports.



212

In the foreseeable future, U.S. and world economic conditions
more closely approximate the first set of criteria. This
suggests a need for a more intensive effort by Government and
the private sector to increase U.S. exports.

Flexibility in program emphasis is also necessary if objectives
and needs are to be met adequately. Programs vary in their pur-
pose; their cost and complexity; and their impact. Some programs,
for example, are designed to meet needs at different stages of a
firm's experience curve in exporting. Some are more costly to
use and therefore more affordable than others. Some also tend

to produce quicker returns, an attractive feature provided the
cost is manageable.

Selecting the appropriate program mix must take into account not
only what firms need and want as they progress as exporters, but
also their ability and willingness to use the assistance provided.
On this basis, four broad kinds of export programs appear necessary
if the competitive position of U.S. exporters is to be improved:

~-- Export Motivation Programs: U.S. companies, particularly
non-exporters, need tc be made more aware of the benefits
of exporting and more confident in their ability to
export, so that more will export on a regular basis.

-~ Export Information Programs: Once motivated, U.S. com~
panies need to be better informed about how to export,
where to go for assistance, where the best markets are
for their products, who the most promising buyers and
distributors are, and the laws, regqulations and business
practices of foreign countries.

-- Programs to Assist in Penetrating Foreign Markets: Once
motivated and informed, U.S. companies need more help
in getting properly established in foreign markets and
in meeting competition from foreigm suppliers. This
means helping them devise effective marketing strategies;
find and appoint good agents and distributors; contact
potential customers; and advertise, exhibit and other-
wise promote their products in the marketplace itself.

~-- Foreign Buyer Stimulation Programs: Parallelling efforts
to motivate, inform and assist U.S, companies, foreign
buyers need to be made more aware of U.S. goods and
services, so that they will be motivated to seek U.S.
sources of supply.
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specific programs and services in each of these
areas. They include: .

information on the benefits of exporting; on how

and where to export; on market conditions and practices
in individual foreign countries; on market potentials
for specific U.S, products in such countries; and on
the identities and capabilities of prospective foreign
buyers and representatives abroad;

specific sales and representation leads for U.S. pro-
ducts abroad;

assistance in making successful bids for major overseas
export contracts;

opportunities for U.S. firms to publicize, advertise and
exhibit their products abroad; and

opportunities for U.S, firms to meet directly with foreign
buyers and representatives, either abroad or in the U.S.
itself. .

In the final analysis, considering the emphasis to be placed

by ITA on small, new or 1nexperienced exporters, and particular
needs such companies have for assistance, ITA must ensure that
adequate resources are devoted to needed services in the counsel-

ing, information and rep- and buyer-find areas which are
relatively inexpensive for the recipient firms, are easy to use,
require little or no time away from the home office, and can be
widely disseminated. Specific ITA programs that meet these
criteria include the following (listed in alphabetical order):

)

A.

Rep and buyer find services

000000000

Agent/Distributor Service (ADS)

Catalog Shows and Video Catalog Shows
EMC Match-Makers Program

Export Agent Identification System (EAIS)
Export Contact Lists =-- FTS/EMLS

Foreign Buyer Program

In-Store Promotions

Major Export Projects

New Product Information Service (NPIS)

10



214

Strategic and Industrial Product Sales (SIPS)

Trade Opportunity Program (TOP) :

World Trade Data Reports (WTDR)

Proposed new initiative: expand NPIS to include any
products of NTE/NTM firms

0000

B. _Export motivation and counseling services

o ' Counseling on whare to export and how to do business
in specific foreign markets (involves answering
written and phone inquiries and consultations with
business visitors on global, country and/or industry
marketing opportunities, problems, strategies, etc.

o Howk-to-export publications/articles/seminars .

o Proposed new initiatives: Export Advisory Teams,
Market Evaluation Service

C. International marketing information

o Country publications (OBRs, FETs, Country Sectora
' Surveys) .
° © Country seminars
© Economic/commercial information (FMRS, Commerce America
articles, International Marketing Newsmemo)
Product market research (GMS)
Proposed new initiative: mini market surveys

(=]
(=]

In addition to the above services, it is also essential that over-
seas sales promotion services receive adequate support. While such
programs are more costly to the participating firms, and require
more time away from the office, they serve an essential marketing
purpose. They take the firm and its products into the foreign
marketplace itself, permitting direct exposure to potential cus-
tomers in their own milieu. This is generally considered to be

the most effective way to penetrate and expand an overseas market.

Successful exporting, in the end, requires some commitment of time
§nd money. .There is no adeqguate substitute for direct salesmanship
in the foreign market itself. Ultimately, as more and more small
and medium-sized firms are introduced to exporting, and become more
experienced and confident in their ability, they will graduate to
the point where they can effectively utilize services that expose
them directly and personally to the foreign marketplace and to
Prospective overseas customers. Small and medium sized firms (as
well as large firms) reported that they were most familiar with
ITA'p;ograms of this type ~=- especially the overseas product
exhibitions -- used them more than the other programs, and found
them to be the most satisfying in meeting their needs.

11
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ITA programs included in this category are (in alphabetical order):

o Business Sponsored Promotions (BSPs)

0 Overseas product exhibitions (including Trade Center
shows and trade fairs)

O Overseas Trade Missions

o Product Marketing Service (PMS)

12
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CHAPTER 2

EVALUATION OF INDUSTRY NEEDS IN EXPORTING

This chapter reports what U.S. industry itself feels are its
most important needs for export assistance. The analvsis is
based on a survey of industry undertaken during the month of
November 1977. The survey was conducted through a written
questionnaire and was designed to compare the responses from
U.S. firms in terms of size, experience characteristics, and
nature of business, and to yield the following information:

® How industry ranks its needs in exporting, and if smaller
firms and inexperienced exporters rank needs differently from
larger firms and firms with more export experience.

e Extent to which industry feels its needs are being met..

e The business community awareness, use of, and satisfaction
with specific ITA programs and services.

® The correlation between different size firms and such
factors as sources of export information, employment of pro-
fessionals specializing in exports, length of experience in
exporting, and percentage of export sales to current annual sales.

e Industry views on the reasons for their success or diffi-
culty in exporting, and in which areas they feel fewer, new, or
improved ITA programs are most needed.

Due to time constraints, a more thorough analysis of the

data provided by the survey was impossible at this time. Further
analyses are planned, however, and should provide additional
information on the usefulness and value manufacturers place on
export development services offered to the business community.

13
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Major Findings and Conclusions

1. Exporter Needs

Based on the survey findings, what exporting firms want most are:

o specific sales or representation leads which the firm
can review at the home office;

o hard intelligence that pinpoints the most promising
markets for specific products; and

o opportunities to meet face to face with potential
foreign customers without having to travel abroad.

Less wanted is more general assistance that does not lead or point
directly to new export business, such as information on why
exporting is beneficial, on how to export, and on where to go for
help. This was the pattern of responses for firms of all sizes
and experience levels in exporting.

The survey also indicates that, even among the most wanted types
of service, some are clearly preferred over others. Those ranked
highest share certain common traits -- they are all relatively
easy to obtain and use; they cost less; they enable the firm to
react to opportunities instead of having to find their own; and
they require little or no time away from the home office. In-
cluded in this group, for example, are sales or representation
leads which the firm can review at the home office; opportunities
to meet face to face with potential foreign customers without
having to travel abroad; and specific information on market con-
ditions, practices and potentials which can be obtained and
analyzed domestically.

By comparison, opportunities to exhibit, travel, publicize or
otherwise expose the company and its product abroad were ranked
somewhat lower in priority. While these activities, which take
place in the foreign market itself, are more effective in meeting
a firm's basic marketing objectives -- e.g. obtaining market
exposure, identifying new customers, and generating actual new
business -- they also cost more, are less convenient to use, take
more time away from the home office, and require more of a cor-
porate commitment toward exporting.

While a preference for lower cost services is to be expected to
some extent, there is a more fundamental reason for this attitude
in the case of exporting. For most U.S. manufacturers, exporting
has always had a low priority. The dominant preoccupation has
been and remains the domestic market -- the world's largest. 1In

14
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fact, the vast majority of U.S. manufacturers -- perhaps 90% --
do not export at all. Even among active exporters, the top 250
companies probably account for some 70% of total manufactured
exports. The remainder -- around 30,000 firms -- generally
export less than 15% of their total production, and most export
no more than 5-10% of their output.

To a large extent, this limited involvement in exporting stems
from misconceptions about the profitability and complexity of
export activity. There is a prevailing view that exporting is
not profitable, too risky, too complicated and not worth the
effort. Such attitudes are clearly inhibiting; they go far
toward explaining why many firms, even those with more export
experience, are essentially apathetic toward exporting and would
tend to prefer less costly and less complicated ways of meeting
whatever export marketing needs they have.

Aside from attitudes, a number of other constraints also affect
export behavior and preferences of firms, and reinforce ten-
dencies toward more modest approaches, particularly for smaller
firms and firms with less export experience. Financial con-
straints are especially important. Many firms simply cannot
afford costlier ways of developing export markets, even if more
effective. Time is also a factor. Small firms have limited
staff and cannot spare officials for extended business trips
abroad. The time factor also underscores the importance of
specific, direct assistance that can be promptly applied, as
opposed to more general information and advice that would need
to be absorbed and pondered before action could be taken.

These attitudinal and other constraints facing U.S. firms have
been well documented in numerous "behavioral®” studies in the
export field. These studies have looked both at non-exporters

to determine why they are not exporting, as well as existing
exporters to find out what had initially prompted them to get
into exporting. (See In particular the studies of Snavely (1964),
Pinney (1970), Senai (1970), the Oregon Business Review (1971),
Cunningham and Spigel (1971), Simpson (1973), Bilkey and Tesar
(1975), Pavord and Bogart (1976) and Langston and Teas (1976) --
referenced in the appended Biblography).

Additional corroboration is found in this survey =-- especially

in the respondents' answers to the optional gquestions (Section 6.)
The respondents were asked what they felt were the principal
reasons for any success they may have had in exporting, and

15
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what they felt were the principal impediments to exporting. The
success factors most often cited were internal to the firm --

a management strongly motivated and committed to exporting, a well
designed and aggressive export strategy, and close attention to
customers’ sales and service needs. Among external factors cited
most as a reason for success were quality and competitiveness of
the product and strong foreign demand.

On the negative side, firms cited doubts about competitiveness,
lack of knowledge and expertise, lack of trained personnel,
management indifference, fears about not getting paid, high costs,
government red tape and regulatory restrictions, foreign trade
barriers, and inadequate governmental support.

These perceptions and characteristics of U.S. exporters cannot
be overlooked in developing program priorities. The implica-
tions are clear. Programs that do not take account of the
attitudes and capabilities of the companies to be served, and

are not adapted to their perceived needs and wants, will not
adequately reach the desired target audience. Thus, the programs
offered must be those which are most suited to the needs and
capabilities of the target firms, -- 1.e., smaller firms with
relatively Iess export experience -- and which such firms would
be most willing, able, and ready to use.

2. Awareness and Use of ITA Services

ITA has a number of services designed to meet the needs in all
nine categories of assistance covered in the survey. The survey
findings show, however, that most such services are not widely
known or used. This is particularly true of the services which
should be most helpful and affordable to smaller, less experienced
firms, particularly those new to export. For example, awareness
of four of the least costly services that provide specific market-
ing advice and information and direct leads on prospective over-
seas customers -- Business Counseling, Agent/Distributor Service,
World Traders Data Reports and the Foreign Buyer Program -- were
known to fewer than 30% of the small-sized respondents (under 100
employees). Similarly, use of these services by the smaller firms
aware of them ranged from a low of only 10% for the Foreign Buyer
Program to 45-50% for the Agent/Distributor Service.

Generally, the findings indicate that awareness of services
increases with the size of the firm. For example, Business
Counseling was known to be available by only 20-24% of the
small-sized companies, but by 45% of the respondents with

16
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more than 1,000 employees. Similarly, the WIDRs were known
by 65% of the large-sized respondents, but by only 34-36%

of the small sized group. Obviously, no matter how valuable
a service may be, it will not be used if it is not known to
exist. A greater effort by ITA would thus appear to be
warranted to increase the level of awareness of services
among small and medium sized firms.

However, even when firms are aware of a service, they still
may not use it. Usage also depends on ability of the firm

to pay and its perception of the value of the service. In
this survey, use of specific ITA services was found, like
awareness, to correlate generally with size of the firm.

For example, while overseas product exhibitions were the most
widely known of all ITA services -~ among all sizes of respon-
dents -- only 39% of the smaller (under 50 employees) firms
aware of it reported using this service, compared with 66%

of the aware larger respondents (over 1,000 employees.)
Similarly, Trade Missions, while also one of the better known
programs, was used by only 20% of the smaller respondents
aware of the program, but by 47% of the largest respondents.

Both programs involve overseas travel and more of an invest-
ment in the participants’time, money and energy. Since over-
all satisfaction with these programs is higher than for other
programs, particularly in the case of overseas product
exhibitions, the cost factor appears to explain the lower

propensity of smaller firms to use such services relative to
larger firms. As further support for .this cenclusicn, the
less costly Trade Opportunities Program had the highest per-
centage of firms who were aware of the service using it =~
ranging from 62% for the smaller respondents to 79% for the

largest -- even though it ranked among the lowest in satis-
faction.

One inference to be drawn from these findings is that use of
the better known, but more costly services could be increased
among smaller firms if costs to participate could be lowered.
This would suggest reducing tees and possibly defraying other
costs associated with participation, such as travel costs.

3. Satisfaction with ITA Services

Based on the survey findings, satisfaction with most ITA
services is below what it should be. In terms of meeting
firms' needs for the nine categories of assistance listed in
the survey, the respondents rated ITA's overall performance
at "5" on a scale of 1 to 10 (10 being highest). The highest
mean score was "6.4" for meeting the needs for "opportunities
to display or otherwise expose products abroad"; the lowest
rating was "3.6" on the extent to which needs for "specific
sales and representation leads” were being met.

17
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Of particular interest was the finding that the needs considered
highest in priority were felt to be the least well met. For
example, access to specific sales and representation leads

was the most important need cited, but received the lowest
rating on meeting the need, as indicated. Other priority

needs considered not well enough met as yet were:

e specific information on market c¢onditions,
practices and potentials in foreign countries

e information about and lists of individual foreign
buyers and/or representatives

e opportunities to meet directly in the United States
with individual foreign buyers and/or representatives

These findings help to pinpoint the greatest gaps in meeting
needs for export assistance. If these priority needs are to
be met adequately, an improved ITA performance will be needed.
Such improvements may require an expanded program effort by
ITA in the areas indicated, an increase in effectiveness, or
both. _ . -

The survey also sought respondents' views on their satisfaction
with specific ITA programs. Here, too, the findings suggest
considerable room for improvement. They may also explain

the relatively low rate of usage of certain ITA services

noted in (2) above.

By and large, the ITA services found least satisrtying were
_those requiring less user commitment of time and money,

such as Business Counseling, A/DS, TOP, and Foreign

Buyer Program. The most satisfying program was one which
provided the participants direct exposure in the foreign
marketplace -~ the overseas product exhibition service in
Trade Centers and Trade Fairs abroad. Those findings suggest
a need for improving the quality of the relatively inexpensive
services wanted most and also encouraging and assisting more

el L L I st .
smaller firms to participate in the overseas promotion programs,
which participants generally consider to be more effective

and satisfying.

18
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Section l: EXPORTER NEEDS

Respondents to the survey were asked. to rank, in order of
importance to them, nine categories of assistance ordinarily
required by exporting firms. The 1,316 manufacturers who re-
sponded as of the cut-off date listed their needs for assist-

_ance in the following order of priority.l/ The four highest
priority needs were:

(1) Specific sales or representation leads for
products abroad;

(2) Specific information on market conditions,
practices, and potentials in foreign countries;

(3) Information about and lists of individual
foreign buyer and/or representatives:; and

(4) Opportunities to meet directly in the United
States with individual foreign buyers and/or
representatives.

Needs ranked (5) and (6) in priority were: opportunities to
publicize company, products, and interests abroad: and opportun-
ities to display or otherwise expose products abroad. The needs
considered of lesser priority, by a wide margin, were:

(7) Assistance in making successful bids for major
overseas contracts;

(8) General information on how and where to export:
(9) Information on the benefits of exporting.

These priorities represent an overall ranking, irrespective of
company size or degree of export involvement. To determine the
extent to which needs may differ among firms, respondents were
asked to indicate the size of their firm (in employment and

sales terms), whether and how long they had been exporting, and
whether they had export professionals on their staff. The follow-
ing Tables A through D indicate how respondents in the different
size and experience categories ranked their needs for assistance.

1/ Separate rankings were elicited from non-manufacturers, e.g.,
Export Management Companies (EMCs), engineering and construc-
tion firms, and financial institutions. Results of the survey
for these groups will be part of a follow-on analysis to be
done later.
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TABLE A
COMPARISON OF RANKINGS OF NEEDS BY MANUFACTURER SIZES
Number of Emplovees
Needs l- 5l- 10l- 251- 50l- Over
50 100 250 500 1000 1000
specific sales or representation leads .
for my product(s) abroad. . . .. ... ... . 11 1 1 1 2
information about and lists of individual .
foreign buyers and/or representatives. . . .. 2 3 3 3 3 3
specific information on market conditions, prac- :
tices, and potentials in foreign countries. . . . 3 2 2 2 2 1
opportunities to meet directly in the
United States with individual foreign
buyers and/or representative... . ... ... . & 4 4 4 5 7
opportunities to publicize my company, ) '
product(s), and interests abroad. ... ... . 5 5 5 5 6 4
opportunities to display or otherwise )
expose my product(s) abroad. . . ...+ . 6 6 6 - 6 4 5
general information on how
and where to export. ... ... oo 7 8 8 8 8 8
assistance in making successful bids for
major overseas expert contracts. . . .. .. . 8 7 7 7 7
information on the benefits of exporting. . . . 9 9 9 9 9
TABLE B
COMPARLISON OF RANKINGS OF NEEDS, BY EXPERILENCE
Never or only Actively
Needs occasionally exported exporting
specific sales or representation leads .
for my product(s) abroad. . .......... . 1 1
specific information on market conditions, prac-
tices, and potentials in foreign countries. . . . : 2 2
information about and lists of individual
foreign buyers and/or representatives. . . .. 3 3
" opportunities to meet directly in the
United States with individual foreign
buyers and/or representative. . .. ... .. . 4 5
general information on how
and wheretoexport. . .. ... ... .o 5 8
vopportunities to publicize my company, )
product(s), and interests abroad. . . . . .. . 6 4
assistance in making successful bids for
major overseas export contracts. . . .. .. . 7 7
opportunities to display or otherwise
expose my product(s) abroad. .. . ... .. . 8 6
information on the benefits of exporting. . . . 9 9
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TABLE ©

COMPARISON OF RANKING OF NEEDS - BY SIZE OF
MANUFACTURER AND EXPORT EXPERIENCEL/

NUMBER OF EMPLOYEES
1-30 3i-100 101-250  251-500 301-1000 Qver 10CO

NIEDS

Non Exp Non Exp Non Exp Non Exp Non Exp Non Exp
specific sales or representation feads
for my product(s) abroad. ... ... ... .. . 11 11 1 1 1 1 2 1 2 2

" infarmation about and hists of individual ’
forergn buyers and/cr representatives. . ... 2 2 32 4 3 2 3 33 4 3

specific information on market coaditions. prac-
lices, and potentiais i foreign countnes. , . . 3 2 3 3 2 3 2 12 1

spportunities to meel directly 10 Lie
United States with ingividual fareign
buyers and/or representative. . ... .. .. .

opportunities to publicize my cempaay,
produc!(s), and interests abroad. . . . . .. . 5 4 7 5 8 4 7 4 8§ 6 6 4

general information on Bow

and where {0 expost. . .. ... .. ... o 6 8 4 8 5 8 4 8 5 8 8 8
assislance in making successiul bigs for
Major gverseas export contracts. . ... . . 77 8 7 77 57 6 7 38
opportunities to display or otherwise
expcse-my producs) adroad. . ... . e 8 6 5 6 6 6 8 6 7 4 7 4
nfarmaiion on the benefits of exportng. ... 9 $ 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 8 E

1/ Export experience is described in two categories:
"non''(exporting)--firms whichnever or occasionally exported;
"exp'(orting)--firms which are actively exporting
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TABLE D

COMPARATIVE RANKINGS BY MANUFACTURERS EMPLOYING EXPORT PROFESSIONALS
AND MANUFACTURERS HAVING NO EXPORT PROFESSIONALS

With Export Without Export
Professionals Professionals
NEEDS Rank Rank
specific sales ot representation ieads
for my product(s) abroad. . .. ....... . 1 . 1
specific information on market conditions, prac-
lices, and potentials i fareign countnes. ... 2 3
information about and lists of individual s ,
foreign buyers and/or representatives. .. ..
opportunities to publicize my company, 4 5
product(s), and interests abroad. ... .- .
appertunities to display or atherwise ’ 5 6

expose my product(s) abroad. .. ...... .

_opportunities to meet directly in the
United States with individual foreign 6 4
buyers and/or representative. . . ... . .. . .

assistance in making successful bids for

major overseas expost contracts. ... ... . 7 8
general mfornation on how

and where 10 export . ... 8 7
information on the berefits of expotting. . . . [} 9
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As these rankings indicate, little deviation from the
overall listing of priorities was found among different
types of manufacturers. This suggests that smaller and less
experienced firms want basically the same kinds of assistance
as the larger, more experienced exporters. In both cases
they appear to consider general information about the benefits
of exporting and about how and where to export relatively less
imgortant than specific services that provide a more direct
and immediate return, such as rep and buyer-find leads, speci-
fic marketing intelligence, and opportunities to meet face to
face with potential foreign customers. Even among the latter,
however, there seems to be a general preference for services
that meet these needs in the least expensive, most convenient
way, enabling the firm to react to oppbrtunities rather than
create them; and requiring little or no time away from the
home office. The four highest priority needs, for example,
all satisfy these cost/convenience criteria. Priorities (5)
and (6), on the other hand, while affording direct access and
exposure to the overseas market, are more costly to use, require
more of an initiative by the firm itself, and require leaving
. the home office for on-site investigations abroad.

These rankings are consistent with the findings of earlier
studies, e.g. by the Advertising Council (Marsteller Research,
1976), by McManis and Company (1976), by Arnold, et al, (Harvard
University, 1974), by the U.S. Department of Commerce (1973)

by Small Business Administration for the Government Accounting
Office (1973), and by the University of Oregon (1971).

Respondents to the Advertising Council Survey mentioned the
following areas as the most important to them:

- How to evaluate/select potential distributors
- Specific trade leads

- Foreign import regulations

- Selected market research data.

An article in the QOregon Business Review by William van der Ster,
entitled "International Business Promotion in Oregon," dated
September 1971 showed results of firms' ranking of twelve
specific services and program efforts in order of importance.
Both international and non-international firms cited "market
information about overseas markets" and circulation of "in-
quiries received from abroad" as the most important priorities.
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A third study, conducted for the GAO in 1973, by the Small
Business Administration stated that specific market information
and guidance were the most important needs of many small manu-
facturers. Comments included: :

--"If some one approached me with a definite sales
lead and the assistance to make the sale I would
export."

The report also concludes that,generally, small businesses
do not have the time or resources necessary to convert gen-
eral market data into sales.

A U.S. Department of Commerce study in 1973, "Exporter Motivation
and Characteristics, the Exporting Community and the BIC
Audience," concluded that "The trade opportunities program

is a most needed promotional vehicle, as both international

and non-international firms ranked circulation of overseas
inquiries second in importance to foreign market data, as

needed services."

The McManis study of December, 1976, contracted for by ITA
(then DIBA) had the following to say:

-=~"The only individual in the (small) company who can
usefully interact with DIBA is the entrepreneur.
However, that individual's time is at a premium and
is required for very pragmatic business activities.
Therefore, the only DIBA services likely to be use-
ful are those which give "how-to" results-oriented
answers to common business problems, rather than
those which provide generalized, "nice-to-know"
information. "This survey showed that...many...
(small companies) complained of receiving too many
communications from DIBA, more than they could
possibly keep up with. Yet, they know they could
benefit from the kinds of assistance...

-=~"...For them (medium size companies), the most use-
ful DIBA programs will be those which give direct,
practical advice on solving operational business
problems, such as how to obtain a distributor in
Saudi Arabia.

24



228

Following is an interpretation of the responses gor the
several categories of export assistance covered in the survey:

General information on how to export ranked lowest in overall
priority, although it was ranked in first place by 1ll% of the
respondents. Non-exporters in the 51-~100 and the 251-500
employee groups ranked "general information..." as their
fourth need, and non-exporting firms in the 101-250 employee
group ranked it fifth.

The need for specific marketing information increases in
importance depending upon the size and experience of the
manufacturer. All manufacturers rank this need high. Small
non-exporting companies rank it in third place, medium-size
exporters rank it second, and both non-exporting and exporting
large companies rank it in first place. Also ranking this
category highest were non-exporting manufacturers having over
1,000 employees.

Opportunities to meet directly in the United States with foreign
buyers/representatives ranked fourth in priority for the smallest
non-exporting manufacturers, but seventh for the largest ex-
perienced exporters. It seems obvious that smaller manufactur-
ers, especially the non-exporters, will look first to amd: _
welcome having potential business brought to their door. This

is understandable inasmuch as the risks, marketing costs, and
time spent on travel abroad for a small manufacturer can be bur-
densome if not prohibitive.

Publicizing company products and interests abroad ranks slightly
higher among existing exporters (fourth), than non-exporters
(fifth). Companies of all sizes except those over 500 employees
also ranked it fifth in importance. To the extent that publi-
cizing is an active step toward export marketing, while receiving
trade leads can be passive consideration of exporting, a possible
explanation for the lower ranking by non-exporters is that they
are not yet committed to exporting and may not want to receive
and have torespond to unwanted or burdensome inguiries, generated
by publicity. Existing exporters, on the other hand, are pre-
pared to receive and respond to inquiries and orders. Reason
dictates that Commerce should exercise care in publicizing abroad
non-exporters'products, until and unless there is a firm manage-
ment commitment to answer all overseas inquiries appropriately
and seriously.
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Assistance in making successful bids for major overseas export
contracts was rated lower in priority -- seventh out of the nine
categories -- by manufacturers of all sizes and experience levels
in the sample. Since capabilities in this field are mostiy
limited to a select group of contractors and engineering, son-
struction and consulting firms, the relatively low rank-

ing by manufacturers is understandable. Presumably, this cate-
gory of assistance will rate higher once the responses from the
engineering and construction industry are tabulated.

The need to utilize trade display facilities or otherwise expose
company products/interests abroad ranked variously from eighth to
fourth position, respectively, from very small non-exporting manu-
facturers to the largest experienced exporting manufacturers.
Clearly, the rank depends on both size and experience. Generally,
it ranked sixth for all experienced exporting manufacturers hav-
ing up to 500 employees, and ranked fourth for experienced large
manufacturers.

Most firms that participate in overseas exhibits (60%) do so pri-
marily as a means of obtaining specific sales leads or repre-
sentation leads, the need considered highest in priority for firms
of all sizes. However, there are fewer manufacturers who are
prepared to use this technique for that purpose, largely because
of the cost involved, even though exhibitions are generally more
effective in generating business than less costly, stay-at-home
techniques. An overseas exhibition camn cost between $5,000 and
$25,000 for the total cost of one event, Frequently, these ex~
penses will be too much for a small manufacturer to accept. One
of the most frequently mentioned complaints on the questionnaire
was the high cost of trade shows abroad.

In summary, the data in Tables A through D show that small manu-
facturers are less willing and/or able to use the more expensive
programs and services in trade promotion. Given that many small
manufacturers have a high interest and commitment to exporting,
but lack a willingness or capability for risk-taking abroad with-
out a firm foundation or marketing knowledge, it is necessary to
provide specific evidence that there exists a viable, profitable
market by providing, at the lowest cost possible, opportunities
to sell or enter representation agreements. All manufacturers,
from the smallest to the largest, agree that their greatest needs
are low-cost specific leads, detailed product-oriented and market
oriented information, and buyer/representation contacts in the
United States.
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Section 2: ITA PROGRAMS RESPONDING TO EXPORTER NEEDS

ITA has many programs which respond to one or more of the needs
identified above. Some are easier to obtain and use; some are
less expensive; some require little or no forelgn travel; and
some are more specific, direct or effective in meeting a par~
ticular need than others. The following lists the various ITA
programs that can be used by firms to meet their needs in each

of the nine ranked categories (See the Appendix for descriptions
of each service listed):

- Specific sales or representation leads

Trade Opportunities Program

Major Projects and Major Industrial Products
Overseas Product Exhibitions

Trade Missions

Catalog and Video Catalog Exhibitions
Foreign Buyers Program

New Product Information Service

- Specific information on market conditions, practices, and
potentials in foreign countries

e Country Specialist Counseling
e International Marketing Reports and Publications
o Foreign Market Research

- Information about and lists of individual foreign buyers
and/or representatives

® World Traders Data Reports Service
® Export Contact Lists

- Opportunities to meet directly in the United States with indi-
vidual foreign buyers and/or representatives

e Foreign Buyers Program

- ‘Opportunities to publicize my company, product(s), and
interests abroad

e New Product Information Service

® Exporter/Agent Information System (a proposed new
program which is presently under study)

e Catalog and Video Catalog Exhibitions

e Trade Missions

e Overseas Product Exhibitions
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- Opportunities to display or otherwise expose my product(s)
abroad

e Overseas Product Exhibitions .
e Catalog abd Video Catalog Exhibitions
e In-Store Promotions

- Assistance in making successful bids for major overseas
export contracts

e Major Projects and Major Industrial Products
- General information on how and where to export
Domestic Publications
Seminars

Multiplier Activities
General Business Counseling Services

- Information on the benefits of exporting

e Media Export Awareness Campaigns

e "E" and "E Star" Awards

e All other program contacts with the business
community ’

The foregoing list of programs and needs demonstrates that
most programs, especially the active, "contact" programs
such as counseling, overseas exhibits, foreign buyers, etc.
respond to more than one need or objective of firms involved
in exporting.
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Section 3: EXTENT TO WHICH NEEDS ARE MET BY ITA PROGRAMS

Respondents were asked: "If you have received any Commerce
help designed to meet the needs (identified above), rate the
extent to which you feel your needs are met by Commerce ser-
vices." By and large, the respondents felt that Commerce had
not met their needs as fully as desired. Overall, the value
placed on ITA services in meeting the nine categories of needs
listed averaged to a "five" on a scale of one to ter,with 6.4
the highest mean score received and 3.6 the lowest. See Tables
E and F for overall ratings in this respect, and individual
ratings by size of firm.

0f particular interest is the finding that Commerce rates high-
est in meeting the needs ranked lowest in priority, and con-
versely ranks lowest in meeting the needs ranked highest. For
example, information on the benefits of exporting ranked low-
est in priority of need, but ranked highest in terms of value
in meeting that need. Conversely, trade leads ranked the high-
est in terms of need, but was rated very low in extent to

which Commerce was felt to be neeting those needs.

TABLE E .
OVERALL RANKING OF NEEDS COMPARED WITH HOW
WELL COMMERCE MEETS THOSE NEEDS, AND SHOWING
WHERE NEEDS EXCEED. SATISFACTION

Needs - Needs Met Needs Exceed
Rank Rauk Satisfaction
Needs :
- information on the benefits of exporting. . . . 9 1 i
general information on how
and where to export. .. ... ... ... ..., 8 3
. specific information on market conditions, prac- 4
tices, and potentials in foreign countries. . . . 2 XX
specific sales or representation leads . 6
for my product(s) abroad. ... ........ . 1 XX
assistance in making successful bids for
major overseas export contracts. .. .. .. . ] 7 9 %X
information about and lists of individual
foreign buyers and/or representatives. . . .. 3 7 XX
opportunities to display or otherwise .
expose my product(s) abroad. . . ... ... . 6 2
opportunities to meet directly in the
United States with individual foreign
buyers and/or representative. . . ... ... . 4 8 XX
opportunities to publicize my company, .
product(s), and interests abroad. ... ... . 5 5
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TABLE P

RANKING OF HOW WELL COMMERCE MEETS NEEDS
(BY SIZE UF FIRM)

Employment Sizes
1-50 51-100 101-250 251-500 501-1000 Over 1COC

NEEDS
information on the benefits of exporting. . . . 1 L ] 1 3 2
general information on how
and where to export. . .. ... ... ....... 2 -2 4 3 2 2
specific information on market conditions, prac-
tices, and potentials in foreign countries. . . . 3 3 4 3 3
specific sales or representation leads .
for my product(s) abroad. . ... ....... . 5 6 7 5 4 5
assistance in making successful bids for
major overseas export contracts. ... ... . 7 - 7 ] 7 6 8
information about and lists of individual
foreign buyers and/or representatives. . . .. 5 5 [ 6 5 6
opportunities to display or otherwise
expose my product(s) abroad. .. ... ... . 2 1 1 2 3 1
.opportunities to meet directly in the
United States with individual foreign .
buyers and/or representative. . . . ... .. . 6 8 8 7 7 7
_apportunities to publicize my company,
product(s), and interests abroad. . ... .. . 3 4 5 4 5 4

NOTE: Duplications of rank indicate tied scores.
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Section 4: AWARENESS, USE OF, AND SATISFACTION WITH SPECIFIC ITA PROGRAMS

Respondents were asked to indicate their awareness of several specific
ITA programs; and, if aware of any, whether they had ‘used them; and, if
used, to give a rating of the value of each. The results are shown in
Tables G-I below: )

TARBLE G

PERCENT OF FIRMS AWARE OF SERVICES
BY SIZE OF FIRM

GMS WTDR AD/é TOP Fairs Trade Business Seminars Foreign

Centers Missions Counseling Buvers
(%) (%) (%) (%) (%) %) (%) (%) (%)
Number of
Employees
1-50 49 34 30 55 85 63 24 48 13-
51-100 51 36 32 61 81 58 20 48 13
101-250 59 49 41 67 87 73 29 52 18
251-500 58 47 44 68 90 75 27 ’ 57 24
500-1000 70 53 54 74 93 82 36 71 23
Over 1000 76 63 47 73 95 87 45 73 30

NOTE: Percentages are of those 1,316 respondents who reported awareness of
the listed service.,

TABLE H

PERCENT OF AWARE FIRMS USING SPECIFIC
SERVICES, BY SIZE OF FIRM

(%) (%) (3) (%) (%) (%) (%) (%) (%)
Number of
Employees
1-50 41 40 45 62 39 20 22 31 10
51-100 39 43 50 65 49 25 16 27 10
101-250 43 58 45 64 52 21 21 35 7
251-500 64 67 58 66 60 30 36 60 34
501-1000 65 73 63 76 60 21 36 49 20
Over 1000 74 84 57 79 66 47 26 44 32

NOTE: Percentages are of those respondents "aware" of the service (Table G)
who reporfed using it.

TABLE I

Number of SATISFACTION OF USERS..WITH_SPECIFIC SERVICES, BY SIZE OF FIRM

Emplovees (Mean Scores from 1 to 10, with 10 being highest)

-50 5.0 4.9 5.2 4.0 5.3 5.0 5.0 5.3 5.0
51-100 5.1 5.1 4.6 4.0 6.1 6.0 5.1 5.2 6.4
101-250 5.3 5.8 4.5 4.6 6.0 5.7 5.9 5.3 3.5
231-500 5.6 5.7 4.8 4.1 6.4 6.3 5.1 5.7 5.6
501-1000 5.9 5.8 5.3 4.5 6.5 3.3 4.1 6.2 3.7
Over 1000 5.0 5.3 5.3 5.2 6.7 5.6 4.9 6.2 . 4.8

NOTE: Ratings are by those in Table H who reported using the service.
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I. Awareness

The programs most known by respondents are:

Commerce Department Trade Shows/Trade Fairs
Trade Missions

Trade Opportunities Program

Global Market Surveys

Export Promotion Seminars

The lesser known programs are:

World Traders Data Reports Service
Agent/Distributor Service

Business Counseling Service
Foreign Buyers Program

II. Use
The programs most widely used by respondents are:

e Commerce Department Trade Shows/Trade Fairs
e Trade Opportunities Program
® Global Marketing Surveys

The lesser used programs are:

World Traders Data Reports Service
Export Promotion Seminars
Agent/Distributor Service

Commerce Department Trade Missions
Business Counseling Service

The Foreign Buyers Program

II1I. Satisfaction
The programs most satisfying to respondents are:

Trade Shows/Trade Fairs

World Traders Data Reports (WTDR)

Commerce Department Export Promotion Seminars
Global Market Surveys

Commerce Department Trade Missions

The less satisfying programs are:

Business Counseling Service

The Agent/Distributor Service (A/DS)
Foreign Buyers Program

Trade Opportunities Program (TOP)

32



236

These findings are similar to what other studies have found.
For example, Opinion Research Corporation,in its report for
the Bureau of International Commerce on "Businessmen's Aware-
ness and Attitudes Toward Exporting and Export Promotional
Efforts” (September 1971),found that most of the respondents
(91% of exporters and 76% of non-exporters in the sample)
were aware of the trade center/trade fair programs overseas.
The larger the company the higher the awareness of the trade
centers/fairs program, as well as other programs. Awareness
of market research was second; availability of personal coun-
seling third; loans/guarantees/insurance fourth; Foreign
Service Counseling was in fifth or last place.

The 1974 Harvard study also reflects these findings:

"A general comment which many businessmen had was that their
information needs were specific, but that BIC's information
was too general. In cases such as TOP and ADS, where the
service is supposed to provide specific contacts overseas,
many businessmen felt that the contacts provided were not
relevant to their specific product lines. Even with more
generalized services such as market surveys, a number of
businessmen felt that the information was not specialized
enough."

The Harvard study also showed that the most frequently used
programs were Commerce Department Trade Shows and the Trade
Opportunities Program. Those, along with Trade Missions, Ex-
port Promotion Seminars, and Global Market Surveys, were among
the best known programs. The Agent/Distributor Service and
the Business Counseling Service were the least known and least
used services. The Foreign Buyers Program was not listed
among the programs at that time.
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Although some services ranked higher in usage than in qther
cases, it should be realized that out of 1,316 respondlng_
manufacturers, of which 77% are active exporters, no service
had more than 500 users, or only 38% of the manufacturers
sampled. 1In addition, propensity to use these services 1s
higher among larger firms than smaller firm¢. For example,
the largest manufacturer is two-to-five times more likely to
use any specific program than the smallest manufacturer. An
example of this is: 74% of the manufacturer who are aware of
the program (having over 1,000 employees) use Global Market
Surveys (GMS), but only 41% of the manufacturers who are aware
of the program (having less than 50 employees) use GMSs.

Global Market Surveys ranked fourth in awareness, but generalT

Iy third in usage. Respondents rated them "5.5" in satisfaction.
Generally, awareness and usage were higher among the 1arger.flrms.
Also, the larger the company, the higher the satisfaction with
the GMSs, although the highest score was only "6."

World Traders Data Reports Service was used by only 40% of the
smallest companies, but by 84% of the largest. Percentages are
of those who were aware of the service. Overall, this service
ranked fourth in usage, although it was used by only 58% of
those who were aware of the service. . It was sixth in awareness.
The appreciation of its value grew with the respective company
groupings, with the largest firms giving WIDR a "6.3" rating.
Overall, users rated it "5.6" in satisfaction.

The Agent/Distributor Service was used by 45% of the smallest
companies who were aware of the service, and 57% of the largest
who were aware. The largest companies appear to need this
service to a lesser degree. The survey indicated that 95% of
the largest manufacturers have agents/distributorship arrange-
ments overseas, along with licensing, joint-venture and sub-
sidiary arrangements, compared to only 60% of the smallest com-
panies having agents/distributors abroad. This service ranked
seventh in awareness and sixth in usage. It rated "5" in
satisfaction.

The Trade Opportunities Program placed third in awareness and
was used more frequently by smaller companies; however, pro=-
portionate to the number of companies in each size group, the
larger manufacturers are more .likely to be users of TOP leads
than the smaller companies. The largest companies rated this
program "5.2", compared to "4" rating for the smallest companies.
This seems to indicate that greater success is achieved in using
TOP by the larger companies than the smaller companies, but the

program had the lowest overall satisfaction rating ("4.3") of all programs.
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The relatively low rating for this program stems primarily
from difficulties with the product classification systems.
The present coding system, based on SIC industry codes, is
often not specific enough to clearly identify a subscriber's
product. Thus, leads are received which frequently do not
match the subscriber's interest. A new project has been
initiated to develop a classification system which will over-
come this problen.

Business Counseling Service was used by 83 respondents or

only about 243% of the respondents who were aware of this pro-
gram. Only the Foreign Buyers Program had less usage among
respondents. Once again, it was the larger company that was
proportionately using this service to a greater extent than

the smaller company. Overall, Business Counseling ranked,

both in awareness and in usage, in eighth place, and a "5.1"

in satisfaction. The smaller companies (less than 500 employees)
rated it higher than the larger companies (over 500 employees.)

Commerce Department Export Promotion Seminars ranked 5th in both
awareness and usage, and third in satisfaction. Proportionate
to the number of companies in the size groupings, the larger
companies were more frequent users than the smaller companies.

Foreign Buyers Program, was the least known service. Only 45
out of 1,316 said that they used this program. In terms of
value, it was rated overall "5" by those respondents, with
eleven giving it a high score of "8" to "10", and eighteen
giving it a poor score of "1"~"3". At the same time, the need
to meet directly in the United States with individual foreign
buyers and/or representatives placed fourth in overall exporters'
needs, as previously indicated.

Commerce Department Trade Shows/Trade Fairs was used by more
respondents (496) than any other service. The awareness of this
program was highest, and overall satisfaction with this program
among users was also the highest ("6.0"). Ratings ranged from
5.3 to 6.7 from the smallest to the largest companies.

This program and WTDRs had the widest range of ratings between
small and large companies.

Commerce Department Trade Missions ranked second in awareness,
but only seyenth in usage (201 users or about 26% of the respon-
dents who were aware of the program). There is a relation-

ship between size of firm and use of trade missions. Only 20%
of the smallest, but 47% of the largest who were aware of the
program used trade missions. All groups using it gave it an
average of "5.4" in satisfaction. These companies having 500-
1,000 employees rated it a low "3.5",
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Section 5: RESPONDENT CHARACTERISTICS

The questionnaire was sent to 4,900 firms which were selected at
random from the following sources:

® 4,000 registrants from the Bureau's American International
Traders Index (AITR)

® 450 respondents to export advertisements distributed by the Ad
Council campaigns

® 450 subscribers to the computerized Trade Opportunities Program

Some 38% of the recipients of the survey questionnaire responded,
1,316 manufacturers' responses being processed prior to the cutoff
date of December 1, 1977.1/ The respondent group is considered
reasonably representative of exporting and potential exporting
manufacturers.

The final grouping of tables shows various characteristics of the
respondents, e.g. size by employment, export experience, type of
organization, annual sales, etc.

DISTRIBUTION OF MANUFACTURERS, EXPORTING MANUFACTURERS, SAMPLE,
AND RESPONDENTS BY SIZE USING NUMBER OF EMPLOYEES

i-10 11-100 101-1,000 Over 1,000 Total

# Manufacturers 141,000 93,000 16,000 2,000 252,000
(SIC 22-39)
# Manufacturers 4,2002/ 16,700 7,700 1,400 30,000

estimated pre-
sently exporting

# Manufacturers 2,500 6,300 1,900 4/ 10,800
estimated inter-

ested in exporting—/ e o d

# Manufacturers + + + +

in sample -3,300 -1,300 ~-300 -4,900
# Manufacturers 716 449 151 1,316
responding

Respondents as % 2% 5% 11% 3%

of manufacturers
interested and/or
exporting

1/ Over 1,900 responses will be included in the final in-depth analysis,
to include responses received after the cutoff date, as well as
responses from other than manufacturers.

2/ Firms under 10 employees category account for less than one-tenth of

~ one percent of U.S. exports

3/ Estimations based on figures extrapolated from Chapter 3 of this study

/ It is not possible to estimate the number of large companies that
~ might be interested in exporting.
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TABLE J
PERCENT OF MANUFACTURERS HAVING VARIOUS
TYPES OF EXPORT ORGANIZATION, (By Size of Firms)
PERCENT OF RESPONDENTS

Number of Employees - Manufacturers

Orgenization Type 1-50 51-100 101-250 251-500 501-1000 Over 1000
(€] (%) (%) ®) (%) (%)

Parent firm without
Export Department 60 42 34 14 15 7

Parent firm with
Export Department 27 32 33 40 44 47

Division, marketing
abroad independently

of Parent Firm 5 13 18 31 29 33
Subsidiary/Separate

Corporate Entity 6 11 13 15 12 11
Other 2 2 1 1 0 2

The smaller a manufacturer's size, the more likely that it has no
export department. Conversely, the larger the size of the manufacturer,
the more likely that it has an export department, or an independent
marketing division. The incidence of manufacturers having independent
marketing divisions increases sharply as the size of the manufacturer
increases.
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TABLE K
TOTAL ANNUAL SALES (By Size of Firms)

Percent of Respondents

Number of Employees - Manufacturers

Sales - 1-50 51-100 101-250 251-500 501-1000 Over 1000
(in willions) (%) @) @) %) %) %)
Less than §1 55 o] o] 0 [s] Q
$1.0 - $4.9 41 80 24 1 2 1
$5.0 - $49.9 3 19 76 93 75 11
$50.0 - $74.9 1 0 (] 2 17 15
Over—$75 o 1 o 4 - 73

The data in Table K show, as would be expected, that as the
size of the manufacturer increases, so does its total annual
sales. The data also provide a basis for correlating two
possible measures of the size of a firm ~-- number of employees
and total sales. Specifically, the Table shows that 96% of
the respondents with fewer than 50 employees had sales under
$5 million, as did 80% of the respondents in the 51-100 em-
ployee category. Such firms (under 100 employees) can reason-
ably be considered "small" on this basis. There is also a
high correlation between employment in the 100-1,000 range

and total sales under $50 million. All respondents with 100-
250 employees had sales under $50 million, as did 94% of the
firms with 251-500 employees and 77% of firms with 501-1,000
employees. This group could reasonably be considered of
"medium" size. The great majority (88%) of the respondents
with more than 1,000 employees had sales above $50 million,
although only 73% had sales above $75 million. While such
firms can be considered "large", a sizable portion of them
(12%) had sales under $50 million and 27% had sales under $75
million.
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TABLE L

PERCENT OF EXPORT SALES TO ANNUAL
SALES (By Size of Firms)

Percent of Respondents

Number of Employees - Manufacturers

Export: Sales 1-50 51-100 101-250 251-500 501-1000 Over 1000
Ratios (%) (%) %) ) (%) %)
No exports 16 6 6 3 2 1l
1-5 Percent 37 37 38 31 34 24
6-15% 21 28 28 31 34 38
16-25% 9 10 1t 17 21 1
Over 25% 17 19 17 18 9 20

As will be seen from Table L above, the largest number

. of exporters fall between the range of one to fifteen per-
cent of exports to annual sales, for all size manufacturers.
The percentages of firms having no export sales decreases
with the manufacturers' size group.
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TABLE M

PERCENTAGE OF EXPORTING MANUFACTURERS HAVING
VARIOUS MARKETING ARRANGEMENTS 1/ (By Size of Firms)

Marketing Number of Employees
Arrangements 1-50 51-100 101-2%0 251-500 501-1,000 Over 1,000
(%) (%) (%) (%) (%) (%)

Agents/Distri-

butors 60 73 75 8l 86 95
Licensees 8 13 16 - 30 35 67
Joint Ventures 5 6 8 20 .15 44
Foreign Subsidi-

aries 5 11 17 34 43 71
None of Above 33 20 17 14 12 1

This table shows that the smaller size manufacturer generally has
agent and distributor arrangements in lieu of other marketing
arrangements. The large manufacturers use, to a greater extent,
other types of marketing arrangements in addition to agents and
distributors. There is an overall increasingvariety of marketlng
arrangements as the size of the manufacturer increases.

It also demonstrates the correlation between the employment size
of the exporting manufacturer and...

Coefficient?/

--Percentage of manufacturers having licensee

arrangements .99
--Percentage of manufacturers having foreign

subsidiaries .98
~-Percentage of manufacturers having joint

ventures abroad .95
--Percentage of manufacturers having agent/

distributors .91
--Percentage of manufacturers having export

professionals .91

1/ Multiple answers disallow summation of the percentages to 100.
2/ The coefficients of correlation are calculated as follows:

R=¢(Xi-X) (¥i-¥) where Sx= #Xi-i) ; Sy= J¥i-¥)
n(5x) (Sy) n n
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TABLE N

PERCENTAGE OF EXPORTING MANUFACTURERS HAVING PROFESSIONALS
' SPECIALIZING IN EXPORT SALES (gy Size of Firm)

Percent of Respondents
Number of Employees

Export
P?ofessional 1-50 51-100 101-250 251-500 501-1,000 Over 1,000
(%) (%) (%) (%) (%) (%)
YES 17 22 45 58 77 89
NO 83 78 55 42 23 11

There is a functional relationship (linear) between the percentage
of exporting companies having professionals in any given group and
size of company. With each increment of employment size, the
probability that the company will have an export professional
increases by 15% (average). There is a 90% probability that the
largest of the six groups, those having over 1,000 employees,
employ an export specialist. There is nearly a perfect linear
relationship between the export professionals (dependent variable)
and the size of the company (independent variable).

?he values of the coefficients approach unity in each case and
indicate a very high degree of correlation. The coefficients
show a definite and close connection between the variables of
size, export arrangements, and export professionals. It can
also be stated that there are positive correlations between size
of manufacturer and...

--Probability of having more than three years export experience
~-Increasing total annual sales

--Increasing percentage of export sales to total annual sales.

100%

rofessionals

% of Compgnies havin% Export

251-500 + 1 1+ i

: :%7
o [~} (=] [=3 Q
o Q ' [=] Q
A SN I
4044 4w
o Q Q 4
Emp loyment —~ R4
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-



245

TABLE O
COMPARISON OF SOURCES OF INFORMATION USED
BY FIRMS WITH AND WITHOUT PROFESSIONALS

Sources of Information With Export Without Export
Professionals Professionals

(% Using Source) (% Using Source)

Own company contacts 94 66
Trade Associations 60 28
Chambers of Commerce 58 17
State and Local Governments 51 . .14
Commercial Airlines 50 9
U.S. Department of Commerce 47 60
Other domestic companies 9 42
Export Management Companies 5 , 41
U.8. State Department 4 22
Commercial Banks 5 18

Table O provides a comparison between manufacturers with export
specialists (39% of the sample) and those without export special-
ists (61% of the sample) regarding the use of various sources of
export information. The manufacturers with export specialists
use many more sources of information and more frequently than
companies having no export professionals working for them. Also
indicated is that companies without export professionals rely:
primarily on the Commerce Department as a source of information,
after their own company contacts, while companies with export
professionals are more likely to use other sources in addition
to their own contacts abroad.
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TABLE P

EXPORTING MANUFACTURER (By Size of Firm
and Experience)
Number of Employees

1- 51- 101- 251~ 501- Over
Experience Level 50 100 250 500 1,000 1,000 Overall

(3) (3) (%) (%) (%) (%) (%)

Less than one year 7 6 - 4 2 3 0 4
One to three years 18 20 15 12 9 0 14
Over three years 75 73 81 86 88 100 82

Note: Percentages are rounded.

Table P above shows a high correlation between the size of

a firm and its export experience. The probability that an
exporting manufacturer has exporting experience more than three
years increases with the size of the manufacturer.
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Section 6: EVALUATION OF QUALITATIVE FACTORS

Firms were invited to make optional comments in three subject
areas: (1) Ideas for new, expanded, or reduced export promotion
programs or services from the Department of Commerce; (2) Opinions
on the major impediments now being faced by U.S. firms trying to
export, and (3) Assessment and examples of success as an exporter,
and factors responsible for that success.

Approximately 70% of the export management companies and approxi-
mately 55% of the manufacturers volunteered written comments in
this optional section of the questionnaire. The response rate
did not differ markedly according to size of manufacturers.

The factors cited by firms in their "Reasons for Success" comments
are noteworthy. Almost all aré firm-or management-oriented, i.e.,
company or management adaptability/motivation, company marketing
strategy, and product characteristics. Trade show participations,
both Government sponsored and private, were mentioned only thirty-
seven times (about 3% of the comments) and in Financing, EX-IM
Bank and FCIA were mentioned only two or three times. On the
other hand, only about one-fourth of the Impediments mentioned
were firm or management oriented. This perception of the exter-
nal private sector, U.S. Government, and foreign governments, as
well as internal factors as the villains keeping firms from
exporting, or hindering their export efforts, is consistent with
the findings of other studies. For example, McConnell and Hoyte
(1975), in their model of export behavior (Chap. 6), found that
information regarding "Environmental Factors" is the basis for
the process of internal decision making regarding exporting.

While a complete analysis of this ITA survey has not yet been
made, there seems to be a high level of similarity between:

-- the problems facing firms uncovered by McConnell and
Hoyte and this sample; and

-- correlations between problems cited and experience
or performance and size of firm.

Follow=~-on analysis of this survey's results are expected to be
most helpful if, as expected, similar correlations are found.

A. 1Ideas for New Programs

Sales and Representation Leads

The most frequently mentioned/desired type of service is provid-
ing specific sales or representational leads for specific products.
Many comments, however, are critical of existing services of this
type, namely the TOPS, ADS, and EMLS. Lack of timeliness, speci-
ficity and lack of sufficient evaluative data on agents, and dis-
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tributors are some of the major reasons for such criticism,
particularly among smaller firms. Many respondents mentioned
specific instances in which they received notices of an invita-
tion to bid only a day or two prior to the deadline for sub-
mission., ’

A relatively large number of respondents suggest expanding
programs for facilitation of direct buyer/seller contacts both
here and abroad. Several thought it would be a good idea to
bring selected agents/distributor to the U.S. to meet interested
suppliers on a regional basis.

Many firms would like the present agent/distributor-finding
services, ADS and EMLS, to provide more specific data and more
evaluative detail. Generally firms, particularly the smaller
ones, want information which will epable them to evaluate a
prospective representative's competence, experience, reputation
and technical background. Similarly, a small number of comments
urge improvement of the WTDR service, specifically some desire
speedier delivery, others propose an expansion of the scope of
information contained in the report, many emphasize a need for
lowering the fee.
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Trade Shows/Missions

The second type of program most frequently mentioned is the
overseas Trade Shows. More than 75% of the comments are evenly
divided between respondents pleading for lower fees and those
recommending improvement and expansion of existing shows and
missions. Many smaller firms favor missions to a large degree
because of the lower costs involved. Several respondents mention
the need for more extensive post-event follow-up services.

Catalog shows are favorably mentioned, but by a relatively
lesser number of respondents.

Government Aids

The number of comments on lower fees ties in closely with
the significant number of remarks which urge the introduction of
all types of government incentives, aids, guarantees, and credits,
as well as the expansion and improvement of current EXIM/FCIA
programs, including SBA. A few, however, specify the types of
assistance which would be most helpful: Special airline fares and
special postage rates for exporters to help lessen the impact of
these costs. Some others suggest government assistance with
technical translations. The continuation and/or improvement of
the DISC is suggested by a number of the respondents. 1In this
same context of government assistance, a relatively substantial
number of responses point to the necessity for improvement in the
quality of support provided by the Foreign Service abroad. The
comments in this category seem to reflect a sense of frustration
in dealing with commercial staffs at our overseas posts, either
because of their unresponsiveness, as perceived by the firms,
or inability of firms to obtain replies to communications.
Several firms felt that there should be but one organization in
the U.S. Government to help exporters.

Responsiveness

It was generally requested that all DOC services, programs
research and information be made more specific, timely, more
realistic and also more reasonable in cost. This opinion is
generally expressed by respondents which have used and are still
using several or more of our services and publications, and which
are dissatisfied. In these comments, non specific programs are
mentioned. Several firms suggested that DOC provide more specific
country data, better reporting of foreign market developments and
trade opportunities as well as providing trade regulations infor-
mation.
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Other Recommendations

A number of specific recommendations were made by individual
respondents, including that ITA publish a "How to Export" manual,
and EMC directory, a more complete listing of Trade Shows world-
wide, a directory of exporters and a directory of buying agents
in U.S. Several urge that export control procedures be made more
reasonable, fair, and less burdensome, showing more sensitivity
to the needs of small firms. One respondent suggests that District
Offices be given local approval for routine export control matters.
A few respondents suggest across-the-board reduction of programs;
that Congress "back-off" on its boycott and bribery stands; that
more support be accorded U.S. products in the multilateral trade
negotiations; and implementation of the PEC Task Force report
recommendations.

B. Major Impediments

The U.S. Government itself is most frequently cited as the
major deterrent to export expansion. A significant number of firms
state that the entire field of U.S. government export regulations,
requirements and procedures, particularly export control, is the
greatest impediment. In addition, a sizable group of firms men-
tion the boycott regulations as a problem area, and an even larger
number of respondents complain, some bitterly, about excessive
paperwork, delays and bureaucratic procedures. The implementation
on January 1, 1978 of a new regulation calling for the spot-checking
by customs of export shipments is seen as aggravating the problem.
Most respondents cite the licensing procedures and attendant paper-
work required not only by DOC but also the State Department's
munitions control. Several firms attribute losses of sizable orders
to licensing delays, particularly smaller firms and EMC's.

Another major impediment can be broadly described as tax/
finance problems: insufficient financing, government credits, and
incentives for export transactions; uncertainty of the DISC facility:
and lack of FCIA and EXIMBANK support/responsiveness. The current
U.S. tax policy, with its lack of export incentives and its unfavor-
able impact on U.S. citizens residing overseas, is identified as a

deterrent by a fairly wide range of firms.

A considerable number of firms of all sizes consider a major
obstacle to exporting to be the lack of a unified, coherent, clearly
enunciated USG export policy supporting the export community and
subscribed to by all agencies and branches of government. A clear
sense of frustration seems to be reflected by some firms which
responded to ITA export encouragement activities, only to be sub-
sequently discouraged by a lack of responsiveness or obstructive
attitudes on the part of the U.S. government offices. The lack of
Foreign Service support is mentioned by a relatively significant
number of respondents. This is generally described in terms of
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lack of post responsiveness to the needs of visiting American
buglness persons, and to the lack of post response to business
written communications. When these comments are combined with the
suggestion for improved service in the first section above, the
total represents a substantial number of firms citing the absence
of appropriate assistance from Foreign Service posts.

With regard to EMC's, major impediments cited all relate,
in one way or another, to financing and cost problems. Trans-
portation costs seem to be the bane of the EMC's operation, with
lack of credits/financing and escalating manufacturer's selling
prices almost on a par. Significantly, the EMC, being highly
sensitive to prices, ranks foreign price and other competition
near the top in this area.

Under the heading of foreign government jimpediments the
most frequently mentioned are the tariffs, non-tariff barriers
and other trade regulations. These were cited by firms in vir-_
tually every size category, excluding FMC's. Various foreign
government incentives, subsidies, financing, and protection of
local industry are also frequently cited as major impediments,
but to a lesser extent. There are also a significant number of
respondents citing foreign price and other types of competition
as a ‘'serious export expansion impediment. Japan is the country
mentioned most frequently in this regard, although Germany, France,

“United Kingdom and others are also cited. :

The third major impediment mentioned by respondents is
problems attributable to the companies themselves, such as: lack of
expertise in locating and collecting good overseas customers and
agents/distributors; lack of knowledge of foreign markets; lack
of top management commitment; top management ignorance, fear and/or
in flexibility; fear of not getting paid; and lack of trained per-
sonnel. The lack of trained personnel is mentioned only by the
smallest firms. Also, among the smallest firms, lack of foreign
market knowledge and identification of capable reps are frequently
mentioned impediments. Language barriers, production devoted en-
tirely to the domestic market, and lack of foreign market potential
are also mentioned, but to a much lesser degree.

External factors, such as excegsive transportation costs
(principally ocean freight rates) are mentioned by a large number
of firms. Many point to the ocean freight rate conference
structure as the chief culprit. Others refer to the advantages
of lower rates enjoyed by foreign exporters.

High and escalating oroduction costs which lead to higher
selling prices are listed by a substantial group of firms as an
important constraint on greater sales abroad. The increasingly

] s of ici i i b WS _a Qther
promotional activities, are also seen as a problem, particularly
by the smallest firms. Currencv fluctuations, devaluations, and

problems of foreign exchange availability are mentioned by firms
of all sizes, while the business practices of U.S. banks are

specifically mentioned mainly by EMC's.
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Assessment by Respondents of Their Export Success

The responses to the question about export success can be
grouped into three main categories: 1) the company's own marketing
strategy and approach; 2) personal characteristics and qualities
of company management; and, 3) product characteristics.

In the first category, the establishment of an effective
agent/distributor network, together with active, ongoing support
of those representatives, is reported to have been the leading
factor in accounting for export success. Prompt delivery with
efficient technical service capability and follow-up is mentioned
as the next most significant reason, closely followed by promotional
activities, direct mail, domestic and international advertising,
and trade shows.

) Travel and personal contacts by company executives and staff
aré the s@ngle most frequently mentioned reasons for export success
for all sizes of firms with the exception of the largest, which also
mention agent/distributor network and product quality. Hard work,
patience, adaptability are also mentioned but much less frequently.

_. In the third group, product quality and uniqueness, including
advanced technology, is considered the most significant reason for
export success according to réespondents. Pricing and company pro-~
duct image and reputation are considered to be of lesser importance.
Foreign demand is mentioned by a still smaller number.

Relatively few comments refer to financial factors, comments
about DISC being the most prominent.
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TABLZ Q . DMPEDIMENTS TO EXPORTING

Cause Number of Comments

A. Private Sector Fectors:

1, Lack of knowledge in locating agents/distributors T
2. lack of foreign market knowledge e
3.Lack of management commitment and company policy by
« Fear of not being paid k2
S. Lack of adequate personnel k-]
6. Difficulty in locating customers - 30
T. Bigh cost of travel and promotion of products abroad 25
8. language barriers 19
9. Domestic market in U,S. taking all of production ) p 1
10. Restrictive U.S. banking practices 13
11, Lack of market potential abroad 13
12, Fear of loss of patent/trademrk protection 6
13, Leck of finding & good Export Management Company SO
38
1k, Excessive transportation costs %
15. U.S. inflationary pressures causing products to de
: uncompetitive 89
16. Foreign prices are lover and other competitive factors abroad 8o
17. U.S. floeting exchange rates and currency fluctuatioas abrosd 29
18. Loss of U.S. technology 19
19. U.S. labor strikes and other labor factors 7T
20, Padding of prices by agents/distributors 2
320
TOTAL Private Sector Factors: ,,,,iiiiieess 702 (44%5)
B. United States Government:
1. Papervork, delays beacuse of bureaucratic procedures 120
2. Specific export procedures 25
3. Boycott of U.S. goods _.&_
25
b. Lack of U.S. government finaneing ha
9. Lack of U.S. government incentives 51
6. Uncertain status of DISC ko
T. U.S. tax policies 39
8. Problems vith Export-Import Bank and Foreign Credit
Insurance Association Eé
243
9. U.3. Government is non-supportive and counter-productive 119
10. Lack of U.S. Foreign Service support lg
11. Lack of quality Commerce Department personnel
. 162
TOTAL U,S.Government imposed impediments:,,.,b43 (40%)
C. Foreign Governments:
1. Tariffs, Trade regulations, NTB's 156
2. Foreign Government incentives, subsidies, financing and
protection of local industries 95
251

TOTAL Poreign Government imposed impediments:nsy (144
TOTAL All impediments: 1,596
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R Reaso
Reason TABLE NS FOR SUCCESS Number of Commente

A. Company Adaptability/Motivation

1, Close personal contacts abroad 132
2. Travel abroad i
3. Hard vork, patience, perseverance, self-reliance 90
b, Adaptability to cultural mores, languages, etc. 64
Se¢ Strong management commitment 29
6. Luck 8
500
B. Company Strategy
1, Established representation sbroesd pas
2, Provide follow-up and service to customers/agents/dise
tridbutors 63
3. Analyzed the market 57
4, Good personnel here and/or abroed with know-how 4o
5+ Prompt delivery 3%
6. Meet and adapt to the market requirements 30
T. Supported foreign representation 27
8. Found & good export mansgement company or export agent
to handle exports ' 19
9. Provided financing ' 12
353
C.+ Product Characteristics
1. High quality/Unique products nsé
2. High level of technology/R&D ko
3. Prices are competitive 1)
4, Image and reputation of company and/or products 35
S. Poreign demand high 34
6. Patented product 4
278
D. Promotion
1, Direct mail and international advertising 45
2. Trade show participations 37
3. Demonstrated products to customers
91
E. Pinancing
1, Used DISC . T
2. U.S. Yanks vere helpful/Export-Import Bank/FCIA
10

TOTAL All cOmmentSsseeescesssssoscsscosssenscossssassessel, 162
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TABLE S IMPROVEMENTS

Exhibitions
1. Expand or improve Shows, Missions and provide more
follow-up 59
2. Reduce participetion fees L6
3. Bxpand Catalog Shows u
4, Expand domestic show participetion [}
5. Support more Trade Associations in shows/missions 1
. 121
U.S. Government Roles
1. Make programs more responsive to industry needs . 35
2, Improve Foreign Service support 28
3. Provide services/programs at more reasonable price 9
. Reduce government programs (not needed) 8
S. Make Commerce information more realistic and reliable 8
6. Make Commerce seminars more relevant and specific 15
7. Increase Multi-national Negotiations in support of
U.S. exports : 6
8. Have only one governmment organization to help exporters '3
113

Foreign Market Data

1. Improve reporting of foreign market changes 15
2. Provide more trade regulation information 11
3. Improve country desk information 5
4, Eipand and improve Global Merket Surveys ’ 5
5. Focus on target industries more specifically b
6. Publish lists of country credit standing 2
T. Make overall services, information and research more

timely and specific, i.e. product oriented 53
95
Trade lesds L
1, Make leads under TOP more specific and progrem more
effective d : 50
2. Make leads more specific (without reference to TOP) 16
3. Expand programs for direct buyer/seller contacts here
and abroad 17
4, Make trade leads more timely
5. Provide more help in major projects {timeliness, etc.) 1b
106
Agents/Distributors
1. Improve A/DS, EMLS, by providing more detall, evaluation
" of companies, and more specific detail 33
2, Improve, expand, speed-up World Traders Data Reports and
lover fee 17
3. Bring agents/distributors to U.S. to meet potential
suppliers 3
53
Incentives
1. Provide government {ncentives, guarantees, credits (38

2, Provide financing assistance from SBA, Export-Import Bank,
Foreign Credit Insurance Association

3. Continue DISC

4, Provide special low airline fares, speclal postal rates
for exporters

5. Provide technical translation service

6, Provide United Parcel Service worldwide

Publications

| =4 N
@O \BIN o ’;w

1, Publicize more widely Commerce services/programs

2, Provide a more detailed "How-to-Export” manual

3. Publish a directory of Export Management Companies and
explain benefits in using EMC's
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L. Publish a directory of U,S. exporters
5« Publish a directory of foreign government buying
agencies in the U.S.

€. Provide a more detailed 1list of trade shows worldvide
H, Advertising

1, Provide advertising overseas for exporters

2. Expand New Product. Information Service
I. Export Procedures

1. Make procedures more reasonable, fair and less
burdensome

TOTAL 811 COMMIENLBecsococcasassrsscsacosssonnsoonseesedbbl

53
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- oape T
Relationship of Company Size to Reasons for Export Success
loyment Reasons

Close customer Establish foreign Quality Competitive
ccmtact{travel representation product Pricing

BC's 27 3% T% . 6%

1-50 T 5 6 3

51-100 n 8 7T 3

101-250 13 9 8 2

251-500 -4 10 10 1

501-1,000 n 3 6 1

Over 1,000 12 13 13 LY
Company Courpany Foreign
strategy 1( comitment-g[ subsidiaries{J Vo

EMC's 38¢ 254 -

- 150 1 6‘ -

51=100 13 6 -

102-250 22 8 -

251-500 36 12 -

501~1,000 2 17 -

Over 1,000 3R 17T 9%

l./ Support foreign representatives, hire professionsls here/sbroad, develop
market knowledge, provide prompt delivery, provide technical and service
follow-on, develop promotion abroad

g/ Adapt to cultural differences, use foreign languages, .hard work, self-
reliance, perseverance, patience » management commitment
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TABLE U
Relationship of Company Size to Impediments Mentioned

Employment Impediment Comments /
2

U.S. Administrative/ FPoreign Business Financing, Costs, Prices Lack of Foreign
Government Poltcies Practices 1/ Collection Exchange rates Market Knowledge

BC's 35% 2% 19% 308 less than 1%
1-50 17 9 . 9 12 63

51-100 18 ‘8 10 13 10

101-250 15 16 u 18 6

251-500 25 17 12 19 L
501-1,000 28 22 1 18 1

Over 1,000 51 24 n 20 3

1/ Incentives, government subsidies, tariffs, NTB's, government
financing, protection of local industry

2/ lack of U.S, government credits, Export-Import Bank/Foreign Credit
Insurance Associstion inadequacies, general lack of financing,
fears regarding non-collection

Ranking of Respondents in terms of the Proportionate Number of Impedie
ment Comments:

1. Bxport Management Companies
2. Over 1,000

3. 501-1,000

4. 251-500

5. 101-250

6. 51-100

Te 150

IMPEDIMENTS/REASONS FOR SUCCESS RATIOS

4 _of Comments = Ratios
3

Export Management Companies

1-50 350/266 <3
51 - 100 139/117 i.l
101 - 250 174/155 .1
251 - 500 135/141 .95
501 - 1,000 75/56 1.3
Over 1,000 181/140 }.3

The Impediments/Success ratios can be interpreted as follows:

The groups that found more reasons for success in exporting than impediments to exporting were the
Export Management Companies and the group having betwaen 251-500 employees, Tuaose groups having com-
ments rveflecting more concern for impediments than for reasons for success were the smallest manufacturers
and the largest manufacturers, slthough for different:reasons. The smallest manufacturers were ralatively
more concerned with questions of price, costs, financing and cullection procedures, wvhile the largest
manufacturers having more than 500 employees were relatively more concerned with questions of foreign
business practices. This is understandable, due to their interests in establishing and aaintaining

profitable international business operation’s, such as foreign subsidiaries.

55



259

CHAPTER 3

SOURCES OF EXPORT ASSISTANCE: ITA AND NON-ITA
SERVICES COMPARED

Introduction

The preceding chapter identified the most important needs

U.S. firms have for export assistance. As will be shown in
this chapter, such assistance is available from any number

of sources, both within the U.S. and abroad. This includes
government sources as well as profit and non-profit service
organizations in the private sector. The fact that both the
government and the private sector offer services in tThis area,
however, suggests that there could well be some duplication
of effort in what they each do.

Concerns about this point warrant a thorough investigation.
Clearly, if comparable services can be obtained outside the
Federal Government, and these services are fully capable of
meeting the needs of firms the Government is also trying to
assist, then the Government should not be involved. On the
other hand, the Government does have a responsiblity, as a
public service, to f£ill gaps that exist when the private
Sector "alternatives" are either unavailable, inadequate, or
ineffective in meeting needs for assistance.

This study was undertaken to obtain a better profile of private
sector capabilities in the export assistance fiéld. Its
Purpose was to determine not only what alternative services

are available from non-ITA sources, but also how adequate and
effective they are =-- or could be -- relative to ITA's, in
meeting industry's needs, particularly the needs of small
firms. With this information, ITA can better make decisions

on which of its export assistance activities should be:

(a) phased down or out because adequate alternatives
are available;

(b) intensified to fill gaps where the alternatives are
not available, adequate or effective;

(¢) continued because the alternative sources cannot
provide their own services adequately without
access to ITA's.
(d) modified in order to better address identified 'needs
To this end, the analysis focussed on the following eleven

specific categories of export assistance now provided by ITA:
(See also attachment 1.)
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Exhortation/encouragement to export
Instruction/counseling on how and where to export
Information on specific foreign markets

Market research on specific products for export
Assistance in identifying and contacting

prospective agents and distributors abroad
Assistance in identifying and obtaining

export sales leads

Commercial reference data on individual foreign firms
® assistance in advertising and publicizing

products abroad

Assistance in exhibiting products abroad

Assistance in traveling abroad for business purposes
Assistance in meeting foreign businessmen in

the United States

These eleven categories correlate with the nine categories
included in the "exporter needs" survey discussed in Chapter 2,
with added refinements in two cases.

The study was conducted in two phases, each involving personal
interviews with appropriate U.S. firms and organizations in
different regions of the country. (See attaiyment 2 for
Interview Guides used in these discussions.)=/ The first

phase involved interviews with l15organizations providing one
or more of the eleven categories of assistance -- to determine
what types of service are available from such organizationms,
who they are reaching, how they are delivered, and what they
cost. Included in the sample were banks, trade and industry
associations, chambers of commerce, world trade centers and
associations, universities, export management companies,
publishers, specialized international business information
organizations, market research consultants, port authorities
and state and local development agencies. The sample was drawn
from both internal and outside sources, including recommendations
from the District Export Councils, "multiplier" organizations,
and ITA District Offices.

In the second phase, interviews were held with 76 existing and
potential users of export services, both of non-ITA as well as
ITA services ~- to determine how adequate and effective such
services are from the users' point of view. Here, the emphasis
was on such factors as comparative content, quality, reliability,

1/ A complete 1ist of all interview contacts, as well as
write-ups of each interview held, are available to appro-
priate parties for inspection in Room 7099-C, 377-5291.
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accessiblity, responsiveness, speed and affordability of the
service. The sample was randomly selected from various sources,
including ITA's American International Traders Register; lists
of past users of ITA services; state directories of manu-
facturers and exporters, and other industry and financial
directories.

The conclusions drawn are still preliminary at this stage.

Time constraints did not allow for a larger sample of contacts
by which more judgment and facts could have been obtained.

This work will continue, however, and a more definitive report,
with specific recommendations, will follow,
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Major Findings and Conclusions

Export assigtance services are available from many sources in
the United States and abroad. The U.S. Government -- principally
ITA -- is only one such source. Others include:

© public and quasi-public organizations at the state
and local level, such as state development agencies
and port authorities;

O oprivate, non-profit institutions,—such as chambers of
-—commerce; trade and industry associations; world trade
associations; universities; and professional societies
and associations;

o profit-making enterprises, such as export merchants;
manufacturers representatives; export management
companies; export consultants; freight forwarders;
transportation companies; warehousing firms; banks;
factors; insurance companies; accounting firms; law
firms; publishing houses; the trade press; market
research firms; credit reporting firms; advertising
agencies; exhibition management companies; travel
agencies, hotel chains; and companies specializing in
1ntegrated marketing information and assistance
services; and

° foreign governments and .specialized agencies of the
United Nations and other international organizations.

Reasons for providing a given service differ among the sources.
In the case of private commercial organizations, "profit" is
the motive. Export services are provided either for direct
income or to increase use of other income=-producing services of
the organization. In the case of governmental, quasi-public
and non~profit sources of assistance, "public interest” is the
motivating factor. By providing export services to individual
firms, it is assumed that legitimate constituent needs will be
met and that, as a result, important benefits will accrue to
the group, community, state or region involved, and ultimately,
to the nation as a whole.

Differing motives for providing a service, however, are not in
themselves significant in determining an appropriate role for

ITA. That is, the key issue is not why a service is provided,
but whether and how adequately needs are being met. If the same
public goals pursued by ITA can be fully achieved alternatively --
by other sources of assistance -- then ITA's services would be
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largely redundant. Even if all needs cannot be met alternatively,
there would still be reason for ITA to construe its role narrowly.
Basically, ITA should confine itself only to important gaps not
otherwise being filled, and its services should complement and
reinforce those offered alternatively, rather than duplicate or
compete with them.

The distinction between complementarity on the one hand, and
duplication on the other, however, is not easily drawn. For
example, even when an ITA service is identical in content to
a non~ITA service, it may still not be duplicative if, for
example, the non-ITA source:

O is only meeting needs of certain types of U.S. firms
(e.g., large firms who can afford the price);

is available only to U.S. firms in particular locations
(e.g., in large U.S. industrial or port cities); or

O 1is offered only in particular overseas markets (e.g., in
the highly industrialized countries of Europe and Japan).

Most ITA services do not have identical counterparts in program
content. Not only are there differences in the clientele,
domestic locations and foreign markets served by ITA and the
non-ITA sources, but there are also qualitative differences in
the services provided (e.g., comparative reliability, accuracy,
responsiveness, timeliness and so forth).

To determine the extent of actual overlap and duplication between
ITA and non-ITA services, fIVE basic questions must be asked:

-- Are all the services comparable in content and quality?

-~ Are the services equally available and accessible to
U.s. firms in all localities?

-=- Are the services equally offered in all overseas
markets?

-~ Are the services equally effective in meeting the
special needs of firms of all sizes, experience levels,
and degrees of commitment to exporting?

-—- Are the services equally affordable to firms in all
income categories?
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On balance, when viewed in the above context, most of ITA's
services can be said to complement and reinforce the services
provided by other sources, rather than overlap or compete
with them.

More specifically, by far the greatest array of export services
are exclusively provided by non-ITA sources. ITA has no direct
involvement in these areas at all; hence, the issue of potential
conflict does not arise., Included are export management services;
preparing export documents; financing, insuring, warehousing,
transporting, distributing and merchandising export goods;
providing bookkeeping and legal services, and supplying logis-
tical and technical support services, such as travel and lodging
accommodations, communications, translations, etc.

The only areas of potential overlap are in the eleven categories
of export assistance specifically covered in this study. These
are the services which both ITA and the non-ITA sources provide
in some form or other. By and large, however, in each category,
significant differences were found as to clientele and localities
served; foreign markets covered; and content, quality, cost and
effectiveness of the services provided.

To some extent, these differences stem from inherent advantages
of the Government in providing services for the "public good."
ITA, for example, through its diplomatic connections, has

access to certain kinds of data not generally available to
private sources. Also, many ITA services are, in effect, spin-
offs from policy-making and other ongoing official functions

of the Government, and can be provided at costs that need only
cover the add-on expenses of delivering the service to the public.
By comparison, a private firm providing such services would

have to charge enough to cover not only the delivery costs, but
also the costs to develop the product in a form sui{able for
delivery, while still leaving a margin for profit. Obviously,
this is only feasible in situations where demand for the service
is broadly-based or high enough to yield an acceptable profit.

An additional advantage of ITA is that it represents a single,
centralized source of assistance in all the eleven categories
covered. Even assuming such services could be obtained elsewhere,
there is no one alternative source that could provide all of

them. This means that any given user would have to go to a
multiplicity of sources to obtain comparable assistance. While

a few private organizations can and do provide integrated services,
the fees they have to charge tend to be beyond the reach of the
majority of U.S. firms.

61



265

Taking these factors into account, it is apparent tha;,from the
users' perspective, Slgnlflcant gaps exist in services provided
by non-ITA sources. This is particularly the case for smaller,
less experienced firms; firms on limited promotional budgets,
firms located outside the major U.S. industrial and port cities;
and firms seeking assistance in the less developed countries

of the world.

In the final analysis, while there is clearly room for increased
cooperation and joint effort between ITA and non-ITA sources

of export assistance, there seems little justification for ITA

to defer to the other sources in any of the eleven categories
studied. Each has unique strengths to contribute, and these

help to offset respective weaknesses. Even so, however, gaps in
service remain. More, not less, needs to be done by all sources,
therefore, if additional export capable firms are to be drawn into
exporting and if the existing exporters are to more fully

realize their export potentials.
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Section l: SOURCES OF ENCOURAGEMENT TQ EXPORT

Sources of encouragement to export include organizations

and publications that educate the public about the benefits
of exporting and urge that export efforts be pursued. The
objective of export encouragement is to motivate more U.S.
firms to get into exporting for the first time or to become
more active as exporters than they might otherwise have been
without the encouragement. This will contribute to a larger
and more varied base of exporters and a steadily rising
volume of export sales.

I. ITA Services

Industry and Trade Administration (ITA) has a variety
of techniques to inform the U.S. business community

of the potentials of international trade. Information
publications on ITA programs are prepared, and direct
mail campaigns are used to familiarize the business
community with such programs. As an incentive to
encourage excellence in exporting and to demonstrate
to others that export success is possible, "E" and

"E Star" Awards are granted to U.S. firms which have
made an outstanding contribution to exporting. ITA
directs a select advertising campaign to alert U.S.
businessmen and the general public to the benefits and
importance of exporting through the cooperation of

the trade press and the Advertising Council. The
outreach services of "multipliers," such as banking
institutions and trade associations, inform businesses
of the importance of exporting and the ITA services
that are available. ITA representatives speak at
various functions, and trade specialists from the
field offices visit firms with export potential to
provide them with information on exporting.

In addition to the ITA field offices, there are also
42 District Export Councils at the local level which,
in cooperation with ITA, carry on export awareness
campaigns. Council members are appointed by the
Secretary of Commerce, usually for two-year terms.
Their services are voluntary.

II. Non-ITA Services

Almost all types of organizations interviewed in this
study either directly or indirectly encourage
exporting, though none exists solely for that purpose.
Usually the nonprofit organizations' interest in -
promoting exports results from the conviction that
exports are desirable for the growth and economic well-
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being of the Nation and particularly the area which
they serve. Profit-making organizations and
associations which represent those organizations

are interested in stimulating exporting 'in order to
increase business. The principal means of encourage-
ment is through exposing prospective clients to
information about the benefits of exporting and,
therefore, of joining the organization itself or
purchasing its services. Such exhortation can be
accomplished through a course at a university, an
experienced exporter relating personal experiences,
or a publication describing some of the advantages and
mechanics involved. Many organizations act as
multipliers for DOC.

The International Marketing Institute, affiliated with
the Harvard Business School, conducted a study several
years ago to determine what communities can do to
promote exporting. For export awareness, the study
concluded that the best approach is to get the entire
community in the spirit of exporting rather than working
with companies on an individual basis. World Trade
Week, which is an annual event in several U.S. cities,
is one such activity that contributes to community
spirit. DOC plays an integral part in these events

‘by providing logistical and promotional support. Also,
the Secretary of Commerce is the National Chairperson

of World Trade Week. The universities with international
curricula sponsor seminars and workshops which involve
people other than just the business community and are
another source for community involvement.

World trade clubs, industry and trade associations, -
chambers of commerce, state agencies, and banks were
found to contribute to export encouragement. World
trade clubs publish newsletters, organize luncheon
meetings with speakers, and conduct seminars on various
aspects of exporting. The clubs also provide a forum
for the exchange of ideas which can be a stimulant on

an individual basis. One of the largest world trade
clubs has a volunteer committee whose purpose it is to
promote exports among smaller companies. Another

trade club reported that its main purpose is encouraging
local business firms to export who are not now exporting.

Activities of industry and trade associations that
encourage exporting are generally limited to including
information in their newsletters on trade fairs, seminars,
trade leads, etc. Occasionally, they sponsor seminars
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which in several cases involved members speaking

on personal experiences with exporting. Another
association has a panel discussion that deals with
diversified problems of overseas marketing. Another
reported that encouraging firms to export is a major
purpose of the organization. One association in a
large city felt that aside from advertising in

the newsletter, export promotion was the role of the
local international trade club and DOC. In any case,
the audience "is limited to the membership of a
particular industry and trade association.

Chambers of Commerce widely vary in their contribution
to export encouragement. They promote the local
economy and perhaps encourage businesses to locate

and invest in the region. Some chambers are not at
all interested in the international field. Others
have activities such as an annual conference where
speakers discuss the benefits of exporting. One
publishes a foreign trade directory for $12.50 which
lists export/import firms and international firms

that deal with export and trade activities. They often
work closely with DOC.

Some state agencies encourage exporting through
activities such as distributing trade leads to assist
businesses in expanding domestically and internationally.
One state agency reported that it had deemphasized
export promotion and instead encourages and facilitates
industrial development and plant expansion in the State
because the DOC and others take care of exporting.

Organizations like banks are sometimes active in the District
Export Councils and encourage exporting through that activity.
One bank reported making a concerted effort to increase

the international activity of the bank by seeking

prospective exporting clients., Like banks, export
management companies have an interest in increasing

the volume of exporting activities as well as the

number of companies involved in exporting. One

association of export management companies distributes
folders to various manufacturers that contain a list

of organizations that are members of the association.

Conclusions
Despite the exhortative efforts of ITA and many private

sector sources of encouragement, there remains a
considerable lack of awareness in the community at

65



269

large about the benefits of exporting. Both ITA and

the private sector services have similar messages, and
both use similar media to get their points across. How-
ever, the impact of these efforts has yet to be fully or

adequately felt.

In this area, concerns about duplication and overlap are
misplaced. Clearly, there is room for increased exhor-
tation by all sources involved, particularly on a
cooperative basis. While ITA's is a continuing commit-
ment, and the private sector has more pecuniary motives
in its exhortative efforts, it is the aggregate effect,
not motives, which are important.
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Section 2: SOURCES OF INSTRUCTION ON HOW TO EXPORT

Export instruction consists of advice and guidance to
inexperienced firms on how to get started in exporting

and how to export more effectively once involved. This
would include advice on how to organize for export, assess
market potential, devise marketing strategy, establish
sales and distribution channels abroad, arrange insurance,
financing and shipping of goods, obtain legal protection,
etc. The objective of providing such instruction is to
enable firms to overcome fears that exporting is to complex
and therefore to be avoided, and also to help them hecome
more efficient and to avoid costly and time-consuming mistakes
once they do start exporting.

Respondents to the "exporter needs" survey ranked export
instruction as very low in priority -- eighth out of the
nine categories listed. This pattern held for nearly all
sizes of firms. This result is in substantial conflict with
the impression gained from more in-depth studies that non-
exporting firms are often inhibited from exporting by the
alleged complexities involved. If true, this would suggest
a greater interest in learning more about the subject. One
possible explanation for the discrepancy is that firms knowing
little about a subject often do not realize how little they
know or how much more there is to learn.

3

I. 1ITA Instructional Services

ITA's instructional services include how-to publications and
brochures that lay out the basics of exporting and describe
services available to help firms export; seminars, at which
export procedures, problems and solutions are discussed by
experts in various fields; and personal counseling by ITA
trade specialists in Washington and in field offices to
advise firms on export strategy and to help them solve
particular marketing problems.

-- Publications include ITA's "A Basic Guide to Exporting”
and "The EMC-Your Export Department." The former
describes, in elementary terms, the various steps
involved in exporting and where to go for di'fferent
types of assistance. This "primer" is mailed out
directly to firms and is used by District Offices in
their instructional workshops and personal counseling
of local firms. It has also been used in connection
with the export awareness campaign conducted by the
Advertising Council Inc., in cooperation with ITA,
and has prompted some 18,000 of the 22,000 follow-on
inquiries resulting from that campaign. The EMC
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publication is designed to make more widely known the
fact that Export Management Companies can in many
cases relieve U.S. suppliers of the burden of having
to master the complexities of exporting and of having
to set up their own in-house capability to manage the
export activity.

-- Brochures are printed and distributed separately for
each type of export servica offered by ITA. These
serve to acquaint firms with the range of specific
services available from ITA to help them, as well as
how each service operates, what it provides, and how
it can be obtained. )

-- Seminars and workshops are held at freguent intervals
by ITA District Offices for small groups of local firms.
The sessions may be held at the District Office or,
when larger groups are involved, at the premises of a
cooperating or co-sponsoring organization, such as a
local chamber of commerce or bank. The seminars
usually run for several hours at a time and feature
talks by bankers, freight forwarders, EMCs and other
experts in different phases of exporting who volunteer
their services for the occasion.

-~ Personal counseling on how and where to export is
available from District Office trade specialists and’
from country and industry specialists in Washington.
This could include evaluating the firm's market
potential; pinpointing the greatest areas of
opportunity; assessing the alternative approaches
and promotional media available; and recommending
a course of action.

District Office specialists regqularly call on firms
in their areas to offer assistance and advice. Local
firms are also encouraged to call their District
Office "account executive" directly if they have
questions, need advice or information, or want export
assistance of some other kind.

Washington-based country and industry specialists in
ITA can provide personalized advice to direct firms to
the most productive markets for their procducts and to
help them devise marketing strategies most suitable
for their products in those markets.

II. Non-ITA Instructional Services

There are a number of organizations other than ITA involved

in giving instructional or "how-to" information on exporting
to U.S. businesses. Typically, this is done through seminars/
courses, counseling and publications.
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A. Seminars and Courses

Seminars and courses are offered by such organizations

as world trade clubs, chambers of commerce, educational
institutions, state and local government agencies,
industry and trade associations, banks, airlines, port
authorities and consultants. Except for the professional
education organizations, most of these groups prefer to
cooperate in joint activities with ITA, particularly the
District Offices, rather than independently sponsor and
operate their own seminar programs. The nonprofit
groups, such as the chambers and trade . associations,
participate as a service to members and the community.
The profit-making organizations -- e.q., banks, airlines,
freight forwarders, etc. -- also cooperate because of

the exposure and good will created which they expect will
benefit their main-line business. For example, one world
trade club has worked with ITA, the local universities,
and the Chamber of Commerce to organize seminars on
financing, importing, freight forwarding and East-West
trade. In another city, the Chamber of Commerce co-SpoOnsors
export seminars with ITA. There, the Chamber's role
consists of providing space, publicity and credibility.
wWith the help of ITA, one .state commission will sponsor
seminars on how to export in all regions of the state.

Joint seminar activity is preferred in these situations
because budgets for any one organization are limited

and the costs of operating independent seminar programs --
bringing in experts at consultant rates -- are high. The
fees charged for seminars of this type are generally low,
ranging from nil up to about $100 or so per session.

The sessions themselves usually run no longer than one
day and more commonly a half-day or less.

Certain organizations do sponsor independent export
seminars and courses as an ongoing activity. This is
particularly the case for professional educational
institutions, such as universities and the American
Management Association and the World Trade Institute in
New York. These seminars deal not only with "how-to-do-it"
instruction from an elementary point of view, but also with
problems and solutions of a more specialized nature for
more experienced exporters,

The American Management Association (AMA) has a staff of
over 700 people, with 60,000 members. Half of their
seminars are how-to oriented. They range from two to five
days in duration, with a two-day session costing around
$300-350 per participant. While the coverage is excellent,
the seminars are only being offered in a few cities at

the moment. Moreover, because of their price and duration,
the AMA seminars tend to be less attractive to small-firm
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participants. Generally, the seminar participants are
new, junior and mid-level personnel in large firms,
whose management can better afford the expense and the
loss of their services for a few days for training
purposes.

The World Trade Institute, part of the New York World
Trade Center, also has an active seminar program for
exporters. The Institute runs an evening school of
world trade and sponsors day~time seminars as well,.

The latter usually run two to four days in length and
draw about half and half from within and outside the
New York metropolitan area. Cost for a two-day seminar
is about $195 on the average.

Other organizations that sponsor their own seminars from
time to time usually limit them to under one day and
charge more modest prices than the professional seminar
organizers. Among these are some of the large chambers

of commerce located in major port areas or internationally
oriented cities. Colleges and universities have also
developed various courses and seminars, both for students.
and for local businessmen.

B. Counseling

Counseling services are available in a hit and miss

fashion from non~ITA sources. In most cases, those

seeking counseling services are referred to ITA -- by
banks, chambers of commerce, world trade clubs, state
agencies, etc. Companies like banks, accounting firms,

or freight forwarders provide counseling to their own
customers, but the advice would usually be limited to

their area of expertise. Members of world trade clubs

and chambers of commerce have the benefit of other members
to discuss particular problems. Only a few such organiza-
tions were found to have formal counseling programs. One
chamber of commerce reported doing some business counseling
on such things as shipping problems, pricing, and import
restrictions, though many individual questions are referred
to ITA. One state agency said that it provides one-on-one
counseling to firms requesting basic information on how to
export. However, this counseling is provided only on-an
as-requested basis and as time permits. Two export manage-
ment companies reported counseling firms not involved in
foreign trade. One counsels when it is desirable to find

a specific item to fill out a product line. Another did a
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substantial amount of international trade counseling
during discussions with prospective clients, most of
whom had not previously been involved in international
sales.

ITA is the only unified source of business counseling that
covers all areas. With initiative, a person interested

in exporting could obtain the advice and counsel needed,
but a wide variety of sources would have to be tapped.

C. Publications

Many publications are available for the asking or for a
fee which provide useful how-to information. Dun &
Bradstreet publishes the "Exporters' Encyclopedia, which
is advertised as the most comprehensive how-to-do-it

book of its kind. It costs $180 per year. The Port of
New York-~New Jersey published a World Trade Services
Directory. Banks with international departments often
Rave 500£1ets describing the financial aspects of inter-
national trade, while freight forwarders typically provide
literature on their services. Some universities also put
out brochures on exporting.

Other non-ITA instructional publications include Prentice
Hall's International Marketing by John Fayerweather
($3.95 paperback), and Richard Irwin's International
Marketing by Phillip Cateora ($14.95).

III. Conclusions

Most seminars or courses available outside major metropolitan
areas are conducted in cooperation with ITA District Offices.
To cut off ITA services and support would probably create
geographical gaps in service availability. The larger areas
which have active world trade clubs and chambers of commerce
could possibly f£fill the gap without ITA, but the smaller
areas would probably not be able to generate the resources

to conduct how-to seminars unless a university with an
international curriculum were in the area.

There are many alternatives to ITA instructional publications
in terms of content and affordability, but they are not

widely known or accessible to firms in all parts of the country.
The point that needs to be considered here is the distribution
process. ITA has established distribution channels through
field offices and cooperating multiplier organizations.
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Non-ITA alternatives tend to be concentrated in certain
locations, where the service organizations are most prevalent;
or "static," as in the case of textbooks on marketing which
require a visit to a library or bookstore.

Counseling services offered by non-ITA sources are spotty,

and there is no evidence that without ITA services the gap
would be filled.
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Section 3: SOURCES OF FOREIGN MARKETING INFORMATION

Foreign marketing information consists of any information on
foreign countries that serves to apprise recipients of what

is happening in export markets abroad, and helps them determine
which particular markets offer an export potential and how best
to exploit it. This includes, for example, information on
foreign economic conditions and prospects; on product and
industry trends abroad; on business customs and practices and
trade laws and regqulations in the various countries; on the
foreign government's overall trade policy and attitudes; on

the sources and extent of market competition; and so forth.
While most such information is provided in published form, it
can also be obtained in person from country specialists or in
response to written inquiries for specific pieces of information.

U.5. firms have indicated that access to this type of information,
including more detailed market research discussed in Section 4,
is one of their highest priority needs for export assistance.
Respondents to the "exporter needs" survey ranked it second
highest in priority among the nine categories of export
assistance listed. Clearly, exporters feel they have a basic
"need to know" about how and where their products can best

be marketed abroad. To the extent they are better informed in
this regard, they feel they are likely to make more intelligent
marketing decisions and thus be more effective in their export
operations against stiff foreign competition.

I. ITA's Foreign Marketing Information Services

The principal ITA information sources are:

-=- Country Specialists provide U.S. firms with
personalized guidance and information on any of the
more than 150 overseas markets they cover. These
officers have an in-depth knowledge of their assigned
markets, based on first hand work experiences in the
countries, their ongoing contacts with foreign
government officials and businessmen, and their
continuing liaison with U.S. Foreign Service posts
abroad.

They also have extensive data bases available on

their assigned countries,. including official statistics
and current reports, studies, periodicals and other
reference materials on all aspects of these markets.
Drawing on this substantial data base and their own
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expertise, the country specialists are able to provide
detailed information about marketing conditions, trends
and prospects in specific foreign markets; advise firms
how best to approach the market; and help them solve

any marketing problems they may have in exporting to

the country. (The problem-solving aspect of country
specialist counseling is covered more fully in Section 2.)

Country specialists disseminate such advice and informa-
tion in various ways. They counsel firms individually
in person or by phone; answer written inquiries; give
talks at country-oriented seminars and other forums;
prepare articles and reports for publication; and
refer inquirers-to other sources of information and
assistance as necessary. This service is provided
free of charge, and each year thousands of individuals
and firms alike make use of it through telephone calls,
personal visists or correspondence with the country
specialists.

Commerce America magazine is issued every 2 weeks to 5,255
subscribers, at a yearly subscription cost of $22. The
"International Commerce" section of the magazine con-
tains articles on economic and commercial developments
in individual foreign countries and bulletins on ’
foreign government actions in the trade field. Also
regularly included are specific trade and investment
leads abroad, announcements of upcoming overseas

trade exhibits and other events sponsored by ITA, and
reports on the results of recently held events. Twice
Yearly, the magazine issues a World Trade Outlook
edition, which assesses the outlook for U.S. exports

in each of 76 markets and regions abroad. All

foreign marketing information contained in Commerce
America is prepared for publication by ITA country
specialists, based on reports from U.S. Embassies and
Consulates abroad and voluminous reference materials
they have amassed from foreign government sources,
industry contacts and publications.

Overseas Business Reports (OBRs) are prepared by ITA
country specialists on all of the major world countries.
OBRs provide basic data on the economy and market of
each country covered. Specifically included is informa-
tion on the foreign trade outlooki: best U.S. export
prospects; distribution and sales channels; transportation
system and facilities; advertising and research aids;
trade regulations; import requirements and procedures;
industrial property protection; labor availability;
employment practices; taxation; and other items of
interest to U.S. traders and investors in the country.
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The entire series of reports on all countries costs

$36.50 per year, or 50 cents per individual report.
The reports range up to about 40 pages in length and
are usually updated every two years for each country.
Approximately 2,400 firms currently subscribe to the
OBR series.

Foreign Economic Trends (FETs) are prepared for over

a hundred countries, semi-annually in most cases, and
run 8-10 pages in length. They are written by Foreign
Service officers in the source country and published
and distributed by ITA to some 1,400 U.S. subscribers.
Their main emphasis is on recent developments in the
foreign economy and the implications for U.S. traders
and investors. The cost per subscription is $37.50 per
year.

Country Sectoral Studies are in-depth reports on selected
countries offering an unusually high market potential

for U.S. products. The studies cover the key economic
and industrial sectors of the country in considerable
detail, with main emphasis given to the short and longer
range sales implications for U.S. firms. Also included
is an overview of the economy and pertinent information
on how to do business in the country. The studies are sold
for $3-5 each ‘and range up to 300 pages in length. They
are mostly based on research conducted by overseas
contractors under supervision of ITA and the local U.S.
Foreign Service post. To date, Country Sectoral Studies
have been done on Brazil, Nigeria, Venezuela, Indonesia
and Iran, with an additional study on Japan currently
underway.

Foreign Market Report Service is a bibliographic and
report~ordering service for U.S. business. Through it,
U.S. firms can learn about and purchase actual copies
of any of the hundreds of unclassified foreign market
reports sent in each year by U.S. Eoreign Service officers
in more than 100 countries abroad. These reports
typically cover such matters as economic, trade and
industry trends in the source country; Government
economic development plans and projects; changes in
trade and investment policies and regulations; and best
U.S. export prospects. Also available are in-depth
market surveys prepared under ITA-let contracts abroad.
The reports vary in length from 1-20 pages for Foreign
Service airgrams and telegrams and upwards of 400 pages
for contracted market surveys.
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All pertinent reports are listed in a monthly Index,
available to subscribers at $10 per year. The sub-
scribers then order the reports they wish directly
from Commerce's National Technical Information Service,
at prices ranging from $3-$10 per report, depending on
their length, or 55 cents for microfiche copies.
Approximately 500 firms now subscribe to this service.

== International Marketing Newsmemo Service
disseminates ITA foreign market reports through some
350 cooperating "multiplier" organizations, including
trade and industry associations, technical publishers,
state development agencies, transportation companies,
and general business organizations active in inter-
national affairs. On receipt of the reports from ITA,
- the multipliers publicize or distribute the reports
to client firms through their own media.

II. Non-ITA Sources of Foreign Marketing Information

Information on foreign market conditions and trends is available
from literally thousands of individual sources in the United
States and abroad. In general, these can be grouped into five
types of sources:

-- Organizations providing specialized jinternational business
information services as their principal activity.

-- The publishing industry -- including the daily press,
wire services, and periodicals covering international
business developments generally, specific foreign
countries or regions, or specific industry sectors.

~- Commercial Services -- banks, accounting firms
shipping and airline companies -- who provide
marketing information primarily as a sideline to
increase use of their main-line export services.

-~ Business associations -- such as chambers of commerce,
trade and industry associations, world trade clubs and
‘similar groups =-- whose membership services include
newsletters or publications containing international
business information.

-~ Foreign governments and international organizations
issuing publications in the United States.
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A. Specialized International Business Information Services

Only a very few private organizations in the U.S. are now
providing continuing, up-to-date coverage of overseas
marketing conditions as their primary function. Among the
largest and most active are Business International Corpora-
tion, Dun & Bradstreet International, SRI International

and Chase World Information Corporation.

Of all the thousands of individual sources in the U.S.,
the organizations in this category are the ones which most
closely parallel ITA as a one-stop clearinghouse for hard,
original information on foreign market conditions and
developments. As with ITA, they each draw on sizable
domestic and overseas staffs to develop and prepare their
information. In most cases as well, the information they
publish is as relevant, practical and detailed as that
offered by ITA. While they each receive and utilize ITA
data as an aid in preparing their own materials, this is
only one of many sources they tap and is in no sense an
indispensible one., Thus, organizations in this category
generally have a self-sufficient capability to provide as
much and as good information on foreign markets as ITA.

There are, however, two key differences between ITA and
these specialized international business information
organizations: . the cost of their information to users and
and the type of clientele they serve. Their fees --
whether for single-copy reports or for package plan sub-
scriptions ~- are much higher than ITA's for comparable
information; and, partly because of the high feesg, their
clients are invariably the large, well-established companies
with multinational interests. For the most part, smaller,
less-experienced exporters are neither sought after as
clients, nor do they become clients.

Thus, for small firms, the specialized international business
information organizations are not viable alternatives to

ITA as sources of foreign marketing information. This is

not the case, however, for the large, established exporters,
who do use these organizations for marketing information,
Erogﬁgly more than they use ITA, and are being well served

Yy em.

(1) Business International Corporation (BI) headquartered
in Geneva, offers perhaps the most extensive information
services in this field. Launched in 1954, BI offers a
combination of research, publishing and consulting
services on a worldwide basis. It has major offices in
Geneva, Vienna, Hong Kong, Rio and New York, plus some
500 other offices in the United States. Full time
professional staff stationed abroad exceeds 130 persons.
In addition, BI has a number of foreign correspondent
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offices it works with and, as necessary, it can draw
on select individuals abroad to provide information
for clients on a case~by-case basis under contract.

BI information services represent a comprehensive system
on world economic, government and market conditions. It
publishes five weekly newsletters: one each on Latin
America, Europe and Asia; one on international financial
matters worldwide, (Business International Money Report);
and one focusing on broader issues for managers of
worldwide operations (Business International). It also
offers a bi-weekly on Eastern Europe. Beyond these, BI
publishes two series of country-by-country reports
updated annually: one on Investin Licensing and
Trading Conditions Abroad; the other on Financing Foreign
Operations. Finally, It publishes an average of 20
special research reports per year on individual topics
of interest to internationally oriented firms (e.g.,
"Europe's Rules of Competition," "Industrial Democracy
In Europe," "Compensating Overseas Executives," etc.)

BIl's information services are available to subscribers
only, either as an entire package or a package for

each geographic region of interest. Cost per region

is $12,000 per year. For this amount, for example, a
subscriber to the Europe package would receive 50 copies
each of Buginess Europe weekly, Money Report weekly,
Business International weekly, the two series on Investing
Licensing and Trading Conditions and Financing Foreign
Operations for all of the European countries covered, and
approximately 6 special reports on issues affecting
European operations.

The $12,000 per region subscription price also entitles
subscribers to attend BIl-organized roundtables with high
level foreign officials in the region (cost of partici-
pation extra); to obtain 12 hours of free market research
(otherwise costing $40 per hour); and to make use of

BIl's counseling services domestically and abroad.

Additional BI services include:

® BI/DATA, an on-line statistical data base covering
national accounts and marketing variables on 70
countries, and short-term forecasts on 35 countries.
Data includes the Gross Domestic Product and its
components in both current and constant prices,
demographic and labor force data, wage, price and
production series, exchange rates, etc. BI/DATA can
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be accessed via an international timesharing network,
and includes built-in programs for currency conver-
sion, common base year, per capita presentations, and
growth calculations.

® FORECASTING SERVICE, includes in-depth analysis and
medium-term forecasts of each of the 14 major Western
European economies and nine of the most important
markets in Latin America.

BI's clients are mostly the large U.S. companies with
substantial international operations and experience.

BI officials interviewed for this study said they would
like to get smaller companies as clients, but doubted
such companies @ould afford BI services.

(2) Another comprehensive information service is offered
by Dun & Bradstreet International, headquartered in

New York. Operations are conducted through 33 sub-
sidiaries with 130 offices in 27 countries, including

21 correspondents in non-office countries to gather
marketing information and intelligence on a worldwide
basis. Services available include not only basic and
current information on foreign market conditions and
developments, but also background credit reports on
individual foreign firms; business directories and
listings of foreign firms in a number of major markets;
a worldwide agent/distributor locating service; listings
and data on manufacturers in the United States; and
specialized market research services for individual
clients. (The above services not involving overseas
marketing information are discussed elsewhere in this
report under the relevant service categories.)

Concerning just the foreign marketing information services
of D&B, the principal product is the Exporters' Encyclo-
edia, probably the most complete, single source of
international trade and shipping information available

in the United States. At a cost of $180 per year,
subscribers to Exporters' Encyclopedia obtain the annual
"World Marketing Guide," a five-part, 1,600-page
compendium of data on more than 220 world markets,
including basic market characteristics in each country
(economy, geography, etc.); trade figures; trade
regulations; banking, transportation and other services
available; and general information on international
business law, export terminology, and export practices’
and procedures. The annual "Guide" is supplemented by
twice-monthly bulletins reporting significant changes in
regulations, conditions, etc., contained in the base
document.
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Also available with the Exporters Encyclopedia sub-
scription or separately at $30 per year, 1s D&B's

World Marketing Newsletter, a twice-monthly publication
covering economlc conditions, market developments and
trade opportunities abroad.

(3) A third major organization specializing in overseas
marketing information is the Chase World Information
Corporation (CHASE), located In New York. Although a
sﬁSsidiary of the Chase Manhattan Bank, CHASE operates
independently of the bank as a source of information on
foreign markets.

Principal informational services are included in CHASE's
EXPORT TRADE SERVICES Program, which consists of the
annual CHASE World Guide for Exporters; quarterly Export
Credit Reports; and a "Hot Line!' to CHASE trade
specialists for individual counseling. Total cost of
the package is $295 per year. :

® CHASE World Guide for Exporters, an annual report
covering 180 countries, supplemented periodically
(usually weekly) by bulletins to keep it up to date.
Mostly finance-oriented, the Guide contains current
information on export financing methods in each
country; interest rates on suppliers credits,
collection experience and charges; foreign import
and exchange regulations, etc. Cost of the Guide
separately is $150 per year.

® Export Credit Reports, issued quarterly, provide a
detailed analysis of credit terms and other exporters’
practices selling to each of some 80 world markets.
The reports, priced separately at $250 per year,
further show the credit terms broken down by major
product categories, thereby enabling U.S. suppliers
to ‘compare their terms with the average for specific
industry groups in each of the 80 markets.

In addition to the EXPORT TRADE SERVICES package, CHASE
also publishes periodicals and special reports on
foreign markets, particularly on "third world" and
centrally planned economies.

® periodicals: East-West Markets -~ a bi-weekly survey
of news and analysis of business developments with
the countries of Eastern Europe and the Soviet Union,
based on reports from correspondents on the scene.
Mideast Markets - a companion piece focused on the
developing countries of the Middle East and North
Africa.
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Reports: Agribusiness in the Middle East and North
Africa - six volumes which provide a systematic
examination of the agribusiness potential in Saudi
Arabia, Egypt, Iran, Sudan, Irag and Syria. Developing
Business in the Middle East and North Africa - seven
country studies - Iran, Saudl Arabia, Egypt, Iraq,
sudan, Gulf States and Ruwait which provide guidelines
for initiating and implementing high potential
operations in each of the major countries of the

Middle East. Eastwest Business Cooperation and Joint
Ventures -~ a series of eight reports which provide
guidelines on establishing and conducting successful
business relations with the countries of Eastern Europe -
Yugoslavia, Hungary, Poland, Romania, Czechoslovakia,
Bulgaria, German Democratic Republic and USSR.

(4) SRI International, formerly Stanford Research
Institute, also provides specialized marketing infor-
mation and research services covering most countries of
the world. Headquartered in Menlo Park, California,
SRI International has research groups and offices
throughout the U.S. and abroad, with a total worldwide
staff of about 3,000 people.

U.s. firms wishing to obtain SRI's international marketing
information services on a regqular basis can do so under
two basic plans -- the International Associates Plan, at
$500 per year, and/or the Business Intelligence Program,
at $5,000 per year. Both plans are aimed at large multi-
national firms.

The International Associates Plan (650 members worldwide

as of 1977) entitles members to three to five SRI Inter-
national research reports per year on particular regions,
countries, or topics of general international interest.

The regional or country reports (e.g., "Business in
Brazil™) typically describe the local culture, government
economic conditions, level of industrial and infrastructure
development, labor force, financial conditions, and
economic and industrial trends in the area covered.

These reports are similar in content and length to ITA's
Overseas Business Reports (OBRs) on individual countries.
The topical reports focus on broader international business
developments and the implications thereof.

Neither the area reports nor the topical reports are
advertised or socld for general distribution to the
public. SRI Associates receive them gratis as part
of their $500 membership fee. Non-associates may,
however, purchase some of the reports at fees ranging
from $25 to $50 per copy (compared with 50 cents per
copy for OBRs).
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In addition to the three to five rep..c¢s per year, SRI
Associates are also entitled, at an additional cost, to
attend the several SRI International Meetings held
annually in various countries abroad. Each such meeting
features one or more SRI research reports, publications
and presentations. Only SRI Associates and invited
guests and participants may attend,

SRI's Business Intelligence Program (formerly Long-Range
Planning Serice) is an integrated information system

that brings SRI International's expertise to bear on

a broad range of business issues. The program reports

to subscribers on any change -~ economic, social,
technological, or political -- that is expected to have
major implications for corporate strategy. The principal
outputs of the program are: (a) Research Reports: These
are in-depth evaluations of the basic changes reshaping
the business world over the next five to ten years;

(b) Guidelines: These are short-term assessments of
pressing business issues and their likely repercussions;
and (c) Dataleg: This is a monthly publication that
brings members up to date on various SRI International
worldwide events. In addition, seminars on topics of
special interest to members are held at varying inter-
vals in selected major cities worldwide.

Reports of the Business Intelligence Program cover a
wide variety of such domestic and international subjects
as Consumer Marketing in Japan, Decision Analysis, World
Inflation, Fuel Cells, Renewable Energy Sources, Spain's
Economic Development, etc. Approximately 30 Research
Reports, 60 Guidelines, and 12 Datalogs are published
annually for the $5,000 per year subscription fee.

B. The Publishing Industryl/

Relatively few publications and news services cover foreign
markets in a systematic, comprehensive, reliable, and

serious manner. The reason for this thinness of supply in
the face of what would appear to be a huge demand -- to
support an existing $120 billion per year export market,

plus another $130 billion or more in overseas U.S. investment
interests -- is economic. The cost of maintaining overseas
reporting staffs -- particularly knowledgeable persons able
to provide useful economic and political information -- is
steep. The organizations that have succeeded -- or even
survived -- in these efforts have shared two characteristics:
(1) they have charged high prices for their products, thereby

1/ Information in this section draws partly on findings of a
1974 report on "Alternate Sources of Information on Inter-
national Markets," prepared under contract by International
Business-Government Counsellors, Inc.
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limiting their markets mostly to larger corporations; and
(2) they have managed to combine their reporting on foreign
markets with other activities and functions, including
other publishing activities.

(1) Newspaper. The high costs of operating overseas news
bureaus, combined with the longer-term decline in the
American newspaper industry, have resulted in eliminating
all but a few of the independent foreign reporting
activities of the past. A few major newspapers -- Washington
Post, Chicago Tribune, Los Angeles Times (combined daily
circulation of 2,31%,922) == still maintain a few
bureaus, partly for prestige, but their overseas

coverage is largely political. The New York Times

{daily circulation 820,239) is the one major exception

to this general trend. It has been able to overcome the
trend by syndicating its foreign (and domestic) coverage
into a news service that many other U.S. newspapers buy.
The Times offers continuing overseas coverage, with
considerable economic reporting of both a regional and

a national character. One other general purpose newspaper,
The Christian Science Monitor (daily circulation 166,654)
also provides extensive overseas economic content,
particularly ih the developing countries. It maintains
few bureaus and relies largely on the contributions of
free-lance journalists, which weakens quality and
reliability. Nonetheless, it provides information on
developing countries often not otherwise available in

the press.

Among more purely economic and business newspapers, the
leading U.S. publication, the Wall Street Journal (daily
circulation 1,515,000), covers only the most important
overseas topics, such as international trade and monetary
negotiations, and a few major foreign financial markets.
It attempts no systematic overseas coverage at all,

but from time to time does offer excellent interpretive
articles on major trends.

The Journal of Commerce (daily circulation 27,526),
publiIshed in New York, specializes in three topics, of
which one is international business (the others are
transportation and commodities). It maintains several
bureaus abroad and contracts for continuing correspondence
from a half a dozen correspondents, or "stringers," in
other markets. It offers a broad coverage of economic

and industry conditions abroad, is reliant on international
advertising, and circulates heavily among the international
trading community in New York.
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The Financial Times of London (daily U.S. circulation
1,999), though published abroad, does enjoy continuing
circulation in the United States among international
companies. Its coverage is worldwide in scope, partly
through its own bureaus, partly through stringers and
wire services.

Another foreign press source -- agence international
d' information pour la presse, of Belgium —-- publishes
a daily, plus weekly supplement in English. Annual
subscription is $572. Focusing mainly on Europe, it
covers economic policy, business trends, company and
banking news, foreign trade and customs, tariffs, EEC
news, etc.

COST -- Annual Subscription Rates

Washington Post $.72.80
Chicago Tribune ' 78.00
Los Angeles Times 73.80
New York Times 125.00
Christian Science Monitor 45.00
. Wall Street Jouxnal of Commerce 80.00
Financial Times of London 178.00

Agence internationale d' information
pour la presse - 572.00

(2) Wire Services. Three wire services furnishing news
to publications and others operate on a global scale,
reporting worldwide information in English seven days

a week. Two are American -~ the Associated Press (AP)
and United Press International (UPI) -- while the third,
Reuters, is British. The number of U.S. companies
subscribing to these services is not known, but would
presumably be confined to mostly larger corporations that
can afford the cost. Reuters' Financial Wire, for
example, qgosts about $400 per month in 1973 (the latest
report available.

(3) Trade Periodicals. Three types of trade periodicals
offer information on foreign market conditions and
developments. The first covers international trade matters
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generally; the second focuses on particular foreign
regions or countries; and the third is oriented toward
specific industries or service sectors abroad.

(a) Generalized international trade periodicals: These
are usually weekly or monthly magazines that cover
a variety of topics of concern to exporters, such
as foreign economic and financial developments;
new development plans or projects abroad:. changes
in foreign and U.S. policies, laws and regulations
affecting trade, and related matters. These
periodicals contain information comparable to that
found in USDOC's fortnightly Commerce America and
the Foreign Market Reports available on a wide
variety of oversgeas developments through ITA's
Foreign Market Report Service. The principal
non-Commerce magazines in this category include:

(i) International Business, published every two
months by World Trade Associates, Inc., is the
official publication of the World Trade Clubs of
America. Separate editions are printed for the

U.S. and five other regional markets =-- the Middle
East, Asia, Europe, South American and Africa. Each
issue of the magazine generally focuses on a
particular theme, such as banking, transportation

or some other export service; how to get export help
from Federal agencies; how to market products
overseas; marketing developments in a selected
country or region abroad, etc. International Business
is reportedly the largest circulating world trade
magazine in North America, reaching nearly 36,000
readers per issue. The cost to U.S. subscribers is
$15.00 per year.

(ii) International Trade Reporter, issued by the
Bureau of Naticnal Affalrs, comprises three segments:
U.S. Export Weekly ($225 per year), mostly dealing
with Washington trade developments, such as changes
in U.S. trade policies and regulations, major new
export credits and development loans; and changes

in foreign business regulations and controls; and
Export Shipping Manual ($140 per year), a country-
by-country reference, with weekly supplements,
covering foreign trade regulations, import controls,
foreign exchange conditions, and documentary require-
ments.
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(iii) Rundt's Weekly Intelligence, at $240 per
year, covers country developments such as broad
economic and political conditions and currencies.
Its Market Reports, at $100 per year, are issued
30 times yeargy and offer in-depth coverage of
individual countries. Rundt does not maintain
overseas correspondents, but derives most of its
information from the local press around the world.
Rundt has also derived substantial income from
consulting through the years.

(iv) International Reports Inc., established in 1947,
is strong on international financial material,
egspecially through its weekly International Reports
which sell for $455 a year. This covers foreign
exchange markets and government reqgulations
influencing trade and investment. A weekly,
International Business Intelligence, covers business.,
financial and industry developments worldwide, at
$225 a year. Other publications cover government
financing programs and national laws involving trade
and investment.

(v) Pick's World Currency Yearbook, a more narrowly
focused annual yearbook on world currency conditions
and import regulations, plus monthly World Currenc
Reports that update this material. Annual cost is
$120 for the yearbook, $350 for the monthly. Pick

also does substantial consulting on overseas currency
operations.

Country-specific trade periodicals: A number of
magazines are avallable that cover economic and
marketing developments in particular regions or
countries abroad. Most of them, however, are
published abroad and, while printed in English, are
not widely circulated in the U.S. The better known
regionally oriented ones include:

Europe -- Economist (weekly, $50 per year)
Europe (daily, $630 per year)
Vision (11 times yearly, $32 per year)

Asia -~ Asia Letter (weekly, $100 per year)
Modern Asia (10 issues, $50 per year)
Far East Eccnomic Review (weekly,
$47.50 per year)
Oriental Economist (monthly, $38 per year)
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Middle East -- The Middle East (monthly,

$18 per year)

Mid-East Business Exchange
(monthly, $25 per year)

Middle East Economic Digest
(weekly, $235 per year)

The Middle East Observer
(weekly, $25 per year)

Africa ~- Africa Report (6 times yearly, $15
per year)

Latin America ~~ Caribbean Yearbook (annually,
$35 per year)
Caribbean Report (monthly,
$15 per year)

Industry-specific periodicals -- This segment of

the publishing industry oSfers current, specialized
coverage of developments in particular product or
business fields, such as chemical, medical, constuc-
tion, advertising, banking or a specific function
such as purchasing, design engineering or plant
maintenance.

These specialized periodicals provide excellent
treatment of company and competitive developments,

new product developments, marketing opportunities,

and technical information relevant to the sector
covered. They are usually "must" reading for firms

of all sizes specializing in that product or service
field. However, relatively few such publications

with U.S. circulations offer material on "foreign"”
developments in the sector. Those that do are usually
published by the larger firms that also produce
several other journals in related or different fields
and are in a position to maintain experienced staffs
abroad whose costs can be spread among the several
publications at once. McGraw-Hill, for example, which
publishes 24 separate industry journals, has bureaus
of its own in eight countries. Largely for reasons

of cost, as well as the narrow client base within a
given industry sector, therefore, the great majority
of U.S. trade and industry journals zeport excluslvely
on the domestic market.

Of a total of some 2,400 trade and industry journals
currently published in the United States (of which
only about 20% are accredited by the American Business
Press, INC. -- the association of business publica-
tions publishers), perhaps only 50 or so provide
regular coverage of the foreign scene. Generally,

in these cases, foreign coverage is provided because
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the industries involved are basically multinational

in character. This would be the case, for example,

for the petroleum, mining, engineering and con-
struction, automotive, aviation, chemical, electronics,
data processing, food processing, wood and paper
products, plastics, rubber, metalworking.and medical
supplies industries,

Examples of some of the prominent, internationally
conscious U.S. journals in these fields include:

World 0il, Engineering and Mining Jourxnal, Engineering
News Record, Automobile International, Air Transport
World, Chemical Marketing Reporter, Electronics,
Datamation, Food Processing, World Wood, Pulp and
Paper International, Modern Plastics International,
Rubber World, Iron Age Metalworking International, and
Medical Laboratory Observer.

Most or all the publications in this category are
sufficiently prestigious to have a foreign as well
as domestic readership. Some of them, in fact, are
so highly regarded and demanded abroad that special
foreign editions or inserts are printed for overseas
circulation. Typlcal subscription prices for U.S.
circulation are in the $20-$40 per year range, with
add~ons for overseas distribution.

In addition to the U.S.~produced publications
discussed above, a number of foreign-produced
journals also provide coverage of 1ndustry develop-
ments abroad. Obviously, those printed in English
have larger circulations in the U.S. than the foreign
language journals. For this reason, the Canadian,
British and Australian journals tend to dominate in
this field. Nevertheless, libraries maintained by
larger U.S. firms, .particularly the U.S. multi-
nationals, typically contain all relevant trade and
industry journals, whatever the language.

As would be expected, the foreign-produced journals
focus primarily on industry developments in the home
country. Where the industry is international in
character, however, broader worldwide developments
are also covered. Subscription prices for U.S,.
circulation are generally higher than the price for
the U.S. equivalent journals.

NOTE: U.S. trade and industry journals not only represent a

source of information for U.S. firms on overseas developments, as
discussed in this Section; but also and perhaps more importantly,
they serve as a vehicle for increasing awareness of U.S. tech-
nology, products and companies among foreign readers, who
represent potential customers for the U.S. firms in the industries
2overed. This function of trade and lndustry journals is discussed
more fully in Section 8, concerning servlces available to advertise
and publicize U.S. products abroad.
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C. Service Organizations

Internationally-oriented U.S. banks, accounting firms and,
to a lesser extent, transport companies, also provide
continuing publications dealing with overseas economic
and market conditions.

(l) Banks. Considering the extent of their involvement
in international trade and investment, surprisingly few
large American banks provide regular information services
on foreign countries and markets. Indeed, only two U.S.
banks have substantial, ongoing publication programs
providing this kind of information, both headquartered
in New York =-- the First National City Bank (Citibank)
and the Chase Manhattan Bank. Several other banks
publish periodic newsletters on country or regional
developments abroad, and many banks with international
departments will also counsel clients on such matters
or distribute published information obtained from the
Department of Commerce and other sources.

Banks have two natural advantages as sources of foreign
marketing information. First, some have numerous
branches or correspondents abroad that can send informa-
tion back rapidly to the U.S. parent or affiliate.
Second, some of them also have large economic research
departments at headquarters that can process and publish
this information. They maintain staffs of highly
experienced international executives who can evaluate
this material and provide personalized counseling to
clients. These country specialists are as knowledgeable
about their assigned countries as ITA's country experts,
perhaps more so, partly because the bank specialists
travel more frequently abroad for on-the-spot observation.

On the other hand, banks have two drawbacks as information
sources for the business public at large. First, their
main interest is in the financing of trade, not informa-
tion per se. They provide counseling and information

on foreign markets primarily to draw clients to the
financial services. Thus, their published information,
while useful, does not normally cover basic or under-
lying conditions in individual countries or reglons
abroad, and tends to be relatlvely thin, even in its
coverage of new developments abroad, on matters of a
non-financial nature. Second, because of their over-
riding interest in the f1nanc1ng of trade, banks- are
mostly after large, internationally experienced companles
for clients =-- those who will utilize the financial
services heavily and repeatedly. These are the firms

who, as clients, receive the bank's personalized
counseling on foreign market conditions and whatever
published material on the subject the banks have to offer.
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Smaller firms with smaller trade accounts have
limited appeal to the banks, and indeed, such firms
have indicated difficulty getting banks to service
even their finance needs, let alone furnish them with
marketing information.

Citibank and Chase Manhattan, as noted, offer the most
extensive information packages on a regular basis.
Their clients are among the top corporations in the
world.

Citibank has its own economics department with a staff

of 100 persons domestically and abroad. Drawing on this
staff and its branch networks in over 100 foreign
countries, Citibank puts out a Foreign Information Service
at a subscription price of $300 per year. Included in

the package are:

b a weekly report on international trends and

developments

L monthly economic reports on each of the 103 countries
in which the Bank is represented covering marketing
conditions and developments, the foreign exchange
situation, money markets, government finance,
commodity trends, etc.

an annual report reviewing foreign exchange regula-
tions and the changes therein in each country

L4 flash bulletins on important developments

special periodic studies on countries, regions
and functional topics.

Chase Manhattan Bank offers an extensive package of
information services through its subsidiary, Chase

World Information Corporation, as described in detail

on pp. above. The Bank, itself, publishes only a bi-
weekly newsletter -- "International Finance" -~ covering
noteworthy developments abroad of a mostly trade and
financial nature. It is distributed free of charge.

Other banks publishing monthly or other periodic
bulletins for clients on foreign marketing develop-
ments include:

® First National Bank of Chicago -- "International
Economic Review," monthly, free of charge.

® Bank of America -- "Man-on-the-spot in Country,"”
free of charge.
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Morgan Guaranty Trust Company -- "The Morgan
Guaranty Survey," monthly, free of charge.

L4 Seattle First National Bank -- "International Update,”
nine times per year, free of charge.

Hibernia National Bank (New Orleans) -- "World
Marketing Report," six times per year, free of
charge.

(2) Accounting Firms: Several of the major U.S.
accounting firms, with offices around the world serving
American companies, issue regular series of publications
on foreign business conditions and laws in particular
countries. Their major focus is on tax matters affecting
U.S. business operations abroad, but most also provide
general coverage of the legal and government environ-
ment in which American companies do business. The

most active programs are run by Price Waterhouse, Peat
Marwick Mitchell, Arthur Anderson, and Haskins & Sells.
The publications are prepared for clients and are
generally free of charge. They are not updated frequently
and may be up to 5~10 years old for certain countries.

The Price Waterhouse series on foreign business conditions
includes reports on 80 different countries entitled "Doing
Business in (country) ." The reports cover general
aspects of the country, its economy, people, government,
business regulations and tax structure. Other titles

are more narrowly focused on particular topics, such as
"Individual Taxes in 80 Countries," "Corporate taxes in

80 Countries" and "Current Foreign Exchange Information
Abroad."”

Peat Marwick Mitchell publishes a series known as
"International Tax and Business Guide to (country),"
issuing several each year. Research and writing 1s

done at their 300 offices overseas, with the finishing
touch provided by their U.S. international division.
Arthur Anderson publishes a comparable series on 30
countries, updated yearly, which is free to clients.

An example would be the "Tax & Trade Guide ~-- Singapore,”
which focuses on doing business in that country. Haskins
& Sells publishes a "Taxation in (country)" series on
some 30 countries as part of its International Tax and
Business Service.

(3) Transport Companies. Airlines and steamship lines
have issued publications and brochures over the years
that provide useful information on export practices,
particularly as to shipping and air freight procedures
and requirements. Among the shipping lines, for example
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Parrell Lines (which is heavily concentrated in African
Toutes) publishes a monthly newsletter on African
economic news. Among the airlines, whose publishing
budgets have been slashed drastically in recent years
due to financial problems, Pan American used to publish
"World Wide Marketing Horizcns™ every two months, a
small magazine that was free to customers, circulating
among 100,000 firms. It focused on trade leads derived
from Pan Am's own sources, but was discontinued because
of the high cost and Pan Am's inability to determine its
effectiveness in generating business for its air cargo
operations. Pan Am still publishes information on export
practices, such as a recent handout on shipping to the
Middle East sent to shippers and freight forwarders
(5,000 copies). Pan Am is considering expanding this
service to cover other regions or countries.

Other airlines offering similar types of information
include Flying Tiger, . Seaboard, TWA and Northwest.

D. Business Associations Offering Publishing Services

Publications programs are a popular service of most business
associations. For some companies they are an important
reason for joining. In most instances, however, the
associations that provide published overseas market informa-
tion lean heavily on reproducing other printed sources,
particularly that provided by the Department of Commerce,
rather than generating their own original material.
Moreover, during periods of financial retrenchment for
associations, these programs are often the ones cut back
first. Some have been dropped in recent years.

Four kinds of business associations provide published
material on overseas markets and economic conditions
abroad:

-- First, are the local.chumbers of commerce on either
a state or community level that maintain a foreign
trade department. While more than 250 such chambers
have at least one person handling foreign trade
matters, this is usually a part-time function. The
exceptions are the chambers in larger cities such as
New York, Chicago, and Los Angeles.

-~ Second, are the industry associations that serve a
nationwide clientele within a particular industry or
product sector, such as machine tools or electronics.
There are several thousands such associations now
active in the United States.
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-- Third, are the world trade associations that are
purely international iIn purpose, ranging from small
world trade clubs to the National Foreign Trade
Council with several hundred members.

== Fourth, are the two-way chambers, such as the
Philippine-American Chamber of Commerce, which tend
to stress foreign investment and imports rather than
exports., They are mostly located in New York

(1) Local Chambers of Commerce. An outstanding example
is the New York Chamber of Commerce & Industry, whose
ll-person international department services over 2000
members in the New York metropolitan area. Members
receive a kit which includes information on all
countries, with up-dates appearing in the Chamber's
weekly World Trade Bulletin that covers trade contacts
(leads and inquiries from abroad on export opportunities
obtained through its affiliation with 250 overseas
chambers of commerce), and news on changes in U.S. and
foreign government regulations affecting trade (exchange
controls, import licensing, fees). Also included in

the kit are other useful pieces of information, such

as passport requlations, holidays abroad, lists of
foreign government trade entities in New York,-etc.
These publications are included in the price of member-
ship, which runs from $280 minimum to $8,000 a year.

(2) Industry Associations. Although rarely developing
their own information, these associations nevertheless
represent an important secondary source of foreign
marketing information for member firms, who must be
clearly identified with the industry in order to join.
Typical membership fees range from $30 to $100 per
year. The information provided is usually industry-
specific and therefore more germane to recipients than
more generalized information on market conditions and
prospects abroad available from other sources. Among
the major sources of the information disseminated to
members are other member-exporters in the association
who share their experiences, and the U.S. Department
of Commerce for whom the industry associations serve
as export "multipliers." 1Industry associations cover a
wide geographical area and serve large and small firms
alike.

(3) World trade associations. These tend to divide
between associations that service larger companies

and those that assist smaller exporters. In almost
all cases, the information they provide is obtained
from other sources, such as the Department of Commerce,
and repackaged in bulletins or newsletters of various
kinds that are issued to members only.
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The National Foreign Trade Council's membership com-
prises mostly the larger international corporations,
with yearly dues ranging from $250 to $25,000.
Publications are included in membership and do not
normally circulate outside the group. The NFTC
publishes four news digests covering separate regioms,
running 8 to 10 pages each: two (on Europe and Latin
America) are weekly; the other two (on Pacific-Asia,
and the Middle East and North Africa), twice monthly.
Each digest summarizes current developments in the
region as reported in local and other news media
(with reference to the original source).

Among the world trade associations mainly serving
smaller companies, cne of the most prolific over the
years has been the Foreign Credit Interchange Bureau
(FCIB), now managed by the New York-based National
Association of Credit Management. FCIB has about
1,000 members in the United States and abroad, com-
prising mostly professional exporters, such as Export
Management Companies, but also some larger manu-
facturers and the large New York banks. While its
main service is to provide credit reports on foreign
firms (see Section 7), it also publishes a bulletin
every two weeks covering changes in foreign exchange
regulations worldwide, country by country, much of it
based on the findings of members returning from trips
abroad. It holds monthly roundtables on export prob-
lems and credit conditions, attended by up to 120
firms per session who discuss recent experiences they
have encountered abroad. This exchange of infor-
mation is then published in newsletters sent to FCIB
members. Department of Commerce specialists are
usually asked to comment on reports of changes in
exchange and payment conditions abroad in preparation
for these monthly roundtables, FCIBE membexrs pay $397
per year to join, which entitles them to all FCIB
services. Price for the newsletter service alone is
$100 per year.

(4) Two-way Chambers of Commerce. About 20 such
chambers now operate in New York City, and all issue
some kind of publication. Among them are the
Philippine~American Chamber of Commerce, The German-
American Chamber, the French-American Chamber, and
the African-American Chamber. While most of their
news bulletins are import-oriented, a few are valu-
able sources of information on overseas economic and
market conditions. Virtually all the news items
included, however, are reprints or digests from other
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sources. The newsletters are usually free or at
nominal cost to members, but membership itself
includes a fee (e.g., $300 a year to belong to the
Philippine-American Chamber, and $200 to .$1,000
annually to join the African-American Chamber).

E. Foreign Governments and International Organizations

Many foreign governments in the United States issue
publications, usually in newsletter form, covering
general economic conditions in their countries. Their
purpose is to educate the American public and to gener-
ate interest in doing business. They are primarily
focused on exporting to the United States, but fre-
quently are useful for American exports and investments
moving the other way.

The New Zealand Embassy in Washington, for example,
publishes a monthly Economic Bulletin that is six pages
long and distributed free to many American companies.

It covers economic conditions, government regulations,
and trade trends.. The British Information Services in

- New York publishes a monthly report on the U.K. Economic
Situation, covering broad economic and financial develop-
ments. Government publications such as these fluctuate
considerably, and many are dropped after several years
or are replaced., The Austrian Government published a
weekly newsletter in New York for many years, but aban-
doned it as too costly a project.

Among international organizations issuing publications,
the European Economic Community (EEC) and the Organi-
zation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD)
provide extensive coverage of economic and commercial
developments in Europe; OECD publications also cover
Japan, Canada, Australia and New Zealand. The EEC,
which maintains a large information service in Washing-
ton, D.C., publishes literally dozens of bulletins,
magazines, and special reports. Aside from statistical
publications, three are of broad interest: (1) Bulletin
of the Economic Communities, which covers the official
regulations on all subjects, sells for $22 per year;

(2) The Economic Situation in the Community, a quarterly,
sells for $35.50 per year; and (3] Réport of the Results
of the Business Surveys, which summarizes extensive
Interviews among heads of EEC private enterprises, and
covers their plans and expectations, is published three
times a year and sells for $83 per year.

For the 24 developed countries that are OECD members,
the OECD publishes annual reports on the economic status
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and outlook for each country, and also issues several
series of statistical reports on production, trade and
other economic trends in these countries.

Broader coverage of foreign economic developments is
provided by the regional commissions of the United
Nations--e.g., ECAFE, ECLA, etc.--and the International
Monetary Fund (IMF). Relevant economic data are pub-
lished for most countries in the world in the various
periodicals issued by these organizations. The IMF
also publishes an annual yearbook describing each
country's currency and exchange control regimes and
changes that have occurred during the year.

F. Other Qverseas Sources

Many excellent sources of information are available
overseas, and can be obtained by American executives
who make the effort to locate them. These circulate

in the United States far less widely, however, and
require more effort to discover than the average inter-
national executive will make. Sources are governments,
banks, publishing and research organizations, and busi-
ness associations.

One source widely used by American business is the
variety of publications issued by the American chambers
of commerce abroad, with 25,000 members, most of them
executives with American subsidiaries and branches
overseas. These are normally issued monthly, covering
announcements of government regqulations and broad eco-
nomic conditions. At least 15 of these chambers also
issue magazines with advertising, to which anyone can
subscribe. Generally, however, only the larger companies
which operate overseas and belong to the AmChams receive
these materials.

III. Conclusions

The need for varied, timely and accurate information on
foreign markets has heen confirmed by all previous studies

on this issue, including those conducted by outside organ-
izations as well as in-house. Such information is essential
to good decision-making. It helps to overcome continuing
gaps in industry's knowledge of how and where to export.
These gaps--the "imperfect knowledge" problem cited by OMB--
have been identified as a major impediment to U.S. firms more
fully realizing their export potentials.

Foreign marketing information is available from thousands
of individual sources, including governmental and private,
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profit and nonprofit, and domestic and foreign. ITA is thus
only one of many possible sources of such information.

As would be expected, however, wide differences exist among
these sources as to the cost of the information provided;
its accuracy, breadth and depth of coverage; timeliness;
ease of obtaining; and similar indicators of its usefulness
and accessibility to prospective recipients. Also varying
widely is the extent to which a given source is providing
originally developed information or represents, instead, a
secondary or tertiary source dependent on the existence of
the prior source to serve its clientele. A third dis-
tinguishing factor among the sources is in the type of
audience they are trying to reach. This ranges from small,
inexperienced firms in local communities, to large, multi-
national clients the world over.

Notwithstanding these differences, a great deal of the
marketing information available from non-ITA sources is of
excellent quality and, in the aggregate, probably exceeds
in breadth and depth of coverage the information available
from ITA. It is also true that most of the large, experi-
enced firms with subsidiaries or branch sales offices
abroad can draw on their own extensive contacts for needed
marketing information, without having to rely on other
sources--government or private~-to any great extent.

These alternative sources, however, do not obviate the need
for an ITA role. Not all information required by U.S. firms
is available from non-ITA sources and, in any case, it can-
not be obtained as conveniently and efficiently as from ITA,
or at a price the great majority of small and medium-size
U.S. firms are able or willing to pay. Furthermore, even
large, experienced exporters need and seek outside infor-
mation at times, partly to corroborate, but also to fill
gaps not able to be met in-house.

In addition, many of- the non-ITA sources, particularly the
nonprofit organizations, are themselves dependent on ITA

as the original source for their own information. As noted,
such organizations as chambers of commerce and trade and
industry associations mostly repackage and distribute
information obtained from ITA and other inexpensive sources.
Without access to ITA information, these organizations,
which provide a critical information outreach at the grass
roots level throughout the country, would either have to
increase their reporting staffs and budgets to obtain the

_ information on their own or from more expensive sources, or
substantially reduce the existing information content in
their newsletters and other media.
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A, Comparative Scope of ITA and Non-ITA Sources

With few exceptions, as noted, U.S. firms can probably
obtain more information from non-ITA sources in the
aggregate than they can from ITA sources. The two major
exceptions are in the areas of foreign government-
generated information and information on developing
countries. With respect to official information from
abroad, ITA--through diplomatic channels of the Foreign
Service--can collect and make available information
which is often not accessible to private parties directly.
While not clasgified per se, the information is obtained
nonetheless under somewhat privileged circumstances.

This may not represent a significant advantage in the
highly developed countries, where official data are
published frequently and private sources abound. In
developing countries, however, published data from
official sources are often sparse and dated. Private
information sources in those countries are not well
developed. In many cases, the most current and reliable
information on marketing developments in the emergent
countries comes from Foreign Service reporting, which

is the basis for much of ITA's information services.

B. Comparative Convenience/Efficiency of ITA as a
Source

ITA represents a single, central source for a wide array
of foreign marketing information. No one private organ-
ization has a comparable range of information to offer.
This means that a firm can obtain material from ITA
which otherwise would have to be sought from a multi-
plicity of private sources.

Searching around in this way is cumbersome and takes time,
even when a company knows precisely what it is looking
for. Many companies simply do not have time to wait or,
where time means money, cannot afford the cost of in-
efficient, time-consuming searches. They tend to "make
do" instead with what they have or can get hold of im~
mediately, thus foregoing other, potentially more useful
data.

This problem is compounded for the great majority of
firms who do not even know what to look for in the first
instance, because they do not know what types of infor-
mation are generally available. For these firms in par-
ticular, the absence of a central source of data on what
is available, and for the information itself, serves only
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to perpetuate their ignorance, and inevitably results
in poorer quality decisions. Typically, such firms are
the small, inexperienced companies who are most in need
of information on how and where to export.

C. Comparative Affordability of ITA's Information

ITA's information can be and is provided more economically
and at less cost than that available from private sources.
This puts it more within the financial reach of smaller,
tightly budgeted firms, who comprise the bulk of the
existing and potential exporter universe.

Although ITA's information is provided at much lower
prices, this has not significantly cut into the client
market served by private information services. The high
cost of acquiring foreign marketing information is such
that profit-making sources must charge fees that neces-
sarily price most small and medium-size companies out of
the market. Their principal clients, therefore, are
overwhelmingly the large companies that can afford to
pay the fees which the private services have to charge
to return a profit.

ITA, on the other hand, can charge lower fees because

most of the information it provides has to be collected

in any case for policy- and decision-making purposes.

Thus, the fees set by ITA (or its Government printing
agents) need only be high enough to cover "pass-on" costs,
such as for printing and distribution, to break even on
its information services. This puts ITA in a position

to serve the needs of the small and medium-sized exporters
who would otherwise be effectively cut off from infor-
mation at the higher prices charged by the private sources.

Although larger firms also use ITA information--and bene-
fit as well from the lower prices~~there is no indication
that they do so exclusively or in place of private

sector sources. Most large exporters subscribe to

several information services at the same time. Very often,
ITA's is one of them, but rarely the only one.
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Section 4: SOURCES OF FOREIGN MARKET RESEARCH

Foreign market research consists of in-depth analysis of the
export potential abroad for a specific product or product
category. Exporters seeking such research would normally
like to get: an assessment of the size of the target market
and its growth potential; the current and projected demand
for their product; data on production, imports, exports and
consumption of the product; analysis of the competition --
who the principal competitors are, their market shares rela-
tive to the client's likely share, and their competitive
techniques and practices; distribution channels and
practices; pricing factors, such as prevailing sales price
and mark-up and discount practices; market segmentation by
type of users; names, locations and capabilities of pros-
pective users or customers; purchasing preferences and
characteristics of the market; promotional media available
in the market; governmental policies, laws and regulations
affecting access to the market; and, in the final analysis,
a recommended strategy for penetrating or expanding in the
market.

Although some of this data can also be gleaned from the more
broadly based marketing information discussed in Section 3
above, the treatment in market research is much more focused
and specific in nature. The more general information requires
exporters to fit the pieces together and draw their own con-
clusions about market potential and strategy, while the purpose
of market research, in effect, is to tell the exporters what
the potential is for their own particular product and how best
to market it.

In the "exporter needs' survey, market research and foreign
marketing information (Section 3 above) were combined into

the one category '"specific information about foreign markets."
As indicated in Section 3, respondents to the survey question-
naire ranked access to this type of information as their
second highest priority out of the nine categories listed.
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I, ITA's Market Research Services

ITA offers two basic types of in-depth product market research
abroad: wmulti-country research on selected industry categories
(6lobal Market Surveys) and single-country research dealing
with a special U.S. sales opportunity in a specific market.
These reports are normally prepared by private research

firms under contracts let by ITA. The research is obtained
primarily for trade promotion planning purposes -- to help

in selecting the most promising and viable products and
markets for specific promotional campaigns, and to provide

the data needed by ITA project officers to satisfy pros-
pective participants that their involvement in these acti-
vities would be in their interest. In planning and designing
this research, however, consideration is also given to the
information needs of U.S. firms in the industries covered,

and the final research reports are packaged for dissemination
to such firms. Since the material is necessarily collected
for internal purposes, the cost to the public can be held

to a minimum -- below $10 per report in each case.

== Global Market Surveys (GMS) cover the market for a
specific product category in 20 or more individual
countries. Each GMS consists of a global overview
of the market, plus separate chapters for each
country surveyed, GMS research specifications are
designed to provide an insight into each of the country
markets covered for the U.S. products concerned; a
description of the buying universe; an analysis of
the competition facing U.S. firms; competitive advan-
tages of U,S, firms; short and long range market
growth potential; and other marketing information.
Each GMS contains parallel statistics and market
facts that allow cross comparison of all the country
markets surveyed, their rank order by size, growth
potential, etc.

The completed surveys are distributed free of charge
to as many producers and suppliers of the products
covered as can be identified. In this way, a sub-
stantial number of small and medium sized firms are
made aware of the overseas sales opportunities for
their products.
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---Single-country Research provides in-depth coverage of
a single foreign market for a specific product theme,
such as the "™arket for Packaging Equipment in Taiwan."
Each country study for the ome product category runs
50-400 pages in length. All are prepared on site by
private contractors, pursuant to detailed specifications
developed by ITA. For the most part, product themes
researched in Global Market Surveys are not also the
subject of the single-country studies.

These single-country studies are prepared for internal
planning purposes to determine whether a proposed pro-
motional event in a specific country abroad would be
justified. However copies of the original unedited reports
are available to U.S, industry for $10 each. They are
listed in ITA's monthly "Index to Foreign Market Reports"
and can be ordered through the Natiomal Technical
Information Service.

II. Non-ITA Market Research Services

Exporters can obtain in-depth market research from a number of
non-ITA sources, both in the U,S. and abroad. The principal
types of sources are:

-- Firms specializing in market research, such as market
research consultants or management consultants.

-~ Organizations offering market research services as
part of their main-line business, such as advertising
firms, firms specializing in international business
information; publishers of internmational marketing
periodicals; and universities with graduate inter-
national businesgs programs.

-- International institutions such as the OECD, GATT,
UNCTAD and several other specialized agencies of the
United Nationms.

A. Market Research Specialists

0f the hundreds of firms in the U.S. offering market.
research services as a specialty, relatively few do
product-oriented research (as distinguished from opinicn
polling, consumer research and the like), and most of these
conduct domestic market research only. While an exact
count has not been obtainable as yet, there are probably
fewer than a2 hundred firms in the U.S. that have a solid,
product-oriented, international research capability.
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Some of these firms have their own'offices abroad to do
the on-site research; others rely on foreign affiliates -

or subcontract to local researchers in the foreign markets
to gather the data.

One limiting factor, even among product-oriented inter-
national research firms, is their high degree of specializa-
tion. No market research firms are strong on all product
categories or all markets. In most cases, they concentrate
on certain products in certain markets; e.g., health care,
communications and ADP equipment in Europe. Thus, a client
wanting research, say, on health care equipment in Brazil,
or machine tools in Europe, might have to go to another
research firm with these particular strengths to get the
best result.

In addition to U,S.-based market research specialists,
there are, of course, any number of foreign-based firms,
particularly in the industrialized countries, who can
conduct product market research. Quality varies enormously.
So does facility in the English language. However, the
major drawback to foreign-based research firms is that,
for the average U.S. exporter, they are relatively remote
and inaccessible. To ensure that the research meets the
exporters' requirements, there should be constant communi-
cation between the parties -~ from the initial development
of research specifications to periodic review of the
findings.

The cost of private research varies widely -- from as low

as $200 to as high as $35,000 for multi-client or off-the-
shelf studies. cCustomized, single-client studies run

from about $20,000 to $100,000 or more. Whether in the upper
or lower price range, however, the cost factor alone has
dictated the clientele. For the most part, only large,
experienced exporters purchase market research with any
consistency. Smaller firms report generally that they cannot
afford it.

In the case of customized, single-client studies, most speci-
alty firms bill by the hour or on a project basis. The fee
varies with the time spent on the project, which in turm

is usually a function of the client's specifications.
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If a high degree of product specificity or other detail
is wanted, the project will take longer and the fee will
be higher. An additional cost factor is that research
done for single clients is usually proprietary; i.e., it
belongs exclusively to the client and may not be sold by
the research firm to other clients. In some cases, the
researcher may not even use the findings of one client's
study as raw material for other studies. This means
purging the files and starting from scratch each time.

A considerable amount of off-the-shelf or multi-client
research is also available from market research firms

at much lower prices -- often in the $200 to $1,500
range. A research firm will often conduct such research
either in anticipation of a broader interest in a
particular study, or after pre-selling a project to
several clients.

Although the cost is much lower than for single-client
research, the product specificity for any one client is
also much less. In these cases, the research usually
deals with a specific product category, such as machine
tools, or even lathes, but not in detail with a client's
own, numerically controlled lathe, for example. How
well the off-the-shelf research meets a given exporter's
individual needs will largely depend on the degree of
individuality of his product.

Research of this type is listed in a few bibliographies,
sometimes available in business libraries. The market
research firms also have checklists which list the studies
available for ordering, and their price. A number of
_information-retrieval or search firms can also provide

a custom listing of research reports available. In some
cases, the listings may include abstracts of the research
itself. The fee for this service varies, depending on

the number of listings requested. The World Trade Center
in New York, for example, charges $20 per hour to search
its computerized files for listings of market research and
other reports.

B. Other Private Sources of Market Research

The principal other sources are:

e The major firms specializing in international
business information, such as Business Interna-
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tional and SRI Intermational, which have research
departments and capabilities similar to those of
market research specialty firms. BI, for example,
will conduct confidential market research for
clients at $40 per hour, plus expenses; it also
does multi-client and desk studies costing any-
where from $2,000 to $20,000 per report., (See
also Section 3).

A few of the major international advertising

firms, such as McCann-Erickson and Marsteller,
which more or less have to conduct market research
anyway in order to formulate advertising strategies
for clients. The research capabilities developed
for this purpose also support independent market
research services. (See also Section 8).

certain publishers of intermational business
periodicals, such as Economic Intelligence Unit,
Ltd., publisher of the London Economist, which
also have separate market research capabilities
and staffs. Most research done by these organ-
izations is published and available to anyone

at prices ranging from $200 to $5,000 per report.
(See also Section 3).

A few universities with graduate internatiomal
business departments, such as the American Graduate
School of International Management in Arizona,
which assign students to do research project for
individual firms as a course requirement.

Certain internatiomal agencies, such as GATT
or UNCTAD, which prepare marketing studies or
products of interest to member countries,
particularly the less developed countries.

Characteristically, except for the university and the
UN-type research, only large firms with substantial
overseas business can afford and have availed themselves
of market research from these sources. Most are existing
or prospective customers of the main-line services pro-
vided by the source firm. The university research, on
the other hand, is usually offered only to smaller, less
experienced firms, often in conjunction with community
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export development programs. The now dormant TEAM (The
Export Assistance Masters) program of ITA formerly worked
with cooperating universities to provide graduate student
market research to needy firms in the area. A similar
program is operated by the Small Business Administration
and Commerce's Economic Development Administration.

UN-type research 1s also geared for smaller, less experienced
firms, but since the product selection mostly reflects the
capabilities of the developing economies (e.g., for raw
materials, agricultural products, semi-manufactures, ete.),
little of it is of interest to U.S. firms, whether large

or small.

III. Conclusions

Two factors distinguish one pilece of market research from’
another -- the degree of product specificity and the price. The
more refined and custom-tailored the research is to the client's
product, the more expensive the research will be.

Custom-tallored or single-client research comes closest to
meeting client needs for a bottom-line assessment of

market potential for a specific product and a step-by-step
strategy for exploiting it. Such research, however,

costing up to $35,000 or more per study, is clearly beyond
the financial reach of the great majority of U.S. exporters.
Customers for this research are almost invariably the large
multinational companies.

Multi-client or off-the-shelf research from private sources
varies in quality, but from a content point of view appears

to be just as good as comparable ITA research. In any case,
there does not seem to be sufficient content distinction among
them to conclude that either is clearly superior to the other.
One advantage of ITA research in this respect, however, is that
it is more consistent in what it contains, since each study,
whatever the product or market, must conform to certain minimum
specifications. Private studies, on the other hand, will vary
in content from source to source, market to market, and product
to product.

The major distinction between comparable ITA and non-ITA market
research is, first and foremost, the price. Exporters can
obtain Global Market Surveys, for example, at no cost; or in-
depth product research on a single country for only $10 per
study. These low prices are possible because the research
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is necessary for internal planning purposes -- i.e., to
determine the most appropriate product themes for specific

ITA promotional events abroad and for use in recruiting firms
to participate in such events -- and would have to be obtained

for this purpose in any case.

The second major distinction is in geographic coverage. 1ITA
research reports are available on countries outside the normal
purview of most private research firms, such as in the developing
countries of Asia, the Middle East, Latin America and, to a
lesser extent, Africa. Most private research is heavily focused
on the industrialized countries -- Europe, Japan, Canada and

Australia.
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Section 5: SOURCES OF ASSISTANCE IN OBTAINING OVERSEAS
REPRESENTATION

"Rep-Find" assistance consists of identifying foreign

firms which might be interested in serving as a U.S. exporter’'s
agent or distributor in a specific foreign market. The
assistance could range from a simple listing of relevant

firms -- who may or may not prove to be interested or

adequate when ultimately contacted by the exporter -~ to

a match-making service which, in effect, actually finds

and appoints the most appropriate representative for the
exporter in the market.

As a reflection of the importance U.S. firms attach to this
function, respondents to the "exporter needs"survey ranked
assistance in obtaining "specific sales or representation
leads for my products abroad" as their highest priority
need of the nine categories of assistance covered; and
"information about and lists of individual foreign buyers
and/or representatives" as their third highest priority.

ITA's Rep-Find Services

ITA services primarily designed to assist exporters in
identifying prospective overseas agents or distributors
are: the Trade Lists, the Export Mailing Lists (EMLs),

the Agent Distributor Service (ADS), Trade Center and Trade
Fair exhibitions, and the Trade Ovportunity Program (TOP).
EMLs3 and Trade Lists are produced from the Foreign Traders
Index (FTI).

The Foreign Traders Index is a computer file containing
information on 140,000 potential trade contacts in 130 foreign
countries. From this index, lists of foreign public and
private sector entities can be retrieved according to a
variety of criteria, such as location, type of enterprise,
and category of product or service. The complete index, as
well as selected print-outs, are available to the public,
for a fee, in various forms, including mailing labels. This
service is provided to U.S. firms to assist them in finding
prospective foreign customers and representatives. FTI
lists are also utilized by U.S. Government personnel to
identify target audiences for overseas trade promotion
events and to solicit foreign buyer visits to the U.S.

The data in the FTI are obtained from two main sources:

World Trade Data Reports (WTDRs) and Prospect Information
Reports (PIRs). A WIDR is a commercial information report
on a foreign firm prepared by the Foreign Service, at the
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direction of the Commerce Department, in response to a
request from a U.S. businessman (WIDRs are sold individually
to U.S. requestors at a cost of $15.00; see Section 7 for
further details about WIDRs). The PIR forms are prepared

by foreign visitors to Trade Fair and Trade Center shows.
Prospective agents that visit these shows and submit the
form have their names and interests registered on the

FTI tape. Twenty-five thousand new or revised entries are
made on this tape each yvear.

A U,S. firm can obtain a customized print-out from the FTI,
called an Export Mailing List, at a cost of $10.00 plus $.06
per name printed. 1In addition, pre-printed FTI lists covering
high volume request areas are available for $3.00. In the
past year 2,494 firms purchased 2,720 lists. An average of
380 names was provided in response to each request. Fifteen
percent of the requestors were repeat users. Seventy-one
percent were new-to-market or new-to-export companies,

and 77% were classified as small businesses.

The Agent Distributor Service is a cooperative State/Commerce

program to help U.S. firms locate suitable overseas repre-
sentatives. To make a request, the U.S. firm provides to
ITA pertinent information on the product involved. The
Foreign Service post in a specified country then contacts
firms and supplies a tailored list of up to 6 potential
agents or distributors which have expressed interest in
further communication with the U.S. firm. During the past
year 4,900 ADS requests were processed. A charge of §25.00
is made for each report. Thirty-eight percent of the users
of the service are repeat users.

The Trade Opportunity Program (TOP) also serves as a means

of obtaining overseas representation. (See Section é for
details of the TOP program.) Of the trade opportunities
received, approximately 25% are foreign government tenders.
Forty percent of the remainder are direct sales leads combined
with representation leads or representation leads only.

Exhibition Rep-Find Services are offered to U.S. firms
exhibiting at Commerce Trade Centers and Trade Fairs.
These services include the provision of exhibitors'
product literature to potential representatives, personal
calls on representatives by U.S. personnel overseas,
special catalog listings for exhibitors seeking represen-
tation, and the making of appointments between exhibitors
and potential representatives during the exhibition.

(See also Section 9.)
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II. Non-ITA Sources of Rep-Find Assistance

Assistance in locating foreign agents and distributors is

also available outside the U.S. Government. Interviews with
private and state organizations have disclosed that such
assistance is provided by banks, chambers of commerce,

state agencies, consultants, transportation companies and

a mercantile reporting agency. With the exception of
consultants, one state organization and one mercantile
reporting organization, these services are free of charge.

One state organization charges $20.00 per hour for researching
directories. The mercantile agency provides a service designed
to supply 5 names of potential agents in any one country and

a commercial report on each name for $400.00. Information

on consultants' fees for this service has not been obtained.

Banks providing assistance in finding agents/distributors

do so only for depositors and are limited to those countries
in which the banks have branches or correspondents. Only

a small percentage of U.S. banks have international divisions
able to provide any service of this kind. Banks do not
attempt to expand or merchandise this service.

Chambers of commerce, if they provide this service at all,
do so as an accommodation to members and are limited to data

they can obtain from overseas sister organizations.

State omotional encies normally obtain information on
potential overseas contacts from state offices maintained
overseas. The state agencies contacted had no more than
three overseas offices and could supply information only
in countries in which their representatives were located.

Transportation companies were also limited in coverage to
those countries to which their carriers made regular calls,
where data were obtained by their offices.

Organizations such as Dun § Bradstreet, Business International
and various g¢opsultants provide a rep-find service for a

fee. Some of the consultants obtain the names of possible
agents and distributors from using ITA services and charge
an additional fee to these clients. No data are available
regarding the effectiveness of these services.

III. Conclusions

In most cases, the private or state organizations providing
this service appear to be effective with respect to developed
countries. However, they are not known to be effective in
the emergent countries of the world.

110



314

Most of the organizations receiving inquiries for this type

of assistance tend to refer the requests to the Department

of Commerce. The assistance that is available from the
private sector is unevaluated and is regarded as expensive
when provided by mercantile agencies and consultants. The
services available outside the federal area, however, could
in specific instances, be superior. This could occur, for
example, when banks dealing through branches or correspondents
exert extra effort on behalf of a favored depositor.

Businessmen report that a personal visit to a country is the
best possible means of achieving the desired objective. The
costs involved, however, make this procedure difficult for
many smaller firms. Even so,when firms do _visit the country
they usually find the visit more productive if they obtain
information on prospective contacts and make appointments

in advance.

While numerous supplementary sources of assistance are
available outside the federal area, no data have been obtained
which would indicate the extent to which these sources are
used. Additionally, available information does not disclose
the effectiveness of these various programs. It is clear
that no single alternative to U.S. Government services

exists, and that firms wishing to use other sources £find

it necessary to go to many different organizations to

achieve their objective. It is believed that this fact

alone would tend to discourage many new or small exporters.

To some degree, the value attached to assistance in this

area can be judged by the volume of requests for ITA's ADS
service and the number of repeat users. Clearly, a significant
number of business firms have indicated a willingness to pay
the reasonable charge. Furthermore, through the U.S.
Government, a complete package of aids is available on a
worldwide basis. No organization outside the Government has
the facilities required to make a service of this kind
effective and comprehensive.

Nevertheless, except for the rep-find assistance provided
at ITA exhibitions abroad, U.S. firms generally have not
felt that their needs in this area have been adequately
met, either by ITA or non~ITA sources.
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Section 6: SOURCES OF EXPORT SALES LEADS

International sales leads are unsolicited business proposals
or ingquiries received by a U.S. supplier from a prospective
foreign purchaser. These leads may enable the U.S. firm

to make an export sale to a customer not previously known.

In the final analysis, the making of additional export

sales, and the profits that result, is what the exporter
mostly hopes will follow from his overseas marketing efforts.
Unsolicited sales leads represent potential "money in the
bank" in this respect with little cost incurred to earn it.
The value attached to such leads is reflected in the ‘exporter
_needs’survey. The respondents ranked access to "specific
sales or representation _leads for_ my_products abroad” as their

. hlghest priority of all the nine categories of assistance
iste

I. ITA's Export Sales Lead Services

ITA offers four basic services specifically designed to supply
international trade lead information.

1., The Trade Opportunity Program (TOP)

2. Strategic and Industrial Sales Program (SIPS)
3. Major Export Projects Program (MEPD)

4. Export Information Reference Room

The TOP Program is a computer-assisted dissemination system
which matches the interests of U.S. firms, which subscribe

to the service, with trade leads developed by approximately
200 Foreign Service posts. The subscriber specifies

product interest using the Standard Industrial Classification
Code and also specifies country interest. Subscribers pay a
one-time set-up fee of $25.00 plus $.75 per sales lead.
Approximately 54,000 leads were supplied to 6694 subscribers
in the past year. The subscription renewal rate is
approximately 30 percent.

As an adjunct to this service, a Trade Opportunities Bulletin
is published each week containing all trade opportunities
processed during the week. The Bulletin sells for $100.00

per year and presently has 1530 subscribers. Also, a computer
tape containing all trade opportunities received is prepared
bi-weekly. Several state development organizations purchase
the entire tape for $1600.00 per year for use in their own
dissemination system.

112



316

The Strategic and Industrial Product Sales (SIPS) Group works
on individual international trade opportunities for capital
equipment sales which have an export value of $1 million or
more. SIPS services, which are free of charge, include
identifying U.S. manufacturers of equipment sought by

foreign buyers, among which are foreign governments; supplying
these opportunities to firms which express an interest in
receiving them; and offering counseling to firms requesting
follow~up assistance. Approximately 1100 firms were supplied
with over 800 leads during the past year.

Some SIPS leads are included in the TOP program. SIPS provides
additional individual attention based on the high potential
export value of these projected sales.

SIPS is also involved in the U.S. Government certification
vracess for American companies wishing to participate in
bidding on sales of strategic equipment to NATO and NATO
countries., In addition, SIPS alerts U.S. suppliers to NATO
sales possibilities and offers Government assistance to
U.S. firms competing against suppliers from other NATO
countries.

The Major Export Projects Program primarily serves the U.S.
engineering and construction industry. The program provides
leads on major international industrial and infrastructure
projects having an export potential of $5 million or more,
coordinates Government-wide assistance to U.S. competitors
on projects, and assists firms in developing a strategy for
winning a specific contract. Leads are obtained through

the Foreign Service, the United Nations Development Program,
international financial institutions, and the business
community. No charge is made for sales leads or other
services, Approximately 600 major project opportunities are
distributed annually to over 500 U.S. firms.

The Export Information Reference Room was established to
provide a service point in Government where any U.S. firms
may find information on major industrial or infrastructure
projects. Data in this reference room are provided by the
international financial instutions, the United Nations
Development programs and the U.S, Foreign Service. Personal
calls by approximately 1000 businessmen are recorded annually
as they attempt to locate potential sales leads. No charge
is made for this service. Approximately 45% of the visitors
to this facility have previously used the service.
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II. Non-ITA Sources of Trade- and Major Project Leads

A. Trade Leads Sources

There are many alternatives to the trade lead services
offered by ITA. Almost all manufacturing organizations
with international involvement receive sales leads from
their connections overseas. If the lead is of specific
interest to the receiving firm, it will be followed.

If it is not of interest, it may be passed on to another
firm that may be interested.

Many non-manufacturing organizations with international
interests also receive and disseminate sales leads, such
as banks, foreign embassies, port authorities, state
organizations, chambers of commerce, trade associations,
export management companies, international financial
institutions, mercantile agencies and commercial carriers.
These organizations, for the most part, distribute the
leads to their customers or associates free of charge,
in the hopes of obtaining recognition which will benefit
their principal commercial activity. No organization
is known to exist which has, as its prima function,
the development and distribution of International sales
leads. -

1. State Development Agencies

A 1976 survey by the National Association of State
Development Agencies revealed that 24 states had
representatives in 14 cities in Europe, South America,
the Far East, and Canada. Of these, New York and
Georgia have the most active trade lead programs.
Both have foreign offices, send bulletins containing
leads to their state users gratis and -- in addition
to Missouri -- are subscribers to ITA's Data Tape
service. New York codes its multi-issue bulletins

at the 2-digit SIC level, while Georgia has a notice
system coded at the 4-digit level. Georgia sends out
only leads which come from TOP, while New York sends
out leads from all sources; however, New York's
overseas representatives concentrate on investment
opportunities and depend upon TOP for many of its
sales and representation opportunities.

The foreign offices of the states are located in
major cities where U.S. Foreign Service posts have
relatively large commercial staffs and resources.

The states' representatives make extensive use of
these Federal facilities to obtain TOP leads; for
example, Amembassy Brussels routinely supplies all
TOP leads collected in Europe to the state representa-
tives, and posts in Tokyo and Hong Kong perform a
similar service for gtate offices and other American
interests in their areas.
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2. Banksg

Banks generally include trade leads as part of the
information in their periodic bulletins and news-
letters to customers and affiliates; there is no
special emphasis on collecting such leads, processing
them, or distributing them in a timely fashion. Trade
leads are consequently used in the hope of stimulating
increased use of the services of the bank.

One principal international bank publishes a Foreign
Buginess Opportunities Bulletin as a private Service
esgentially identical to TOP. This Bulletin is free,
appears once a month, and contains 30 to 40 leads per
issue which have one~line descriptions and a reference
number to request more detailed information. A
review of a sample copy of the Bulletin indicates
that roughly 70 percent of the leads were leads for
American importers, 35 percent were for foreign
licensing opportunities and "Special Opportunities" .
for American firms, and only 5 percent were
opportunities for American exporters.

3. International Transportation Companies

Some commercial carriers published marketing letters
with an extensive listing of worldwide marketing
opportunities. Pan American Airlines formerly
published the "Clipper Cargo Horizons." It was
discontinued in 1976 because corporate priorities
shifted and the publication was not essential to

Pan Am's operations.

Northwest Orient Airlines and Trans World Airlines
do not offer any trade lead information. Japan
Airlines will assist American exporters by putting
them in contact with appropriate officials in the
Japan External Trade Organization (JETRO).

Of the six American steamship lines, the American
Export Lines is a user of the TOP notice system.
Additionally the Railway Express Association is a
subscriber to the TOP Bulletin,

4. Other Service Organizations

Multiplier organizations such as chambers of commerce,
trade associations, and port authorities reqularly
distribute trade leads to members or to potential
users of their services. Typically, the leads are
included in the organizations' periodic newsletters
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covering many industry interests; the newsletters
are generally free. The following trade associations
are subscribers to TOP:

Dairy and Food Industries Supply Associations
Farmers Union Grain Terminal Association .

Food Processing Machinery and Supplies Association
National Machine Tool Builders Association

The following additional organizations are also TOP
subscribers:

Chamber of Commerce of Latin America in the
United States

Massachusetts Science and Technology Foundation

New Jersey State Chamber of Commerce

Port of Portland

Port of Sacramento

Tulsa Chamber of Commerce

State of Minnesota, Corrections Department

The World Trade Center Association located in

New York City has trade center members in 66 countries.
The Association intends to establish a program called
"Market Match" early in 1978. The service will be
available to firms located in all countries, and
reportedly will match the interests of buyers and
sellers around the world. Initial costs to users

per year are expected to be the following: $240

for up to 15 products/services for sale (export)

and 15 products/services it wishes to purchase (import).
Additional items will cost $10 each. The identifica-
tion code will be the SIC system expanded to 9- dlglts.
It remains to be seen whether this program will

remain evenly adjusted between import and export
opportunities.

5. Commercial Trade Lead Services

Twice a month, Dun & Bradstreet International (D&B)
issues a publication entitled the "World Market News-
letter." It costs $30 for an annual subscription. -
This Newsletter contains primarily economic and
political information submitted by its subsidiaries
and correspondents, and some trade leads; most of
these leads are generated by letters sent to D&B
requesting assistance in locating suppliers.
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The New England Manufacturers Exchange (NEMEX),
located in Massachusetts, has a commercial sales lead
service for American companies in the northeastern
United States. It matches buyers and sellers through
a very technical and personalized system to ensure
that the buyer is linked to the most appropriate
suppliers.

NEMEX claims 1400 users, and charges roughly $1,000 to
$2,400 for an annual subscription depending on the

of the firm. It is a subscriber to TOP, and is now
offering export leads on an experimental basis to its
users as well.

Major Project Leads Sources

Information on major projects is available from several
associations, banks, various publications, the interna-
tional financial institutions and some commercial carriers.
None of these sources has a service by which an interested
firm can develop follow-up information.

1. Publications

International Construction Week has correspondents in
many countries that are responsible for obtaining data
on proposed projects. This publication, which has a
subscription price of approximately $500 per year,
contains data on 20 to 25 projects per week. About
one-third is supplied by the Department of Commerce.
Since the publication is available to other-than-U.S.
firms, data are supplied to the publishers by Commerce,
only on those construction projects which are open to
international tender and on which the competitors of
U.S. firms are able to obtain information from many
foreign sources.

Engineering News Record obtains data from foreign
correspondents on a small number of foreign projects.
Material in this publication deals primarily with the
domestic market.

2. Trade Associations

The National Constructors Association, the Associated
General Contractors and the Consulting Engineers
Council distribute early warning information, made
available by Commerce, to their members. No other
source of major project information is used by any

of the associations.
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3. Banks

The international financial institutions, such as
the World Bank and the Inter-American Development
Bank, publish monthly operational summaries made
available only to the U.S. and foreign gove;nments.
No public distribution of this information is made.
The data in these summaries include status informa-
tion on ongoing projects as well as information on
projects being considered for financing. While the
international financial institutions make their
monthly summaries available only to government, the
Department of Commerce makes these data available
to interested U.S. firms in Washington. Commerce
District Offices throughout the country supply the
same information to businessmen in their areas.

The United Nations is planning a publication in 1978
which will contain project leads obtained from the
World Bank and from the United Nations Development
Program. This publication will sell for $150 per
year. No data are available regarding the distribu-
tion that this publication will have.

Commercial banks frequently obtain details regarding
major projects from their branches or correspondents.
The banks' interest is normally in the financing of
the project and not in whether or not the work or
equipment needed is sourced in the United States.

4. 1International Transportation Companies

Some shipping lines and air carriers follow major
project developments ~- particularly after the contracts
have been let -- to obtain the cargo business. These
organizations do not normally make any distribution of
project information or offer any assistance other than
shipping aid.

III. Conclusions

No data are available to evaluate the effectiveness of
the non-governmental programs. The organizations which
make leads available generally have not attempted or
been able to determine what sales or ancillary benefits
may have resulted.

Certain limitations in the non-ITA services appear evident,
however. First, the various organizations from which

sales leads may be obtained are limited in the number of
markets which they cover and, for the most part, the leads
received come from the developed countries of the world,
ITA's sources, on the other hand, are worldwide, and
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leads from nearly all countries are made available. Second,
the non-ITA organizations limit the distribution of leads
to their customers, members, or individual businessmen in
the state in which the organization is located. ITA leads
are available to U.S. firms anywhere in the country. Third,
the non-ITA sources do not have diplomatic status as does
the U.S. Government, and cannot as readily obtain privileged
access to official foreign information sources for trade
and major projects leads, and cannot follow through with
foreign governments in behalf of U.S. suppliers and bidders
seeking overseas contracts.

Some private organizations which have, in the past, placed
considerable emphasis on a trade lead program have now
discontinued those programs as being too costly to main-
tain. These and some other private organizations still
offering trade lead services regularly refer U.S. firms

to ITA for details regarding specific projects and for
country data which they are not in a position to supply.

In addition, several state organizations obtain the leads
they distribute directly from ITA, by purchasing the
trade opportunity computer tape from ITA and distribute
the leads to interested businessmen in their state. One
state has developed a sophisticated program through which
it distributes both ITA trade opportunities and those
received form its own sources. Recently, however, this
organization has indicated that it will discontinue its
own collection activities and distribute primarily those
leads obtained from ITA.

Most sources of export sales leads supply the leads free of
charge to their customers or associates. The charge, when
one is made, ranges from a few dollars for a newsletter
type of service to $2600 for an individualized service.

Data on the type of clients served are not known: The
service provided by ITA is used by both large and small
firms for a comparatively small fee.

Since business executives have indicated that sales leads
are one of the best possible means of assisting new or
existing exporters, and none of the alternative sources
has the potential for obtaining these leads from worldwide
sources, or for distributing them to U.S. firms in all
parts of the country, a major gap in private sector
capability appears evident. This, coupled with the fact
that many of the non-ITA sources are themselves dependent
on ITA for the leads they distribute, suggests a continuing
need for ITA activity in this area.
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Section 7: SOURCES OF COMMERCIAL REFERENCE DATA ON INDIVIDUAL FOREIGN FIRMS

This category of service provides information and guidance regarding the
credit worthiness, nature of business, financial status, and general
reputability of individual foreign firms. Such services are designed
primarily to provide business firms with assistance in evaluating the
advisability of credit sales to potential foreign customers and the
development of relationships with overseas agents or distributors. Some
firms may always insist upon cash or letter of credit transactions, thus
reducing their need for background information on their customers, but
they are relatively few. Respondents to the "exporter needs" survey
ranked this category of assistance third highest in priority, out of the
nine categories covered.

I. ITA's Services

The World Traders Data Reports (WTDR) service is a Joint effort between
the Departments of State and Commerce to provide background information
on foreign firms. A WIDR, in addition to providing trade and banking
references, contains specific information on firm size, employment,
product lines, officers, and general reputation. While a WTDR 1s not a
credit report, 1t does contain evaluative comment from the Foreign
Service post regarding the suitabllity of the firm as a trade contact
for U.S. firms.

Firms request a WIDR directly from ITA-Washington or, in less than 10%
of the instances, through their local Commerce District Office. If a
current WTD report 1s not on file in Washington, a request to prepare

a WTDR 1s sent to appropriate Foreign Service post. Only a small per-
centage of the WIDR's are prepared voluntarily by the Foreign Service
posts. At some Foreign Service posts, the data collection for WIDR's

is contracted out to Dun and Bradstreet or a local firm. GCenerally,
however, the post does the evaluation and writes the final report.
WIDR's presently cost the requestor $15 each. In FY 1976, the Foreign
Service posts prepared over 18,000 new WTDR's and the Department of
Commerce received over 23,000 requests for WTDR's of which approximately
10% were FCIA and U.S. Government users such as EximBank and the Office
of Export Administration.

II. Non-ITA Services

Commercial reference data on individual foreign firms is available

from such private sector sources as banks, state governments, nonprofit
credit-sharing organizations, and commercial information firms. They
provide thls service for different reasons. For banks, the provision

of this service is generally used as a means to obtaln and satisfy
international banking customers. State governments generally provide
this service only on an informal basis if they happen to have had prior
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experience with a particular foreign firm. On the other hand, the
other organizations exist primarily to provide this and other types
of commercial information elther for profit or for the benefit of
their members.

These organizations obtain their information from a variety of sources.
Banks generally use their correspondent banks overseas (e.g., Deposit
Guarantee National Bank in Jackson, Mississippil), although some of the
larger banks {e.g. Citibank) have their own overseas offices to obtain
the information. State governments, as previously mentioned, generally
use the personal experience of their staffs but may, upon request,
directly research a foreign firm if 1t 1is located near one of their
overseas offices (e.g. North Carolina Department of Agriculture). The

" ‘nonprofit organizations, such as the Foreign Credit Interchange Bureau,
generally use the shared experience of their member firms. Finally,
the commercial information firms, such as Dun and Bradstreet, generally
use their branch offices or subsidiaries overseas and may also use
correspondent relationships established with comparable credit agencles
in foreign countries. In additlon to these institutionalized sources,
many firms use theilr own overseas subsidiaries, agents, or branch offices
and some may ask competitor firms for guidance.

Commercial reference reports prepared by private sector organizatlons
consist primarily of financial and credit information. Dun and Bradstreet
reports, for example, are divided into two parts: financial history and
trade history. The first contains financlal statements, and the second
shows the firm's payment records with various suppliers. Such reports
also contain information regarding firm size, product line, officers,

and other general Iinformation, but the bulk of the report is devoted

to financial and credit information.

For the most part, private credit reports are not available to all

types of users without some sort of limitation. For example, the larger
New York banks, such as Chase Manhattan or Citibank, focus their efforts
on providing services to large, multinational firms. Even the smaller
and medium-sized banks across the country generally provide credit
reports only to their banking customers. The nonprofit organizations,
such as the Foreign Credit Interchange Bureau (FCIB), only provide
credit reports to their members. Even organizatlons such as Dun and
Bradstreet often require firms to either subscribe to the service or
purchase a minimum amount of service each year.

Fees charged by these organizations vary considerably. Most banks
provide free credit reports to present or prospective customers. Some
may charge non-customers a minimum fee of $10.00 to $15.00. FCIB
charges an annual membership fee of $397.00. This permits members to
obtain 100 free reports. Additional reports cost $325.00 per one
hundred, or $5.00 for single reports. In 1977, Dun and Bradstreet
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charged a $270.00 fee for 15 report units. Although this equals
$18.00 per unit, a firm may require from 1 to 3 units in order to
obtain a complete report. Equifax, which provides a more custom
report than Dun and Bradstreet, charges a variety of rates depending
upon the country. For example, reports for Bermuda ran from $15.00
to $18.00, while South African reports cost from $70.00 to $80.00.
Others, such as Thailand, start at $45.00 and have no upper limit.

Conclusions

It appears that WIDR's fill a gap in private sector services in four
areas: (1) market reputation information, (2) adequate coverage of
developing nations, (3) feasible low price -and volume ranges for
small- and medium-sized firms, and (4) bottom-line evaluation of a
firm as a trade contact.

WTDR's appear to complement the commercial reference data services
provided by private sector organizations. The private sector reports
are oriented primarily toward the financlal and credit status of a
foreign firm and contain little or no evaluative comment. WTDR's, on
the other hand, are oriented towards the general reputation of a firm,
provide very little financial information, and contain a Foreign
Service evaluation of the foreign firm as a trade contact for U.S.
firms. This 1is borne out by the fact that many firms prefer to obtain
at least two reports, often a WIDR and a D&B report, because they like
to have two opinions on a prospective customer.

In addition, because the WTDR service can utilize the world-wide net-
work of Foreign Service posts, 1t 1s able to provide U.S. business
firms with even coverage of markets all over the world. The private
sector organizations, on the other hand, are not always able to pro-
vide reports for many of the emergent nations of the world. According
to the users of private sector services, even when reports are avail-
able, the quality of the service declines considerably for the emergent

In terms of cost, WIDR's also complement the reports avallable in the
private sector. Aslde from banks, the private sector services are
elther much more expensive than the $15.00 a firm pays for a WTDR
(e.g. Equifax) or they require that firms purchase a certaln volume
of reports (e.g. Dun and Bradstreet and the Forelgn Credit Interchange
Bureau). WTDR's provide small- and medium-sized firms with the
opportunity to purchase low cost reports in the small volume which is
appropriate for their level of business activity.

¥ith respect to the adequacy and effectiveness of the various services,
overall it appears that users consider no one source fully adequate

in itself, and that the best approach 1is to obtain reports from at
least two sources for corroboration. Although it appears that Dun

and Bradstreet 1s more widely known and used than WIDR, the latter are
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generally well regarded and, in certain areas of the world--
especially in emergent markets--the only acceptable source avallable.
Many firms were suspicious of bank reports, because they felt that
banks would tend not to disclose derogatory information about their
clients. WPDR's were criticized to some extent regarding timeliness
of the service, but the majority of the firms felt that the imprimatur
of the U.S. Government was worth the wailt.

Irrespective of the apparent private sector need for the WIDR service,
WTDR's are needed by Federal Government users. Both FCIA and EximBank
obtain WIDR's for their own credit evaluations and FCIA accepts WTDR's
as one of the two credit reports required of firms. In addition, the
Department of Commerce's Office of Export Administration annually
requires a substantial volume of WTDR's for its use 1in evaluating the
character of a potential customer of a U.S, firm applying for an export
license, and part of the WTD information becomes the basic input for
the Forelgn Traders' Index and 1is used for generating Trade Lists and
Export Mailling Lists by ITA.
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Section 8: SOURCES OF ASSISTANCE IN ADVERTISING ABROAD

This category consists of services that enable firms to ad-
vertise and publicize their products abroad. Included is
assistance in designing and conducting overseas publicity
campaigns for firms; placing their ads in media abroad; and
providing the actual news media for placing such ads.

Publicity and advertising are basic tools which all compa-
nies use at some time or other to promote sales, whether in
the form of "Yellow Pages™ listings; spot ads in newspapers,
radio and TV; or, more elaborately, major media saturation
campaigns. The purpose is to foster corporate and product
identity and to whet consumer demand for the product. The
premise is simple: Unless customers are first made aware of
the product and then persuaded that it, above others, is the
one to prefer, sales will not occur.

Respondents to the "exporter needs" survey did not rank
assistance in this area among their highest priority needs,
placing it fifth in importance out of the nine categories
listed. This can be partly explained by the fact that
exporters normally consider overseas publicity and adver-
tising to be their agent's or distributor's responsibility,
not their own. Thus, when they find and appoint such a
representative—-their highest priority need according to the
survey (Section 5)--they generally assume that their adver-
tising needs will also be met. The types of assistance
covered in this section, therefore, would mostly be directed
toward U.S.-based firms that do not have agents or distribu-
tors abroad and to the overseas representatives themselves.

I. ITA Advertising Services

The New Product Information Service (NPIS) is the only ser-
vice now being offered by ITA in the advertising assistance
area. Several other ITA promotional programs also generate
publicity for U.S. firms and products abroad--e.g., trade
exhibits and catalog shows--but these are broader in purpose
and invoive.considerably more perscnalized attention and
follow-through for the firm. For purposes of this study,
they are covered separately in Section 9, "Sources of Assist-
ance in Exhibiting Abroad.™

The New Product Information Service provides a mechanism by
which newly developed products of U.S. firms can be adver-
tised abroad. Participating U.S. firms submit a brief
write-up of their product, along with photographs and product
information, for inclusion in ITA's Commercial News for the
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Foreign Service (CNFS). This bimonthly bulletin is distribu-
ted to 240 Foreign Service posts abroad and reproduced in
newsletters prepared by some 70 posts for distribution in
approximately 90 countries. Approximately 80 percent of
these newsletters are translated into the language of the
host country. In some countries, additional exposure is
provided through the Voice of America, which features
selected new products in VoA radio programming.

The new product entries are obtained from U.S. firms by the
Department of Commerce's District Offices. To qualify for
the NPIS, a product must contain new technology and not have
been on the market for more than two years. Further, the
product must not have been exported to more than three
countries, and the firm must not have previously partici-
pated in the NPIS in the last six months.

There is no charge for the NPIS., In 1977, 939 U.S. firms used
the Service, of which nearly all were small or medium-size,
and over half had not been exporting previously on a regular
basis.

(3
In addition to the NPIS, ITA is considering two other services
to help firms advertise their products abroad. One would
broaden the existing NPIS to include products of small or
new-to-export companies, irrespective of whether the product
itself is new. The other involves the development of an
Exporter/Agent Information System (E/AIS)}, an altogether new
service. The E/AIS wouldbe a microfilm library containing
catalog pages and other procurement information furnished by
U.S. business firms. Itwouldbe installed in Foreign Service
posts abroad and be available for use by foreign buyers
seeking to identify potential sources of supply in the United
States. As envisioned, the E/AIS would recover full operating
costs through fees paid by participating U.S. firms; however,
this fee has not yet been determined. The system would be
available to all U.S. firms, regardless of the product or
service which they produce.

II. Non-ITA Advertising Services

Assistance in advertising abroad is available from a wide
variety of sources in the United States ‘and abroad. Within
the United States, state governments, chambers of commerce,
trade associations, trade and business publishers, export
management companies, and advertising agencies are all sources
of assistance in this area. The services available from these
organizations fall into three general categories: (1} pro-
viding media in which firm names, product descriptions, and
promotional ads can be placed for overseas distribution; (2)
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assistance in placing ads in various media overseas; and

(3) designing and carrying out tailored advertising campaigns
abroad for individual clients. In addition, of course, many
experienced exporters, particularly those with offices or
agents and distributors abroad, arrange their advertising
directly through foreign-based media in the countries where
promotion is to be carried out.

A. Advertising Media

Newspapers, trade journals, radio, television, and, to
some extent, movie houses are available in almost every
country for advertising purposes. Generally, when the
media contact is in the foreign market itself, the
exporter's local agent or distributor would place the
advertising. This can also be done directly from the
United States if desired. Names of suitable media in
each market, along with rate information, can be found
in various directories available in business libraries
in the United States, such as Media Guide International.

Trade journals, in particular, offer very effective
advertising possibilities in two ways. (See also
Section 3) First, many of them regularly feature new-
product developments and information. In fact, most of
the 400 or so trade periodicals accredited by the
American Business Press, Inc., provide such coverage,
and many of them are distributed overseas. In addition,
there are a few specialized publications, also distribu-
ted abroad, focusing solely on new-product information.
Examples include Penton/IPC “"New Equipment Digest" and
"Government Product News," which cost $25 and $36,
respectively, for an annual subscription.

Second, trade journals are also a direct medium for
individual company ads. Because they are often industry-
specific, a firm planning to advertise knows in advance,
therefore, that its ads will reach the proper audience.
The overseas subscription cost for these journals ranges
from $9 to $320 annually, depending on the journal and
its frequency. Advertising rates for these journals
range from about $200 for a one-fourth standard page

run 24 times up to $1,500 for a tabloid page run only
once.

A number of manufacturers' directories are available
which list firms and their capabiiities. Some of these
are standard international reference works and receive
wide circulation abroad, such as the Thomas Register,
Standard & Poor's Industrial Directory, the various Dun

& Bradstreet directories, and directories published by
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chambers of commerce and state and local governments.
The commercially produced directories, like the Thomas
Register, have by far the widest geographic coverage,
BO%E domestically and in terms of distribution overseas.
The state and local government and chamber of commerce
directories are restricted to firms within the particu-
lar locality and have only limited distribution through
their offices overseas. There is no charge to the
firms whose products are listed in any of these direc-
tories. Subscribers, however, pay annual fees ranging
from $69 to $150 for the commercially published ones.
Those published by chambers of commerce and state and
local governments are distributed free of charge.

The different directories vary widely in their content.
Some state government and chamber of commerce direc-
tories (e.g., the Mississippi Marketing Council direc-
tory) may be as detailed as a Dun & Bradstreet directory,
while others (e.g., The Tennessee Department of Economic
and Community Development directory) contain very little
information on particular firms. For the most part, all
of these directories are designed primarily for domestic
uses. Although thdy may eventually serve that purpose,
very few are designed with overseas advertising in mind.

B. Assistance in Placing Ads

Advertising firms and export management companies (EMCs)
are the principal sources of help in this area. While
any exporter can place an ad directly with the publi-
cation or other medium to be used, the ad agencies and
EMCs can advise clients on which media would be most
appropriate, in addition to arranging for the ad to be
placed.

Unlike ad agencies, EMCs do not provide advertising as
a regular service, but may include it as part of an
overall package of assistance for firms they represent.
EMCs may utilize their own resources to provide adver-
tising assistance or may utilize one of the other types
of assistance described herein.

From time to time, state and local governments and
chambers of commerce may take out major ads or "supple-
ments” in various media in behalf of the entire locality
they serve. In these cases, the exporters in those
localities can work with these local organizations to
arrange for coverage of their products in the overall ad.
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C. Designing and Carrying Out Ad Campaigns

Advertising agencies provide the most complete direct
assistance to firms wishing to advertise abroad. Firms
such as Marsteller and McCann-Erickson provide a broad
range of integrated communication services such as
print and broadcast advertising, sales promotion, direct
mail, product publicity, public relations, market research,
" and package design. They have either offices or sub-
sidiaries in most major markets overseas. Marsteller,
for example, has six North American offices (including
Toronto)l, seven European offices, and four in Asia. The
clients of these organizations tend to be large and
often multinational producers, particularly of consumer
goods. They represent large-volume advertising accounts
for the ad agencies and can afford to pay the substantial
fees involved.

III. Conclusions

ITA has no services which help firms place ads in commercial
media abroad or which design or carry out ad campaigns for
firms. Thus, there is no competition with the private sector
in these respects. ’

ITA's New Product Information Service has no exact counterpart
in the private sector. It appears to offer a means by

which a firm desiring to publicize a new product abroad can

do so without incurring heavy advertising expenses. This is
particularly useful for small exporters and for firms that
have never exported before but have a new product which they
think might have export possibilities. NPIS enables them to
test the market without extending themselves too far initially.

<
Although many trade journals also feature new products regu-
larly, and these reach a large and interested readership
abroad within the specific industry category, the decision
rests with the publisher as to which products to cover in
any given issue. Thus, a particular exporter wishing
coverage at a given point in time may or may not get it.
Furthermore, unlike the NPIS, (1) the majority of these
publications are not translated into foreign languages,
while those that are translated are generally limited to a
few major languages (e.g., French, Japanese):; (2) geographic
distribution of these publications abroad is generally con-
centrated in certain major countries; and (3) readers must
pay a subscription fee for these publications. In addition,
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distribution of these publications depends upon the foreign
buyer having knowledge of the publication and requesting it,
whereas overseas posts automatically distribute NPIS news-
letters.

An overwhelming majority of the users of the NPIS report they
are pleased with it. The only complaint was that it was too
restrictive in application; i.e., limited to new products
only and usable once within a six-month period by any given
firm, The proposal described above to broaden the program

is addressed to this complaint.
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Section 9: SOURCES OF ASSISTANCE IN EXHIBITING PRODUCTS
ABROAD

Assistance in exhibiting abroad consists of services to alert
firms to the opportunity to exhibit; reserve booth space and
set up the booth; provide the occasion and physical facili-
ties--fair grounds, pavilion, booths, etc; promote the exhibit
to attract visitors; and assist individual exhibitors to make
contact and transact business with potential agents, dis-
tributors, and buyers.

Product exhibitions are a classic and widely used sales
promotion technique. They bring buyer and seller together
in a one-on-one situation where the product itself can be
examined and demonstrated and its advantages explained
personally and in depth. Such exhibitions also invariably
attract large groups of interested visitors, thus assuring
wide exposure for any one exhibitor.

In their domestic marketing efforts, U.S. firms of all sizes
consider trade shows in their product field a virtual necessity.
The reasons are both positive -- to expose and promote their
own products to prospective buyers -- and negative -~ to
prevent their competitors from capturing all the attention

if they themselves do not participate.

Despite the recognized effectiveness of product exhibitions as
a promotional technique, and the widespread participation by
U.8. firms in domestic shows, many of these same firms seem
less eager to exploit overseas exhibition opportunities.
Respondents to the "exporter needs" survey, for example,
ranked "opportunities to exhibit my products abroad" as their
sixth highest priority out of the nine categories listed.

What accounts for this difference in thinking between domestic
and overseas exhibitions is not entirely clear. Presumably
cost is an inhibiting factor. In addition, there may be a
general reluctance among some firms, whether for business or
personal reasons, to leave the country. Further research will
be needed to pinpoint the reasons.

I. ITA Exhibit Support Services

ITA assists U.S. firms wishing to exhibit their products
abroad in two basic ways: :

-- by publishing announcements of upcoming exhibitions
in promising markets, so that interested firms can
arrange to participate on their own; and
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~- by providing specific opportunities to exhibit in ITA's
own scheduled events abroad, either at Commerce-operated
Trade Centers and other exhibit facilities in 15 major
overseas markets; at ITA "solo" exhibits; or at selected
international trade fairs in which ITA sponsors a USA
pavilion.

In addition, ITA schedulesa certain number of catalog shows
abroad, including video catalog shows which feature displays
of U.S. catalogs, sales brochures and other graphic sales
aids of participating U.S. firms.

Oopportunities to display U.S. consumer goods at cooperating

major department stores abroad have also been provided under
ITA's In-Store Promotions Program. This program is scheduled
to be discontinued, however, in FY 1979. -

A. Exhibit announcement service.

Each quarter, ITA publishes an "Overseas Trade
Promotions Calendar" listing all ITA overseas
promotional activities scheduled to take place over
the next 15 months. Included are all U.S. Trade- Center
shows, international trade fairs in which ITA partici~
pation is planned, "solo" exhibits, catalog and video
catalog shows, in-store promotions and trade and
seminar missions. The listings are cross-referenced
by date, product theme, country and type of promotion.
The calendar is distributed free of charge to sub-
scribers.

In addition, once a year, usually in January, a
"Worldwide Trade Fairs Schedule" is published in
the Department's Commerce America magazine. This
article lists all major international trade fairs
scheduled to be held during the coming vear, by
.country, product, and date.

The two listings are also distributed separately to
selected industry and trade associations and to the
trade press. These groups provide secondary distri-
bution of the listings through their own media.

B. ITA-operated exhibition facilities

Through its Trade Centers Program, ITA maintains
overseas facilities in 14 major foreign markets.
These include full-fledged Trade Centers in 10 coun-
tries (London, Paris, Milan, Stockholm, Tokyo,
Taipel, Sydney, Tehran, Mexico City and
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Sao Paulo); International Marketing Centers

in Cologne and Singapore; a Trade Development
Center in Warsaw; and a Commercial Office

In Moscow. The existing Trade Centers in Sydney,
Paris and Milan are scheduled to be converted
to International Marketing Centers.)

Although these facilities range in size and scope of
activity, all have space for exhibits ~-- ranging up to
6,000 sq. ft. for the largest Trade Center -- a
conference room equipped with audio-visual aids, a
reception area, and office space for the resident
director and support staff.

Each of the 12 Trade Centers holds from 6 to 10 major
product exhibitions annually, accommodating some 20-30
U.S. exhibitors per show. The smaller International
Marketing Centers will in some cases mount exhibits in
the facility itself, but their main focus will be on
staging "off-site"” shows in the region they cover. 1In
FY 1977, over 2,282 U.S. firms participated in a total
of 67 Trade Center shows. Approximately 80% of these
exhibitors were small and medium-size firms (i.e., with
total annual sales under $50 million).

Each exhibition is built around a product theme selected
on the basis of extensive market research. Technical
presentations are sometimes featured in conjunction with
exhibitions to stimulate further interest in the products
and help boost sales.

Prior to the exhibition, the trade center staff conducts
a market promotion campaign that includes identification
of all prospective customers and agents in the marketing
area, publicity in appropriate media, and individual
calls on the most promising sales prospects. Each list
of propsects contains from 6,000 to 15,000 names. All
the prospects are invited to the show by direct mailings
and/or personal calls.

The cost to participate is $900 for firms that are
either new-to export or new to the market, and $2000
for old-to-market firms. Exhibitors ship their display
products to the exhibition and provide a representative
to staff the booth. The only other cost is a partici-
pation contribution.

In order to participate, a U.S. exhibitor need only:

-- Provide products for display.

-~ Supply handout technical and promotional literature.
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-~ Ship the products to the exhibition site.

-- Assign a representative qualified to man the
booth and transact business.

-- Make the specified contribution.
In return, ITA will:

-- Identify by name and promote the attendance of
qualified buyers and agents.

~-- Provide exhibit space and utilities.

-- Design and construct exhibit.

-- Advise on shipment of products to the site.
-- Unpack and position display.

-- Supply housekeeping services.

-- Provide all necessary show hospitality.

-- Provide a lounge or meeting rooms for exhibitor-
customer conferences. .

When no regular exhibitions are scheduled, the Trade
Center and all its facilities are made available for
Business-Spongored Promotions (BSPs). These promotions,
usually sponsored by trade associations or by individual
firms or their agents, may include sales meetings,
conferences, or seminars. In addition, individual

firms or their agents may stage one-company product
promotions or sales seminars. About 1,000 BSPs are
held annually. Fees for BSPs vary with the amount

of space used, but range from $25-$175 per day for
new-to-market firms and $50-$350 per day for old-to-
market firms,

ITA-sponsored exhibits

Thrgugh its Trade Fairs Program, ITA mounts U.S.
exhibitions at many well-known international trade
fa;rs. In these cases, ITA leases space from the trade
fair organizer and designs and constructs its own USA
pavilion. These pavilions normally accommodate about
40 individual exhibit booths. U.S. firms wishing to
exhibit in the pavilion may do so by reserving space
from ITA at a fee of $2,000 for new-to-export/new-to-
market companies and $3,500 for old-to-market firms.
Alternatively, the U.S. firm wishing to exhibit outside
the USA pavilion can purchase booth space directly from
;rade fair organizers at the prevailing rate per square
Got.
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In areas where there are no suitable trade fairs within
which to operate, but where substantial market potential
nonetheless exists, ITA may stage its own "solo" exhibi-
tion. This could involve leasing space in a hotel or
other appropriate location, or constructing a facility,
usually a "demountable"one, especially for the exhibit.

In whichever form ITA part1c1pates in such exhibitions,
the decision whether to do so is based on the same
advance research and planning ds that involved in the
selection of themes for Trade Center shows. ITA also
provides the same intensive marketing promotion and
individualized assistance for exhibitors at the trade
fairs as for the firms participating in Trade Center
shows.

In FY 1977, ITA sponsored exhibits in 17 international
trade fairs and mounted 2 solo exhibits. Market
coverage for these events included the U.K., France,
Germany and Yugoslavia in Europe; Iran and Israel in
the Middle East; Venezuela; the Soviet Union; and 6
other Eastern European countries.

Catalog ‘and video catalog exhibits

Catalog Exhibits feature displays of product catalogs,
sales brochures, and other graphic sales aids. They

are scheduled in advance for a preselected product

theme and held either at Foreign Service posts or U.S.
Trade Centers abroad. Some of these shows are Video
Catalog Exhibits (VCE) which feature video demonstrations
of various products instead of the regular catalog.

Each Catalog Exhibit is supported by an Industry

-Technical Representative, an expert in the industry

theme, who explains the catalogs to the attendees and

writes a report on that market for the U.S. participants.

Pees for participating in a regular catalog exhibit

are $50 for new-to-export/new-to-market (NTE/M)
exhibitors and $100 for old-to-market (OTM) firms.

Fees for video catalog exhibits vary according to

the degree of support provided by ITA. They vary from a
low of $900 for NTE/M firms and $1,100 for OTM firms

to $1,500 and $2,000, respectively. There are also

IOGA VCE's, an industry-organized, Government-approved
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exhibit, in which a trade association produces the
video tape product presentation with guidance and
assistance from ITA. The association is charged a
fee of $12,000 for these exhibits irrespective of the
number of participating firms.

Catalog exhibits planned for FY 1978 will visit
twenty-seven countries, 12 developed markets and 15

in emergent markets. In FY 1977, some 3,700 U.S. firms
participated in catalog exhibits, over 85% of which
were new to market -- most medium and small in size.

II. Non-ITA Exhibit Support Services

Assistance in exhibiting abroad is available from many non-ITA
sources, including those which:

b produce and manage overseas exhibitions. This service
1s provided by official and quasi-official trade fair
authorities in many foreign countries. In addition, there
are a number of private U.S. and foreign firms that
specialize in producing and managing international
exhibitions. Among the U.S. firms in this category are
Clapp & Poliak Inc., Martin C. Dwyer, Inc., Industrial
Scientific Conference Management Inc., International
Exposition Co. and the Natlonal Expositions Company, Inc.

Through the combined efforts of all the exhibition
producers, hundreds of individual trade fairs are held
each year in more than 50 countries around the world.
The frequency of these shows in any one country varies
enormously, however. Certain countries, such as Canada,
and several European countries, offer a large number of
shows each year -~ most focusing on particular industry
themes. In 1977 alone, for example, Canada will have
500 separate exhibits: Germany, 183; the UK, 135;
Switzerland, 76; France, 64; Sweden and the Netherlands,
44 each; Italy, 37 and Japan, 28.

At the other extreme, many countries in Africa, Latin America
and Asia will offer only one or two exhibits per year, if
any; and most of these would be horizontal in nature,
featuring any and all products.

Most of the hundreds of exhibits held each year are probably
not useful trade promotion vehicles for U.S. firms. Some
are politically inspired for image purposes and have limited
commercial value. Some also have a very localized appeal.
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and do not serve a broad regional market. On the other
hand, a sizable number of these shows are also recognized
worldwide as the premier events in their field. They
attract large numbers of exhibitors from all countries,
and attendance, equally universal, often reaches 50,000
or more visitors per show. !

Whatever the quality of the show, the services provided
by the show producers generally are the same across the
board. In addition, to planning, organizing and

administering the event itself, these services include:

-- sale of ekhibit space, normally on a square
footage basis

== provide booth design and construction

-- provide hospitality, translation, secretarial and
other related services

-- organize technical symposia and conferences to
accompany the_event

-- advertise, promote and publicize the event to
attract visitor attendance.

Once the exhibition gets underway, the show producers'
services to individual exhibitors are limited. Very
little, if any, personalized "match-making" or other
direct marketing assistance is offered to exhibitors,
such as to alert them to prime business prospects;
steer such prospects to their booths; provide informa-
tion on the prospect's reputability, and so forth. No
other private organizations appear to offer such
assistance either, at least to the extent provided by
U.S. staff at Trade Centers and ITA-sponsored solo-
and international trade fairs.

Total participation fees in non~ITA exhibitions vary for
each show, but range anywhere from $1500 up to $7000. For a
standard 10'x10' booth at the Clapp & Poliak~ sponsored
Japan Beverage Industries Exposition and Congress, to be
held in Tokyo in February 1979, the fee is $1600. This
covers the space itself; booth background; a sign:

2 display counters; 2 chairs; an electrical outlet;
lighting; waste basket; ash tray, carpet; daily cleaning;
handling exhibit material between booth and loading
platform; storage of empty crates; and packing and unpacking
cf exhibit material.
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By comparison, the private organizer handling U.S.
participation at the Farnborough Air Show in the UK is
charging $6500 for a 9'x15' size booth. Recent costs

for privately organized fairs in the Middle East are also
running in the $6500 range,

list upcoming international trade shows =-- by product,

country and date -- up to 3 years in advance. Several
published directories provide this information, such as
Exhibits Schedule: Annual Directory of Trade and Industry
Shows, published by Successful Meetings. This directory
costs $37 per year.

Advise firms on where and how to exhibit abroad. This
counseling service is available from EMCs and from many
of the organizations and firms that specialize in
managing, designing and promoting trade shows.
Specifically, they can advise on the best locations

for an exhibit in a given product category; which
particular shows are the most productive; how much space
to reserve; where to locate within the show; what the
booth should look like and contain in the way of audio
visual aids; how to ship the display merchandise; how to
handle language problems; and so forth.

Among the associations active in the trade show field who
can give such advice themselves, or refer the inquirer to
members that can, are the Exhibit Designers and Producers
Association, the Exposition Service Contractors Associa-
tion, and the International Congress and Convention
Association.

design and construct exhibit booths and provide related
logistical services, such as crating and shipping exhibit
merchandise; setting up and dismantling the booth, and
recommending and supplying appropriate audio visual,
electronic and photographic aids. This service is available
from professional exhibition design firms in the U.S. and
abroad. Approximately 120 such U.S. firms are listed in
the Exhibits Schedule directory (above) as members of the
Exhibit Designers and Producers Association, located in

New York City.
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Sponsor groups of U.S. exhibitors at overseas trade fairs.
A number of organizations In the United States reserve
blocs of space for client firms to exhibit abroad. These
include EMCs, trade and industry associations, chambers
of commerce, and state development agencies. In some
cases, costs are shared or defrayed by the sponsoring
organization to enable more firms to participate.

One gquasi=-government agency in particular -- the Washington
State International Trade Fair -- conducts this activity

on a regular basis. It leases bloc space in three or four
foreign shows per year, taking an average of 20 or so
Washington-based companies to each show. Participants are
charged a maximum of $750 each for the exhibit, an amount
that recovers only about two-thirds of the organlzatlon s
own costs.

EMCs also regularly exhibit abroad in behalf of one or
more of their clients, usually on a shared-cost basis.
Quite often, they select ITA shows as the preferred
vehicle -- either the Trade Center shows or in the USA
pavilions at major international trade fairs. The trade
and industry associations and state agencies involved in
this activity have also participated in a number of ITA
shows abroad.

Conclusions

The adequacy of non-ITA sources of overseas exhibition support
must take into account a number of factors, including

the availability of suitable non—ITA shows in the
various markets abroad

the ease of getting into these shows
the cost to participate

the degree of marketing support given to individual
exhibitors before, during and after the event

the extent to which the non-ITA sources would address
the special needs of smaller, less experienced
exhibitors; and

the extent to which such non-ITA sources would assure that
the exhibited goods were of U.S. manufacture and origin.
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On balance, taking into account all these factors, it would
appear that ITA shows do fill a critical gap for smaller,
inexperienced firms in whatever markets such shows are held.
This appears to be less true, however, for large, established
exporters, except in certain less developed areas of the world
where there simply are no suitable trade show vehicles
unless ITA provides one. On the other hand, ITA has

not been able to cover very many of these areas either,
because of lack of resources or the thinness of the

markets; although, increasingly, the bulk of ITA's trade
fairs are being staged outside the industrialized countries.

For the most part, large experienced exporters are adequately
served by private sector exhibition services. Such exporters
make frequent use of overseas exhibits to promote their products
and have little problem finding suitable trade fair vehicles

in most of the markets served by ITA. They have little difficulty
getting booth space; they can afford the fee, or are at least
willing to bear it because of the benefits anticipated; and they
do not need much in the way of personalized assistance at the
show. 1In short, they know what they are doing and how to do it.

While the large, experienced firms also use -- and comment
favorably on -~ ITA .shows in these markets, they do not do so
because of some special, otherwise unobtainable benefit, but
more often because that particular ITA show happens to coincide
with their promotional schedule at the time.

By and large, these experienced exporters §o to certain overseas
shows almost automatically, whether or not ITA is involved. Even
when ITA does sponsor a USA pavilion, moreover, some of the
established exporters may still prefer to locate elsewhere on

the fair grounds; for example, where products more nearly
resembling or compatible with their own are housed. Others,
however, will prefer the USA pavilion because of the identifica-
tion with the United States, which still connotes product and
technological superiority in many parts of the world.

The situation is guite different, however, for inexperienced
firmms, particularly, the smaller new to export, new. to market
firms. For most of them, access to zn ITA exhibition would itself
determine whether the f£irm exhibits or does not exhibit in a

trade show abroad. There are four basic reasons for -this.

First, booth space in a major international fair must be reserved
up to 2 or 3 years in advance. Inexperienced firms do not
normally think that far ahead. Thus, even if the firm decides

it would like to participate, the deadline for getting in has
usually expired. With ITA involvement, however, the firm can
participate on only 3 months lead time.

139



343

Second, dealing with a foreign trade fair producer 3,000 or

more miles away -- to ensure that all necessary arrangements

are made and that no loose ends remain -- can be a hassle.
Inexperienced firms often do not even know what questions to
ask, let alone the tricks of the trade to get the best booth
locations and all necessary logistical and technical support.

To the uninitiated, the entire process is inhibiting. Although
this becomes less of a problem when the show producer is a U.S.
firm, such firms only account for a relative handful of the
shows considered most worthwhile. With ITA participation, the
exporter knows what to expect at all times, and what he needs to
do. 1In effect, ITA removes the burden of concern and makes
exhibiting a simple rather than a potentially harrowing experience.

A third reason is cost. The fee to participate in non-ITA shows
varies widely from show to show and country to country. Beyond
this, the fees are relatively high for small firms not experienced
enough to evaluate the potential benefits. By comparison, ITA
fees are standardized and are usually somewhat lower than at
non-ITA shows. This is particularly the case for new to export

or new to market firms, who pay less than old to market firms

at ITA shows to make it possible for more of them to participate
within their smaller promotional budgets.

Fourth, exhibiting at a non-ITA show is just that -- a product
display. The exhibitor is mostly on his own in terms of
identifying and lining up key prospects in advance; getting
information about them, arranging to meet them, making certain
they reach the booth, and following up after the event. At ITA
~shows, such personalized attention before, during and after the
show is a standard service and is heavily emphasized. For the
inexperienced exporter in a new market, assistance of this kind
is considered extremely important.

The advantages noted above for inexperienced firms

are the same for ITA Trade Center shows as for ITA participation
in major international exhibitions. In terms of convenience to
the firm, and deqgree of personalized attention and support before,
during and after the event; both ITA vehicles serve needs which are
largely unmet alternatively. Trade Centers, however, offer
certain additional advantages for the small, inexperienced firm
that the larger ITA shows do not provide. First, the Trade
Center shows cost somewhat less -- only $900 for NTE/M firms,
compared with $2,000 for such firms exhibiting at ITA-sponsored
trade fairs. Second, more such shows can be offered, which means
that the smaller firms have more opportunities to exhibit and
still get the type of support they need. As indicated, each
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of the 11 full fledged Trade Centers can support up to 10 major
shows a year, plus 60 or so BSPs. By comparison, ITA was only
able to participate in 17 trade fairs in FY 1977.

Third, because they are smaller, Trade Center shows can be more
finely targeted on specific product themes. In major international
exhibitions -- even the vertical shows -- any one exhibitor or
product within the broader industry theme could be "lost” in

the crowd. This is less likely at Trade Center shows, where the
firm is only one of 20 other exhibiters and where the. featured
product theme may itself be a subset of a broader industry
category.

On the other hand, the relative "largeness" of the major
trade fairs can be an advantage from the exhibitor's stand-
point. While Trade Center shows may well attract a higher
quality audience proportionately, many more visitors in
absolute terms -- tens of thousands of people for some shows -~
typically attend major international expositions. Thus,
exposure is quantitatively greater at any given trade fair
than at a Trade Center show. For firms seeking maximum
exposure and contacts at a single exhibition, the chances of
so doing may thus be greater at a large international show
than at a Trade Center show.

Partly for this reason, and also because of the costs involved in
maintaining fixed Trade Center facilities abroad, ITA is in the
process of restructuring several of its Trade Center facilities
into International Marketing Centers (IMCs). IMCs are more versa-
tile facilities drawing upon the best of the Trade Center and trade
fair programs. They provide coverage for a wider geographic
marketing area than traditional Trade Centers. IMCs are designed
to maximize U.S. participation in specialized international fairs
while retaining sufficient exhibit space to offer many of the
promotion techniques and individualized marketing services that
have made Trade Centers & valuable marketing tool of U.S. firms.

In the final analysis, if ITA were to phase down or discontinue
its exhibition support services abroad, it is probable that many
smaller and inexperienced firms willing to exhibit under ITA
auspices would not exhibit alternatively. It should also be
noted that non-ITA sources of exhibit services have no particular
interest in whether exhibitors are small or large, experienced

or inexperienced; or, indeed whether the goods exhibited by U.S.
firms would actually be produced and shipped from the United States
if orders are obtained as a result of the exhibit. As profit-
making enterprises, the primary consideration for these private
sector services is the sale of as much income producing booth
space and ancillary services as possible.
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Section 10: SOURCES OF ASSISTANCE IN TRAVELING_ABROAD

Business~travel assistance consists of several types of services
for individual as well as group travelers, including making the
transport and hotel arrangements; providing letters of intro-
duction; scheduling appointments; and providing the premlses
and support services -- secretarial, translation, etc. -- for
meetings and the conduct of business.

Most experienced exporters agree that on-site investigation-
and face~to-face contact is the only way to get a real "feel"
for the foreign market. However, since such travel does
involve time lost from the domestic operation and tends to be
costly, the traveler normally wants to get acclimated, conclude
his business, and return home as quickly as possible. Travel
facilitation services are addressed to this need. They help
the business traveler make the best use of his time while
working in a relatively unfamiliar setting.

I. ITA Business Travel Services

ITA does not offer services commonly provided by

travel agencies, airlines and hotels, such as making travel
and hotel arrangements. Rather, ITA's services are confined
to two basic areas: assistance to selected groups traveling
abroad through its trade missions program; and to individual
business travelers once they have arrived at their destinations,
through the Product Marketing Service offered at Trade Center
locations. ITA formerly offered an overseas business travel
announcement service to alert U.S. Foreign Service posts to
planned visits by U.S. firms, but this was discontinued in
197s.

Aside from these special ITA services, which are limited to
certain groups, or to individuals traveling only to 13

Trade Center locations, any U.S. firm traveling abroad can
call on U.S. Embassies or Consulates for business

assistance. Located in nearly every country of the world,
most such posts have one or more economic/commercial officers
stationed there who can brief the traveler on local business
conditions and suggest useful appointments with foreign
government officials and business firms in the area. This
service is free of charge.

A. The Trade Missions Program for group travelers comprises
two types oOf missions: ITA-organized "specialized"
trade missions and IOGA missions, which are industry-
organized and "approved" by ITA. In FY 1977, ITA
supported 48 specialized missions and 13 IOQOGAs, in
which approximately 440 firms participated.
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Specialized Trade Missions are entirely organized
and recruited by ITA. Each mission focuses on a
specific industry which prior market research
indicates would be most appropriate for

the countries to be visited. Normalily, each
mission has 8-10 members and visits 2 or 3
countries. Mission members pay their own travel
and living costs, plus an ITA fee of $300 per
member per country for NTM, $600 per country for
OTM, to cover operating costs of the mission.
ITA, along with the Foreign Service posts in

the host countries, provide briefings for mission
members; confirm the travel and hotel arrange-
ments; publicize the mission in advance; and
schedule business appointments and events for

the mission as a whole and for individual
members.

Industry~Organized Government Approved (IOGA)
trade missions are organized by industry associa-
tions, chambers of commerce, state government
agencies or similar organizations. In most

cases, they are industry-specific, but may at times
be horizontal in composition, comprising members
of the sponsoring organization or region
irrespective of product category. These missions
receive "approval®" for U.S. Government support
only if they meet certain criteria. The purpose
must be to promote U.S. exports and there must be
a reasonable likelihood, based on the appropriate-
ness of the products for the countries visited,
that export business will result. Spouses may not
accompany missions members while the mission is

in service.

IOGA missions receive essentially the same support
from ITA and the Foreign Service as the specialized
missions. Groups which do not qualify under the
IOGA criteria are still offered some assistance

by Foreign Service posts when they are in-country,
such as briefings and help with appointments, but
do not receive the more extensive support reserved
for specialized or IOGA missions.

Product Marketing Service (PMS) --‘The Product Marketing

Service is designed to provide U.S. businessmen traveling
abroad with "an office away from the office" at the
following U.S. Trade Centers: London, Tokyo, Stockholm,
Mexico City, Taipei, Sao Paulo, Seoul, and Tehran, and
the International Marketing Centers in Cologne, Paris,
Milan, Singapore, and Sydney.
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Essentially, the Product Marketing Service provides
businessmen with office space for up to five days; free
local telephone service and access to telecommunications;
audio-visual equipment and a place to use it; a market
briefing; a list of key business prospects; and help in
making appointments. Help also is available in obtaining
secretarial and interpreter services (at the U.S.
company's expense).

A visiting businessman may use the service if he provides
price lists, sample products, and a visual display or
audio=-visual presentation; also, if the businessman is a
decisionmaker in his company and the product clearly
reflects a U.S, corporate identity and at least 50% of

its component value is made in the United States.

The daily minimum charge for this service is $25.00.

The -Trade Center space may be reserved in advance
through any ITA District Office. .

II. Non-ITA Travel Services

The private sector, both in the U.S. and overseas, offers
almost every type of service needed to facilitate business
travel. Among them are services that:

L4 develop business itineraries prior to the trip (travel
agencies, banks, EMCs, World Trade associations,
bilateral chambers of commerce;and specialized inter-
national business organizations, such as Dun & Bradstreet
and Business International)

L4 arrange travel and hotel accommodations (travel
agencies, internationa otel chalns, and airline
and shipping companies)

L4 rovide letters of introduction (banks, World Trade
associations, bilateral chambers of commerce)

®  nmake business appointments abroad (foreign affiliates
or offices of U.S. banks, trade and industry associa-
tions, World Trade Associations, bilateral chambers
of commerce, state development agencies, and specialized
international business organizations)

.

provide premises abroad for business meetings, along
with appropriate translation, secretarial or other
technical support services (local hotels, business-
travelers agencies and firms specializing in translations
and stenographic, typing, copying and related services)
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In addition, there are a number of organizations that sponsor
overseas trade missions and technical symposia from time to
time, with or without ITA involvement. While many of the
trade missions not organized or approved by ITA are combina-
tions pleasure/business trips, the technical symposia are
strictly professional. The private sector sponsors are often
highly prestigious organizations that command worldwide
respect in their field, and the technical presentations
themselves are of excellent quality. Moreover, the subject
matter and country coverage seem appropriate and leave no
obvious gaps.

III. Conclusions

ITA's travel services are limited in scope and, for the most

part, do not conflict with those of the private sector. The

only areas of potential overlap are in the sponsorship of -

trade missions and the offer of a "home away from home"

through the Product Marketing Service. As was noted, many U.S.-
based organizations sponsor trade missions and technical

symposia abroad; while in most foreign countries, hotels and

other local firms can provide visiting businessmen with office
space, secretarial support, translation and other support services.

There are, however, certain differences between the ITA and
non-ITA services in these areas -- some major, some not. The
major distinction -- affecting trade missions and

overseas office space services alike -~ stems from the Govern-
ment involvement itself. U.S. Government sponsorship of a
mission, and office space located in U.S. Government

premises (i.e., Trade Centers) abroad, convey a meaning of their
own to the foreign business public which no private service

can match == viz., official sanction or support of the activity.
In many countries of the world, particularly the emergent
countries, the imprimatur of the U.S. Government still
. makesa strong, favorable impression.

C?ncerning trade missions in particular, there are major
differences between the ITA organized- or apovroved missions

and thoge organized privately. Most of the privately-organized
trade missions ~-excluding IOGA missions, which seek and depend
on ITA support -- are combination pleasure/business trips.
Spouses usually accompany the mission, and the countries
selected are generally those with the most tourist interest,
1rrgspect+ve of business potential. Moreover, even when
bgs;gess 1s a major purpose of the trip, the focus of these
missions is often as much investment- and import-related as
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export oriented. An additional factor is that these missions
reflect the usually diverse product interests of the various
members, and thus may or may not represent a good product
"match"™ for the countries visited.

By contrast, ITA's specialized trade missions, as well as the
IoGa missions, are strictly business; are exclusively export
oriented; and go only to countries that represent good markets
for the mission members' products, including out-of-the-way
countries not normally considered tourist attractions.

With respect to services that provide office space and supvort
services abroad, ITA's Product Marketing Service (PMS), operates
only in the 13 major world cities where ITA Trade Centers are
located. These cities generally are the ones which also would
most likely have private firms offering office space and support
for visiting businessmen. At $25 per day, the cost of the PMS
would appear to be somewhat lower than alternative premises,

but considering that the traveler has already incurred much
greater costs to reach his destination, the difference in the
daily cost of private spage would probably not be a deterrent

in itself.

The PMS does, however, have one major advantage over alternative
services in the 13 cities. That is, the business traveler

can locate in the Trade Center itself, where the environment

is more business-like and where immediate access to expert
advice and assistance is available from the Trade Center staff.
Hotels and other firms providing office space and secretarial
service have no interest in or ability to help the traveler
achieve his business objectives, which were the principal
reasons for traveling in the first place.
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Section 11: SOURCES OF ASSISTANCE IN MEETING FOREIGN BUSINESSMEN
IN THE UNITED STATES

This category of assistance involves sponsoring or facilitat-
ing travel to the United States by foreign businessmen on an indi-
vidual or group basis. Included are such services as arranging
itineraries for the visiting businessman, making appointments with
U.S, firms, coordinating travel arrangements, identifying U.S.
firms which supply the product, and providing forums for foreign
buyers to meet with American suppliers.

Many exporting firms consider services of this type to be a
gignificant need in export assistance, but relatively few seem
aware of any particular sources of assistance, whether from ITA
or the private sector. Respondents to the "exporter needs" survey
ranked such assistance --i.e., "opportunities to meet directly in
the United States with individual foreign buyers and/or representa-
tives" --as their fourth highest priority of the nine categories
listed.

I. ITA's Services

The Foreign Buyers Program (FBP) is ITA's only formal service
in this area. It is a cooperative effort by the Departments of
Commerce and State to encourage foreign businessmen to visit the
United States in order to purchase American products. Two services
are offered by the program: (1) assistance to individual foreign
buyers and groups of foreign buyers; and (2) recruitment and facili-
tation of foreign buyer visits to U.S. domestic trade shows.

Requests for assistance to foreign buyers are generally in-
itiated by the Foreign Service post, which notifies ITA of an im-
pending visit to the U.S. by a local foreign buyer along with
relevant data on the firm's specific product interests. ITA ad-
vertigses the visit in Commerce America, in the Field Newsletter
sent to eact District Office, and in the TOP program. Inquiries
from interested American firms are forwarded to the appropriate
Foreign Service post together with the name of the Commerce Pro-
ject Officer assigned to the visit.

When the foreign visitor arrives in this country, the Project
Officer assists him by preparing detailed business itineraries and
arranging appointments, plant visits, and project inspections.
Arrangements are also made for interpreters where necessary. There
is no charge to the foreign buyer for these services. During fiscal
year 1977, approximately 700 individual foreign buyers were assisted.

The second service offered through the Foreign Buyers Program
is its most significant from a total impact standpoint. Each year,
14 or 15 major trade shows in the U.S. are chosen to be sponsored
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by the FBP. Criteria used to select shows for sponsorship include:
the marketability of the product line abroad; willingness of the
show sponsor to provide required services and tools for promotion
abroad; expression of interest by a number of Foreign Service posts
regarding marketability in their countries; and maintaining balanced
coverage of United States industry. 1In order to be chosen, the
show sponsor must agree to provide ITA and Foreign Service posts
with certain promotional tools and services for the foreign busi-
ness visitors. This includes multilingual brochures on the show
for distribution to overseas posts, an International Business
Center with interpreters in five languages, and a registration
system for foreign attendees. ITA in return provides the staff

to man the business center, and both ITA and the overseas posts
provide overseas promotion.

Foreign Service posts utilize resources such as airlines,
travel agents, trade associations, the USIS, and direct mailouts
to actively promote the show. Information on participating
companies and foreign buyers planning to attend the show is
collected and developed into two lists--one of all U.S. firms,
and the other of foreign buyers. Three to five months prior
to the show the information on foreign buyers is sent to the ex-
hibitors, and exhibitor information is distributed to buyers through
the posts, enabling the parties to communicate directly. During
the show, foreign businessmen wear a blue ribbon so as to be
readily identifiable to the exhibitors.

It is estimated that provision of required services under
the program costs the trade association between $10,000 and $50,000.
Under the full-cost recovery program, during FY 1978, ITA will
begin charging repeat sponsors $3,000 unless this fee would cause
hardship to the show due to its size and the potential market for
that product line.

During FY 1978, approximately 10,000 foreign businessmen
attended Foreign Buyer Program-sponsored shows. No data are avail-
able as yet to determine how many such buyers came because of the
FBP efforts, and how many would have come in any case. (Measurement
indicators are now being developed for this purpose.) However,
experience indicates that attendance of foreign buyers at these
FBP-sponsored shows is 52% higher than at non-sponsored shows.

II. Non-ITA Services

Routine travel by foreign businessmen to the U.S. is facili-
tated by several types of organizations, including state and local
development agencies, chambers of commerce, certain trade associa-
tions, domestic and foreign travel agents, and banks. 1In addition,
some trade fair sponsors make special efforts to attract foreign
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buyers to their domestic trade shows. State development agencies
have a total of 24 offices abroad, located in 14 major foreign
centers. When the foreign office becomes aware of a foreign
buyer interested in purchasing the products of a firm within the
state, the agency is contacted and the buyer put in communication
with the firm. Some state development agencies, such as the
washington State Department of Commerce, host VIP purchasing
tours to the United States. The services of state development
agencies are available without charge but are limited to pro-
motion of the products of that particular state.

Local chambers of commerce and some cities within the
United States also offer assistance to foreign buyers inter-
ested in purchasing the products of local firms. Chambers of
commerce will arrange appointments for foreign buyers,-as re-
quested, and some chambers will brief incoming trade missions
(e.g., New York Chamber of Commerce and Industry). The Seattle
Chamber of Commerce hosts foreign buyers interested in doing
business in its city, while the San Francisco Chamber of Com-
merce cooperates with the Department of Commerce in supporting
selected foreign buyer missions. Similarly, port authorities
within this country offer assistance on an informal basis to
visiting businessmen. They arrange appointments on request.

The World Trade Centers, of which there are 17 in this
country, offer more elaborate services, including hosting
foreign buyer missions and providing meeting space. However,
port authorities and World Trade Centers are concerned equally
with export and import trade and do not generally make special
efforts to encourage foreign buyers. As in the case of state
development agencies, local chambers of commerce are limited to
promotion of local firms on an informal basis. These organi-
zations generally do not charge a fee for their services.

Assistance in meeting foreign buyers interested in certain
product areas is provided to some extent by trade and industry
associations in the United States. Some of these assoclatlons
have "sister" or counterpart associations abroad that help in
directing foreign buyers to relevant U.S. suppliers. The number
of trade and industry associations which focus particularly on
foreign buyers is not known, but it is apparent that only the
larger associations have adequate staff and resources to do so.

Several of the most active domestic trade show organizers,
including certain industry associations and professional
exhibition management firms, typically seek foreign buyer
attendance at their shows and undertake active overseas pro-
motional campaigns to attract them. Sources such as sister
associations and AmChams abroad, airlines, credit card companies
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with foreign offices, travel agencies, and foreign trade jour-
nals are utilized in these efforts. For example, the Overseas
Automotive Club distributed 12,000 invitations to over 70 coun-
tries in order to publicize its 1976 trade show, which was
attended by 600 foreign buyers. Some trade shows, such as one
of the annual shows of the Men's, Boys' and Western Apparel
Club of Denver, Colorado, focus specifically on overseas markets.
This show has included, to date, representation from 11 foreign
countries. Trade associations may provide services for foreign
buyers, such as arranging hotel accommodations, "matchmaking"
between suppliers and buyers, and providing receptions at no
charge to the buyers, as in the case of the overseas Automotive
Club show.

Two other sources of assistance to foreign buyers are

United States banks and travel agents abroad. Banks occasionally
provide assistance in arranging appointments whén requested by
correspondent banks abroad (e.g., the Wachovia Bank and Trust

of North Carolina), or as a by-product of their reverse invest-
ment program (e.g., Commerce Union Bank of Nashville, Tennessee).
However, these services tend to be reactive in nature and are
performed only on an informal basis. There is no charge for them.

Occasionally, foreign travel agents with offices in the
United States will arrange for tour groups of businessmen to
visit specific trade shows or firms in this country. 1In arrang-
ing these tours, they often utilize the Foreign Service posts
to identify appropriate firms. However, these tours are usually
available only to businessmen in the industrialized countries,
and such arrangements are by no means universal even there.

Additional alternatives for U.S. firms wanting to meet
visiting foreign buyers include foreign-sponsored buying missions
(e.g., Japan}, and symposia sponsored by international insti-
tutions.

III. Conclusions

It appears that the FBP fills a gap in alternative services
in three areas: (1) complete low-cost advertising coverage of
all global markets with respect to encouragement of attendance
at domestic trade shows; (2) accessibility of Foreign Service
posts to all foreign businessmen; and (3) encouragement to U.S.
industry, through domestic trade show sponsorship, to provide
adequate facilities for international buyers and thereby en-
courage them to visit the United States.

Services offered through the Foreign Buyers Program do not
appear to be competing with or duplicating those offered by
alternative sources. State and local development agencies are
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limited to promotion of trade within the jurisdictions which
they represent, and trade and industry associations only cover
their particular product line. On the other hand, the Foreign
Buyers Program can channel foreign buyer requests in any product
area to all U.S. firms and regions. Further, by virtue of the
large network of U.S. Foreign Service posts abroad, the U.S.
business community gains access to a larger foreign market than
is available through alternative sources. For example, many of
the state and local development offices are located in Brussels
and Tokyo, limiting the number and nationality of foreign
buyers.

Trade and industry associations are limited by budget and
facilities with respect to international publicity for their
domestic shows, while the FBP can utilize the entire global
network of Foreign Service posts to promote sponsored shows.
Furthermore, non-sponsored trade shows are concerned principally
with immediate sales and therefore concentrate their promotional-
sponsored efforts in this country. In contrast, within the
Foreign Buyers Program, focus of trade shows is concentrated on -
attracting foreign buyers to the United States.

In its domestic trade show program, the FBP concentrates
on providing a full range of services designed to enhance the
attractiveness of the show to the international buyer. Organ-
izers of trade shows not sponsored by FBP often do not provide
an -international business center or staff to assist the foreign
businessman, while those that do actively seek foreign buyers
generally welcome the added support that comes from FBP spon-
sorship and work with the Program to maximize foreign buyer
attendance. Many firms indicated a need for meeting foreign
businessmen in the United States, but were largely unaware of
any avenues to promote such contacts. None were aware of pri-
vate sources, but those who had contact with the FBP were
favorably impressed.

It appears that, despite the expressed need of U.S. firms
for foreign buyer services, they could not be provided eco-
nomically by alternative sources, which are very limited.
Because most trips are made on an individual basis, the cost
involved in researching these trips would be excessive for the
private sector. Further, no private organization has access
to the international market research and promotion facilities
available to the U.S. Government and could not obtain them on
an economical basis.
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CHAPTER 4

PROFILE OF U.S. EXPORTER UNIVERSE: DISTRIBUTION OF
ACTUAL AND POTENTIAL EXPORTERS BY SIZE OF COMPANY,
INDUSTRY CATEGORY AND GEOGRAPHIC LOCATION

Introduction

In providing export services, the Industry and Trade
Administration (ITA) must determine who its principal
clients should be and where they are most likely to be

found. Up to the present time, ITA has never had an
accurate count of the number of actual and potential

export firms in the United States what would logically
represent a target audience for its export assistance
activities. Also lacking has been reliable data on the
types of firms in the target universe; their capabilities to
finance and maintain a viable export operation over the long
run; and the extent to which they would need and could effec-
tively use the ITA's assistance in improving their export per-
formance.

The purpose of this study is to attempt to get a better handle
on the nature and extent of the U.S. exporter universe in these
respects, so that ITA can better target its efforts on those
companies which (a) are most in need of assistance to fully
realize their export potential; (b) have the best chance to
export competitively; (¢) can make the best use of Government
services; and (d) whose involvement in exporting would most
benefit the U.S. economy.

Initially, the emphasis will be on quantifying and categorizing
the target company universe--i.e., attempting to determine:

e how many manufacturers there are in total

e how many are already exporting

o how many have the potential Eo‘export

e how many.are small, medium, and large

e where they are concentrated geographically

e in what industries they are concentrated

e combinations of the above (e.g., how many smalln

manufacturers or exporters produce food
processing equipment in Illinois)
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The relevant variables to be examined include company size,
geographical location, industry category, and factor inten=-
sity (e.g., labor, capital and technology).

In a later study to follow this one, the goal will be to
identify, profile and list individual companies falling within
the categories herein analyzed. Depending, then, on the over-
all company strategy ITA adopts to achieve its export assis-
tance objectives--e.g., primary focus on small companies per
se; on small companies in particular industry categories,
etc.-~it will be in a better position to direct its activities
to the most appropriate target companies.

The data for this study came primarily from the Census
Bureau's 1972 Census of Manufacturers and its Survey of the
Origin of Exports of Manufacturing Establishments in 1972.
More recent data from Census were not available at the time
this study was prepared. However, Census conducted a new
"Exporter Origin Survey" in 1977 to update the earlier one,
and the findings should be available in the spring of 1978.
The new study will also provide more extensive and refined
data on the exporter universe than the 1972 report, pursuant
to special data requests made by ITA. When this new report
is received, the material in this chapter will be updated to
1976 and the conclusions reexamined.

I. Major Findings
A. Number of Total U.S. Manufacturers

As of 1972, there were some 252,000 firms in SIC 22-39,
the industry categories comprising the manufacturing
sector (except for food and tobacco manufactures--SIC 20
and 2l1--for which the Department of Agriculture has
responsibility for export promotion). The 252,000 manu-
facturing companies included in this study operated a
total of 284,000 manufacturing establishments in- 1972.

B. Number of Actual U.S. Exporter-Manufacturers

Roughly 30,000 firms--nearly 12 percent of U.S. manu-
facturers in SIC 22-39=--are believed to be involved in
exporting on a more or less regular basis (see Table 1
attached). This figure is by no means certain, since
there has never been an official U.S. census of actual
exporters. It does, however, take into account findings
of prior official and private surveys (particularly one
published in 1977 by the Computer Science Corporation
in its Feasibility Study for the Exporter/Agent Infor-
mation System), as well as numbers contained in various
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listings and directories of exporters, including our
own AITR (American International Traders.Register). A
more reliable estimate may be possible once the Census
Bureau's new Exporter Origin survey (partially financed
by ITA) is completed, in early 1978.

C. Number of Potential U.S. Exporter-Manufacturers

Approximately 18,000 manufacturers not now exporting
are probably capable of exporting fairly regularly

(see Table 2 attached). Of these "export-capable"”
companies, roughly 60 percent (some 10,800 firms) could
probably be induced to give exporting a try if properly
appealed to and assisted. The remaining 40 percent
(7,200 firms), while presumably export capable, would
probably resist such appeals and remain indifferent to
exporting.

These are educated guestimates at best. They presume
that non-exporters are capable of exporting (although
not necessarily interested} if, in the first instance,
they meet certain minimum criteria as to financial and
supply capabilities and product competitiveness.
Interest in exporting goes beyond mere capability, and
Is more a function of attitudes and perceptions of
management than of ability to meet orders and sell com-
petitively.

Both are nearly impossible to quantify without looking
at individual firms on a company-by-company basis.
(This is the subject of phase two of the study.) For
purposes of the present study, the initial gross esti-
mates of potential exporters necessarily had to rely on
various presomptive measures of export capability, such
as company size, industry category, and proportion of
firms already exporting by industry. The export interest
factor of 60 percent of export-capable firms was based
on prior surveys of exporters and non-exporters in
selected communities (see Bibliography for detailed
listing).

D. Number of Non-export-capable U.S. Manufacturers

Of the total of 252,000 U.S. manufacturers in SIC 22-39,
roughly 80 percent are probably incapable of exporting
competitively. (See Table 2.) This, too, is an arbitrary
figure and should certainly be substantiated before any
firms are categorically written off as unable to be helped.
Basically, firms in this category are those which do not
meet the minimum size, competitiveness and industry
criteria noted above.
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E. Size Distribution of U.S. Manufacturing Sector and

ExEorters

Data on manufacturers is presented in two sections: the
first deals with "firms"; the second with "establish-
ments.” (A "firm" can consist of one or more "estab-
lishments.”) Several factors make it necessary to con-
sider both sets of statistics. One reason for presenting
establishment data is that Census Bureau data on exports,
for example, is available only on an establishment basis.
An important reason for presenting statistics on firms
is that most of ITA's contacts with industry are with
management at a company's headquarters, rather than with
production managers at the plant or establishment level.

One difficulty encountered in attempting to arrive at
estimates of the number of small, medium, and large
companies engaged in exporting involves the absence of
a commonly accepted definition of small, medium, and
large. Obviously, the absolute number of "small export-
ers," as well as the proportion of "small" companies
~engaged in exporting, is dependent upon the rather
arbitrary placement of a line between "small" and
"medium." These problems of defining size correspond
to the problems of measuring size. Among the various
measures of firm size are:

-= Number of employees

-~ Number of production workers

~= Value of shipments

-- Value of shipments per employee

-~ Value of shipments per production worker
== Value added by manufacture

-- Value added per employee

-= Value added per production worker

-= Net worth

In comparing one industry with another, all of the above
variables can be used. In addition, measures such as
the number of establishments or firms, number of employ-
ees per establishment, value added per company, etc.,
may be helpful.

Since the results of this study will be used for various
purposes, most of the calculations and tabulations will
utilize different measures of size. The measures used
will be those judged to be the most appropriate for the
requirements of the study. To date, number of employees
has been the measure of size most often used.
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As regards size labels, the choice of categories is sure
to meet with disagreement from some quarters. However,
labels are necessary, and the following tentative deline-~
ation of size categories will be used:

Very small - less than 10 émployees
Small - 10 to 99 employees
Medium - 100 to 999 employees

. Large = 1000 or more employees

The cateébries and labels are subject to change as
conditions warrant.

1.

Size Distribution of Manufacturing Firms

Less than 1 percent\of all manufacturing firms

in SIC 22-39 employ 1000 or more workers. These
1900-0dd "large" companies account for an esti-
mated 65 percent of the manufacturing work force
(scattered throughout establishments of all size
categories), and approximately 70 percent of

sales of manufactured goods. (See Table 3 attached.)

Firms in the medium-size group (those with 100

999 workers) number approximately 16,000, more than
6 percent of all companies in SIC 22-39,

These enterprises employ about 19 percent of the
manufacturing work force, and account for 17 per-
cent of total output,

Nearly 93,000 firms can be considered small.
These companies, with 10 to 99 employees, account
for about 37 percent of all manufacturing firms.
They employ between 13 and 14 percent of the
manufacturing work force, and contribute approxi-
mately 1l percent of sales of manufactures.

More than half of all U.S. manufacturing firms
are in the very small category, employing less
than 10 workers. These enterprises account for
about 2 percent of production of manufactures,
and employ less than 3 percent of the workers
in manufacturing.

Size Distribution of Manufacturing Establishments

Of the total 284,000 manufacturing establishments
in SIC 22-39, only some 2,000 can be considered
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large, i.e., with more than 1,000 employees
(see Table 4 attached). These units, while
representing less than 1 percent of all manu-
facturing plants, provide employment for about
30 percent of the manufacturing work force,
account for 38 percent of the total manufactur-
ing output, and probably account for about 60
percent of U.S. exports of manufactures.

-~ Establishments in the medium, 100-999, employee
group provide jobs for over 45 percent of the
country's workers in manufacturing, and account
for about 10 percent of the manufacturing plants
in SIC 22-39., These establishments account for
over 42 percent of all manufacturing output, and
probably contribute about 30 percent of U.S.
exports of manufactures.

-— Units in the small, 10-99, employee group, which
constitute almost 38 percent of the country's
manufacturing establishments, employ 21.4 per-
cent of the workers in manufacturing, account for
17 percent of manufacturing production, and prob-
ably contribute about 8 percent of U.S. exports
of manufactured goods.

-- The ve small size establishments, those with
less Eﬁan 10 employees, account for more than
half of the plants but less than 3 percent of the
workers in manufacturing. These units account
for 2.4 percent of U.S. production of manu-
factured goods, and probably contribute about 1
percent of U.S. exports of these products.

3. Size Distribution of Exporters

To date, there have been no scientific samplings
taken of the U.S. manufacturing or exporting com-
munity to quantify U.S. exporters based on size.
Hopefully, the Census Bureau's new Export Origin
Survey will elicit such information. In the mean-
time, only guestimates are possible,

Previous studies for ITA have traditionally estimated
the number of U.S. manufacturing firms which export
at approximately 20,000 exporters. 1In light of the
CSC-based total of 30,000 exporters, these prior
estimates appear rather conservative.
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Using the CSC-based total, as well as information
from several surveys on the distribution of expor-
ters by size in selected communities or regions,
the following breakdowns appear reasonable (see
Table 5 attached):

-~ Although more than half of all manufacturing
firms employ less than 10 people, only an esti-
mated 14 percent of the exporters in SIC 22-39
are of this very small size.

-- Some 37 percent of all manufacturing firms are
in the small category of 10-%9 employees,
while approximately 56 percent of the exporters
are estimated to be in this group.

-~ Medium-size companies with 100-999 employees,
accounting for approximately 6.4 percent of all
manufactures, constitute an estimated 26 percent
of the exporting firms.

-- Enterprises in the largest size category, 1000
or more employees, account for less than 1 per-
cent of all manufacturing companies, but con-
stitute about 5 percent of exporting firms.

4., Value of Exports by Size of Firm

No data are currently available to provide a precise
distribution of the value of exports by size of the
firm. An estimated distribution is shown in Table 5
attached.

Firms in the largest size category (over 1,000
employees) account for 70 percent of the country's

total shipments of manufactures. Since such large firms
tend to export more per company than smaller size
firms-~e.g., $18 million average exports per large

firm, compared with only $7,000 per smallest-size
firm--it can be assumed that the 1,900 large firms
probably account for over 80-85 percent of total U.S.
exports for SIC 22-39.

Medium-size firms (100~-999 employees) account for

I7 percent of shipments of manufactures, but in

view of the relatively smaller average exports per
firm as size of firm declines, such firms probably
account for about 13 percent of the total value of
SIC 22-39 exports. Small and vexy spall companies
probably contribute only about 3 percent and 0.1 per-
cent, respectively, of the value of U.S. exports in
SIC 22-39.
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By implication, then, about 9,100 firms with over
99 employees (less than 4 percent of total U.S.
manufacturing firms) account for more than 95 per-
cent of total U.S. exports of manufactured goods;
while the remaining 96 percent of the country's
manufacturers contribute less than 5 percent of the
country’s exports in the relevant SIC categories.

When the largest-size category is broken down into
its component size groups, the concentration of
exports in the largest firms is clearly evident.
Companies with 10,000 or more employees (an esti-
mated 250 exporters, out of approximately 300
companies) account for approximately 69 percent of
U.S. exports of manufactured goods., Firms with
5,000 or more employees (about 450 exporters out of
approximately 550 companies) contribute some 76 per-
cent of the country's exports in SIC 22-39. Those
enterprises with at least 2,500 employees (about 750
exporters, out of some 950 companies) can claim
approximately 80 percent of these exports. Using
the same method of. estimation, it appears valid to
state that the 100 largest exporters (approximately
those firms with 25,000 or more employees) account
for more than half the value of U,S. exports of
manufactured goods.

The last two rows in Table 5 are particularly sig-
nificant in terms of future targeting of export
promotion programs by size of firm, and the effect
upon the U.S. balance of payments. There would
appear to be a dramatic difference in effect if,
for example, the 3,200 medium-size firms that are
potential exporters—-each averaging $508,000 in
exports per firm--were induced to export, rather
than 3,200 small companies whose average exports
per firm are only $53,000. The medium-size compa-
nies would provide revenues surpassing $1.6 billion,
while the small firms could furnish only about one-
tenth that amount ($170,000).

5. " Export Propensity by Size of Firm

Previous surveys have demonstrated that, as the size
of a firm increases, the tendency to export also
increases. Therefore, the larger employment size
categories are likely to have relatively larger
proportions of exporting companies than the smaller
sized companies. As shown in Table 6 attached, only
about 3 percent of the firms in the smallest size
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category are exporters; compared with an estimated
74 percent of the companies in the largest size
category; 48 percent in the medium size category;

and 18 percent of the small-size firms.

A statistical test (known as Spearman’s rho)l/ was
applied to the data to determine if there is a re-
lationship between firm size and both the value of
an industry‘'s exports and the proportion of firms

in the industry which export. The variables selected
as measures of firm size within an industry were
proportion of large units, employment in large umits,
and value added in large units.

Table 7 attached indicates the results of this test
as performed for all industries and for the major
manufacturing.industries, with the resource extrac-
tive industries excluded.

The results show that there is a strong relationship
between the selected measures of firm size and the
value of an industry's exports and the proportion .
of firms in an industry which export. This relation-
ship becomes even stronger if resource extractive
industries are excluded from the calculations. Thus,
those industries in which a large proportion of
employment and value added is concentrated in large
plants are also those with the highest exports:ship-
ments ratios. This fact is highly relevant to any
discussion of "small company targeting," since it
attaches great weight to the importance of firm size
as a factor in exporting.

Although the available data are not conclusive, it
appears that there is little difference in the pro-
portion of production exported among firms in dif-
ferent size categories. In other words, although
size affects whether or not a firm exports, it seems
to have no bearing on the portion of production
exported. A small export firm is as likely as a
large one to export half of its production.

Spearman's rho measures co-variance, or concordance be-
tween two variables, thus allowing tentative conclusions

as to whether or not some relationship exists between the
two variables. The test does not measure causality; nor
does it provide a conclusion as to whether largeness

causes exporting. Rho can vary from 1.0 to -1.0. The
greater the absolute value, the stronger the relationship.
A negative value indicates that the relationship is inverse.
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F. Geographic Origin of U.S. Manufacturers and
Manufactured Exports

More than two-thirds (71%) of all U.S. manufacturing
establishments are located in only four regions of the
country -- the Mid-Atlantic (23%), East North Central
(20%), Pacific (15%) and South Atlantic (13%). (See
Table 8 attached.) These include the major industrial
areas of New York, New Jersey, Pennsylvania, Ohio,
Indiana, Illinois, Michigan, Wisconsin, California,
Florida, North Carlina and Georgia, among others.

The remaining 29% of U.S. establishments are spread
fairly evenly among the New England (8%), West South
Central (7%), West North Central (6%) and East South
Central (5%) regions, except for the Mountain states,
which have only 3% of the total.

1. Location of Manufacturers, by size of
" Establishiment

a. Large establishments (1,000 or more
employees), by location

The greatest single concentration of the
largest manufacturing establishments is in
the East North Central region. Some 32% of
all such plants are located there. Other
significant concentrations are within the
eastern seaboard -- the Mid-Atlantic (18%)
and South Atlantic (15%) regions. These
three regions account for nearlv 1,300 (65%)
of the 2,000 large establishments in the U.S.
The remaining 740 large establishments are
evenly distributed in other regions of the
country, with the exception of the Mountain
states, where only 2% of all large establish-
ments are located.

The Pacific region is the only region which

has fewer large establishments than would be
expected. This region, whichcontains 15 percent
of all U.S. manufacturing establishments, con-
tains only 8 percent of the largest establishments.

b. Medium-gize establishments (100-999) employees,
by location

Establishments in the 100-999 employee group are
also more likely to be found in the East North
Central, Mid-Atlantic and South Atlantic regions.
These states account for 59 percent of all
plants in this size category.
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The distribution of the remaining establishments
is even, with the aforementioned exception of
the Mountain States. Here again, the Pacific
States contain fewer medium-size establishments
(10%) than would be expected from the overall
average of all establishments (15%).

c. Small establishments (10-99 employees), by
location

The Mid-Atlantic region has nearly 26 percent

of the establishments in this category, followed
by the East North Central states with almost

22 percent. The Pacific and South Atlantic
regions together account for another quarter of
all small manufacturing plants. The smallest
numbers of plants in this size category are

to ‘be found in the East South Central (4%),

West South Central (Arkansas, Oklahoma, Louisiana,
Texas - slightly over 6%), and Mountain (almost
3%) regions.

d. Very small establishments (under 10 employees),
by location

Nearly 70 percent of all very small manufacturing
establishments are located in four regions: the
Mid-Atlantic (23%), East North Central (20%),
Pacific (16%), and South Atlantic (14%) regions.
The smallest number of very small plants are in
the East South Central (5%) ‘and Mountain (7%)
states.

2. Origin of Exports of Manufactures

The majority (64%) of the $33 billion in manufactures
exported in 1972 (SIC 22-39) originated in the Mid-
Atlantic ($6.2 billion), East North Central ($10.6
billion) and Pacific ($4.2 billion) states. (See Table 8
attached.) The South Atlantic (9.7 %) has the largest
share of manufactures exported of the remaining regions.
The other regions range from 4-7% of the exports,

except for the sparsely populated Mountain states,

which produced only 1.8 percent of the value of manu-
factured exports.
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3. Export Propensity, by Location

A region's export propensity can be measured by the
proportion of its total production that is exported,

or its exports:total shipments ratio. The regions

with the largest proportion of shipments exported

are the Pacific (6.5%), New England (6.1%), and

East North Central (5.6%) states. (See Table 9 attached.)

Four of the remaining regions export 5 percent of
"their total shipments. However, the South Atlantic
and East South Central states have export:shipment
ratios of only 4 percent.

The regional distribution by size of firm is not

an important indicator of a region's export pro-
pensity. Table 10 attached demonstrates the results
of statistical tests of the relationship between a
region's exports:total shipments ratio and various
measures of establishment size and technological
intensity. The fact that no relationship was found
to exist between a region's exports:total shipments
ratio and the percentage of large firms in that
region is somewhat surprising, due to the strong
relationship between firm size and industry exports
reflected in other parts of this study.

0f all the variables tested for export propensity,
the technological intensity of establishments in
the region shows the highest correlation. It is
inconsequential whether such establishments are
large or small, only that they be in one of the
industries designated technologically intensive.

4. Direct Export Emplovment, by Location

More than half (62%) of the estimated 740,000 direct
export workers in 1972 were in the Middle Atlantic

(19%), East North Central (31%), and Pacific (12%)
states. (See Table 9 attached.) The remaining 38%

of direct export employment is widely distributed,

with the fewest export workers in the East South

Central (4.3%) and Mountain (1.9%) states. The New
England and South Atlantic regions each has approximately
9% of export workers, compared to the West North Central
and West South Central regions, which have 6% each.

163



367

The Pacific, New England and Fast North Central
regions are the only regions in which the proportion
of direct export workers exceeds 5 percent of all
manufacturing workers. The other regions' pro-
portion is approximately 4 percent, with the excep-
tion of the South Atlantic and East South Central
states, where the proportion is less than 3 percent.

Industry Distribution of U.S. Manufacturers and
Exporters

1. Distribution of Manufacturers by Industry

The five industries having the greatest absolute
numbers of companies are: Apparel (SIC 23), Lumber/
Wood (SIC 24), Printing (SIC 27), Fabricated

Metals (SIC 34), and Nonelectrical Machinery

(SIC 35). (See Tables 1 and 11 attached.)

Together, these industries account for 62 percent
of all U.S. manufacturing firms and an estimated 42
percent of active U.S. manufacturer-exporters.

These five industries provide employment for roughly
39 percent of all production workers; contribute 34
percent of value added by manufacture; and account
for 34 percent of total U.S. exports in SIC 22-39.

Five other industries, namely Chemicals (SIC 28),
Petroleum Refining (SIC 29), Primary Metals (SIC 33),
Electrical Machinery (SIC 36), and Transport (SIC 37),
while accounting for only 13 percent of all manu-
facturing firms, provide jobs for 32 percent of the
country's production workers; contribute approxi-
mately 41 percent of the value added by manufacture;
and supply the majority (53%) of total U.S. manu-
factured exports.

a. Large establishments (1,000 or more
emplovees), by industry

The majority of the Nation's 2,000 large manu-
facturing establishments (67%) are concentrated

in the Chemical (SIC 28), Primary Metals (SIC 33),
Fabricated Metals (SIC 34), Nonelectrical Machinery
(SIC 35), Electrical Machinery (SIC 36) and Transportation
(SIC 37) industries. (See Table 11 attached.) Accord-
ing to the 1972 Census of Manufactures, the

1,350 large establishments In these six indus-~

tries also account for 24 percent (3.9 million)

of the total U.S. manufacturing work force, and

80 percent of all workers employed by large
establishments. Census Bureau estimates state
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that, between 1972 and 1974, the employment
within these six industries increased 7.5 per-
cent, while employment within the other SIC
industries declined more than 10 percent.

The remaining 650 large establishments are
relatively well distributed among all the
industries, except for Petroleum (SIC 29) and
Leather (SIC 31), the two industries with the
fewest establishments of any size, and the
Lumber Industry (SIC 24), which is heavily com-
prised of very small establishments (69%).

All six of these industries with relatively
heavy concentrations of large establish-

ments are highly capital intensive, with an
advanced level of mechanization and high value
added per employee. With the exception of the
Electrical Machinery industry, large establish-
ments represent a relatively significant portion
of the technologically intensive industries

(SIC 35-37).

This is also true for the Primary Metals indus-
try. Within the six industries, the major
portion of each industry's employment and pro-
duction is also accounted for by the large
establishments; for example, in SIC 37 (Trans-
portation), the 296 large establishments in

that industry (3.4 percent of the industry's
total establishments) account for 72 percent of
its employment and 80 percent of its total value
added.

b. Medium-size establishments (100-999
employees), by industrvy

Nearly one-half of the Nation's medium-size
establishments (47 percent, or 13,350 estab-
lishments) are located in the Textile, Apparel,
Fabricated Metals, Nonelectrical Machinery, and
Electrical Machinery industries (SIC 22, 23, 34,
35 and 36). These 13,350 establishments employ
3.6 million people, or 23 percent of the total
U.S. manufacturing work force, and 51 percent of
the workers in medium-~size establishments.

The remaining 15,085 establishments are evenly

distributed among all industries other than the
aforementioned Petroleum (SIC 29) and Leather
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(SIC 31) industries and the Instruments indus-
try (SIC 38), which also has very few estab-
lishments of any size in it.

Establishments of 100-999 employees are the
primary source of employment in the Textile,
Apparel, Paper and Leather industries (SIC 22,
23, 26 and 31). More than 60 percent of each
of these industries' employment and value of
shipments is accounted for by medium-size
establishments.

c. Small establishments (10-99 employees), by
industry,

More than half of all small establishments (64
percent, or 68,100 establishments) are concen-
trated in the Apparel, Lumber, Printing, Stone,
Fabricated Metals and Nonelectrical Machinery
industries (SIC 23, 24, 27, 32, 34 and 35).
These 68,100 establishments employ 2.3 million
people, or 68 percent of all workers employed
by small establishments, and 14 percent of the
U.S. manufacturing work force.

The distribution of the remaining 36 percent of
small establishments is for the most part evenly’
spread, except for the sparsely populated Pet-
roleum (SIC 29), Leather (SIC 31), and Instru-
ments (SIC 38) industries.

d. Very small establishments (1-3 employees) ,
by industry

The distribution of very small establishments

is concentrated in four industries--Lumber,
Printing, Fabricated Metals, and Nonelectrical
Machinery (SIC 24, 27, 34 and 35). More than
88,000 very small establishments, 60 percent of
all the very small establishments and 30 percent
of all U.S. manufacturing establishments, are
within these four industries. However, these
88,000 establishments employ only 270,000 people,
or less than 2 percent of the total U.S. manu-
facturing work force.

These four industries and one other, the Instru-
ments industry (SIC 38), are the industries in
which the majority of the producers making up.
the industry are very small establishments.
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The distribution of the remaining very small
establishments--40 percent, or 58,740--is quite
varied. The largest number are in the Stone
(SIC 32) and Apparel (SIC 23) industries and
the Miscellaneous group (SIC 39). The Apparel
industry--with 4,800 very small establishments
and 31,000 employeés; 6 percent of all very
small establishments and 6 percent of all very
small establishment employment--represents the
largest industry group not covered above. The
Petroleum (SIC 29) and Leather (SIC 31) indus-
tries--with 1,200 and 1,000 establishments,
respectively, and with 4,100 employees each,
less than 1 percent of very small establishment
employment--are the smallest industries.

2. Industry Distribution of U.S. Exporters and
Exports -

The estimated distribution of exporters is based
primarily upon a survey of manufacturers published
in May 1977 by the Computer Science Corporation

(see Bibliography and Table 1 attached). The indus-
try with the largest absolute number of exporters is
SIC 35, Nonelectrical Machinery, in which 7,400
companies (nearly 25 percent of the total number of
exporting manufacturers) are exporting. Electrical
Machinery, with 3,200 exporters, and Fabricated
Metals, with some 3,100 exporters, are the next
largest industries in terms of number of exporters.
(The relatively high estimated number of exporters
in Fabricated Metals disguises the rather low par-
ticipation rate of approximately 12 percent (see a.
below) .

In absolute terms, Printing has the lowest number of
exporters--approximately 200-~followed by Petroleum
(250) and Leather (400). Since, however, the latter
two industries are also the smallest in number of
companies, the export participation rates for these
two industries is relatively high--approximately 20
and 15 percent, respectively.

a. Exporter participation rates within industries

The industry with the largest proportion of firms
exporting is SIC 38, Instruments, in which it

is estimated that slightly more than half

of all companies are active exporters. (See
Table 12 attached.) In percentage of

firms exporting, this industry is followed by
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SIC 36, Electrical Machinery, with an esti-
mated 32 percent of its firms exporting, and
SIC 28, Chemicals, with some 28 percent export-
ing.

The industries with the smallest percentage of

firms exporting are Printing, with less than 1
percent actively exporting, and Lumber, with

less than 3 percent., Apparel, Furniture, and

Stone, Clay and Glass are the three remaining
industries with export participation rates

lower than 10 percent. (See attached Tables 1 and 12
for a breakdown of the estimated exporter par-
ticipation rates by SiC.)

b. Distribution of exports by industry

There is a wide variation in value of exports

on an industry basis. (See Table 11 attached.)
The leading industries according to this measure
are SIC 37, Transportation Equipment, and SIC 35,
Nonelectrical Machinery, each with over $7.8
billion worth of exports in 1972 (source: 1972
Origin of Exports). These industries are followed
y SIC , Chemicals (nearly $3.8 billion):

SIC 36, Electrical Machinery ($3.3 billion); and
SIC 38, Instruments ($1.5 billion).

The smallest amounts of exports in 1972 origi-
nated in SIC 25, Furniture and Fixtures ($52
million), and SIC 31, Leather ($104 million).
These are two of the smallest industries in
terms of total sales, so the rather low export
figures are not unusual. Two additional indus-
tries with rather low export totals are SIC 23,
Apparel (under $300 million), and SIC 27,
Printing ‘(under $350 million).

¢. Export propensity, by industry

The leading industries in terms of proportion
of shipments exported are: SIC 35, Nonelec-
trical Machinery (12.4%); SIC 38, Instruments
(11.1%); SIC 37, Transportation (8.1%); SIC 28,
Chemicals (6.5%); and SIC 36, Electrical
Machinery (6.2%). (See Table 12 attached.)

The industries with the smallest proportion of
exports to total shipments are: SIC 25, Purni-
ture (0.5%); SIC 23, Apparel (1.1%); and SIC 27,
Printing (1.2%).
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d. Direct export employment, by industry

Census estimates for 1972 state that the great-
est concentrations of direct export workers--
more than three-fourths (77%) of SIC 22-38
direct export employment--are in the following
leading industries: SIC 35, Nonelectrical
Machinery (28%); SIC 37, Transportation (19%);
SIC 36, Electrical Machinery (14%); SIC 28,
Chemicals (7%); and SIC 38, Instruments (5%).
(See Table 11 attached.)

Four of the remaining industries employ less
than 1 percent of all direct manufacturing
export workers. Three of these industries are
the labor-intensive SIC 23, Apparel; SIC 25,
Furniture; and SIC 31, Leather. The fourth
industry is SIC 29, Petroleum, a resource
extractive industry.

H. Technological Intensity, by Industry

The Census Bureau, in its 1972 Origin of Exports survey,
designated one group of industries as "technologically
intensive." These are the industries with' the heaviest
expenditures on research and development. Included in
this group are: SIC 28, Chemicals; SIC 35, Nonelec-
trical Machinery; SIC 36, Electrical Machinery; SIC 37,
Transportation; and SIC 38, Instruments.

These industries are also those for which exports con-~
stitute a higher-than-average portion of total shipments.
In addition, these industries tend to have a higher pro-
portion of exporters among total firms in the industry
than do non-technologically intensive industries. Table
12 attached demonstrates both of these characteristies,
as well as their interrelationship to the concentration
of employment in large manufacturing units.

1. Technological Intensity, bv Selected Exporting
Factors

Table 13 attached demonstrates the significant dif-
ferences between technology-intensive and non-
intensive industries as they bear on the export
sector. Although the technology-intensive industries
comprise only 29 percent of the country's manufac-
turing establishments, they provide 42 percent of

the manufacturing emplovment, 47 percent of ship-
ments, and 76 percent of value of manufacturing
exports.
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Of the country's approximately 284,000 total es-
tahlishments, approximately 72 percent of them are
in technologically nonintensive industries. Regard-
less of how large or small such establishments are,
there is prima facie evidence to suggest that the
majority of them probably do not produce inter-
nationally competitive products. Conversely, there
is reason to believe that technologically intensive
production, regardless of the size of the producer,
will probably be internationally competitive.

For example, in SIC 38, Instruments, a relatively
large proportion of the manufacturers in this
technologically intensive industry are small; yet
this industry has one of the highest export:total
shipments ratios of all. By comparison, a techno-
logically nonintensive industry such as SIC 33,
Primary Metals, while containing a high percentage
of large establishments, exports proportionally much
less than SIC 38.

II. Implications for Company Targeting

The two variables which appear to be most strongly related
to company involvement in exporting are the size of the firm
and the industry to which the firm belongs. Medium- and
large~size firms, taken together (i.e., those with 100 or
more employees), are estimated to be nearly 20 times more
likely to export than very small firms (those with less than
10 employees). One reason for this is that smaller firms are
less likely than larger firms to have some or all of the
factors instrumental to exporting successfully, such as the
production capacity to handle both domestic and foreign
markets; the financial capability to support exports; the
managerial capability to oversee the export operation; and
so on.

Industry category is also an important factor affecting the
export status of a firm, especially as it relates to product
competitiveness. For example, only 7 percent of the firms in
technologically nonintensive industries are active exporters,
versus an estimated 25 percent of the firms in technologically
intensive industries (SIC 28, 35~8). Additional firms in
technologically intensive industries export a total of 8.5
percent of product shipments; while companies in the remain-
ing industries export only 2.3 percent of shipments. In terms
of both proportion of firms exporting and proportion of output
exported, then, the technology-intensive industries are far
ahead of other industries. This finding is consistent with
product-cycle theories of international trade, ahd imply that
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export promotion resources would best be spent if targeted
on firms-—large or small--in technologically intensive
industries. .

One way to enhance the competitiveness of small firms, if
technology is indeed the key factor, is to broaden the dif-
fusion of technology to these companies. Local, regional,
and state development authorities and other agencies of the
Federal Government are the main vehicles for ensuring that
technological innovations become available to aid small
businesses.

It should be possible to identify industries in which a
sufficient number of small firms alreadi manufacture
technologically intensive and other products presumed most
likely to possess "export potential.”

The volume of exports from the country's nine regions is also
very strongly related to the number of technologically
intensive establishments in each of those regions. However,
there is no significant relationship between a region's
exports and either the number of large establishments (1,000
or more employees) or the number of establishments with 100
or more employees in that region. For example, the Pacific
region ranks eighth in number of establishments with 100 or
more employees; however, this region ranks second in terms
of proportion of establishments in technologically intensive
industries, and first in proportion of shipments exported.

Within industries, the size of a firm, as measured by the
number of employees and probably also by the value of ship-
ments, is perhaps the most important factor in determining
exporting/nonexporting status. There are probably more small
firms exporting in a technologically intensive industry such
a2s Instruments than there are in a technologically non-
intensive industry such as Apparel.

On a geographical basis, the exporter ratio appears to be
more a function of industry distribution, specifically the
proportion of firms in technologically intensive industries,
than of the size distribution of firms in that region.
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TABLE 1

ESTIMATED DISTRIBUTION OF EXPORTERS,
AND ADJUSTMENTS TO SURVEY RESULTS, BY SIC

(a) (B) () Y (E) (F)
. ; 50% Confi- PR
SIc Firms|Exptrs; 3 dence Limits|AITR|Expirs| %

et les 5,611| 915i16.3| 584-1,246 |1242] 900]16.0
Appiﬁel 21,949] 1,405] 6.4| 878-1,932 |1316{ 1,000 4.6
Lumg:r 31,935 2,651) 8.3} 1,005-4,279 {1177 900| 2.8
rarciture || 8.482| 806] s.5| ssi-1,154 | 76| eso0| 7.7
papii 3,956 669|16.9| 479-858 863| 650116.4
ricving | 39,894] 3,311] 8.3| 1,197-5,426 | 272 200% 0.5
checacate | 8,057] 3,303/ 41.0] 2,038-4,568 [3041] 2,300]28.5
Petrol. 1,236] 256/20.7| 180-332- - | 431 250l20.2
Rubggr 7,935| 2,174]27.4| 1,333-3,015 {1631] 1,200(15.1
Leaiier 2,699 599]22.2 273-926 507 400{14.8
Stona 13,043] 1,513{11.6| 691-2,335 |1541] 1,150 8.8
orimocats | 5.351]  963]is.o| e15-1,311 [1373] 1,000]18.7
Fabiitals 26,373| 5,960 22.6| 3,207-8,650 |a163] 3,100!11.8
Nonziec. 38,085|10,778| 28.3 | 6,817-14,777 [9815] 7,400'19.4
Elecvach |l 10,031 3,91239.0 | 2,448-5,387 |4248| 3,200 31.9
Traﬁ;port 7,548| 2,083 27.6 1,344-2,830 [1762] 1,300 17.2
s 5,269| 2,930{55.6| 1,913-3,946 [3594| 2,700 51.2
miseoi1. || 14,560| 3,684 25.3| 2,257-5,125 |2215| 1,700 11.7

TOTAL 252,014(47,911}19.0}27,900-68,098 }40C6% 30,000 11.9
SOURCES: See following page.

1/ The ranges shown in this column are the upper and lower
limits on the estimated number of exporters in each indus-

try.

exporters falls somewhere within these limits.
were calculated using the percentage results in Column C.
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NOTES TO TABLE 1

The adjustments to the SIC totals in Column C were based on a
comparison between the distribution of firms in the AITR
(Column E), which includes both exporters and firms interested
in exporting, and the CSC survey results (including both the
actual results shown in Column C and the lower confidence limit
in Column D). 1If an industry had significantly fewer AITR
listings than its exporter total in Column C, the figure in
Column C was adjusted downward to.approximately three-fourths
of the AITR total. The "corrected" totals are meant to elimi-
nate most, if not all, of those firms whose interest in export-
ing is limited to a merely passive, reactive attitude toward
orders from abroad.

The downward adjustments affected the SIC exporter totals for
all but 4 industries. The totals for the unaffected industries
have been rounded. In 8 industries, the downward adjustments
were made within the limits imposed by the 90 percent confi-
dence interval. In the 6 remaining industries, however, the
adjusted number of exporters fell below the minimum at 90 per-
cent confidence. 1In all but one of these cases, the adjusted
figure is only marginally lower than the 90 percent confidence
minimum. The lone exception is the total for the Printing
industry (SIC 27), which was drastically reduced to reflect the
low number of listings on the AITR. This industry is one in
which firms may export primarily on a passive, noncontinuous
basis.

SOURCES for Table 1l: 1972 Census of Manufactures (Column B):;
CSC survey results, Feasibility Study for the Exporter/Agent
Information System (May 1977) (Column C), calculated as
follows, derived from ITA's American International
Traders' Register (AITR) and Dun & Bradstreet American
Traders' Index (ATI):

li4 PRI + L6 p@ITR:j YarTr +[ -4 pp® + 6 pD&B] ! - Narrw

T
- TOT NTOT

where p = percentage of respondents exporting; M = mail survey:
T = telephone survey; Npyzpr = number of firms on AITR (Col. E):;
and Npor = total number of firms (Col. B)

Calculations using results of Column C, based on 90 percent con-

fidence limits (Column D); AITR records (June 1977) (Column E);
and Adjustments as described above (Column F).
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TABLE 2

ESTIMATED DISTRIBUTION OF EXPORTERS,
NONEXPORTERS, AND FIRMS INTERESTED IN EXPORTING

s Upper Lower

Firms Percent|| r1imit Limit

Manufacturers 252,000 100.0% 252,000 252,000

Exporters 30,000 11.9 68,100 27,900

Nonexporters 222,000 88.0 224,100 183,900
Export-capable 18,000 7.1
Capable & interested 10,800 4.2
Capable, not interestd 7,200 2.8

Not Export-capable 204,000 80.9

Total not interested 211,200 83.8

SOURCE: CSC, adjusted survey results.
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TABLE 3

CHARACTERISTICS OF U.S. MANUFACTURING FIRMS
- BY SIZE OF FIRM

Number of Employees
- - - 100-99 | over 999] Total
Firms 141,414 {92,700} 16,000 1,900 | 252,014
% of total firms 56% 37% 6% ©0.7% 1007
Employment (000) 492 | 2,132 3,116} 10,660 16,400
% of total employment 3% 13% 19% 65% 100%
Shipments ($ mill.) 12,711 [69,909|108,042 | 444,880 | 635,543
% of total shipments 2% 11% 17% 70% 100%
Exports ($ mill.) 30 900! 3,900: 25,200 30,030
% of total exports 0.1% 3% 13% 847, 100%

SOURCE: Derived from 1972 Census of Manufactures
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TABLE 4

BY SIZE OF ESTABLISHMENT

Establishments
% of total estabs

Employment (000)
% of total employment

Value Added ($ mill)
% of total value added

Shipments ($ mill)
% of total shipments

Value Added Per
Establishment ($000)

Value of Shipments
Per Estab. ($000)

% of U.8. Exports

-]

mber of

110, rees 4 Total

1~9 10-99 | 100~999: over 999 —
146,854 106,927| 28,835 1,999 |28L4,215
51.7% 37.6%| 10.0%, 7% 100%
410 3,519 TM2) 14,969 | 16,k00
2.9% 21.k%:  L5.4%. 30.3% 100%

i

8,210 55,889 13k,898.118,466 | 317,463
2.6% 17.6% . h2.5%; 37.3% 100%
15,378 108,810 270,826 :21:0,529 635,543
2.4% - 17.1%| L42.6%: 37.8% | 100%
56 523  L,7uk 59,263 | 1,117
105 1,08| 9,524 120,325 | 2,236
1% 8% 308, 60% | 9944

SOURCE: 1972 Census of Manufactures
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TABLE 5

DISTRIBUTION OF EXPORTS AND EXPORTERS OF MANUFACTURES, 1972

(By Size of Pirm)

Number of Employees in Firm
1-3 [ 10-39 [160-333Tover 933 otat
No., of Firms 141,414 92,700| 16,000 1,900 252,014
% of Total Firms 56.1% 36.8% 6.3% 0.7% 100%
No. of Exporters 4,242] 16,686 7,680 1,406 30,014
s of Total Exporters 14% 56% 26% 5% 100%
Fo. of Nonexporters 137,172 76,014 8,320 494 Jl220,000
$ of Total Nonexptrs 62% 34% 4% .23 100%
o. of Potential 4,200( 10,500( 3,200 114 18,074
Exporters (est.) |
Value of Exports 30 900 3,%00 25,200 30,030
($millions)
3 of Total Exports .1% 3% 13% 84% 100%
alue of Exports per 7 53 508 18,000 1,000
Firm ($000)
Value of Potential 30 556} 1,626 2,052 4,264
Exports, est. (Smil) i
o

SOURCES: Number of companies, estimated from 1972 Census of
Manufactures establishment data, and exporter distribution
estimated from National Federation of Independent Business~-

men, Export Information Survey (Oct.

other sources.
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TABLE 6_

)

Ratio of
Employment Exporters to
Size Exporters | Nonexporters | Total Firms |Total Firms
1-9 4,242 137,172 141,414 3%
10-99 16,686 76,014 92,700 18%
100~999 7,680 8,320 16,000 48%
over 999 1,406 494 1,900 74%
TOTAL 30,014 222,000 252,014 12%
SOURCE: 1972 Census of Manufactures

26-877 O - 78 - 25
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TABLE

CORRELATIONS BETWEEN FIRM, INDUSTRY SIZE
AND INTENSITY OF INVOLVEMENT IN EXPORTING

Proportion of Proportion of
Firms Exporting Production Exported
ant  at 17 (13)
Proportion of (17) .632%
Production
Exported (13) _ .863%
Proportion of (1) JTITTH . .L8s5#
Large
Units (13) STT5" 6794
Proportion of (1m) ST3# .S5T3#
Employment in :
Large Units (13) LTOT* .8oL*
Value Added (17) .680%  .soT#
per ‘
Employee (13) .555# .T25#
Value Added amn .698% . 596#
in
Large Units (13) . 860% .834*
Note: 1. Due to the unavailability of separate data for SIC 39,

The test us

these correlations could only be tested for SIC 22-38,
inclusive. The number (17) refers to testsinvolving
all of these industries. The number (13) refers to
tests in which resource extractive industries have been
eliminated. Those industries are: SIC 24, Lumber;
SIC 26, Paper; SIC 29, Petroleum; and SIC 33, Primary
Metals.

ed is Spearman's rho.
significant at the .01 level of significance.
significant at the .05 level of significance.

#
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TABLE §

BY SIZE

Size Breakdown of Total
U.S. Establishments
No. of % in Each Region
Estabs. % of Total over
Region in Region|US Estabs. | 1-9 |10-99/100-999 {999
ew England 21,630 B 7% 8% 8% 7%
d-Atlantic 64,916 23 - 21 26 20 18
.North Central 57,340 20 - 19 21 23 32
.North Central| 17,772 6 6 6 6 5
. Atlantic 36,810 13 % [ 16 15
-South Central| 14,536 5 5 .4 8 7
-South Central| 20,684 7 7 ;
untain 8,550 3 4 2
Pacific 41 977 15 . 16 15 10 8
TOTAL U.S. 284, 215 1009 51% 38% 10% 7%

SOURCE:

1972 Census of Manufactures
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TABLE 9

ORIGIN OF EXPORTS AND EXPORT EMPLOYMENT BY I-(.EGION

Exports Export
to % of Employ-
% of Total Export Total ment to
Export Total Ship- - - Employ- Export Total
Value u.s. ment . ment Employ~- Employ-
Region (§ Billion) Exports Ratio(%). (1,000) ment ment (%)
New England 2,2 6.7 6.1 68 ..9.2 5.4
Mid Atlantic 6.2 18.8 5.1 142 19.2 4.2
East North Central 10.6 32.2 5.6 231 31.2 5.3
. West North Central 1.9 5.8 4.9 46 6.2 4.8
South Atlantic 3.2 9.7 4.1 71 9.6 2.9
East South Central 1.6 4.9 4.1 ’ 32 4.3 2.8
' West South Central 2.4 7.3 5.0 46 6.2 4.4
‘Mountain .6 1.8 5.0 14 1.9 4.5
Pacific 4.2 12.8 6.5 90  12.2 5.3
TOTAL 32.9 100.0% 5.2% 740  100.0% 4.5

SOURCE: 1972 Census Manufactures

1972 Origin of Exports
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TABLE 10

CORRELATION OF EXPORTS:SHIPMENTS RATIO BY REGION

Variable Spearman rho
Percent Large Units -.404 (=)
Number of Tech-intensive Establishments .921  (.01)
% Employment in Tech-intensive Estabs. .862 (.01)
Large Tech-intensive Establishments .688 (.05)

as % of Large Establishments

lLarge Tech-intensive Establishments .379 (=)
as % of All Establishments

SOURCE: Adjusted from 1972 Census of Manufactures

NOTE: The numbers in () are levels of significance of each
test. The first and last variables appear to have no
relationship to the exports:shipments ratio from each’
region.

182



386

B

0RO~

* e s e e e e w4

LN W N - RN
N ol

. 03

BIPOAMMNOMODO N
. .
ONONONONO -

ot

8t
€Y
LE1
o1
414

000

Juaw’

~Aoydug
Jxodxy

%0°00T  00%°91
L'z 9y
8¢ €Sy
[ 3¢ 61L°T
1°01 199°%
11t 878°1
1°6 €6y'1
0L (1188 ¢
8¢ €29
Lt €z
g€ 819
6°0 ot
1 98
Y9 850‘1
6'¢C €€9
8z 9%
Ty 169
€8 0LET
8¢ €56
Juswm 000

-Koydugy Jusw

18301 -Aoydugy
Jo %

INTHAOTAWE 140dXE ANV SINOJX3

20°00T  TZL'SIE %866

1'2 69L°9
9°€ 085°01
9°21 66L°6€
L6 855°0¢
6°11 €9s'LE
$°8 9%6°92
9°¢ 8ST €T
0y 98521
6°0 L16°2
Lc €59°11
81 €6L'S
€701 €1%°2¢
%9 602°02
'y 190°€1
6°1 160°9
€€ 01’0t
€y 88%°¢c1
Le [1VAR 4 ¢
VA TIUOR S
18301 PopPPY

30%  entep

(INIWISITEVISA J0 3218 )
! SINGNIST'1AVLSE ONITMNIDVANNYH 40 NOTINYTIYISIA AWLSNANT

wANODO®
.
-~ ITAOM T
N =N

-

.
NO NGO ™ i -

SOAMNOmmNO®m N

83300y --uz W“

Y56°2€$ STZ 8T

zez't
0€s’ 1
et
962°¢
L74: 303
6Z%°1
06%*'1
60%
401
61¢
109
(st'e
8%¢
886
(49
99,
z61
€59

1¥30],  s8330dx7z

3o % 3o anymp

1t anavi

881°¢c1
186°s
208°‘s
LIXARA
z6L°0Y
(Y49 T4
T6L°9
$10°91
10T°¢
1% A4
910°¢
TY 1L
oty
8€0°9
[AXAL
856° €€
LI 4
€0z L

HCELK]
1e30]

8110dx3 jyo widyan 7761
§3anjdEJNUBH JO 8NSIIY) 4131

666°1 SCu'8T

(119
€L
9262
(444
89¢
o€l
161
s
9
v
(24
i
201
L9
1€
81
Ly
(ARt

000" 1
29A0

868

169

[AR 0 1
12t
859z
0L6°¢
€051
[ATAN |
99¢

[S7AN |
(474

(82°1
1wt
1891
%601
1191
8yy'e
1%0'z

666-001

126901

616y
0112
91z'¢
159y
X188
66€°C1
sor‘e
£98°9
CETAN |
€e1y
9L

9¢9‘y
€0z 21
€06°Z
Te6'¢c
9606
LA
0cz'e

66-01

B iedi 1104

v€8 99T "1v10J,

16
£11°¢e
801y
080°s
6EL' LT
970°¢1
£66° ¥
z99°¢L
T61°1
18L°¢
066
19¢'s
900°8z
18€°1
€ZL'y
€8z°¢z
668
66£4°1

6-1

|87y8 - jdiig Kq S8q8UI8Y JO ON

(9%
e
e
9¢
s€
e
4%
[4%
1€
o€
6z
2
Lz
9z

183



RELATIONSHIP OF INDUSTRY EXPORTS TO

387

TABLE 12

EMPLOYMENT IN LARGE UNITS AND EXPORT INVOLVEMENT

(Industries ranked by exports:shipments ratio)

Ratio of B
Exports to $ Empl, in % Firms
SIC Industry Shipments Lg. Estabs. Exporting
25 Furniture 5% 10.9% 7.7%
23 Apparel 1.1 5.7 4.6
27 Printing, Pub. 1.2 18.2 .5
29 Petroleum 1.4 30.5 20.2
31 Leather 1.8 3.4 14.8
32 Stone 2.0 13.6 8.8
22 Textiles 2.4 20.8 16.0-
33 Prim. Metals 2.5 51.1 18.7
30 Rubber/Plastic 2.7 25.6 15.1
34 Fab. Metals 3.1 17.9 11.8
26 Paper 3.3 16.0 16.4
24 Lumber 4.2 3.4 2.8
36 Elec. Machy * 6.2 48.4 31.9
28 Chemicals * 6.5 35.7 28.5
37 Transportation * 8.1 72.4 17.2
38 Instrumentation * 11.1 39.9 51.2
35 Nonelec. Machy * 12.4 32.4 19.4
* Indicates technology-intensive industry.
SOURCES: 1972 Origin of Exports (Column 1)
1972 Census_of Manufactures (Column 2)
CSC-based calculations (adjusted) (Column 3}
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TABLE 13

RELATIONSHIP OF TECHNOLOGICAL INTENSITY

TO SOME MAJOR VARIABLES

Manufacturing Industries

Technology-
Intensive

(SIC 28, 35-8)

Technology-
Nonintensive
(SIC 22-7, 29-34)

Establishments (units) 79,280 204,935
$ of Total Establishments 287, 72%
Large Establishments 1,100 899
(1000 or more empl.) 55% 457,
Employment (000) 6,719 9,681
% of Total Employment 419 597,
Value of Shipments ($m) 286,796 348,699
$ of Total Shipments 46 54

Value of Exports ($m) 24,249 7,453
% of Total Exports 76% 24%
8.5% 2,.3%

Exports:Shipments (%)

SOURCE: 1972 Origin of

Exports survey

1972 Census of Manufactures
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Appendix A

DESCRIPTION OF ITA EXPORT SERVICES

Export Stimulation Programs

e Media Campaigns are conducted through the facilities of
the Ad Council, utilizing the American business press
representing some 2,300 publications, to promote the
image of exporting as beneficial to participating firms
as well as the Nation

e "E" and "E Star" Awards are granted to firms that have
achieved outstanding export success as a means of demon-
strating to others, by example, the benefits of exporting (

® Domestic Publications describe services available in the
Department and elsewhere to assist firms in exporting

e Multiplier Activities enlist the support and cooperation
of appropriate private sector groups and firms, such as
banks, trade associations and so forth, in joint efforts
to stimulate interest in exporting and to counsel new
exporters

Export Counseling and Information Programs

® General Business Counseling Services provide orientation-
type information to companies interested in exporting and
in need of advice on how to proceed

e Seminars on how and where to export are sponsored Or Co=
hosted with private market organizations to stimulate
interest in and knowledge about exporting

® Country Specialist Counseling provides detailed advice
and guidance on how best to develop and take advantage
of commercial opportunities in individual countries

® International Marketing Information provides extensive
and in-depth published information and reports on market-
ing techniques, prospects, practices and conditions in
almost every country in the world

® Foreign Market Research provides detailed information on
export potential for specific U.S. products in key foreign
markets, much of it conducted on-the-spot by market research
firms under contract '
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Customer Identification and Contact Programs

® Export Contact Lists provide requesting U.S. firms and
official users with specialized lists of foreign buyers
and representatives in select countries for select pro-
duct categories

e The Trade Opportunities Program provides subscribing U.S.
firms with specific trade leads abroad through a computer-
based notification system

e The Major Projects and Overseas Product Sales activities
apprise U.S. firms of specific "big ticket" opportunities
abroad--namely large scale engineering, design, and con-
struction projects, and major product and equipment sales
opportunities--and directly assist them to compete success-
fully for contracts and orders

e The Agent/Distributor Service provides requesting U.S.
firms with the names of specific potential foreign repre-
sentatives

e The New Products Information Service publishes and dis-
seminates abroad information on U.S. firms having newly
developed or manufactured products available for export

e The Exporter/Agent Information System (a proposed new
program which 1s presently under study) identifies
individual U.S. suppliers of specific products, and pro-
vides information about the firm and its product on
microfilm cassettes for use at commercial libraries at
Foreign Service Posts abroad

e The Foreign Buyers Program encourages groups and indi-
vidual foreign buyers to come to the U.S. to purchase
goods and services, assists in making contacts between
potential buyers and U.S. suppliers, and supports foreign
buyer attendance at domestic trade shows

Overseas Sales Promotion Programs

e Trade Centers and International Marketing Centers provide
U.S. firms with continuing opportunities to demonstrate
their products in 14 major markets abroad to a select
audience of targeted foreign buyers and representatives
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Trade and Industrial Exhibits provide U.S. firms with
scheduled opportunities to demonstrate their products
under Commerce-sponsorship in major or specialized in~
ternational trade fairs or "solo" exhibitions abroad

Catalog Shows and Video Catalog Exhibitions provide U.S.
firms with scheduled opportunities and facilities to
display their product catalogs and sales literature and
to depict the operations of their company and product
in developed and emergent markets abroad

The Overseas Information Services provide visiting U.S.
firms at U.S. Trade Centers, International Marketing
Centers, Embassies and Consulates abroad, with on-the-
spot counseling and assistance in contacting foreign
buyers and representatives

In-Store Promotions provide U.S. suppliers of consumer

goods with scheduled opportunities to expose their pro-
ducts to the overseas public through Commerce-sponsored
events held in select foreign retail stores

Specialized and Industry Organized-Government Approved
(IOGA) Trade Missions provide groups of U.S. firms with
scheduled opportunities to travel abroad under Commerce
sponsorship to meet directly with potential foreign
buyers and representatives

Technical Trade Missions provide foreign buyers and
representatives with scheduled opportunities to learn
about the latest product/industrial technologies in the
U.S8. available from U.S. suppliers
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STATEMENT OF FRANK A. WEIL
ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF COMMERCE
for

INDUSTRY AND TRADE
for the

SUBCOMMITTEE ON INTERNATIONAL FINANCE
of the

SENATE COMMITTEE ON BANKING, HOUSING AND URBAN AFFAIRS

April 5, 1978

Mr. Chairman, in response to your reqguest, I am pleased
to provide testimony for this Subcommittee on the adequacy and
effectiveness of U.S. programs and facilities to increase
exports.

The Subcommittee has raised fundamental gquestions about
the role and value of such programs. The particular focus in
this hearing is on the administration's tax stimulus policies,
the Commerce Department's marketing assistance and information
programs, Webb Pomerene Associations, and Edge Act Banking

operations as they impact on U.S. export performance.
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In recent years, there has been a good deal of debate
about U.S. programs in these areas--are they really necessary;
are they duplicating what the private sector could do just as
well; are the§ targeted on the right typeg& of companies; are
they effective; are the benefits worth the costs; are they
competitive with programs of other countries; should anything
be done new or differently to better achieve export objectives?

While questions of this kind are always appropriate, never
before have the right answers been so urgently needed. The
U.S. experienced a massive $27 billion trade deficit in 1977.
Another deficit of similar magnitude seems likely this year.

This fact, coupled with a feeling abroad that the United States

is not prepared to take vigorous remedial action, has seriously
eroded the dollar's value against major foreign currencies.

The President is determined to correct this situation.
Export expansion 1is one obvious requirement. The United States
is not exporting to its full economic potential. Our exports
are failing to keep up with the export growth of other nations.

We are falling further and further behind. This must be changed.

To this end, the President has just created a special
Task Forcg/to be chaired by the Secretary of Commerce, charged
with developing additional measures to pPromote exports.
The Task Force will report back to the President within 60 days.

Clearly among the components to be looked at are the export

.programs now under review by this Subcommittee.
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The statement which follows addresses the broad issue of
the role and efficacy of export programs, as well as the speci~-
fic questions posed by the Subcommittee.

1. Rationale and Purpose of Export Programs

o What are U.S. export programs trying to accomplish?
o Are they really necessary to accomplish the purpose?
o Can the same purposes be achieved alternatively?

A strong and effective Government export program is
urgently needed to expand U.S. exports, mobilize unused export
capacity and increase the numbers of exporters--particularly
medium and smaller-sized firms.

Currently, our export sector is not operating to its full
potential. Many U.S. firms capable of exporting are not doing
S0. HMany others, while already exporting, are selling much
less abroad than they could. As a consequence, U.S. exports
are well below what they should be, our trade deficit is much
higher than it should be, and important economic benefits from

trade are being lost.

This situation must not continue. Underutilized export
capacity translates into slower economic growth, fewer jobs,

a lower standard of living, and a weaker dollar than is optimal.

It seems clear that market forces alone cannot assure an
optimum U.S. export performance. There are too many impedi-
ments to exporting which flexible exchange rates and other

natural workings of the market simply cannot overcone--e.qg.,
. — T
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the fears and miscon.eptions many f£irms have about exporting;
doubts about competitiveness; management indifference; lack of
knowledge about how and where to export and where to go for
assistance; finanéial constraints; regulatory burdens; foreign
trade barriers; special advantages enjoyed by foreign competi-
tors, and so forth.

Where such impediments exist and cannot be overcome by the-
private sector alone, the Government has an obligation to
assist. Export promotion measures are important
means of assistance. By encouraging more firms to export and
by helping new as well as experienced exporters to compete more
effectively abroad, they not only provide some immediate bene-
fit for the trade balance, but also lay a solid foundation for
future export and economic growth.

Interaction with Private Market Services

O Are U.S. export programs filling gaps in private
services, or duplicating what the private sector can
do just as well?

O Are there areas where the Government should defer to

private services to avoid competition and overlap?

o Are there areas where closer Government-private
cooperation is needed to improve overall export
performance?

Export assistance is available from many private market

sources in addition to the Commerce Department. The fact that
both offer services in this area poses risks of some duplication

and overlap.
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Clearly, this w-uld not be desirable. If comparable ser=
vices are obtainable outside the Federal Government, and are
fhlly capable of meeting the needs of firms the Government i
also trying to assist, then the Government should not be in~
volved. On the other hand, Government does have a responsi-
bility, as a public service, to fill gaps that exist when the
private servicés are either unavailable, inadequate or in-
effective in meeting needs for assistance.

The Department recently undertook a major study of private
sector export services. Its purpose was to determine not only
what private services are available, but also how adequate and
effective they are--or could be--relative to Commerce's, in
meeting industry's needs, particularly the needs of smaller
firms. (A copy of the preliminary report accompanies this
statement--see Chapter 3, PP. 56-151)

The study found no significant overlap. Most of the
Department's services complement and reinforce the private
market services, rather than duplicate of compete with them.
While many of the private services are comparable to Commerce's
in purpose and quality, there are differences among them in
several key respects. In particnlar, the private services
invariably cost much more, which puts them beyond the reach'éf
the average small firm. Also, private services tend to be
concentrated in major urban and port cities, where they are
less accessible to the many U.S. firms in outlying parts of
the country. 1In addition, private services are very limited in

many of the less developed and less familiar markets abroad.
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For the-most pa.t, private services are not meeting needs
of smaller, less experienced exporters very well. Such firms
are generally ignored by profit-oriented service organizations,
who much prefer the large firms as clients. Thus, for them,
Commerce may well represent the most feasible and accessible
source of assistance.

The needs of larger, more experienced exporters, on the
other hand, are generally quite well met by private services,
except in some of the more difficult markets. These firms
represent potential high volume business for the private sér-
vice organizations and are eagerly sought after as clients:
The large firms, in turn, can usually afford the higher costs
of private services, know what is available, and have staffs
to search out and tap sources of assistance wherever they
exist.

While there are differences in approach and clientele,
there is nevertheless a clear need for greater cooperation and
joint effort befween Government and private export services.
Gaés in service remain, and each source has unique strengths
to contribute. If additional U.S. firms are to be brought in-
to exporting and helped to do a better export job:; more, not
iess; will need to be done by all sources of marketing assis-

tance, Government and private.
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3. Need for Specific Ex,ort Programs

o What kinds of programs are most needed?

o What specific programs are now being offered?

o Are they the most appropriate for the task?

In order to strengthen the export sector and improve its
performance, a mix of incentives and assistance programs are
required, together with a, conducive domestic policy environ-
ment for export activity and reasonable market access abroad

for U.S. products.

Experience has shown that tax incentives do ;timulate efforts

to penetrate new markets, hire additional sales representatives,
increase advertising and sales promotion, bear added credit risks,
and invest more in R&D, product adaptations and plant expansions
to expand and improve export production.

Financial assistance is also essential. Exporting often

entails costs and risks beyond those of purely domestic opera-

tions. These include product development costs to ensure that

the product is compatible with foreign tastes, specifications

and standards; promoticnal costs to stimulate foreign interest

in the product and to develop overseas contacts and distri-
bution points; and financing costs to enable U.S. suppliers to

extend credit to their foreign customers.
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Inadequate finevcing is one reason why many U.S. firms,
especially smaller ones, have not gotten into exporting, or
a¥e not exborting as much as they could. The need to finance
export development costs is not now being met, principally
because the existing lending sources do not focus on small
exporters per se. -‘Some provide loans to small businesses in
general, whether or not they export; some provide export
financing to firms in general, whether or not they are sﬁall.
What is needed is a financing program more specifically focused
on enabling export-capable small and medium sized firms to get
into exporting and to increase their export activity.

Marketing assistance and information is another prerequisite

prerequisite. Such programs serve to increasc involvement and
success in exporting by raising the export consciousness of
the business community; helping companies overcome inhibitions
and get started in exporting; advising them on how and where
best to export; and -helping them get established in new markets,
introduce new products, gain more exposure, and, ultimately, to
increase their export contacts, sales and market shares abroad.
To meet needs adequately and effectively, however, there
must be flexibility in the types of marketing assistance and
information programs offered. Programs vary in their purpose;
their cost and complexity; and their impact. Some are designed
to meet needs at differeht stages of a firm's experience curve

in exporting. Some are more costly to use and therefore less
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affordable than others. Some alsq tend to produce quicker
returns.

Selecting the appropriate program mix mist take into
account not only what firms need and want as they progress as
exporters, but also their ability and willingness to use the
assistance pro&ided. On this basis, four broad kinds of export
programs appear necessary if the competitive position of 'U.S.
exporters is to be improved:

-- Export Motivation Programs: U.S. companies, par-

ticularly non-exporters, need to be made more aware
of the benefits of exporting and more confident in
their ability to export, so that more will export
on a regular basis.

-- Export Information Programs: Once motivated, U.S.

companies need to be better informed about how to
export, Qhere to go for assistance, where the best
markets are for their products, who the most promis-
ing buyers and distributors are, and the laws,
regulations and business practices of foreign coun-
tries.

~- Programs to Assist in Penetrating Foreign Markets:

Once motivated and informed, U.S. companies need

more help in getting properly established in foreign
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markets and ".n meetjng competition from foreign
suppliers. This means helping them devise effec-
tive marketing strategies; find and appoint good
agents and distributors; contact potential cus-
tomers; and advertise, exhibit and otherwise pro-
mote their products in the marketplace itself.

Foreign Buyer Stimulation Programs: Parallelling

efforts to motivate, inform and assist U.S. com-
panies, foreign buyers need to be made more aware
of U.S. goods and services, so that they will be

motivated to seek U.S. sources of supply.

The Commerce Department's Industry and Trade Admini-

stration (ITA) offers specific programs and services in each

of these four broad areas. (See attachment for brief descrip-

tion of all such programs) They include:

information on the benefits of exporting; on how

and where to export; on market conditions and
practices in individual foreign countries; on
market potentials for specific U.S. products in

such countries; and on the identities and capa-
bilities of prospective foreign buyers and repre-
sentatives abroad;

specific sales and representation leads for U.S.
products abroad;

assistance in making successful bids for majoxr over-

seas export contracts; '
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~- assistance i- exhibiting, publicizing and adver-
tising products in the foreign markets themselves;

-- opportunities for U.S. firms to meet directly with
foreign buyers and representatives, either abroad
or in the U.S. itself.

.4, Company Targeting Strategy

o0 Are existing.programs targeted on the right types.of
companies?

o Are they unfairly skewed in favor of large multi-
national concerns?

o How can they be made more helpful to newer and
smaller business firms?

A key strategy issue concerns whose exports should be

promoted or, rather, which types of companies the Government

should try to help most. Smaller, less experienced firms
generally need more help in exporting than large, established
exporters. They are less aware of the potential of exporting,
less confident about their ability to export, and less know-
ledgeable about how to do it and where to go for help. In
addition, because their staff and resources are limited, they
cannot afford to pay as much for needed assistance as larger
firms.

On the other hand, the larger more experienced exporters
know better how to utilize export services énd can generally
produce a bigger and faster export return for the assistance

given. In addition, large firms often need just as much help

26-877 O =78 = 27
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as smaller firms in .ertain markets abroad, such as in the less
developed countries where data sources are scarce and un-
réliable and promotional facilities few and far between,

For these reasons, the U.S. Government must maintain a
reasonable balance in the types of companies it tries to assist.
Nevertheless, some priorities must be established. Clearly,

highest priority should be to assist small and medium sized

firms. They represent the vast majority (95%) of fifms already
exporting. Also, the great bulk of potential exporters--those

not now exporting who could be--are of this type. Thus, such

firms have a high potential to increase their exports. They are
also the ones that need the most encouragement and support to get
them "over the hump" and into the active export base. Additionally

deserving special consideration are minority businesses and firms

in economically distressed communities and industries, whether

small or large.

Existing export programs are not doing enough to help the

smaller companies. Complex rules or procedures often discourage
small and medium sized firms from taking advantage of export
opportunities. If more of them are to take part, the special
needs they have for ease of access and simplicity of operation

will need to be taken into account.
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A better job also has to be done to direct more of the

Commerce Department's marketing assistance and information
;érvices to small and medium sized firms. Although 60-80% of
current users of these Commerce services are, in fact, firms
with less than $50 million in annual sales, the great majority
of firms in this category are still largely unaware of the

services and do not use them.

As indicated in my March 9 testimony, Commerce is planning
a major shift in focus to put much more emphasis than before
on services which would be most helpful to smaller firms and

which they would be most willing and able to use.

New information has been developed by Commerce to identify
the most useful services for this purpose. 1In a recently con-
ducted survey, nearly 2,000 firms of all sizes and experience
levels responded to a questionnaire asking each firm to rank,
in order of importance, nine categories of assistance normally
reguired by an exporting firm. The findings are described in
Chapter 2 of the study on "Export Promotion Strategy and Pro-

grams" accompanying this statement.

Effectiveness of Exvort Programs

© What are the programs accomplishing?

O Are they effectively meeting needs?

© Are the benefits worth the costs?

© Can the programs be made more effective?

O Are new and different programs needed?
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Measuring the e.fectiveness of a given export program is
hazardous. The cause-effect relationship is tenuous, especially
in the case of foreign trade, where a complex of interacting
factors affects not only the overall level of trade, but also
which products are exported, where they are exported, and who
takes part.

Tax incentives, financial assistance, and marketing assis-
tance and information programs are only a few such factors.
Others include world business cycles; price and exchange rate
movements; and government fiscal, monetary, tariff and trade,
industrial, regional, environmental, social, strategic and other
policies . Neverphg}g§sj_ffmfinuing attempts are made to evaluate
the effectiveness of export programs.

U.S. tax stimulus to exports is supplied by the DISC pro-
gram. The Administration, in proposing a balanced tax reduction
and reform package to the Congress, has called for the phase-out
of DISC over a three-year period. This is based in part on the
belief that the revenue loss due to the DISC, amounting to about
$1 billion in 1977, is too large relative to estimated results.

Among alternate tax measures and approaches which have been
suggested to us are:

-- Tax incentives which add to exports without provid-

ing windfalls, such as by restricting tax benefits

to exports which are clearly incremental
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-- Targéting incentives on companies which.do not now
export; e.g., tax benefits which reward start-up
prqmotional efforts and market research by provid-
ing extra deductions for export-related marketing
expenses.

-- Targeting incentives on small and medium-sized
companies by providing proportionately larger
benefits to such firms or by putting a dollar
limit on total benefits.

The effectiveness of the Commerce Department's marketing
assistance and information programs is somewhat easier to
evaluate, though by no means precisely. Records are kept on
the accomplishments and costs of each major activity. Also,
periodic evaluations are made of individual programs, and of
the overall activity, to determine the extent of user satis-
faction and to recommend changes as needed to improve program
performance.

The findings show that, on balance, accomplishments have
been favorably high relative to costs. In FY 1977, at a cost
of approximately $27 million, Commercé

-- responded to approximately 185,000 requests for
export marketing advice and information from U.S.
firms, either through personal visits, by phone or
by letter

-- distributed 700,000 copies of publications in our
International Marketing Information series to sub-

scribers and other interested U.S. firms
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-~ brought over 1,000 potential new U.S. exporters into
contact with Export Management Companies through
Commerce-sponsored "matchmaker" conferences in 10
U.S. cities

-- assisted 9,400 U.S. firms to take part in some 760
Commerce-sponsored overseas promotional events, in-
cluding trade exhibits, trade missions and catalog
shows .

-- provided 8,200 U.S. subscribers to the Departmenﬁ's
Trade Opportunities Program with over 54,000 specific
export leads for direct sales and representation abroad

-- provided over 3,600 Agent Distributor Reports to
requesting U.S. firms giving names of potential over-
'seas agents and distributors

-~ furnished over 23,000 World Trade Data Reports provid-
ing commercial background information about indivi-
ual foreign firms

~- provided over 8,000 U.S. firms with Export Contact
Lists and Trade Lists identifying foreign producers,
importeré and dealers in specified industry and pro-
duct categories

=- brought approximately 14,000 visiting foreign buyers
into direct contact with some 5,000 U.S. suppliers
in the United States through the Foreign Buyer Program

== brought over 700 newly developed U.S. products to world-

wide attention through the New Products Information Service

In all of these Commerce programs, the principal benefici-

aries have been small and medium sized firms. In the overseas

exhibitions alone, nearly 80% of the 5,200 total exhibitors were
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small and medium sized firms. Also, such. firms represented 80%
of all users of Commerze's Foreign Traders Index sexvices, gen-
eral Business Counseling, Domestic Seminars, and the Foreign
Buyers Program, and nearly 99% of all firms whose products were
featured in the new Products Information Service.

With the help of these and other Commerce services, we
estimate that the U.S. firms involved were able to conclude 3,500
or so new agency/distributor agreements with foreign firms and to
transact nearly $3.4 billion worth of additional export saies in
FY 1977. Available estimates indicate that each additional billion
dollars of exports generates about two billion in GNP and perhaps
$400 million in additional Federal and State tax revenues. It has
also been estimated tﬁat some 29,000 jobs are directly related to
each billion dollars of manufactured exports, and another 11,000
or so indirectly related to such exports. Although some people
may question the accuracy of these figures, they are indicative
of the order of magnitude of the job creating effects of manu-
factured exports.

On the whole, these are impressive achievements. Small and
medium-sized firms have benefited most; the benefits to costs are
quite high; and the programs appear to be paying for themselves

many times over, providing welcome stimulus to the economy and to
efforts to reduce unemployment.

Nothwithstanding these achievements, there continue to be

serious shortfalls in our overall program effort. We have not

been nearly as effective as we must be to really get the job done:

O The ratio of U.S. exports to GNP, at 6.2%, is still

the lowest among all major competitor nations;
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o0 The overwhelming majority of the 300,000 or so U.S.
manufacturers—--over 90%--still do no exporting at
all; .

o The vast majority of U.S. exports--85%i--are still

produced by only about 1% of all U.S. manufacturers

o Among the 25,000-30,000 existing exporters, the 95%

who are small and medium sized still account for
only about 15% of total exports;

o Roughly a third of existing exporters still ship
less than 5% of their total production abroad,and
nearly two thirds of them export less than 15% of
their total output.

Clearly, the potential éxists for the United States to
export much more than it now does. A similar potential exists
for increasing the number of exporting firms and the proportion
of their total shipments they export.

Despite past efforts, we have not made much of a dent in
these areas. We need to do a much better job of reaching more
firms, especially the smaller ones, and stimulating and assist-
ing them to get more actively involved in exporting and to be-
come more effective as exporters against stiff foreign compe-
tition.

To this end, we believe a revitalized and greatly-expanded

marketing assistance and information program will be needed.
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The present program, among the smallest of the major nations,
i§ well below what is required to meet exporters' needs for
assistance adequately and to increase their involvement and
success in exporting.

In order to get the job done well and effectively,

o We must do much more to raise the export conscious=-

ness of the business community. U.S. firms must

come to realize, through education and demonstra-
fion, that exports and export profifs are no differ-
ent in effect than domestic transactions; that
exports represent an option worth considering on
the same basis as a new domestic market penetration.
Such an education process would have to be national
in scope to have the necessary inpact. Political
leaders at all levels, together with states, com=-
munities, private organizations, business and labor
would need to participate with Commerce, providing
firm and visible support to the effort.

0 We must provide better and more specific export in-

formation and more personalized service to help firms

identify and enter overseas markets and set up effec-
tive sales and distribution networks. As part of

this effort, we must use more modern and efficient:
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information e.zhange systems to put foreign buyers
in faster touch with U.S. suppliers.

o We must intensify our promotional cfforts in high

potential markets to broaden the exposure of U.S.

goods and services. Japan, the OPEC countries and
certain other markets are rapidly expanding their
import purchases in product areas where the U.S. is
competitive. Our major competitors arc zeroing in
on these markets and are poised to take the lion's
share of the business, 'potentially runnina well into
the billions.

o We must improve operations in our domestic

field offices to identify and reach more U.S. firms
in all parts of the country and to deliver needed
services more quickly and thoroughly. We must also
improve the role plaved by U.S. cmbassies and com=
merical officers abroad.

o We must restructure and improve Governmental support

to U.S. companies bidding on major foreign projects,

elevating such support to a level more comparable to
the activities of our competitors.

o We must increase the amounts of financial assistance

to small and medium sized firms to enable more of them

to develop and adapt products for export, promote them

effectively, and extend credit to customers.
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Commerce is currentl; exploring the feasibility of action in
all these areas. Steps are already being taken to improve
current Commerce programs and shift their emphasis much more
toward stimulating and assisting small and medium sized firms
to export.

Webb-Pomerene Associations

o How effective has the Webb-Pomerene Act been in

stimulating the formation of export associations?

o Are such associations an effective means of stimu-

lating exports?

o Are further changes in the Act needed to stimulate

exports?

The Webb Pomerene Act can be an effective device for
stimulating exports in certain business fields - chiefly those
involving homogenous, interchangeable bulk commodities (such as
raw materials and farm products) and many lines sf machinery pro-
ducts. However, I believe the law needs updating.

Specifically, permitting the use of export associations
in connection with exports of services as well as goods would
enable U.S. consortia to h»id jointly on foreign projects, as
other countries do. Also, recommendations that we have received
are that the antitrust exemption should be strengthened, enforce-
ment should be clarified, and the Department of Commerce should
be specifically authorized to actively promote the formation

of export trade associations and educate potential users.
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7. Edge Act

o0 How effective has the Edge Act been in facilitating
and‘stimulating U.5. exports?

o Has the Federal Reserve Board's administration of
the Edge Act been consistent with the Act's purpose
of bringing smaller and regional banks into the
financing of exports, thereby stimulating export
opportunitieé throughout the country?

o Are changes needed in the Edge Act to make it more
effective, to make it more avalilable to smaller and

regional banks?

The number of Edge Act corporations has grown rapidly
since 1959, when there were nine. By 1966 there were 46, and

by December 1977, such corporations numbered 116.

The effectiveness of the Edge Act in facilitating and
stimulating U.S. exports is difficult to guantify; pertinent
data are only available from the Federal Reserve, but are not
public information. Bankers guestioned on the matter believe
that in general the Act has facilitated U.S. exports by increasing

sources of export financing and by increasing competition among
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banks, resulting in “aster, more efficient financing services.
An example is that of a regicnal bank whose subsidiary was the
first in 1973 to offer computerized reconciliation of export
receivables--now there are 8 or 10 Edge corporations offering
the same export-facilitating service.

Whether Federal Reserve Board administration of the Edge
Act has brought in small and regional banks into export financ--
ing operations, and therefore facilitated export opportunities
throughout the country, also is uncertain. The number of Edge
Act corporations has increased rapidly, and this may indicate
greater participation of small and regional banks. In addition,
the Act enables commercial banks--which are prohibited from
establishing branches outside the state in which the head office
is located--to establish subsidiaries in, say, New York or
Florida, thus expanding exporting opportunities.

The act also enables banks optside New York (for example,
in California) to conform to U.S. Customs confirmation requests
with a New York bank. In addition the Act has geographically
diversified financial centers in the United States, such as the
establishment of ten Edge Act subsidiaries in Miami, which has
facilitated export financing services for Latin American markets.
émall and regional banks have participated in Edge Act oppor-
tunities; however, as an officer for the third largest Edge sub-
sidiary reported, Edge Act-related exporting probably is carried

on primarily by the top 20 to 25 banks.
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Several bankers have cited the Act's lending limitations
and would prefer that the 10%-of-capital limitation be lifted.
The ceiling potentially means less profitability than that of
commercial banks with higher ceiling limits. However, the $2
million capitalization requirement for Edge corporations means
that Edge subsidiaries are not small in absolute terms, but
may be in relative terms to the largest banks. An official of
a $2 million Edge corporation reported that the limitation was
not unduly restrictive, but does require excessive paper work
in cases where the sales of assets to the parent bank may be
required to meet a financing commitment. If transactions are
to grow, those bankers guestioned would like to see the limi-
tations raised to possibly 25%.

Trading Companies

o What can the U.S. do to compete more effectively
with Japanese trading companies?

o Can the U.S. combine its various diverse export in-
centive and facilitation programs and provisions in
such a manner as to create counterpart U.S. trading
companies?

o What changes in law would be needed - particularly
in tax and antitrust law?

o How can Edge Act Corporations and export associa-

tions be used in this regard?
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There is not a fc.:eseeable role in the U.S. for Japanese
style trading companies unless business attitudes change
'drésﬁically to accept large doses of participation and direction
from Government and the banking community. We have not been aware
that business would like to see the antitrgst laws changed in this
regard.

Changes in the Webb-Pomerene Act, as mentioned above, would
permit the associations to perform more effectively as trading
companies. Also, strengthening the role qf already existing
export management companies - through special SBA financing and
more favorable tax treatment - would enhance their value to the
small and medium sized business.

Policy Impediments to Export Trade

o Which U.S. economic and regulatory policies create the

greatest impediments to U.S. exports?

o Does the U.S. need to modify these policies in certain

respects to facilitate or stimulate U.S. exports?

o What changes in law are needed?

A number of U.S. economic and regulatory policies have had an
adverse effect on the competitiveness of U.S. exports. The latest
is an attempt to require environmental impact statements by the
Eximbank and other agencies on certain foreign transactions.

There are many other long standing policies, which serve
important national objectives; but were instituted before exporting

became an important national need. In most cases the export
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inhibiting effects of thesc policies were not intended, or if in-
tended, the inhibiting :ffects werc not recgarded as a matter of
great importance. These policies include controls on exports of

strafegic goods and nuclear and energy-related products; anti-

boycott regulations; an ocean freight rate structure that favors
imports over exports; burdensome export documentation requirements
and procedures, and requirements to comply with costly pollution
abatement and health and safety standards. Other areas that con-
cern the business community are limitations on the availability of
export credits and guarantees; proposed withdrawal of tax incen-
tives, such as the DISC and Section 911 earned income exclusion;
and antitrust restrictions on the formation of consortia to bid on

and execute major overseas projects.

In a recent Commerce-conducted survey, U.S. firms were asked
what they considered the most serious impediments they face in
trying to export.. Nearly 1,000 firms submitted comments. Nearly
half of all impediments cited (44%) were of the U.S. Government's
making. {The findings of this survey are included in Chapter 2,

PP. 48-52, of the Commerce report accoﬁpanying this statement.)

We believe} however, that some of these negative side effects
can be minimized or avoided without undue detriment to the domestic
purposes served. BAn example of this is our recent effort in the
anti-boycott area. We believe that both the law and the regulations
reflect a reasonable balance between sharply competing concerns.

In other areas, similar accomplishments will reguire a closer review
of the export implications of a given law or regulation. And
although in many cases the trade implications will not always be

predominant, we will have established a recognition of the importance

of assessing the trade consequences of some of our actions.
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Moreover, in the future, as new laws are adopted and old
ones reviewed, we believe the U.S. should systematically
ev;aluate the effect of these laws on trade.? As the U.S.
improves its overall evaluation process, provision should be
made for assessing the trade impact of all proposed laws and

policies.

26~877 0 - 78 - 28
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Attachment

DESCRIPTION OF ITA EXPORT SERVICES

'Export Stimulation Programs

o Media Campaigns are conducted through the facilities of
the Ad Council, utilizing the American business press
representing some 2,300 publications, to promote the
image of exporting as beneficial to participating firms
as well as the Nation

o "E" and "E Star" Awards are granted to firms that have
achieved outstanding export success as a means of demon-
strating to others, by example, the benefits of exporting

o Domestic Publications describe services available in the
Department and elsewhere to assist firms in exporting

o Multiplier Activities enlist the support and cooperation
of appropriate private sector groups and firms, such as
banks, trade associations and so forth, in joint efforts
to stimulate interest in exporting and to counsel new
exporters .

Export Counseling and Information Programs

o General Business Counseling Services provide orientation-
type information to companies interested in exporting and
in need of advice on how to proceed

o Seminars on how and where to export are sponsored or co-
hosted with private market organizations to stimulate
interest in and knowledge about exporting

o0 Country Specialist Counseling provides detailed advice
and guidance on how best to develop and take advantage
of commercial opportunities in individual countries

o International Marketing Information provides extensive
and in-depth published information and reports on market-
ing techniques, prospects, practices and conditions in
almost every country in the world

o Foreign Market Research provides detailed information on
export potential for specific U.S. products in key foreign
markets, much of it conducted on-the-spot by market research
firms under contract
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Customer Identifica‘ion and Contact Programs

o Export Contact Lists provide reguesting U.S. firms and
official users with specialized lists of foreign buyers

- and representatives in select countries for select pro-
duct categories

o The Trade Opportunities Program provides subscribing U.S.
firms with specific trade leads abroad through a computer-
based notification system

o The Major Projects and Overseas Product Sales activities
apprise U.S. firms of specific "big ticket" opportunities
abroad--namely large scale engineering, design, and con-
struction projects, and major product and equipment sales
opportunities-~and directly assist them to compete success-
fully for contracts and orders

o The Agent/Distributor Service provides requesting U.S.
firms with the names of specific potential foreign repre-
sentatives

o The New Products Information Service publishes and dis-
seminates abroad information on U.S. firms having newly
developed or manufactured products available for export

o The Exporter/Agent Information System (a proposed new
program which is presently under study) identifies
individual U.S. suppliers of specific products, and pro-
vides information about the firm and its product on
microfilm cassettes for use at commercial libraries at
Foreign Service Posts abroad

o The Foreign Buyers Program encourages groups and indi-
vidual forelgn buyers to come to the U.S. to purchase
goods and services, assists in making contacts between
potential buyers and U.S. suppliers, and supports foreign
buyer attendance at domestic trade shows

Overseas Sales Promotion Programs

0 Trade Centers and International Marketing Centers provide
U.S. firms with continuing opportunities to demonstrate
their products in 14 major markets abroad to a select
audience of targeted foreign buyers and representatives
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Trade and Industrial Exhibits provide U.S. firms with
scheduled opportunities to demonstrate their products
under Commerce-sponsorship in major or specialized in-
ternational trade fairs or "solo” exhibitions abroad

Catalog Shows and Video Catalog Exhibitions provide U.S.
firms with scheduled opportunities and facilities to
display their product catalogs and sales literature and
to depict the operations of their company and product
in developed and emergent markets abroad

The Overseas Information Services provide visiting U.S.
firms at U.S. Trade Centers, International Marketing
Centers, Embassies and Consulates abroad, with on-the-
spot counseling and assistance in contacting foreign
buyers and representatives

In-Store Promotions provide U.S. suppliers of consumer
goods with scheduled opportunities to expose their pro-
ducts to the overseas public through Commerce-sponsored
events held in select foreign retail stores

Specialized and Industry Organized-Government Approved
(IOGA) Trade Missions provide groups of U.S. firms with
scheduled opportunities to travel abroad under Commerce
sponsorship to meet directly with potential foreign
buyers and representatives

Technical Trade Missions provide foreign buvers and
representatives with scheduled opportunities to learn
about the latest product/industrial technologies in the
U.S. available from U.S. suppliers
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WASHINGTON OFFICK:

1319 LonGworTk Houss OFFiCE BUILDING
WaAstNGTON, D.C. 20318
AREA COOK: 202-2725-2613

JOAQUIN A. MARQUEZ

e Congregs of the United States ormmerormees

comMmrTTRES?

NEw FEDERAL BUILDING
P.O. Box 229

EDUCATION AND LASOR Thouse of Repregentatives Haro Rev, Pummro Rico 0091
INTERIOR AND [NSULAR AFFAIRS AREA Coox: 809-753-4240
sELECT coMmITTER ON Washington, DL, 20515 o oz

Powce, PuknTo Rico 00731
AREA CODE: 805-843-3640

May 18, 1978

Hon. Adlai E. Stevenson

Chairman

Subcommittee on International Finance
456 Russell, S.0.B.

Washington, D. C. 20510

Dear Senator Stevenson:

I am enclosing a copy of the comments of the Puerto
Rico Department of Commerce on the island's export
policy.

I would appreciate it if you could include the comments
in the record of your subcommittee's ongoing hearings
on U.S. Export Policy.

With best wishes, I remain

Cordially,

Baltasar Corrada
Member of Congress

Enclosure
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~ GOVERNMENT POLICY:

The importance of export expansion has been long recognized
as an instrument for economic development. However, the efforts
devoted to the promotion of exporting activity have been minimal,
when measured in terms of resources utilization. At the same time,
the level of coordination for policy formulation of export programs
has been almost non-existent until the last 12 months. For an
export expansion program to produce palpable results, a high degree
of coordination and interaction must exist between all government .
agencies involved. This coordination, should result in effective
decision making activity on export expansion matters, at the policy
Aadvisory level to the Governor.

To accomplish the objectives stated above, it was proposed and
pending of an afirmative decision, an "Export Policy Board", to coor-
dinate all related activities of our major goal; the .“International .
‘Trade Center" important step of our export expansion policy.~

The success of an export expansion program depends on highly
dynamic promotional efforts on the part of the Department of Commerce
of Puerto Rico.. To this end, it was proposed that an "International
Trade Center Promotion Office” be initiated immediately under the
. International -Trade Center Organization. This office should be staffed

with top-notch marketing and distribution experts, whose main respon-
sibility would be "selling” Puerto Rico International Trade Center to -
prospective tenants all over the world. Basically, it would be a unit
of highly-specialized salesmen. : .

" Part of their functions would be:

Survey all'major multinational companies to determine their
potential interest in the International Trade Center concept.

. Identify, from this survey,the oompanies to be attracted, and
"se11 them" the idea.

. Establish international promotional efforts thru mass advertising.

Establish coordination with Fomento's promotion personnel..

Establish an Information System, linked to the World Trade Centers'
Association, for proJect promotion purposes.

‘Advise the Secretary of Commerce and the Export Policy Board on
promotion programs.

Export Promotion: In order to establish an integrated export
expansion program, all government export oriented activities should be
centralized into one program. For this purpose, the creation of an
"Export Promotion Institute" under the International Trade Center
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concept has been recommended. Some of the main functions of this |
Institute would be:

Take over all export marketing activities;
Establish an international "Buy Puerto Rico" image;
Organize and maintain a bi-yearly,international trade fair;
Establish marketing offices in major importing countries;
Create an Export Research Center;
“Organize an International Trade Training School-
" Prepare and support an International Business Curriculum for
‘undergraduate and graduate studies, in cooperation with the
University of Puerto Rico.
" Consider the need and feasibility of an Export Financing Bank
‘Maintain an international business research library;
“Establish a program-of subsidized trips to Puerto Rico for
- potential buyers; s
" Prepare traveling expositions of Puerto Rican products'
Coordinate the activities of the Governor's Export Expansion
Council; - - .
Advise the proposed Export Policy Board;

“"Coordinate activities with Fomento's industrial promotion officers
and International Trade Center's promotion unit;
Establish island wide "export conscience" act1v1ties, such as:

-an annual Governor's Export Award for manufacturers and
"+ distributors.
-an Export Week
~-a "Think Exports" campaign;
~Create a computerized Data Bank of exporters and international
buyers.

s During 1977 we started developing mast of this functions using the
present budget.

Export Distribution- One of the aspects of export expansion to be
‘considered is that of the establishment of efficient international
distribution networks for Puerto Rican products. To accomplish this
objective, two actions were proposed

Desirability of attracting, thru special incentives, foreign trading'
. companies to the International Trade Center, that would undertake to
distribute local production.

Organize a‘locally owned, governnent sponsored, Trading Company.

The advantage of using a Trading Company for international distribution
can be summarized as follows:

Their ability to obtain economies of scale in transportation, ware-
.housing, and other areas related to physical distribution and marketing
exports. .
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Their ability to pool business risk through handling a wide. .
portfolio of products and thereby provide financing for items exchanged
in international trade. Their ability to provide financing and orga-
nizational know~how for setting up major projects, such as combinats
. for integrated processing of raw materials and reorganization of
,4processing-distrihution final sales channels.

Development of overseas resources.

Investment ln roduction facilities and in joint ventures.

ax Incentives'and Export Financing, (Exlsting Tax Legislation-
e e Summary) )

i Couple with a sound export promotion plan, the incentive structure .
& ed to rnational Trade Center and exports in geneta are presen

The Govetnment of Puerto Rico has adopted a broad program of ,
,flnoentives intended to stimulate the establishment and growth of manu- ~*
‘facturing. and other enterprises in Puerto Rico. Under this program the
.government, besides offering direct technical and financial aid, grants
_certain exemptions from major taxes. The exemptions apply to firms .
fulfilling prescribed conditions and to qualified shareholders or partners
received distributions from exempt earnings. Also, the leasing of property
for exempt operations may result in exemption. The exemptions relate to
‘income tax, real and personal property taxes, and license fees, excices,
and municlpal taxes.

Exportingoand Other Tax-Incentive Program

. Business income derived from exports of Puerto Rican products to .
foreign countries (other than to the U.S. and its territories and
possessions) is exempt for a ten-year period. The exemption applies

_only to the payment of income taxes, and it is effective from the

" taxable year in which the intention to take advantage of it 'is mae
known to the Secretary of the Treasury.. If the tax-payer was previously
- engaged in exporting, the exemption related to the increase in sales
during any taxable year as compared with sales during the first taxable
year commencing after Decembet 31, 1962. -

Exemption for shipping activ1t1es.

Tax exemptions apply to firms engaged in the maritime trans-
portation of goods between Puerto Rico and foreign countries. The
exemptions are extended also to businesses leasing vessels used in
such transportation, and the leasing of any other property used in
connection with the operations of such vessels. The exemptions,

“Iimited to ten years, relate to income tax, real, personal, property
" taxes, and municipal taxes.
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An export marketing plan is not complete without consideration
-to transportation services. An assessment of the existing transportation
. services is presented.

: Egisting Services between Puerto Rico, the Caribbean, and Latin
America,
.—-————-

Maritime services between Puerto Rico and countries in the Caribbean,
Central and South America are provided by a limited number of “regular
service" companies, and a large number of ships of lesser capacity (less
than 1,000 tons). .. This situation has remained the same for the last
fifteen years. . PR "

; &A1l § pping operations are represented by approximate y ifteen |
(15) local agents...Schedule reliability and security are less than what
reasonably needed for efficient operations planning.

._Major service sts between Puerto Rico, the Dominican epublic,
: irgin Islands, Haiti, and Venezuela. Other countries that enjoy

reasonable service include: Jamaica, Colombia, Curacao, and Trinidad.
; Service with South American countries is practically nonexistent.

: The maritime transportation problem with countries in the Caribbean
and Latin American is one whose situation is difficult, due to the fact
that with many countries large enough.trade has not been generated to
attract regular transports. Regular service ships leave Puerto Rico

_ports with space available and at the same time, in absence of an :

~appropriate volume of business the rates charged are excessively high.

. . To promote the Puerto Rican maritime trade, a number of legis- .
lative measures have been approved. -Among them, Law 126 and 130 of N
f_May 28, 1966, Co ‘ PO

Law 126 provides for tax exemption for a ten year period to any
business concern whose main source of income is derived from maritime
transportation between:Puerto Rico and foreign countries.  The exemption

;covers income property, excises patents, and municipal taxes. .

. '-,Law 130 ammends the Tax Code providing for a reduction from 29

per cent to 15 per cent the retained tax in its origin to foreign
corporations or partnerships, subject to taxes, when these corporations
.or partnerships are involved entirely in maritime transportation. Also,
this law provides for a reduction from 29 per cent to 15 per cent on

the tax on dividends which are obtained from such corporations or
partnerships. . .

“ The Export Policy Board should be responsible, in conjunction
with other government offices (such as the Resident Commissioners’.
Office) for obtaiping a declaration of "Special Trade Routes" from the
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Federal Maritime Commission for the Caribbean trading regions. Ih
abtaining this declaration, it would then be possible to obtain Federal
subsidies for lines engaged in maritime traffic along those routes.

erganize schooner operators into a cooperative type organization,' o
‘in-a manner that would regularize itineraries, conform to published
freight rates, and rationalize bookings. )

. Despite Puerto Rico s external trade efforts, it does not have
e international ‘marketplace where all functions related to world
“trading can be found in one convenient location. The concept.of’ :
patial concentration of function is lacking in the international
siness scene in Puerto Rico. Businessmen coming to San:Juan find
ithat the international trade’ community is scattered throughout the
;port area and the metropolitan area. - Some freight forwarders and -
‘Customs House brokers are in 0ld San Juan, consulates are in Puerta
Tierra, Miramar and Condado, potential buyers and sellers are spread
"throughout the city. - The World Center can ‘change this situation by
“providing "one-stop" convenience for face to face meetings, adminis-
trative processing, and service efforts. :

. The servicing functiOns and activities connected with the ocean-
borne and airborne international trade and commerce of Puerto Rico has

to be ratfonalized. More efficiency is needed in the facilities for

‘the exchange, buying, selling and movement of commodities in world

trade and commerce. The centralization referred to above should

:1nclude functions and activities such as customs clearance, shipping
_negotiations, cargo routing, freight forwarding, financing, insurance N
-arrangements, and similar transactions related to international business .
.activities. 'Having all these functions scattered around the city is vt T
t conducive to successful and efficient transactions.

) It is now recognized that one" of the most important potential
~eontributions of a world trade center to the economy if the greater |
leverage it glves to the small firm that wishes to develop its business '
overseas. . :

. The success of an export expansion policy depends upon realizing
_the International Trade Center as a whole, it will provide the required .
infra-structure. o . i
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PUERTO RICO DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE
FOREIGN TRADE PROGRAM

SUMMARY OF WORK PERFORMED DURING 1977

SBackground Information

The main objective of the Program is the promotion and development
:of new markets for products manufactured and exported from Puerto
Rico. ' It provides export promotion assistance through its three
;divisions: Market Research Division, Trade Promotion Division and
e Exporter Services Division. B

The Market R search Division, is in charge of preparing eco omic
tstudles about different aspects related to our foreign trade. :
‘Market surveys are prepared to identify products being manufactured
‘or distributed In Puerto Rico,that could be successfully exported.
-This involves. the analysis of the marketing of our products in
_different countries. s y

vThe Trade romotion Division, is the one that organizes the promo-
’tIonST activities in foreign markets through trade missions; exhi-
‘bitions and fairs.. It should be noted that our trade missions’ )
received TOGA (Industry Organized Government Approved) . recognition,
by the Department of Commerce of the United States of America.

:The Exporter Services Div151on, assists ‘the exporters in acquiring
_the skills needed to participate in foreign trade. This is done
through Seminars and other educational activities. :

_Work Performed - (January - December 1977)

Market Surveys . :’

‘ﬁ_‘The results of these studies are used to determine the
convenience of organizing promotional activities in the
country or c0untries selected.

‘ :During 1977, studies from Trinidad-Tobago, Guyana, Venezuela,
“-Surinam, Ecuador, Bahamas and Colombla were made and started
- with those of Canada and Haiti.

}2.y Statistical Reports

;.1 ., These are the services more frequently requested in our
.~"i.-Program. During the year were prepared 233 statistical
" reports, requested by the exporters, importers and manu-
facturers. .

Trade Missions

These activities have been the mast successful in relation
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to trade promotion in foreign countries. During 1977,.Trade '
Missions were organized to. visit Dominican Republic, Surinam,

,Bahamas, Ecuador and Colombia.

Seminaries and Conferences

Six. (6) educaticnal activities were organized during the year

" to advice manufacturers and exporters in the foreign trade
Wtechniques.. :

Technical Assistance
¥ 'Ap

proximately 2,045 persons used our services. '

Promotional Material and Publications '

" e. Folder kit '

'Transportation Schedule ‘

: "Puerto Rico Exporta"- This is our informative and technical
s monthly publication. It is distributed among the commercial
" community of Puerto Rico, U.S.A. Embassies abroad, Foreign
-Countries and to the United States of America. o

CIts distnbution goes to 2300 suscribers.
b. Manual del Exportador.- This is the first publication made

in Puerto Rico to serve as reference in technical matter
_related to Foreign Trade. .

~e. Export’ Products Directory )
P d.‘ ’Publication and Forms. ALl the publications and new forms

in use have been revised.

An itinerary was incorporated in our Monthly Publication
showing the cargo transportation schedule & services available
1in Puerto Rico, the dates of arrivals, departures and destination.

e

Dunng 1977 and for the first time, we selected the most

Distinguished Exporter of the Year. This is a recognition

to the firms that highlighted in export trade business.

'.' gecial Projects

These are special comissions related to legislatives projects
‘(GATT) surveys and reports. During the year we worked in 33
of those projects. . L%
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III Most Si gnificant Achievements

1. Trade Missions - The direct sales during the missions amounted
' © to §921,231.00 with an estimated additional sales of $18 714,000
for the coming 12 months period.

-2+ . "Puerto Rico Exporta" and "Manual del Exportador" We consider
these publications major achievements of the year, since both
have been very helpful ‘in our trade promotion events nd the
eation of the exports 1mage wanted,

Foreign‘Trade Center - During the year a Trade Center in the
Dominican Republic was opened.. It has a very adequate.location
for the sale promotlon activities that we organize. . .

V;Another very important achievement of the year has been the
i . integration of the industrial private sector not only -as member
of out promotional activities, but also as part of a team work,

PN L

This has been a brief report of what we have done during 1977, 1n an

'.effort to promote our exports. i

As Mr. Frank A. Weil, Assistant Secretary of Commerce for Industry .
and Trade of the U,S. Department of Commerce, says for Business Week Magazine;
"We need a National Export Policy that assesses continually the impact on’

" trade of whatever we do". We are convinced that Puerto Rico should establish
a clear and a dynamic government export policy, too. It is needed to increase
the number of firms that exports, specially the medium and small size firms.
As a small island, we need to promote industries not only for import subs-
titution but also thinking in the benefits of export business due -to our
strategic geographic location. .

O



